# Phenotypic characterisation of pneumococcal serotype-1 variants presenting low haemolytic activity

Thesis submitted in accordance with the requirements of the University of Liverpool for the degree of Doctor in Philosophy

By

**Reham Omar Yahya** 

March 2017

### Declaration

I declare that this thesis has been composed solely by myself and that it has not been submitted, in whole or in part, in any previous application for a degree. Except where states otherwise by reference or acknowledgment, the work presented is entirely my own.

#### Abstract

**Background:** *Streptococcus pneumoniae* is a significant human pathogen responsible for lifethreating diseases such as pneumonia, septicaemia and meningitis. Of the nearly 100 distinct pneumococcal serotypes, pneumococcal serotype 1 is described as one of main causes of invasive disease worldwide. One highly enigmatic feature of serotype 1 resides in its being rarely detected in human nasopharyngeal specimens.

**Aim:** The aim of this project was to compare serotype 1 lineage A (ST306) and C (ST615) with respect to their immunological and virulence properties using both in vitro and in vivo tools, as well as their differential gene expression profile.

**Methods:** A series of *in vitro* experiments were performed to assess the ability of serotype 1 to adhere and invade epithelial cells, and to determine its ability to inhibit phagocytosis and gain insight into the mechanisms involved. In parallel, three *in vivo* standardized mouse models of pneumococcal infection were exploited to examine the virulence properties of ST306 and ST615 and their ability to colonise the nasopharyngeal tissue. Finally, RNA-seq analysis of *in vitro* cultures of ST306 and ST615 was carried out in an attempt to identify differential expression patterns.

**Results:** ST615 serotype 1 was determined to be highly virulent, causing the death of 80-100% of infected mice by around 48h post-infection, while all mice infected with ST306 survived when using pneumococcal doses inductive of invasive pneumonia model. In a nasopharyngeal carriage mouse model, ST306 serotype 1 was shown to be able to establish colonisation persisting up to 28 day post-administration, although at a much lower density compared to ST615. While ST615 was capable of establishing nasopharyngeal colonization, clearance occurred earlier at day 14 compared to ST306. RNA gene expression analysis focused on virulence factors and critical biological functions determined that ST615 serotype 1 presented a profile consistent with its weak colonisation and its invasive properties. The genes associated with capsule synthesis were not differentially expressed between ST615 and ST306 but that other virulence factors such as *psp, pavA*, *ply* and *cpbD* were differentially expressed.

**Conclusions:** Although ST306 and ST615 possesse a unique and virulent capsule, ST306 was not able to cause pneumonia to mice model.

#### Acknowledgements

First of all, I would like to thank Almighty God, who has blessed and guided me so that I am able to accomplish this thesis as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree. In this very special occasion I would like to express my deep gratitude and appreciation to Prof. Aras Kadioglu and Prof. Jay Hinton, who have given me their valuable time, advice, criticism and correction to this thesis from the beginning up to the end of writing. I also want to thank Dr. Marie Yang for her endless support and encourage, and the entire Aras''s group that have taught and helped me during the years of my study at Clinical, Immunology and Microbiology Department, Liverpool University. In this very special moment, I would like to express my deep thanks to my beloved parents, Omar Yahya and Samia Alabasi for their love, encouragement and support both financially and mentally that made it possible for me to finish my study. I also thank my sisters Rana and Rawan and my brothers Mohammed, Ahmed and Ammar and my husband Saleh and my baby Zaid for their support and encouragement.

# Table of Contents

Introduction	2
1.1 General characteristics	2
1.1.1 History of Streptococcus pneumoniae	2
1.1.2 Streptococcus pneumoniae general characteristics	5
1.1.3 Carriage of S. pneumoniae	7
1.1.4 Transmission of S. pneumoniae	8
1.1.5 Invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD)	9
1.1.6 Diagnosis of S. pneumoniae and laboratory typing schemes	0
1.1.7 Conventional methods for bacterial identification1	2
1.1.7.1 Sputum Gram stains and culture 1	2
1.1.7.2 Blood and pleural fluid culture1	3
1.1.7.3 Pneumococcal antigen detection methods 1	3
1.1.7.4 Techoic acid (C-polysaccharide) detection1	4
1.1.7.5 Capsular polysaccharide detection1	5
1.1.7.6 Antibody responses to pneumococcal infection 1	6
1.1.7.7 Biomarkers	6
1.1.7.8 Nucleic acid amplification tests (NAAT) 1	7
1.1.7.9 Multi-locus sequence typing (MLST)1	9
1.1.7. 10 The advances of using whole genome sequencing to study the population biology of S. pneumoniae	of 9
1.1.8 Future diagnostic options for pneumococcal infection	21
1.2 Pneumococcal serotype 1	21
1.2.1 Geographic distribution of serotype 1 pneumococcus disease	21
1.2.2 Contrast in the burden of pneumococcal disease in the industrialised vs. developing world	24
V	٧I

1.2.3 Serotype distribution of S. pneumoniae carriage isolates	26
1.2.4 Geographic distribution of the serotype-1 ST306 clone	27
1.2.4.1 Epidemiology	32
1.2.4.2 Pneumolysin variant of ST306	33
1.2.4.3 Virulence factors specific to ST306	35
1.3 Virulence factors	
1.3.1 The capsule	
1.3.2 Pneumococcal surface protein (PspA)	
1.3.3 Pneumolysin (PLY)	
1.3.4 Pneumococcal autolysin A (LytA) and other choline-binding proteins	42
1.3.5 Neuraminidase	44
1.3.6 Pneumococcal surface antigen (PsaA) and other lipoproteins	45
1.3.7 Pneumococcal surface protein C (PspC)	45
1.3.8 IgA1 protease	46
1.3.9 LPXRG-anchored surface proteins	47
1.3.10 Pneumococcal virulence and adhesion	
1.3.11 Pneumococcal pilus	49
1.3.12 Immune responses to the pneumococcus	50
1.4 Pneumococcal disease interventions	51
1.4.1 Antimicrobial treatment of pneumococcal disease	51
1.4.1.1 Adjuvant anti-inflammatory strategies in severe pneumococcal disease	
1.4.1.2 Corticosteroids	53
1.4.1.3 Statins	53
1.4.2 Pneumococcal vaccines	54
1.4.2.1 Capsular polysaccharide vaccines	54
1.4.2.2 Immunogenicity	55

1.4.2.3 Pneumococcal 7-valent conjugated vaccine	56
1.4.2.4 PCV10	57
1.4.2.5 PHiD-CV and PCV13	57
1.4.2.6 23-valent polysaccharide vaccine (PS)	58
1.4.2.7 Vaccine coverage and serotype replacement	59
1.4.2.8 PCV-15	61
1.4.2.9 Future prospects of novel pneumococcal vaccine formulations	62
1.5 Pneumococcal genetic plasticity	64
1.5.1 Recombination events	64
1.5.2 Genes expressed during infection and colonization	65
1.6 Aims and objectives	67
1.6.1 Aims	67
1.6.2 Objectives	68
Materials and Methods	70
2.1 Pneumococcal bacterial strains	71
2.2 Culture media	72
2.2.1 Blood agar	72
2.2.2 Brain heart infusion broth (BHIB)	72
2.3 Solutions	72
2.3.1 Phosphate buffer saline (PBS)	72
2.3.2 DNA extraction lysis buffer	72
2.3.3 Freezing media for immune cell storage at -80°C	73
2.4 Bacterial growth and cultures	73
2.4.1 Preparation of bacteria liquid stocks	73
2.4.2 Bacterial growth curve	73
2.5 Determination of S. pneumoniae viable counts on blood agar plates	74

2.6 DNA extraction for MLST analysis	74
2.7 PCR amplification for MLST analysis	75
2.8 Haemolytic assay	76
2.9 Pneumolysin detection using ELISA	77
2.10 Tissue culture	78
2.12 Capsule thickness	80
2.13 Complement deposition assay	80
2.14 Opsonophagocytosis killing assay (OPKA)	81
2.15 Purification of rPLY	82
2.16 Mouse models	83
2.16.1 Models of Intranasal infection	83
2.16.1.1 Invasive pneumonia model	83
2.16.1.2 Nasopharyngeal carriage model	84
2.16.2 Pneumococcal sepsis model	85
2.15.3 Mouse survival experiment	86
2.16.4 Induction of streptomycin resistant pneumococci	86
2.16.5. Pneumococcal ST306-ST615 co-infection model	88
2.16.6. Pulse experiment using purified pneumolysin and ST306	88
2.17 Flow cytometry analysis	89
2.17.1 Staining Buffer	89
2.17.2 Preparation of single cell suspension	89
2.17.3 Cell staining procedure	90
2.18 RNA extraction protocol	91
2.19 RNAseq transcriptomic analysis	92
2.20 Details of mapping and RNA-seq reads	93
2.21 Statistical analysis	93

Phenotypic characterization of ST306 In vitro & in vivo
3.1 Introduction
3.2 Multilocus sequence typing (MLST)
3.3 Bacterial Growth Curve
3.4 Determination of the haemolytic activity of serotype 1 and 2 isolates
3.4 Concentration of total PLY content in different strains of S. pneumoniae and in vitro haemolytic activity
3.5 Adhesion and invasion assays
3.5 Adherence of different strains of S. pneumoniae to Detroit 562 epithelial cell monolayers and human bronchial epithelial cell (BEAS-2B)
3.6 Invasion potential of different strains of S. pneumoniae in Detroit 562 epithelial cell monolayers
3.7 Complement deposition
3.7 Deposition of complement C3 on the surface pneumococcal isolates
3.8 Opsonophagocytic killing assay (OPKA)109
3.8 Opsonophagocytic killing of serotype 1 vs. serotype 2 pneumococci
3.9 Colonisation properties of S. pneumoniae serotype 1 in a nasopharyngeal carriage mouse model
3.10 Capsule thickness of pneumococci isolated from nasopharyngeal mouse tissue
3.11 Competition experiment ST306 vs. ST615 in a nasopharyngeal carriage mouse model
3.12 Mouse survival experiment
3.13 Comparative studies of ST306 vs. ST615 serotype 1 in invasive pneumonia mouse model
3.14 Pneumococcal serotype 1 in intranasal model of invasive pneumonia (high dose) 125
3.15 Virulence of pneumococcal serotype 1 in sepsis and invasive pneumonia models 129
3.16 Mouse challenge with ST306 pneumococci supplemented with pure pneumolysin in mouse model of invasive pneumonia
3.17 Analysis of Immunity
X

3.17.1 Lung immune cellular profiling during invasive infection with serotype 1
3.17.2 Cytokine analysis of the lung during invasive infection by ST306 and ST615 serotype 1
3.17.3 Cervical Lymph nodes during carriage infection
3.17.4 Cytokine production during nasopharyngeal carriage
3.18 Conclusion
Identification of Orthologous Genes that are Differentially Expressed Between Serotype 1 Strains ST615 and ST306 During In Vitro Growth
4.1 Introduction
4.2 Gene Expression During Bacterial Growth Phases151
4.3 In Vitro Growth Phases
4.4 Gene Expression of ST615 and ST306 at Different Points of Growth
4.5 Genes Classification Depened on their Functions During the Five Phases of Growth 158
4.5.1 Selection of Functional Categories
4.6 Biological Functional Category162
4.6.1 Cell Wall Biosynthesis
4.6.2 Transport & Binding Protein164
4.6.3 Protein Secretion
4.6.4 DNA Replication
4.6.5 RNA
4.6.6 Metabolism
4.7 Differential Expression of the Virulence Factors Genes Between ST615 and ST306 175
4.8 Capsule Genes: cps2A and cps2B
4.9 Surface Protein
4.9.1 Choline Binding Protein: cbpA, cbpC, cbpD and pspA
4.9.2 Pneumococcal Surface Adhesion: psaC
4.9.3 Surface Exoglycosidases: NanB, BgaA and StrH182
XI

4.10 Autolysin and Pneumolysin: lytA and ply
4.11 Hyaluronidase
4.12 Pneumococcal Adherence and Virulence Factor A: pavA
4.13 Sortase A
4.14 Competence comD
4.15 Conclusion
General discussion
5.1 Introduction
5.2 Pneumococci ST615 behave as an aggressive pathogen than ST306 in vitro
5.3 Pneumococci ST615 are more virulent than ST306 in mouse models of pneumococcal pneumonia
5.4 Serotype 1 during nasopharyngeal carriage
5.5 Co-administration of ST306 and ST615 serotype 1 in mouse model of nasopharyngeal colonisation
5.6 Pneumococci ST306 and ST615 differentially expressed genes during in vitro growth. 202
5.7 Summary
5.8 Future work
References

## List of Tables

 Table 1. Important genes expression of pneumococcal during infection Error! Bookmark not

 defined.

Table 2. List of pneumococcal strains used in this project    71
Table 3. Panel A &B showing the antibodies were used in flow cytometry
Table 4. Uniquely mapped reads are defined as "reads mapped to a single genomic location",
and so do not include reads that map to paralogous genes, including most rRNA genes 155
Table 5. Number and percentage of 250 virulence genes differentially expressed in ST615
during five growth phases when compared to ST306. The percentage of differentially
expressed genes is shown in parenthesis
Table 6. Biological functional categories with genes list of orthologous genes between ST615
and ST306160
Table 7. The list of well-known genes selected from 250 virulence factors    174
Table 8. Number of virulence genes that are up-regulated and down-regulated in ST615 when
compared to ST306 in the different stages of growth177
Table 9. Pair-wise comparison of ST306 to ST615 of virulence genes and comparing to
previous studies

## List of Figures

Figure 1. S. pneumoniae is a gram-positive bacterium	6
Figure 3. Pathogenic route of S.pneumoniae infection	9
Figure 4. S. pneumoniae growth is inhibited around the paper disk containing optochi	n11
Figure 5. Distribution of serotype-1 IPD worldwide	22
Figure 6. Pneumolysin alleles dtermined by full sequencing of PLY genes from 22 is	solates
[465]	
Figure 7. Virulence factors displayed on the surface of pneumococci	
Figure 8. Domain structure of pneumolysin and the likely changes upon membrane b	oinding 40
Figure 9. Surface attached and self-secreted pilus [436]	49
Figure 10. The host mechanisms and the main virulence factors	
Figure 11. Coverage of serotypes for pneumococcall vaccines [407]	54
Figure 12. Important genes expression during inflection by S.pneumoniae [607]	67
Figure 13. Schematic diagram of experimental animal models	
Figure 14. Growth profiles of strains (A) D39, (B) ST306 and (C) ST615 in BHI med	dia
without serum by using OD	98
Figure 15. Growth profiles of strains (A) D39, (B) ST306 and (C) ST615 in BHI med	dia
without serum by using CFU bacteriaCcounts	
Figure 16. Haemolytic assay and Pneumolysin ELISA quantification	102
Figure 17. Adherence of different strains of S. pneumoniae to (A) Detroit 562 epithe	lial cell
monolayers (B) BEAS-2B	
Figure 18. Invasion ratio of different strains of S. pneumoniae in Detroit 562 epitheli	al cell
monolayers (A) and BEAS (B)	107
Figure 19. Deposition of rabbit complement C3 on the surface of pneumococcal isola	ates 108
Figure 20. Opsonophagocytic killing of pneumococcal isolates	111
Figure 21. Two groups of mice were infected by either ST306 or ST615	113
Figure 22. Bacterial density in lung tissues	113
Figure 23. Capsule thickness of ST306 and ST615 of serotype 1 isolates from nasopl	narynx
	114

Figure 24. Female MF1 mice were co-infected with ST306 and ST6151	16
Figure 25. Virulence comparative study using a mouse model of invasive pneumonia1	18
Figure 26. Viable counts (CFU/ml) in peripheral blood after intranasal infection1	19
Figure 27. Viable counts (CFU/mg) in lungs after intranasal infection	20
Figure 28. Pain score in ST306 and ST615 mice1	20
Figure 29. Serotype 1 (ST306 vs ST615) viable counts (CFU/mg) in nasopharyngeal tissue	at
0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours post-pneumococcal infection1	22
Figure 30. Serotype 1 (ST306 vs ST615) CFU counts in blood at 0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours	
post pneumococcal infection1	23
Figure 31. Serotype 1 (ST306 vs ST615) CFU counts in lungs at 0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours	
post pneumococcal infection1	23
Figure 32. Serotype 1 ST306 CFU counts in lungs at 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal	
infection1	25
Figure 33. Viable counts in the peripheral blood of ST306-challenged mice at 24 and 48	
hours post pneumococcal infection1	26
Figure 34. Viable counts in the nasophrynx of ST306-challenged mice at 24 and 48 hours	
post pneumococcal infection1	26
Figure 35. High-dose model -Viable counts in the blood of ST306 vs ST615 -challenged mi	ice
at 24 hours post pneumococcal infection1	27
Figure 36. High dose model - Viable counts in the lung of ST306 vs ST615 -challenged mic	ce
at 24 hours post pneumococcal infection1	27
Figure 37. High-dose model -Viable counts in the nasopharynx of ST306 vs ST615 -	
challenged mice at 24 hours post pneumococcal infection1	28
Figure 38. Comparative virulence study in a mouse model of invasive pneumonia	30
Figure 39. Serotype 1 (ST306) CFU counts in blood at 1, 6, 24 and 48 hours post	
pneumococcal infection1	31
Figure 40. Serotype 1 (ST615) viable counts in blood at 1, 6, 24 and 48 hours post-	
pneumococcal infection	31
Figure 41.Pulse pneumolysin experiment with ST306-challenged mice	33
Figure 42. Supplementation experiment: Serotype 1 (ST306) was mixed with purified	
pneumolysin viable counts in blood1	34
Figure 43. Supplementation experiment: Serotype 1 (ST306) was mixed with purified	
pneumolysin, viable counts in lungs	34 XV

Figure 44. Cellular profiling in the lung of MF1 mice during an invasive infection caused by
ST306 and ST615
Figure 45. Cytokine analysis of the lung of MF1 mice during an invasive infection caused by
ST306 and ST615
Figure 46. Immune cells phenotypic of (A) B cells, (B) T regulatory cells, (C) neutrophils and
(D) macrophages in the cervical lymph nodes during nasopharyngeal carriage with ST306
and ST615
Figure 47. Cytokines analysis of (A) IL-6, (B) IL-10, (C) INF-γ, (D) IL-1β, (E) MIP-2, (F)
TNF- $\alpha$ and (G) active TGF- $\beta$ 1 in the nasopharynx of mice infected with ST306 and ST615
during the nasopharyngeal carriage experiment
Figure 48. Growth curve of the serotype 1 ST306 (A) and ST615 (B) in BHI broth154
Figure 49. Pairwise comparison of NCTC7465 to B915 at different time points (EEP: Early
Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early
Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). The 250 virluence associated genes include
Figure 50. Pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 of biological functional genes analysed at different growth phases
Figure 51. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between cell wall
biosynthesis genes
Figure 52. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between transport &
binding protein
Figure 53. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between protein
secretion genes
Figure 54. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between protein
secretion genes
Figure 55. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between RNA genes
Figure 56. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between metabolic
genes
Figure 57. Heat map of Virulence genes that are differentially expressed in ST615 compared
to ST306

Figure 58. Venn diagram of pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 of the 250 virulence
genes that are different between mid and late exponential phases, and early and late stationary
phases (A) upregulation and (B) down-regulation176
Figure 59. Capsule genes are not differentially expressed between strains ST615 and ST306
Figure 60. Differential expression of the choline binding proteins genes, <i>pspA</i> , <i>psaC</i> , <i>nanB</i> ,
bgaA, strH,lytA,ply,hyl,pavA, srtA and comD in ST615 compared to ST306

#### Abbrreviation

- APC = Allophycocyanin
- ATP = adenosine triphosphate
- BAB = Blood agar base
- BCA = Bicinchoninic acid assay
- BEAS-2B = Human bronchial-epithelial cell line
- BHI = Brain heart infusion
- Bp = Base pairs
- CAP = Community acquired pneumonia
- CBP = Choline-binding protein
- CD = Cluster of differentiation
- CDC = Cholesterol-dependent cytolysin
- CFU = Colony forming units
- CLN = Cervical lymph nodes
- CP = Capsular polysaccharides
- CPS = Capsule locus
- CSF = Cerebrospinal fluid
- DMEM = Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium
- DMF = Dimethylformamide
- DMSO = Dimethyl sulfoxide
- DNA = Deoxyribonucleic acid
- DPBS = Dulbecco's phosphate-buffered saline
- ECM = Extracellular matrix
- EDTA = Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
- EEP = Early exponential phase
- ELISA = Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay

- EMBL-EBI = European Bioinformatics Institute
- ESP = Early stationary phase
- Fc = Fragment cristallizable
- fcR = Fc receptor
- FCS = Foetal Calf Serum
- FI = Fluorescent intensity 2
- FITC = Fluorescein isothiocyanate
- HBSS = Hanks' Balanced Salt Solution
- HIV = Human immunodeficiency virus
- Hyl = Hyaluronidase lyate
- Ig = Immunoglobulin
- IL = Interleukin
- INF = Interferon
- IPD = Invasive pneumococcal disease
- IVIG = Intravenous immunoglobulin
- KC = Keratinocyte chemoattractant
- KEGG = Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes
- LEP = Late exponential phase
- LSP = Late stationary phase
- Lyt = Autolysin
- MEM = Minimum Essential Medium
- MEP = Mid-exponential phase
- MIP = Macrophage Inflammatory Protein
- MLST = Multi locus sequence type
- MHC = Major histocompatibility complex
- MRC = Medical research council

- NADH = Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
- NALT = Nasal associated lymphoid tissue
- Nan = Neuraminidase
- NCTC = National collection of type cultures
- NLRP3 = NOD-like receptor family pyrin domain containing 3 inflammasome
- OD = Optical density
- OPKA = Opsonophagocytic killing assay
- OR = Odds ratio
- PAGe1 = Pneumococcal African Genomic Consortium 1
- PavA = Pneumococcal adherence and virulence factor A
- PBS = Phosphate-buffered saline
- PCho = Phosphorylcholine
- PCR = polymerase chain reaction
- PCV = Pneumococcal conjugate vaccine 3
- PE = Phycoerythrin
- PE/Cy7 = Phycoerythrin/Cyanine dye7
- pIgR = Polymeric immunoglobulin receptor
- PLNA = Pneumolysin deficient pneumococcus
- Ply = Pneumolysin
- PPV = Pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine
- PsaA = Pneumococcal surface adhesion
- PspA = Pneumococcal surface protein A
- PTS = Phosphotransferase system
- RNA = Ribonucleic acid
- RPMI = Roswell Park Memorial Institute medium
- Sec = Secretion systems

- SNP = Single nucleotide polymorphism
- SP = Streptococcus pneumonia
- SpxB = Pyruvate oxidase
- Srt = Sortase
- SSA = Sub-Saharan Africa
- ST = Sequence type
- TGF = Transforming growth factor
- THP-1= Human monocytes
- THY= Todd-Hewitt Broth plus 0.5% Yeast Extract
- TLR = Toll-like receptor
- TNF = Tumour necrosis factor
- TOD = Time of death
- TPM = Transcripts per million
- UK = United Kingdom
- USA = United States of America
- WHO = World Health Organisation
- Xpt = xanthine phosphoribosyltransferase
- ZPS = Zwitterionic polysaccharides

# Introduction

#### Introduction

#### **1.1 General characteristics**

#### **1.1.1 History of** *Streptococcus pneumoniae*

S. pneumoniae was first isolated over a hundred years ago by George Miller Sternberg [11] in the United States and by Louis Pasteur [12] in France. Pasteur isolated S. pneumoniae in the saliva of a patient with rabies, while Sternberg isolated the bacteria from his own saliva. A subsequent six years elapsed before Weichselbaum, in Vienna, resolved the disagreement between Carl Friedlander and Albert Fraenkel as to the importance of S. pneumoniae as a cause of bacterial pneumonia in humans [13]. In the 1880s, pneumococcus was confirmed as a cause of meningitis, endocarditis, arthritis, and otitis media, and experimental pneumococcal endocarditis was successfully modelled in the rabbit [14]. Between 1880 and 1910, advances were made towards the control of illness caused by pneumococcus; including the recognition by the Klemperers [15] that antiserum could offer a protective value against infection. Following this in 1900, the lytic effect of bile on pneumococcus was discovered and reported by Neufeld [16], which aided their identification. Neufeld and Haendel [17] succeeded in classifying pneumococcal type I and II by 1910. The quelling reaction, in which antibodies can bind to the bacterial capsule of S. pneumoniae, became an essential platform in serotherapy three decades later [19], allowing for different pneumococcal types to be visualised under a microscope, previously described by Neufeld in 1902 [18].

Serum therapy of type I and II pneumococcal pneumonia, developed at the Rockefeller Institute [20], led to treatment of those infected with a number of pneumococcal serotypes, with a case-fatality rate reduction of approximately 20%. However, severe haemolytic reactions were observed by Paul Beeson and Walter Goebel [21] attributed to the cross-reactivity of type 14

pneumococcal capsular polysaccharide and type A blood group following treatment with horse antiserum. This led to rabbit antiserum replacing horse antiserum towards the end of the 1930s.

Quinine, which had previously been used to treat experimental pneumococcal infection with little effect, led to the exploration of related compounds, including ethylhydrocupreine hydrochloride (optochin). Optochin showed significant efficacy in laboratory animals, however drug resistance soon began to arise [23, 24] in the form of optochin-resistant pneumococci from treated infected mice in 1912 [22]. Optochin was subsequently abandoned as a treatment for human pneumococcal infection for this reason, as well as in relation to apparent eye toxicity.

Sulfonamides, while initially showing promise due to their ability to treat pneumococcus indiscriminately according to its capsular serotype, was over-shadowed in 1944 [25, 26] due to the drug penicillin showing extraordinary efficacy in the treatment of patients with both non-bacteremic and bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia, bringing about recovery and reducing case-fatality rate to 5 - 8%. The introduction of tetracyclines, chloramphenicol, and macrolides in the following decade gave further offers of protection, shifting a disease which has been previously feared to one which gave little cause for concern.

In 1943, several laboratory findings reported the appearance of pneumococcal variants with increasing resistance to penicillin. Tillet [26], and Schmidt and Sessler [27] demonstrated resistance in isolations from mice, while Eriksen [28] demonstrated resistance *in vitro*, both following exposure of pneumococci to penicillin. However, these observations appeared to have little effect on clinical practice.

In the early 1960s, reports of resistance to penicillin, as well as tetracyclines, chloramphenicol, macrolides, and cotrimoxazole, began to make more of an impact. Toward the end of the 1970s, an outbreak in a hospital in South Africa [29] of the 19A pneumococcal infection exhibiting

multiple drug resistance occurred, and since then, the complications of infections caused by multiple drug-resistance pneumococci has become a progressively important issue.

To date, vancomycin is currently the only antimicrobial agent that has yet to select drug resistant mutants in pneumococcal infection [40].

In South Africa in 1886, due to the high rate of recruit disease in the mining industry, in the form of lobar pneumonia, and related morbidity and mortality, Sir Almroth Wright, renowned for his work on typhoid vaccine, was recruited to conduct trials with a pneumococcal vaccine of an unknown serotype. The vaccine trial included 50,000 miners [30] and was initially concluded as efficacious, however, subsequent analysis of the data failed to support this. Following this, F. Spencer Lister, a colleague of Wrights', continued with the trial and aimed to characterise the serotypes causing disease. He hypothesised that if one were to immunise 50% of the individuals in a closed population, it would reduce spread of infection among the unimmunised [33]. However, issues with the structure of these trials with the whole killed pneumococci vaccine were disputed and therefore efficacy of immunisation could not be properly demonstrated [31, 32].

In 1927, mice were successfully immunised with homotypic capsular polysaccharide (Schiemann and Casper) [34], followed by reports of immunogenicity in humans in 1930 (Francis and Tillett) [35]. In 1945, purified pneumococcal capsular polysaccharides proved to be effective in preventing infection with homotypic pneumococcal strains (MacLeod, Hodges, Heidelberger, and Bernhard) [36]. It also confirmed Lister's hypothesis that immunised individuals reduced the spread of pneumococcal disease in a closed population. The carriage of pneumococci also proved to be important. Immunisation did not appear to impact on the carrier state, but reduced the likelihood of an individual becoming a carrier after vaccination

by around 50%. Recent studies of several polysaccharide vaccines have also confirmed this finding.

Following this, two hexavalent pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccines were commercially produced, however with the introduction of highly effective penicillin and other agents, they were soon withdrawn from the market. Based on trials in South Africa showing dodecavalent vaccines had the ability to prevent both non-bacteremic and bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia by approximately 80% [38], a tetradecavalent pneumococcal vaccine was licensed in South Africa in 1977. Other findings regarding the outcome of bacteremic pneumococcal infection treated with penicillin and identification of individuals at particular risk of mortality also had an impact on the re-emergence of vaccine trials for pneumococcus [37]. In 1983, the 23-valent vaccine was introduced. Since only 18 serotypes out of the then known 90 pneumococcal types have been shown to be responsible for the majority of bacteremic illnesses, the opinion was that the introduction of additional serotypes into the 23-valent vaccine showed little necessity.

#### 1.1.2 Streptococcus pneumoniae general characteristics

*Streptococcus pneumoniae* (or pneumococcus) is a well-known commensal bacterium of the upper respiratory tract and can colonise the human nasopharynx asymptomatically. However, it is an opportunistic pathogen and is a major cause of disease in the susceptible host, including pneumonia, meningitis, bacteremia, otitis media and sinusitis [1, 2, 3]. *S. pneumoniae* is a Gram-positive bacterium with a thick cell wall, containing teichoic acid (C-polysaccharide), capable of producing toxin (pneumolysin). The organism is an encapsulated bacterium, an aero-tolerant, anaerobic pathogen (capable of growing in the absence or presence of oxygen), oval

to spherical in shape, with a diameter ranging from 0.5-1.25  $\mu$ m. Its usual appearance is in pairs (diplococcus) or forming short chains, shown in figure 1 [8, 472]. *S. pneumoniae* has a variety of surface antigens, including pneumococcal surface adhesin A (PsaA), pneumococcal cholinebinding protein A (PcpA), pneumococcal surface protein A (PspA), pneumococcal surface protein C (PspC), and pneumococcal autolysin A (LytA). It is a non-spore forming, non-motile, catalase negative,  $\alpha$ -haemolytic bacterium. The ideal growth conditions include complex media with a source of catalase (i.e. from blood or serum), incubated at 37°C/5-10% CO<sub>2</sub> [9]. *S. pneumoniae* is sensitive to ethyl hydrocupreine hydrochloride (optochin), an antibiotic used to differentiate pneumococcal from other streptococci. Observation of a growth inhibition halo around the optochin disk indicates detection and identification of *S. pneumoniae* [8]. The haemolytic properties on blood agar can also help classify *S. pneumoniae* and differentiate from others in the Streptococci family; the presence of  $\alpha$ -haemolytic bacteria causes a chemical change in the haemoglobin of red blood cells, observed by a green pigment that forms a ring around the colonies [10].



Figure 1. *S. pneumoniae* is a gram-positive bacterium. Its usual appearance is in pairs (diplococcus) or forming short chains. (SEM picture credit: Dr Manfred Rohde, University of Greifswald).

#### **1.1.3 Carriage of** *S. pneumoniae*

Carriage of *S. pneumoniae* is found at a higher rate in children compared to adults; the rate of colonisation increases from birth, peaking at the age of around 1 - 2 years old. Following this there is a decline which is age-related [150, 179].

S. pneumoniae carriage typically lasts two weeks, with a duration of more than 30 weeks in some cases [180]. Carriage is also seasonal, peaking between January to March [181]. Bronchial pneumonia and lobar pneumonia are both caused by S. pneumoniae. During infection, the organism induces an immune response from the host, causing recruitment of white blood cells which migrate to the lungs. Pneumonia presents as the presence of white blood cells, proliferating bacteria and excessive fluid in this area [184]. A chest X-ray can detect pneumonia, and bacteraemia and septicaemia may occur in around 20 - 30% of cases [185]. The highest fatality rates among those infected with the organism are those presenting with S. pneumoniae meningitis ( $\sim 40\%$ ), with symptoms of severe headache, photophobia, neck stiffness and fever, often with long-term consequences in survivors including mental retardation and motor deficiency [186, 187]. Otitis media is a common disease occurring with S. pneumoniae infection, presenting as inflammation of the middle ear, with limited mobility and enlarged tympanic membrane, often with recurrent episodes of infection, even despite successful antibiotic treatment. S. pneumoniae was found responsible for around 50% of otitis media cases [185]. Other relatively uncommon clinical illnesses known to be caused by S. pneumoniae include conjunctivitis, acute tracheobronchitis, endometritis, peritonitis, endocarditis, arthritis, and osteomyelitis [188].

In children below the age of 2 years old, pneumococcal carriage was reported at 45% before the seven-valent polysaccharide conjugate vaccine was introduced in the UK. This was compared to 8% in adults [223].

7

#### 1.1.4 Transmission of S. pneumoniae

Humans are the main host of S. pneumoniae due to its successful transmission, occurring through respiratory droplets from carriers of healthy individuals or those with pneumococcal disease [189, 190]. Risk factors for transmission of the organism include number of siblings and numerous visits to the doctor for other mild upper respiratory tract infections [190]. Day centres, military camps, and prisons where there are high numbers of individuals in a closed environment also have high rates of cases [192, 189]. Pneumococcus may be transmitted from children attending day centres, to their older siblings, demonstrated by similarities among isolates of genetic similarity [192]. Pneumococcus is first transmitted to the new host, with subsequent asymptomatic colonisation [180]. Following this, in some cases, the organism may move from the nasopharynx to other areas of the body, including the lungs where pneumococcus can successfully evade the host immune system defences and cause disease [189]. Since acquired pneumococcus is often asymptomatic, it proves difficult to identify the chain of transmission between individuals [197]. Other microflora of the nasopharynx may contribute to the development of disease by symbiosis, or hinder it by competing with the organism [198, 199]. Different serotypes of pneumococcus, such as serotypes 1, 4, 5 and 9A have high rates of related invasive disease, while serotypes 9N, 16F, 20 and 38 have relatively lower rates and have a shorter carriage duration [190]. Opaque and transparent colonies related to phase variation of pneumococcal variants demonstrate as an important factor in the progression of carriage to invasive disease [200, 201]. For example, the opaque form has been commonly isolated from patient samples, while the transparent form has adapted to colonisation of the nasopharynx due to phase variation to increase pneumococcal invasion into human brain microvascular endothelial cells [202].

#### 1.1.5 Invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD)



Figure 2. Pathogenic route of *S.pneumoniae* infection [421]

*S. pneumoniae* initially colonises the nasopharynx, spreading via the airways to the lower respiratory tract, leading to pneumonia, or to the sinuses or middle ear, resulting in medical morbidity [91, 408]. Invasive infections caused by *S. pneumoniae* amounts to approximately 15-30 cases per 100,000 of the population per year in developed countries, with those above 65 years of age with an estimated rate of more than 50 per 100,000, and those below the age of 2 years estimated at more than 150 cases per 100,000 people [407, 410]. These figures are likely to be an underestimation, since they are based only on blood culture results so do not take into account cases diagnosed without a diagnostic blood culture [413]. Pneumococcal disease presents a worldwide public health problem, underlined by the progressively spreading antimicrobial drug resistance to widely used, essential therapies. Vaccination remains the only method to prevent disease caused by *S. pneumoniae* [412]. Individuals particularly at risk of IPD and other pneumococcal disease include children less than 2 years of age, the elderly, children between 2 to 5 years old, and the immunocompromised [377, 378]. *S. pneumoniae* is a major cause of morbidity and mortality, particularly in the developing world, with an

estimated 1.2 million children below the age of 5 years dying each year from pneumonia, approximately 10-30% of all deaths among this age group [405]. Of adults with pneumococcal bacteriaemia, 60-85% of cases were associated with pneumonia, 5-10% with meningitis, and 5-10% with no focal signs of infection [407, 410, 411].

#### 1.1.6 Diagnosis of S. pneumoniae and laboratory typing schemes

Since S. pneumoniae is present in humans as commensal flora, this has to be taken into consideration in any diagnostic approaches when identifying the organism [93]. Other streptococcus bacteria are also present in the nasopharynx, as well as other organisms such as Staphylococcus aureus, so distinguishing between species and other types of bacteria remains important [191]. Gram-negative rods and staphylococci are generally gentamicin-sensitive, whereas pneumococcal and other streptococcus species tend to be gentamicin resistant, therefore the isolation of pneumococcus via the use of gentamicin containing blood agar culture plates can be useful [193-196]. Other streptococcal species, such as S.mitis and S. oralis tend to be resistant to optochin and bile-insoluble, while S. pneumoniae is generally sensitive [191]. Whilst S. pseudopneumoniae is generally found to be bile insoluble, it is only optochin resistant in 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, but this is not the case if left in room air rather than left within an incubator [209, 210]. S. pneumoniae can be identified by its morphology under a microscope, observing its Gram-positive stain, and its diplococcic shape and presentation. Colony morphology and phenotypic identification using  $\alpha$ -haemolysis on blood agar can also be used, as well as testing for catalase negativity, optochin susceptibility, and bile solubility [191]. Identification can prove to be difficult for S. pneumoniae since some species of Streptococcus may be bileinsoluble [219], and some may have lytA and pneumolysin genes, making genetic testing limited [220]. There are also some species that produce teichoic acid similar to that produced by *S. pneumoniae*. All of these techniques aid somewhat in the process of elimination however does not exclude all Streptococcus species, with some cases of pneumococcus still being misidentified.

Figure 4. *S. pneumoniae* isolates expressing most capsule types make small round colonies similar to doughnuts on blood agar plate (A) but serotype 3 and 37 pneumococci develop characteristically large mucoid colonies (B) [406].



Figure 3. *S. pneumoniae* growth is inhibited around the paper disk containing optochin (A). The test tube containing *S. pneumoniae* shows a loss of turbidity in the presence of sodium deoxycholate (bile salts) due to bacterial lysis while the test tube containing viridans species is turbid (B) [406]



#### 1.1.7 Conventional methods for bacterial identification

Early and accurate identification of pneumonia is of high importance due to a decreased mortality rate, particularly among the elderly when treated early with antibiotics, as well as the reduction of cost associated with excessive clinical investigations and inappropriate treatment, which may lead to complications [224, 225]. Pneumonia is generally diagnosed based on clinical symptoms and a chest X-ray. Symptoms related to pneumonia include cough or difficulty breathing, and tachypnea (rapid breathing) [226]. Diagnostic procedures for Community Acquired Pneumonia (CAP) typically include isolation of bacteria from sterile body fluid, followed by identification and confirmation that the bacteria present is *S. pneumoniae* – this is the gold standard. For identification of pneumococcus from body tissue, a lung biopsy or bronchoscopy to obtain lung tissue would be ideal [227]. An alternative would be to isolate the bacteria via transtracheal aspiration, which has been reported to obtain high yields of *S. pneumoniae* [228, 229]. However, these techniques are not always practical in a clinical setting, therefore the majority of identification for this bacteria is performed commonly with the more readily available bodily fluids, including peripheral sputum, blood samples, and pleural fluids.

#### 1.1.7.1 Sputum Gram stains and culture

Typically, sputum Gram stains and culture are the first technique used for the identification of pneumonia if there is a high quality sample (less than 10 squamous epithelial cells, with more than 25 polymorphonuclear cells at a magnification of x100 under a light microscope). In this case, the diplococcic Gram-positive bacteria may be visualised [230, 231]. While this method

has demonstrated to be highly sensitive and specific in some cases [232], there are some limitations, including inadequate sample collection, particularly from children, and the treatment of antimicrobials before the collection of sputum, which may contribute to a low yield of bacteria [230, 232, 233]. Another issue is the false positives occurring from natural nasopharyngeal carriage of the bacteria.

#### 1.1.7.2 Blood and pleural fluid culture

Since blood and pleural fluid cultures are generally collected from sterile tissues, this can provide a definitive, unambiguous platform for the diagnosis of pneumococcual disease. However, the rate of positive samples for the bacteria within the blood tends to be low, at less than 10% in total in patients with pneumococcus, which may present as false negatives [234-237]. Possible causes of this may be patients presenting with non-bacteraemic pneumonia, autolysis of the bacteria during the stationary growth phase resulting in cell death, treatment with antimicrobials before samples are obtained, or inadequate sample collection, specifically insufficient blood volume [238]. Another issue with culturing bacteria includes the time it takes for bacterial growth and to a level required for identification, usually several days. Similar limitations occur with the collection of pleural fluid [238]. However, using real-time PCR for the detection of bacterial DNA in pleural fluids was a promised technique.

#### 1.1.7.3 Pneumococcal antigen detection methods

Pneumococcal antigen detection method may be used to detect pneumococcus in a variety of tissue samples, including sputum, urine, breath, pleural fluids, and peripheral blood, by rapid detection of pneumococcus molecules [239-242]. An advantage of this technique is that the molecules may not affect after antimicrobial treatment, but still remain detectable. PcpA may

be used as a particularly important target since it can help in distinguishing pneumonia from carriage of the bacteria due to the observation that nasopharyngeal carriage tends to exhibit high levels of manganese, whereas these levels present at a comparatively lower level in the blood [243, 244].

#### **1.1.7.4** Techoic acid (C-polysaccharide) detection

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) and latex agglutination can be used to detect techoic acid and capsular polysaccharide antigens in sputum specimens, showing high sensitivity and specificity [239]. A recent addition to diagnostics is the Binax NOW® *S. pneumoniae* assay which is a rapid immuno-chromatography test, introduced in 2003, proving useful as a point-of-care test to detect C-polysaccharide in urine samples. However, in children, specificity with this kit only amounted to around 50–60% due to the presence of high rates of nasopharyngeal carriage in children, subsequently producing high concentrations of techoic aid in the urine [245-165]. A high concentration of urine from children reduced the specificity of this kit further [246], and so is not recommended for the detection of pneumococcal pneumonia in this age group [250]. With the use of pleural fluid, on the other hand, sensitivity is much higher (71-96%) and specificity (71-100%) exceeds that of urine, therefore may prove to be useful in the diagnosis of pneumococcal empyema with the use of pleural fluid [251-256].

In adults, the Binax NOW® *S. pneumoniae* assay showed more promise, with sensitivity and specificity around 74-75% and 94-97%, respectively [93, 191, 193], increasing the rate of diagnosis of CAP by 11-23% above conventional techniques [93, 193]. The detection of bacteraemic *S. pneumoniae* was demonstrated to be more sensitive compared with non-bacteraemic *S. pneumoniae*, with more than 20% difference [194-196, 209, 210]. This assay

may be useful for optimising antimicrobial treatment in terms of distinguishing between bacteraemic and non-bacteraemic pneumococcal pneumoniae. The 2007 IDSA/ATS guidelines have recommended the use of the Binax NOW' *S. pneumoniae* assay during intensive care admissions, failure of out-patient antimicrobial therapy, leukopenia, active alcohol abuse, asplenia, chronic severe liver disease, and pleural effusion [273]. An advantage of this kit is that previous antibiotic use before sampling has less of an impact than with conventional culture methods, however, false positives may arise in cases where there are low levels of Cpolysaccharide antigen present in the sample [193], or cross-reactivity with other bacterial species, asymptomatic nasopharyngeal colonisation of pneumococcus, and a history of previous pneumococcal infection showing the presence of antigens. Techoic acid may still be excreted in the urine for more than a month following pneumococcal infection in some cases [274, 193]. There are also concerns about recent vaccination presenting false positive with this kit [275]. In the UK, guidelines for the Management of CAP in Adults in 2009 stated that pneumococcal urine antigen tests should be performed for all patients with moderate or high severity CAP, [472].

#### 1.1.7.5 Capsular polysaccharide detection

ELISA for the detection of the pneumococcus capsule in the urine tends to be variable and dependent serotype and severity of infection. Other limitations include difficulty of testing procedure as well as being unable to detect some capsular serotypes [276]. The multiplexed immunoassay system based on the Luminex' system using monoclonal assays has recently showed promise, using multiplexed serotype-specific urinary antigen detection (UAD) assays [278, 279]. This technique has shown high sensitivity (79-97%) and specificity (99-100%) in the diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia [279, 280]. Additional information can also be

detection using this kit, including capsular serotype responsible for CAP, however it can only currently detect a limited number of serotypes (13-14 serotypes in total), and have not yet been introduced into a clinical setting [278, 281].

#### 1.1.7.6 Antibody responses to pneumococcal infection

Serological studies may be used to detect genetically diverse pneumococcal antigens, including pneumolysin, C-polysaccharide, capsular polysaccharides, and PsaA. PsaA is a highly immunogenic lipoprotein, which can be detected in the blood using IgG antibody, with a very high sensitivity and specificity of 85-89% and 83-98%, respectively, in pneumococcal pneumonia diagnosis in Kenyan adults [282, 283]. However, the sensitivity dropped to 42% when applied to detection in children [284], as well as having specificity concerns due to the fact that PsaA may also be found in the cell walls of other streptococcus species [285]. An advantage of using serological testing for pneumococcal pneumonia is that they are not affected by the use of antimicrobials before sampling and do not require the duration of culturing bacteria. However they can potentially be impacted by cross-reactivity to antibodies specific to colonised pneumococci, therefore are not used as a diagnostic tool, but more as an epidemiological surveillance tool [319, 320].

#### 1.1.7.7 Biomarkers

The concentration of biomarkers related to the response of infection, inflammation, and tissue injury can be used to distinguish between bacteraemic and non-bacteraemic infection [286]. Biomarker detection can also play a role in the optimisation of treatment or as a prediction of prognosis. As rapid detection tools, such biomarkers as C-reactive protein (CRP), procalcitonin and TREM-1, a receptor expressed on myeloid cells, may be detected as indications of pneumococcal pneumonia. TREM-1 is an immunoglobulin, upregulated by microbial
components [287]. TREM-1 is capable of stimulating the secretion of numerous cytokines and chemokines of the immune system [288]. The serum soluble form of TREM-1 has been linked to the presence of bacteraemic CAP [288], whereas soluble TREM-1 present in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid has been associated with bacterial pneumonia [287]. During the pro-inflammatory response, particularly in response to bacterial pneumonia, procalcitonin is made by parafollicular cells of the thyroid and neuroendocrine cells of the lungs and intestines, whereas procalcitonin tends to be downregulated during viral pneumonia infection [289], therefore may be a useful biomarker to distinguish between the two. CRP and procalcitonin levels, together, have been demonstrated to be useful in identifying pneumococcal pneumonia in children with non-specific chest X-ray presentation [290, 291]. Procalcitonin showed a good correlation with positive PCR, serological testing, and chest X-ray's in these patients [292], and also appear to correlate well with severity of infection. Elevated procalcitonin and CRP levels showed a strong association in patients presenting with pneumococcal CAP, with a sensitivity of 94.4% and 91.9% for procalcitonin and CRP, respectively [293]. These biomarkers may also be useful in distinguishing between bacterial and viral pneumonia in adults [294, 295, 296]. Biomarker detection has proved promising, however, they will require other detection methods used in conjunction to confirm pneumococcal pneumonia infection, specifically in distinguishing between bacterial and viral pneumonia.

## 1.1.7.8 Nucleic acid amplification tests (NAAT)

NAAT uses the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) to target and distinguish genetically diverse strains of pneumococcus pneumonia from the blood and respiratory tract. Detectable targets for *S. pneumoniae* include the pneumolysin gene (ply), autolysin gene (lytA), pneumococcal surface adhesin A gene (psaA), wzg/cpsA, and the Spn9802 gene fragment [298].

Using whole blood, *S. pneumoniae* DNA can be detected using PCR directed at the ply gene. Sensitivities have proved to be variable (35-100%) [210, 299-302] and is unable to distinguish *S. pneumoniae* from other streptococcus species due to the fact that some of these also contain the ply gene [303, 304]. In comparison to the low ply specificity, the lytA gene had higher specificity [303, 305, 306], but still presented an issue, in terms of not being able to distinguish between *S. pneumoniae* and *S. mitus* since lytA genes are not as variable between streptococcus strains compared with those between streptococcus species [305]. The Spn9802 PCR is highly specific for *S. pneumoniae*, but is unable to distinguish between *S. pneumoniae* and *S. pseudopneumoniae* [307]. In terms of quantitative viral loads by real-time PCR from whole blood, a high bacteraemic load has been linked with increased risk of mortality [308, 309], therefore may be used as a tool to predict severity of pneumococcal illness.

Using respiratory tract specimens, ply PCR had a sensitivity of 68-100% [310-313], but specificity presented an issue, particularly in throat swaps between patients with pneumonia and those of the control group [311], suggesting the lack of specificity between pneumococcal pneumonia and nasopharyngeal colonisation. More notably, real-time PCR produced better specificity with Spn9802 PCR, showing sensitivity and specificity of 71% and 100%, respectively, for the detection of pneumococcal pneumonia in patients with more than 10<sup>4</sup> copies/mL bacteria [307]. LytA PCR had sensitivity and specificity level of 82.2% and 92%, respectively, at bacteria levels exceeding 8x10<sup>3</sup> copies/ml in detecting pneumococcal pneumonia, and distinguishing from nasopharyngeal colonisation. Successful detection rates of CAP using this method increased from 27.1% to 52.5% using this cut-off [314].

#### **1.1.7.9** Multi-locus sequence typing (MLST)

While pneumococcal serotype is important in determining invasiveness, it has become increasingly evident that genotype also plays an important role. Since multilocus sequence typing (MLST) has become available, allowing genotyping of bacterial species using house-keeping genes, a database recognising over 3000 pneumococcal sequence types (ST's) or clones has been established (http://pubmlst.org/spneumoniae/).

MLST has recently been demonstrated as a useful tool to distinguish between different types of Streptococcus species [221-223]. The adapted form of this tool is named Multi-locus sequence analysis (MLSA) and is currently used as a research tool only, but has been demonstrated to be more reliable in distinguishing among Streptococcus species. MLST produces digital nucleotide sequences of approximately 500 base pair segments from seven pneumococcal house-keeping genes selected on the basis of their location within the genome and relative neutrality with regard to selective pressures. These results are portable between laboratories, and can be used in the molecular characterisation of Streptococcus species and *S. pneumoniae*, with the ability to compare isolates on a global scale. Serotype and sequence of pneumococcal can be analysed in conjunction, along with the monitoring of capsular switch and may provide useful information for the development of pneumococcal conjugate vaccines with regard to long-term efficacy [42].

## **1.1.7. 10** The advances of using whole genome sequencing to study the population biology of *S. pneumoniae*

Whole-genome sequencing (WGS) provides us with a 'top-down' approach to associate genotype with phenotype and has recently sped up learning about the basis of virulence and

antibiotic-resistance acquisition in pathogens [610]. An advantage of the increasing volume of sequence data available for bacteria is that it allows the testing of evolutionary hypotheses across the entire domain. Recent work by Hershberg and Petrov used bacterial WGS data to investigate the spectrum of mutation types. Surprisingly, this revealed that the spectrum varies very little with most biased towards C/G $\rightarrow$ T/A transitions. This was found universally, even for clades with particularly high GC contents, which suggests that in the absence of selection, bacterial genomes would approach an equilibrium GC content of 20-30%. Given the large variety of GC contents observed for bacteria (~20-80%), this observation suggests that mutational pressures alone are not responsible for the nucleotide composition of the majority of genomes and that selection probably plays an important role [611]. A sample of whole genome sequences makes it possible to adequately reconstruct the natural history of a lineage. The base substitutions used to construct the phylogeny have accumulated over about 40 years and occur, on average, once every 15 weeks. Recombinations happen at a rate approximately 10 fold slower, but introduce a mean of 72 SNPs each. The responses to the different anthropogenic selection pressures acting on this variation are quite distinct. The apparently weak selection by aminoglycosides and chloramphenicol has led to the occasional deletion of loci encoding resistance to these antibiotics. By contrast, resistance to macrolide antibiotics has been acquired frequently throughout the phylogeny, with selection strong enough to drive supplementation or replacement of the resistance afforded by the *mef* efflux pump with the broader-range resistance provided by ermB-mediated target modification. The response to vaccine selection is different, involving the depletion of the resident population before it can respond to the selection pressure and thereby opening the niche to isolates that already expressed non-vaccine serotypes [612].

#### **1.1.8 Future diagnostic options for pneumococcal infection**

Future diagnostic options for the diagnosis of pneumococcus may include the detection of metabolites, including the analysis of urinary metabolites using nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) [315], or a breath test to isolate bacteria and detect using mass spectrometry. Sensitivity and specificity to these testing methods are currently being investigated [318]. Matrix-assisted laser desorption ionisation time-of-flight mass spectrometry (MALDI-TOF MS) is currently being used in numerous clinical laboratories for the detection of bacteria, with advantages including ease-of-use, cost-effectiveness and rapid and high-throughput. However, specificity, again, presents an ongoing problem in distinguishing between *S. pneumoniae* and other species and strains of bacteria [316, 317]. Whole-genome shotgun (WGS) assembly of large and complex genomes was once a much-debated question [317]. The advent of next-generation sequencing and the comparative ease and speed with which WGS assemblies can be constructed for mammalian and many other genomes allowed sequencing projects to move beyond these concerns, accepting high quality draft genomes with nearly complete gene spaces [317].

#### **1.2 Pneumococcal serotype 1**

#### 1.2.1 Geographic distribution of serotype 1 pneumococcus disease

Serotype 1 pneumococcus has a very low carriage rate and is uncommon with regard to nasal colonisation even in populations with a high prevalence of invasive disease (Figure 5), with the exceptions of outbreaks of this serotype. In 1937, it was found to cause approximately 22% of

pneumococcal pneumonia in children, and 33% in adults, however serotype 1 was estimated to be responsible for only 2% of asymptomatic, colonised adults and children [321].



## Figure 4. Distribution of serotype-1 IPD worldwide

Serotype 1 pneumococcus is generally associated with bacteraemia, empyema and peritonitis, with epidemics of meningitis arising in Africa. It more frequently affects young adults compared to other known serotypes and mortality and co-morbidity occurs at a low rate. Prisons, homeless shelters and closed environments of young adults in common with regard to outbreaks [322 - 325]. It has been demonstrated to be efficiently passed between close contacts to those infected, for example, healthcare workers working on pneumonia wards, and household contact, particularly with carriage of serotype 1 in homeless shelters [325, 360]. Colonisation tends to be short-lived, relative to other serotypes, while the probability of invasive resulting from serotype 1 infection appears to be very high, an explanation for this has yet to be uncovered [326]. Antibiotic resistance has rarely been reported for first-line antibiotics, such as penicillin, macrolides and quinolones, which is likely due to the shorter

duration of carriage of serotype 1, resulting in less time for recombination leading to genetic diversity, of which antibiotic resistance may be included, as well as reduced chance of selective pressure from antimicrobials [327-330]. It has been noted that there is limited geographical distribution of serotype 1 compared to other serotypes, again, likely due to the short duration of carriage, preventing the organism from spreading farther via international travel [331]. Serotype 1 pneumococcus is one of the most common serotypes found linked to invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD). In the last decade, an increase in serotype 1 pneumococcus causing IPD has been reported in Europe, in countries such as Portugal, Spain, France, Belgium, and the UK [442, 443, 444, 445, 446). Serotype 1 pneumococcus is one of the few serotypes that has been associated with IPD in small or closed communities [447, 448, 449, 450, 451]. In some areas of the world, there has been a marked reduction of serotype 1 bacteraemia reported, particularly between 1940 to 1955. For example, Boston City Hospital, USA [336], Danish national statistics [332], and to a lesser extent due to limited data; Glasgow, UK [337], have all reported a reduced incidence of serotype 1 pneumococcal disease over a period of decades. Other reports from South America [338], Africa [339], and the Indian subcontinent [340] have demonstrated a high prevalence of serotype 1 disease responsible for widespread epidemics, unfortunately historical data for these areas is not available. On the other hand, serotype 1 appears to be less prevalent in areas of South-East Asia [341]. Distribution of serotype 1 and arising epidemics appear to be seasonal; associated particularly with periods nearing the end of the dry season [339]. Serotype 1 IPD generally affects younger adults, which differs from what is usually seen in the general population affected by IPD [347]. Serotype 1 IPD has also been shown to be common among neonates in Europe and North America [348, 349]. A study across England and Wales demonstrated that from 256 cases of IPD in infants identified, 84/256 (33%) developed IPD in the first 48 hours of life. This was following the introduction of PCV7, [476]. Another study of both the pre- and post-vaccine introduction period demonstrated that of 513 children diagnosed with IPD, 36/513 (7%) of these were in infants younger than 90 days old, [476]. In a study of IPD isolates from Danish infants that were 0-90 days old from 1943-2013, serotypes 7F and 1 were the predominant serotypes found, accounting for 20% and 15%, respectively, of all the IPD cases, [476]. The high incidence of serotype 1 found in young adults may be attributed to a lack of other serotypes able to infect this age group, or the possibility that acquired immunity to serotype 1 IPD is age-independent [350].

Serotype 1 has often been found responsible for the manifestation of empyema in patients. Over the past 15 years in the UK, the incidence of patients presenting with empyema has risen, with serotype 1 typically found to be the cause [351-355].

# **1.2.2** Contrast in the burden of pneumococcal disease in the industrialised vs. developing world

Carriage rates of pneumococcus in children are notably higher in the developing world. For example, in the Gambia [179], carriage rates reach 80% rate in children less than 5 years of age, and 20% in adults, as reported in 1992 [369], with similarly high rates found throughout the developing world including Papua New Guinea [369], Zambia [372], Pakistan [373], The Philippines [375], and Bangladesh [370]. In contrast, the industrialisedworld appears to have lower rates of carriage overall. In Sweden, in 1992 [371], it was reported that the rate of carriage was 12% in infants aged 3 months, 30% aged 7 months, and 32% aged 12 – 18 months. In 2005, the prevalence of carriage overall in the UK was estimated at 25%, with a carriage rate of 52% in children under 2 years of age, and 8% in adults [368]. In the Netherlands [374], carriage rates were reported in 2008 as 8.3% at 1.5 months of age, 31.3% at 6 months of age,

and 44.5% at 14 months of age. There were an estimated 15 pneumococcal meningitis cases per 100,000 infants under 2 years of age in a UK wide study [376], and an estimated 45 cases of IPD per 100,000 reported in the elderly over 65 years of age in Scotland, prior to the introduction of the PCV-7 vaccine [377].

In urban slums, a population estimated at around 1 billion people, and mostly situated in developing countries, are at particular risk of pneumococcal disease [43], as they do not benefit from current advances in treatment and prevention [44], particularly with regard to immunisation strategies. Conditions of poverty are associated with high rates of pneumococcal carriage and invasive disease, however with regard to transmission of *S. pneumoniae*, and the burden of IPD little is known from these communities. Epidemiological surveillance in Salvador - the third largest city in Brazil with a population of 2.8 million people, 60% of which live in slum settlements - reported that the annual incidence for pneumococcal meningitis was 32 cases per 100,000 in children less than one year of age, and 8 cases per 100,000 in children less than 5 years of age [45]. More than 80% of meningitis cases reported in Salvador were found in individuals residing in slum settlements. Children less than 2 years of age were particularly susceptible to acquiring penicillin resistant strains, compared with those above 2 years of age. Serotype 14 was found to be largely attributed as the cause to around 50% of all penicillin resistance meningitis cases [45, 46].

The surveillance network coordinated by the Pan American Health Organisation, together with the National Reference Laboratories of Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Mexico and Uruguay have been monitoring pneumococcal serotype and antimicrobial resistance of *S. pneumoniae* causing IPD in children less than 6 years of age. Between 1993 and 1999, IPD serotypes had been isolated from patients, 44% of which were pneumonia cases, and 41% meningitis cases. From these, thirteen serotypes accounting for 86% of the isolates were found to be the common causes of IPD. These included serotypes 14, 6A/6B, 5, 1, 23F, 19F, 18C, 19A, 9V, 7F, 3, 9N and 4. Penicillin resistance was detected in 29% of the isolates, 17.3% with intermediate resistance, and 11.3% with high level resistance. Resistance levels increased during this period of surveillance in Argentina, Colombia and Uruguay. Serotypes 14 and 23F accounted for 66.6% of resistance [47].

## 1.2.3 Serotype distribution of S. pneumoniae carriage isolates

Currently, 46 serogroups and 94 known serotypes of *S. pneumoniae*. The most recent serotypes identified were 6C [219], 6D [220] and 11E [221]. Pneumococcal vaccines generally target the capsular polysaccharides based on their high antigenicity. The diversity of virulence, including invasive disease, antibiotic resistance and outbreak potential differ between the different capsular serotypes. *S. pneumoniae* also has the ability to undergo transformation, and recombination of its genetic material can be exchanged among and between species. Minor changes to the capsule can have an effect on the pathogenicity and virulenceof these strains. There is also potential for the occurrence of capsular switch [222], producing clonal isolates, which express different polysaccharide capsule serotypes caused by recombination of heterologous DNA at the capsular locus. Changes in serotype prevalence among pneumococcal populations result from both serotype replacement and serotype (capsular) switching. There have been 36 independent capsular switching events identified to-date, which were found to be either the result of nucleotide substitution and/or deletion, or appeared to be due to recombination. Capsular switching has been found to occurr regularly prior to both PCV7 introduction and widespread antibiotic use [476].

#### 1.2.4 Geographic distribution of the serotype-1 ST306 clone

The clone ST306 was initially identified in Sweden in the 1990's [452], and has subsequently been found in Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Spain and in the USA. The clone has been consistently been associated with IPD [453]. Furthermore, an increase in this clonal group has been reported among healthy carriers following the introduction of the heptavalent conjugate vaccine in Portugal and Spain [454, 433]. The ST306 clone is typically associated with non-lethal pneumonia with or without empyema. ST306 is the most prevalent serotype clone in Europe that is not associated with antibiotic resistance [470].

The ST306 serotype 1 clone has dramatically expanded worldwide during the last two decades and is now the source of >80% of cases of serotype 1 pneumococcus disease [342].

In recent years, serotype 1 has emerged as a much more prominent serotype linked to invasive disease in Europe, first demonstrated in Sweden, where there had been >4-fold increase in the rate of pneumococcal bacteremia over a 10-year period, 1987-1997. A 10-fold increase of type 1 had occurred from 1992 through 1997 and of 20 type 1 isolates examined by MLST, 11 represented the ST306 clone [342]. Other European countries, including England and Wales [343], Scotland [335], and Portugal [344], have reported the presence of the same clone to be linked to a high proportion of IPD cases.

In late 2000 towards early 2001, an epidemic of serotype 1 in New Caledonia was reported, with considerable rise of incidence in the population of serotype 1, lasting a number of months exceeding 50 cases of IPD [333]. A smaller epidemic was noted in 2007 and both were subsequently found to be caused by the same clone of serotype 1 (ST306).

Following the introduction of the PCV-7 vaccine into the childhood vaccination schedule in the UK 2006, considerable and significant changes in serotype and clonal distribution of pneumococcus was observed over time. In Scotland, an increase in IPD caused by non-vaccine serotypes 1, 4 and 6 and a decrease in serotype 14, 19 and 23, which are included in PCV-7, was shown by comparing data of clonal and serotype changes in pneumococcal isolates causing IPD immediately prior to the introduction of PCV-7 between the period from April 2001 to April 2006. When sequence type data was analysed, a significant increase of 135.4% in the prevalence of the ST306 clone associated with serotype 1 was evident over the 5 year period, attributed to clonal expansion of this previously rare clone. The data suggested that PCV-10 and PCV13 vaccines would offer significantly more protection from IPD compared to PCV7 [432]. In Scotland where serotype 1 had previously been dominant, it was shown over time to be replaced by a single clone, ST306 [334, 335]. This type of clonal replacement is rare among the other serotypes, which usually consist of different clonal populations existing simultaneously.

It has also been suggested that the emergence of ST306 clone in Scotland [356] was linked with the increased incidence of paediatric empyema in Aberdeen [351], occurring around the same time period. Paediatric empyema, with serotype 1 pneumococcus as the cause, continues to be reported repeatedly [357-359]. Among 3073 pneumococci isolates identified between 2003 and 2007 in Scotland, ST306 was the second most frequently PMEN clone identified by a combination of serotype and MLST, amounting to 225 isolates. These were all found to be susceptible to penicillin and erythromycin, however continued surveillance for the emergence of antimicrobial and vaccine resistance is advised despite the current low levels of resistance found in Scotland, since the prevalence remains much higher in other European countries with comparable rates of antibiotic use, [430].

After the introduction of the PCV7 vaccine in Spain, the incidence of IPD rates linked to PCV7 serotypes have decreased in both children and adults, however there has been an increase of IPD due to serotypes not included in the PCV7 vaccine, counterbalancing the progress [425, 428). When investigating the epidemiology of IPD in older people in Spain between 2007 and 2009 before the PCV-13 vaccine had been introduced, data showed that from 335 samples collected from patients with IPD, 5.4% of these were serotype 1. 22 clonal groups were identified, including ST306 being one of the most common genotypes (n=17, 3.7%). The increase in serotype 1 between 2007 and 2009 has been attributed to the clonal expansion of the ST306 clone in most European countries [425].

When investigating the clonal structure and 21-year evolution of pneumococcus serotype 1 isolates in northern Spain, an increase in the incidence of IPD from 1.8 per million inhabitants between 1987 to 1993 to 4.0 during the period of 1994 to 2000 was been reported. Between 1987 and 1998 the predominant clone was ST228, with 61.5% (8/13 isolates) of those causing IPD. This decreased to 13.3% (10/75 isolates) after 1999 for this clone. ST306 appeared in 1998. Following the introduction of the PCV7 vaccine in 2001, ST306 became the predominant sequence type (>80%). In northern Spain, between 1998 and 2007, ST306 was found to be the dominant strain for IPD, comprising 74.4% (58/78 isolates) [433].

A high prevalence of serotype 1 pneumococcus in healthy adults with IPD was demonstrated in Barcelona, particularly with the ST306 clone, along with a high association of empyema occurring in serotype 1 patients [426]. In a prospective study during a 20 year period between 1989 and 2008 in Barcelona, 56/347 isolates were identified as serotype 1 in patients <18 years of age, with 39 isolates (71%) of these being the ST306 clone [427]. The incidence of serotype 1 was found to be significantly higher in older children than in children >2 years of age, as well as an increase of serotype 1 prevalence with IPD among children in Barcelona [428]. In a study carried out on the outbreaks of serotype 1 pneumococcus in the South Pacific between the year 2000 and 2007, surveillance of the invasive pneumococcal disease outbreaks demonstrated that the most prevalent serotype was serotype 1 [431]. All 141 serotype 1 strains tested were susceptible to antimicrobials. The majority of serotype 1 isolates belonged to the ST306 clone and was the exclusive clone found across New Caledonia and responsible for the outbreaks in New Caledonia and French Polynesia based on serotype 1 data prior to the outbreaks carried out between 1999 and 2001 and the increased prevalence of ST306 serotype 1 following the outbreaks. The ST306 clone remains an important serotype 1-associated sequence type in the South Pacific, able to cause pneumonia and septicaemia in healthy indigenous people [455].

Surveillance of pneumococcal serotype 1 carriage was carried out during an outbreak of serotype 1 IPD in Central Australia and serotype 1 ST306 was shown to be responsible for the 65% increase in IPD during 2010 compared to the previous year [422]. This outbreak between 2010 and 2012 consisted of 69 confirmed cases of ST306. The majority of cases (84%) were Indigenous, ranging from 3-61 years (mean age 18 years, median age 10 years). The serotype 1 carriage reservoir in this region was investigated further and nasopharyngeal swabbing during the outbreak identified asymptomatic carriers of serotype 1 were highest in children below 10 years of age living in remote communities. Serotype 1 is included in the 10-valent pneumococcal vaccine, PHiD-CV (Synflorix®), and participants that had been vaccinated with PHiD-CV showed no detection of serotype 1 carriage, while participants positive for serotype 1 had either missing immunisation records or had received the PCV7 vaccine with a booster of PPV23.

In Columbia, serotype 1 pneumococcus is one of the most prevalent invasive serotypes, with 11.6% identified among adults, 21.6% among children between 6-14 years of age, and 8.2%

among children below 6 years old. A study of clonal distribution of 135 serotype 1 isolates recovered from patients with IPD in Columbia between 1994 and 2011 showed only two genetic lineages (types E and F). More than half (51%) of the isolates were recovered from children less than 6 years of age, with 58/69 (84%) found to be genetically related to ST306. The other 49% of all isolates were obtained from patients more than 6 years of age, in which 95.4% were genetically related to the ST306 clone. Clinical diagnosis of these patients were typically pneumonia and meningitis. 14/135 isolates showed resistance to antimicrobials, with 9 of these genetically related to the ST306 clone, specifically resistant to SXT, tetracycline or erythromycin [424].

It remains unclear whether these clonal changes observed are due to natural fluctuations in transformable pneumococcal species or are directly driven by vaccine pressure. Serotype 1 IPD was present the introduction of the conjugate vaccine, and there have been no correlations demonstrated between conjugate vaccination and changes in the national incidence of serotype 1 IPD [330]. Interestingly, when Scotland introduced the 13-valent conjugate vaccine, expanded to the serotype 1 capsular antigen, this was followed by a reduction in the incidence of serotype 1 disease in this area. This suggests that previous rises in incidence of serotype 1 in some areas was in fact due to its ability to cause epidemic disease, rather than human intervention [345, 346]. Surveillance of serotype replacement of vaccine types with non-vaccine types is of high importance following vaccine introduction, particularly with serotype 1 since it is commonly associated with outbreaks. This will be vital in responding to changes in the population of pneumococcus. Together with the increase in prevalence of serotype 1 associated with the ST306 clone since the introduction of the PCV7 vaccine, and data suggests that outbreaks of this clone is nearing a pandemic. Fortunately, serotype 1 pneumococcus is rarely carried making it susceptible to antimicrobials due to its infrequent exposure resulting in

low selective pressure. Since carriage is needed for horizontal gene transfer, resistance to ST306 likely remains rare [423].

#### **1.2.4.1 Epidemiology**

In the last decade, an increase incidence of serotypes 1 and 7F in invasive disease has been reported in some European countries such as Portugal, Spain, France and UK. In addition, while serotype 5 was increasingly detected in Spain. The few studies that investigated the genotype of these isolates found that most isolates were representatives or close relatives of PMEN clones typically associated with these serotypes, namely, Sweden<sup>1</sup>-28 (ST306), Sweden<sup>1</sup>-40 (ST304), Colombia<sup>5</sup>-19 (ST289) and Netherlands<sup>7F</sup>-39 (ST191). These serotypes and associated clones are frequently isolated from patients during outbreaks [461].

In terms of carriage distribution, serotypes 1, 5 and 7F in disease, less is known about its epidemiology in carriage. This may be due to the fact that these serotypes are rarely carried. However, Almeida and her colleagues were able to detect serotype 1, 5 and 7F in carriage. These serotypes were able to transmit between children attending day-care centers, and are highly clonal [461].

Serotype 1 is highly invasive and causes sepsis and empyema in Europe and North America (lineage A), whereas it is the major meningitis-causing pathogen among the children above 5 years old individuals in the African meningitis belt (a Sub Saharan region extending from Senegal to Ethiopia). Moreover, the region appears as specific features of infection, such as hyperendemicity, seasonal pattern and high lethality affecting all age groups (lineage B) [462].

There is a strong relationship between site of infection and virulence factors. Both the serotype and genotype distribution of meningitis-related strains are different from those of pneumonia-

related strains. For example, carriage of Pilus-2 and *psrp* genes showed high association with pneumonia, whereas *phtB* was more prevalent in meningitis isolates [462].

#### 1.2.4.2 Pneumolysin variant of ST306

ply is an important gene and plays a role for progression a disease and induces inflammatory responses in the host lung. The pneumolysin amino acid sequence is thought to be highly conserved throughout all pneumococcal serotypes with little variance over time and geographic distance. A number of clinical isolates with mutations in their pneumolysin gene (ply) were identified by Jefferies *et al* [361,464].

The mutations in *ply* gene were predominantly in serotypes 1, 7, and 8. It has been reported that 2 isolates of serotypes 7 and 8 possess a threonine to isoleucine substitution at position 172. Both alleles also contained a 2-aa deletion of valine 270 and lysine 271. The only T172I substitution affected the hemolytic activity of pneumolysin [465]. Recently, it has shown that serotype 1, sequence type (ST) 306 pneumococci produce a nonhemolytic pneumolysin [464]. Moreover, ST306 of serotype 1 has allele 5 that contains all the mutations reported for the serotype 8 strain as well as a tyrosine to histidine substitution at position 150 [464].

					14	136	142	150	154	167	172	224	260	265	267	270	271	273	380	402	415
Strain no.	Serotype	ST	Allele	Specific activty	N	Q		Y	Т	S	Т	κ	E	Α	Ι	V	ĸ	Α	D	Q	
D39	2	128	1	4.13 × 10 <sup>5</sup>																	
TIGR4	4	205	2	4.74 × 10 <sup>5</sup>															Ν		
01-2696	1	227	2	4.20 × 10 <sup>5</sup>															Ν		
2PN00495	8	404	3	6.50 × 10 <sup>3</sup>							I	R		S		DEL	DEL				
H040920498	8	944	3	7.43 × 10 <sup>3</sup>							I	R		S		DEL	DEL				
00-3645	1	227	4	-															Ν		INS
01-2884	8	53	5	0				Н			I	R		S		DEL	DEL				
01-1204	8	578	5	0				H			I	R		S		DEL	DEL				
01-1956	1	306	5	0				H				R		S		DEL	DEL				
01-1199	NT	577	5	0				H			1	R		S		DEL	DEL				
04-2055	1	228	5	0				Н				R		S		DEL	DEL				
96-5878	2	74	6	3.72 × 10 <sup>3</sup>						F	I	R		S		DEL	DEL				
02-3013	NT	448	7	2.95 × 10 <sup>5</sup>	D							R									
01-2866	23F	40	8	9.09 × 10 <sup>4</sup>														D			
00-1153	9V	156	9	3.14 × 10 <sup>5</sup>											Μ						
01-3862	7F	191	10	1.01 × 10 <sup>5</sup>					Μ					S		DEL	DEL		Ν		
02-2744	7F	191	10	9.77 × 10 <sup>4</sup>					Μ					S		DEL	DEL		N		
01-4296	27	571	10	1.36 × 10 <sup>5</sup>					Μ					S		DEL	DEL		Ν		
01-2914	20	591	11	5.95 × 10 <sup>5</sup>		κ													Ν		
01-2513	18C	818	12	-															N	Е	
00-2328	6A	813	13	3.09 × 10 <sup>5</sup>									D						N		
S1-11	1	228	14	_			INS												Ν		

Figure 5. Pneumolysin alleles dtermined by full sequencing of PLY genes from 22 isolates [464]

Interestingly, despite of the fact that ST306 clone displays a non-cytolytic Ply variant that retains the ability to bind to cholesterol-containing membranes, ST306 cannot form pores. The absence of cytolytic activity in ST306 reduces the virulence compared to a sequencing type has the full cytolytic as D39 [466].

With regard to immunity responses, in previous study it has been shown that strains expressing non-cytolytic Ply may have an advantage more than cytolytic strains as they do not activate the NLRP3 inflammasome and may be more resistance to clearance from the host [467]. The cytolytic activity of Ply enhances increased expression of genes encoding pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as GM-CSF and IL-23 $\alpha$ , as well as IFN $\beta$ 1. *CSF2*, while remained either unchanged or was weakly up-regulated in the strains expressing no or non-cytolytic Ply, but was significantly induced dependant on expression of cytolytic Ply [466].

A previous study was shown that the opportunity of detecting serotype 1 in carriage will increase during IPD associated with outbreaks. The majority of carrying serotype 1 was healthy

young children 5 to 8 years of age from remote communities [468]. That study demonstrated the group of population would carry serotype 1 and they could potentially be driving the outbreak. However, the most outbreaks have occurred by serotype 1 ST306 was after the introduction of PCV7 and the increase in the prevalence of serotype 1 associated with the increased use PCV7 [469].

#### 1.2.4.3 Virulence factors specific to ST306

Virulence genes carried by an extensive collection of invasive *S. pneumoniae* isolates from Europe and Africa were described in terms of their serotype and genotype distribution. The carriage of virulence genes inside the bacterial genome were assessed in African isolates collected between 2002 and 2007 [420]. Most of the studied virulence genes, including the ply allele 5, were found in the invasive Sp1 ST306 clone, circulating in Europe, but were absent on the Sp1 isolates which are genetically distinct from the French strain and are circulating in the African meningitis belt, where a higher level of serious patterns of infection appears to be more prevalent. These virulence genes circulating in different geographic regions, along with their encoded surface proteins which are now considered vaccine candidates, could therefore be important in future vaccine development and global efficacy for *S. pneumoniae*.

Studies using animal models have suggested a link between the pneumococcal serine-rich repeat protein (PsrP), a pneumococcal virulence determinant able to mediate attachment to lung cells and thought to increase the ability of pneumococci to cause pneumonia, and the high prevalence in children with pneumonia with the ST306 clone, since PsrP was detected in all ST306 isolates studied (n=88), [428].

In a study in healthy children carriers and patients with invasive disease, the PspA clade identified in the ST306 clone was clade 1, [434]. There has been a high prevalence of PspA

clade 1 reported from adults with IPD from Australia, the UK and Japan [458, 459]. In contrast, there has been a high prevalence of PspA clade 2 isolated from IPD adults reported in Spain, Canada, Sweden, the USA and France [460, 458]. A number of studies have indicated that PspA family and clade distribution are independent of serotype, but PspA clade classification was related to genotype where all strains with the same ST have the same PspA clade, despite its origin or capsular type. This information will be important if a PspA-based vaccine were to be developed to combat IPD. A PspA-based vaccine inclusive of PspA family 1 and 2 molecules would suggest a beneficial outcome.

## **1.3 Virulence factors**

*S. pneumoniae* can produce a variety of virulence factors (Figure 7) linked to disease progression, although it is widely acknowledged that pneumococcal strains differ in their ability to generate these virulence factors, and that their full role in disease has yet to be revealed [4, 5].



Figure 6. Virulence factors displayed on the surface of pneumococci [100]

## 1.3.1 The capsule

The polysaccharide capsule is known as one of the most important contributors to virulence of the pneumococcus, due to its anti-phagocytic activity [109]. Seventeen immunogenic proteins have been discovered on the polysaccharide capsule, thirteen of which are age-dependent. Antibodies attach to the pneumococcus cell wall, which then binds to complement. The capsule blocks interaction of the iC3b and the Fc of immunoglobulins on the bacterial cell surface with phagocytic cell surface receptors. A consequence of this is that the bacterium remains extracellular [110]. The capsule also plays an important role in colonisation, preventing the mucus of the host from removing the bacteria [111], as well as limiting autolysis and exposure to antimicrobial drugs [112]. In terms of pathogenicity, the polysaccharide envelope is currently the main area of focus since it is known as a major virulence factor.

#### **1.3.2 Pneumococcal surface protein (PspA)**

Pneumococcal surface protein A (PspA) is a choline binding protein that is present in the cell wall, exposed extracellularly on the cell surface [224, 225]. It is conserved across all *Streptococcus pneumoniae* strains [226], though its molecular weight varies between strains, with sizes ranging between 67-99 kDa. PspA has three structural domains; the N-terminal which is composed of repeated  $\alpha$ -helices, which extend the cell wall and appear on the outside of the capsule, therefore highly immunogenic [227]. The outer domain of PspA is highly electronegative with anti-complement properties to avoid attachment of *S. pneumoniae* by the host complement system [228-230]. The role of PspA in complement inhibition is uncertain, and studies show conflicting data. While some studies demonstrate that PspA suppresses complement by interfering with complement C4 deposition on the surface of *S. pneumoniae* 

[231, 232], other studies demonstrate that PspA is able to interfere with complement C3 activation on the cell surface of pneumococcus, thus protecting the bacteria from complement mediated phagocytosis [233, 234, 230].

PspA has been studied as a potential target in pneumococcal vaccines, since it is abundant across all serotypes and elicits a serotype independent antibody response [235, 227]. PspA can also confer cross-protection against strains regardless of capsular type [236, 237, 238]. Administrating PspA intranasally as a vaccine has showed a promising protective effect against secondary pneumonia as a consequence of influenza, with PspA-specific IgGs showing a fundamental role in protection against *S. pneumoniae* [239]. Immunisation with recombinant fusion proteins consisting of PspA fused with flagellin, administered intranasally was demonstrated to elicit a more effective protective mucosal immune response against *S. pneumoniae* infection in mice, compared to immunisation with PspA alone [240]. PspA has been suggested as a virulence factor, since the PspA-deficient mutants show reduced virulence in a sepsis mouse model [167].

## 1.3.3 Pneumolysin (PLY)

Pneumolysin (PLY) is a key virulence factor of pneumococcus. It is a pore-forming toxin, which is a member of the family of cholesterol-dependent cytolysins. PLY is produced by the majority of clinical isolates of pneumococcus, hence its importance as a potential target for future vaccine formulations. CDCs also produced by over 20 species of Gram-positive bacteria, and therefore the most widely studied virulence factor for pneumococcus to date. PLY is 53-kDa in size and is expressed during the late log phase of growth [113]. It can be released both during cell autolysis or independently of the major autolysin [114, 115]. PLY first binds to the cholesterol membrane, then undergoes oligomerisation of up to 50 toxin monomers [116],

which subsequently produces large pores of up to 30nm in diameter, which in turn causes potent induction of inflammation and tissue damage.

Using knockdown experiments of the gene for PLY in animal models, a reduction in virulence of the bacterium was observed in both intranasal and systemic routes of pneumococcus infection [118]. When these mutants of pneumococcus were introduced into the mouse lung, much less inflammation was observed as a consequence of infection [119, 120]. Immune cell recruitment in response to infection was delayed and in comparison to wild-type pneumococcus infection there was a reduced number of immune cells [120]. Most notably was the delay and reduction in the neutrophil response, and the redistribution of T-lymphocytes and B-lymphocytes found inside and surrounding the inflamed bronchioles. In the absence of PLY in these mutants, a reduction in the number of pneumococcus bacteria were found in the nasopharynx as a result of intranasal infection [122], however another study indicated PLY did not play a role in colonisation [123].



Figure 7. Domain structure of pneumolysin and the likely changes upon membrane binding [435]

At sublytic concentrations, PLY can also activate the classic complement pathway, even in the absence of specific antibody [117]. The pro-inflammatory response is induced and other reactive oxygen intermediates and mediators produced in response to low concentrations of PLY [124]. This is thought to be a result of the interaction between PLY and the lipopolysaccharide receptor, Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4). A study found PLY was able to synergise with TLR agonists to enhance secretion of proinflammatory cytokines IL-12, IL-23, IL-6, IL-1b, IL-1a and TNF-a by dendritic cells (DC) and enhanced cytokines IL-17A and IFN-c by splenocytes. IL-17A and IFN-Y are known to be required for protective immunity to pneumococcal infection. PLY-induced DC maturation and cytokine secretion by DC and splenocytes was found to be TLR4-independent. When muce were intranasally infected with PLY-deficient pneumococci, significantly less IFN-c and IL-17A in the lungs resulted

compared to infection with wild-type bacteria [125]. In the absence of TLR-4 in mice, macrophages did not prompt an inflammatory response to PLY; colonisation was more widespread and mice were more prone to pneumococcal sepsis [125]. Level of susceptibility was dependent on the presence or absence of PLY. The PLY mutant, with undetectable cytotoxicity and no complement-activating properties, also known as PdT (Figure 8), showed PLY was still active, suggesting the TLR4 interaction was distinct from these actions [125]. Using a solid-phase assay, it was noted that PLY can physically interact with TLR4 [126]. Pore formation induced by PLY can also activate the NLRP3 inflammasome, which leads to the Caspase-1 activation, followed by processing and release of IL1 $\beta$  by the immune system. It has been suggested that pore formation may also be responsible for potassium efflux and lysosomal destabilisation, leading to detection by NLRP3 directly, or through intermediary factors resulting in inflammasome assembly and Caspase-1 activation.

During pneumococcal disease, the role of PLY remains debated. In the chinchilla model, PLY did not stimulate any inflammatory response associated with otitis media [133]. In the rabbit model, a rapid inflammatory response was observed in the brain as a result of intra-cisternal injection; however PLY-deficient and wild-type pneumococcus were not compared to determine the contribution of the PLY toxin in this model [134]. In the mouse [135] and guinea pig model [136], PLY lacked of any inflammatory response in the brain. Specifically, CSF leukocytosis did not appear to be significantly affected by the lack of PLY and the PLN-A inoculum had no detectable hemolytic activity. No difference was observed between the PLY-deficient mutant and wild-type pneumococcus. The PLY-deficient mutant has, however, been shown to reduce protein influx into the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), accompanied by a reduction in structural damage to the cochlea of infected animals, and a decline in pneumococcus-associated hearing loss [136].

Pneumococcal meningitis has been found to emerge in the rabbit infection model [137], leading to brain damage, with levels of PLY released measuring approximately 20 ng/mL in the CSF [138]. In patients, these levels range from around 1 to 180 ng/mL for those suffering from pneumococcal meningitis. Levels of PLY toxin found in the CSF tends to be dependent on the type of antibiotic used. For instance, more PLY is released into the CSF when ceftriaxone is used to treat infection in rabbits compared to that of a non-bacteriolytic antibody such as rifampicin [138]. This suggests the importance of treatment decisions when treating pneumococcal meningitis and the consequences with regard to bacterial lysis in the release of PLY.

Lytic activity and activation of complement are the major activities linked to PLY. PLY does not appear to play a role in the inflammation linked to meningitis [134-136], but appears to play a role in deafness associated with meningitis [135], along with bacteraemia [140] and pneumonia [118].

## 1.3.4 Pneumococcal autolysin A (LytA) and other choline-binding proteins

LytA is an important autolysin which promotes lysis of pneumococcus. LytA is located in cell envelope and plays numerous roles in physiological cell function, particularly associated with cell wall growth [241]. The enzyme has been shown to release highly inflammatory cell wall degradation components, as well as PLY from the cytoplasm. The structure of LytA is consists of two domain proteins with an N-terminal N-acetylmuramoyl L-ala-nine amidase domain and a C-terminal choline binding domain. The choline binding domain facilities this enzyme to bind to phosphocholine residues present on the teichoic acids of the cell wall [242]. Cell wall linkage via the choline-binding domain is necessary for LytA activity since choline concentrations suppress cell wall binding and also prevent autolysis [241]. Cell lysis occurs by cleavage of the lactyl-amide bond that attaches the stem peptides and glycan strands of the peptidoglycan, leading to hydrolysis of the cell wall. LytA orthologs have recently been shown to be conserved through bacteria and in many bacteriophages [243-245].

The role of LytA *in vivo* is still under debate. However, there are three suggestions, firstly, LytA may perform lysis in order to release other virulence factors of pneumococcus, including pneumolysin; secondly, LytA may be released to degrade neighbouring, non-competent pneumococcal cells in a fratricidal manner; and third, LytA may mediate lysis to release either proteins that may contribute to immune evasion, or cell wall components that might interact with the host immune response [246-248].

Some studies have shown that mutations in the LytA gene of the *S. pneumoniae* chromosome result in greatly reduced virulence compared to the parent strain, demonstrated in a mouse intraperitoneal challenge [165]. Moreover, other studies involving LytA have demonstrated that this enzyme prompts a protective response in mice against pneumococcal infection when administrated directly into the lungs [250-252]. The protective property of LytA resulted in a greatly extended survival in mice challenged intranasally with autolysin, making LytA a potential component of novel anti-pneumococcal vaccines [253, 254]. Immunisation, with both autolysin and pneumolysin presented the same degree of protection compared with singular administration, corresponding with the idea that, at least *in vivo*, anti-autolysin antibodies exert their effects first by preventing the secretion of pneumolysin.

LytB, LytC and CbpE aid in colonisation of the nasopharyngeal [161]. The pneumococcal cell wall consists of repeat domains with choline present, which interact with CBPs that attach to the cell surface. Pneumococcal strains have a variable number of CBPs, for example, there are

ten CBPs in the R6 strain and 15 in the TIGR4 strain [162, 163]. LytA, LytB, LytC and CbpE are hydrolytic enzymes present in the cell wall, contributing to virulence [164, 165].

#### **1.3.5** Neuraminidase

Several enzymes encoded by genes of pneumococci have neuraminidase activity. Neuraminidase has the ability to cleave N-acetylneuraminic acid from glycolipids, lipoproteins and oligosaccharides on the cell surface and in body fluids, causing damage to the host cells. This may also uncover binding sites that the bacteria can potentially attach to. Neuraminidase may therefore function in terms of strong adhesion and other processes [255]. Neuraminidase activity degrades sialic acid which subsequently aids spread of the organism up the Eustachian tube to the middle ear. Although neuraminidase possibly promotes colonisation as a result of its action on glycan, its main role in pathogenicity has yet to be identified [256].

There are two forms of pneumococcal neuraminidase enzymes, NanA and NanB. NanA is 108 kDa and NanB 75 kDa in size [155, 258]. The sequence of NanA and NanB display slight homology. Both enzymes show propensity for degradation to smaller fragments during *in vitro* growth and purification, with some of these fragments maintain neuraminidase activity. There are differences between NanA and NanB [155, 258, 259]. Firstly, NanA activity is approximately 100 times greater than that of NanB; secondly, NanA contains a C-terminal sequence that has an LPXTGX motif, which is not present in NanB. This is thought elucidate potent covalent binding of NanA to peptidoglycan structures of pneumococci [258, 260].

It is still not clear why *S. pneumoniae* has two different neuraminidases. However, they are likely to specialise in different environments during exposure during infection and invasion of the host. Notably, the two enzymes elicit different activities at a different pH. NanA is found to have optimal activity at pH 5, while NanB is most active at pH7 [155]. Neuraminidase A

(NanA) has been demonstrated as a virulence factor, playing a role in biofilm production. It has also been found to contribute to colonisation and the development of otitis media when observing pneumococcus infection in the chinchilla model. However, NanA has not been found to play a role in deafness associated with meningitis. NanA activity has been shown to induce the release of sialic acid, which may prove to be of importance to signalling to control pneumococcal virulence.

## 1.3.6 Pneumococcal surface antigen (PsaA) and other lipoproteins

Pneumococcal surface antigen (PsaA), is part of an ABC transporter that transports manganese and zinc ions into the cytoplasm of the bacteria [261]. Manganese is necessary for normal bacterial growth, thus mutation in PsaA results in impairment of manganese transport, which affects the expression of other pneumococcal genes, including adhesins. Manganese is also important in bacterial ability to resist oxidative stress [154-156], resulting from the production of hydrogen peroxide during pneumococcal metabolism, as well as the output of the reactive oxygen species during the interaction between the host innate immune response and bacteria. When a mutation arises for PsaA, there is decreased adhesion to cells, followed by a decrease in virulence and an increase in sensitivity to oxidative stress, illustrating the disability of PsaA mutant strains of pneumococcal to invade and colonise [262].

PsaA has been identified as the substrate-binding lipoprotein, PsaB as the ATP-binding protein, and PsaC is the permease [153]. The lipoprotein peptidyl prolyl isomerases, SlrA and PpmA have demonstrated roles in virulence and colonisation [157, 158]. The lipoproteins Pia and Piu, known to be involved in iron uptake, are also shown to be virulence factors [159, 160].

#### **1.3.7** Pneumococcal surface protein C (PspC)

Pneumococcal surface protein C (PspC) is an adhesion protein, which binds to the polymeric immunoglobulin receptor, as well as the complement regulatory protein factor H, to provide protection from complement. PspC is the only molecule homologous to PspA, with a similarity in its structure and function [263]. It is a surface exposed protein linked to the bacterial cell wall through specific choline binding motifs [227] and has been characterised as one of the essential virulence factors of *S. pneumoniae*, with an important role in adherence, colonisation and immunogenicity of pneumococcus. *In vitro* binding to sialic acid and epithelial cell residues becomes impaired when infecting with PspC deficient mutants of serotype 2 and 3 and demonstrated decreased nasopharyngeal colonisation and virulence compared to the wild-type strain, in sepsis models [264, 265]. A high degree of genetic variability has been observed between strains for PspC and its contribution to pneumococcal virulence is strain-dependent, not only in lung infection but also during systemic infection [266, 267].

Moreover, PspC plays an important role in evading complement due to its ability to bind factor H (FH), a negative regulator of the alternative pathway, thus preventing immune activity against *S. pneumoniae* [268-270]. The separation of factor B from the alternative pathway C3 convertase (C3bBb) decreases the C3b deposition on the surface of bacteria. Furthermore, factor H can perform as a co-factor in the degradation of C3b via factor I-dependent cleavage of C3b, bound to bacterial surface, to iC3b. Finally, the formation of C3 convertase on the surface of bacteria may be suppressed due to factor H binding to C3b, which can dislocate C3b from factor B and decay the C3 convertase C3bBb [271]. PspC also has ability to bind to the fluid phase complement inhibitor C4b-binding protein, which blocks the activation of the classical complement pathway [272].

## 1.3.8 IgA1 protease

IgA1 proteases are enzymes able to cleave human IgA1 [48], which predominates in mucosal tissues and secretions [49]. When cleavage occurs, pneumococcal bacteria producing IgA1 become coated with antibody fragments lacking their Fc domains. This allows the bacteria to evade the host immune response, specifically avoiding the recognition by Fc receptors and complement which usually elicit an inflammatory response [50]. Cleavage also results in the organism retaining the Fab fragments on its surface, which aids pneumococcal bacteria in masking its capsular polysaccharide surface antigen. Cleavage of IgA1 protease to human IgA1 also promotes adherence to epithelial cells, enhancing infection, by electrostatic interactions between positively charged Fab fragments coating the bacteria and the negatively charged host cell plasma membrane [51].

## **1.3.9 LPXRG-anchored surface proteins**

17 LPXTG-anchored proteins have been found, although the number may be variable between strains [141]. The LPXTG motif is typically found near the C-terminus of the protein, however it has also been observed near the N-terminus end in some pneumococcal proteins, thought to be involved in the surface location of proteases [142]. The C-terminus sequence is recognised by sortase enzymes, which recognise LPXTG and these attach to the cell surface via covalent linkage of peptidoglycan found in the cell wall. Hyaluronidase, neuraminidase, and serene protease PrtA are LPXTG proteins, and all present as virulence factors. Hyaluronidase is secreted by almost all clinical isolates (99%) [143], and is responsible for the breakdown of hyaluronic acid found in mammalian connective tissue and the extracellular matrix. It has been observed in other micro-organisms, that the degradation of this component can assist bacterial spread and colonisation [144]. Hyaluronidase may increase pulmonary inflammation in pneumococcal pneumonia by interacting with pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines [145]. An example of this is the promotion of cytokine secretion induced by hyaluronic acid

binding to CD44 on host cells. The serine protease PrtA gene was found in all clinical isolates [146], and encodes a member of the subtilase family, with hyper-variable region across the central domain of the protein. The catalytic triad of this protein remained conserved. The exact role of PrtA has yet to be uncovered, however it has been demonstrated that PrtA gene expression is co-regulated with the virulence genes for pilus locus and PLY by the transcription factor pneumococcal surface antigen (Psa)R [147]. On the other hand, manganese or zinc has been shown to have opposing effects on the regulation of PrtA by PsaR [148]. When a Prt-A-deficient mutant of D39 was attenuated and introduced into the murine infection model, vaccination provided protection from intra-peritoneal challenge close to that of antibody levels found in healthy control individuals and in patients with invasive disease [146].

## 1.3.10 Pneumococcal virulence and adhesion

Other virulence factors identified for pneumococcus include the pneumococcal adherence and virulence factor A (PavA) family, glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase and enolase, which are two glycolytic enzymes, and the pneumococcal histidine triad protein (Pht) family. PavA binds to fibronectin and mediates attachment to endothelial cells, and mutants lacking this protein have been shown to be attenuated in sepsis and meningitis models [168, 169]. Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase and enolase enzymes bind to plasminogen [170, 171], which aids in transmigration of the bacteria through the basement membrane [172]. The PhT family has been shown to offer protection against pneumococcus in vaccination models [173, 174], however, mutagenesis of all four proteins are required to attenuate pneumococcus [175]. PhtA, PhtB, PhtD, and PhtE are all members of this family of proteins, which all contain a conserved motif, HxxHHxH, believed to be of importance to the binding of zinc ions. Regulation of the expression of this gene family is controlled by zinc. The Pht family can

reduce binding of complement to the bacterium by recruiting the complement regulator factor H [175].

## **1.3.11 Pneumococcal pilus**

Pili are found on the surface of some strains of pneumococci [149]. The *rlr* locus or pilus islet (PI-I) are the genes responsible for pilus production. They code for three structural proteins and three sortase enzymes, which play a role in the linkage of structural subunits. The pilus is a virulence factor in that it mediates binding of pneumococci to the cell surface (Figure 9), as well as stimulating the pro-inflammatory response in terms of inducing cytokine production [149]. Another pilus type aids adherence of pneumococci to epithelial cells [151]. Certain strains of pneumococci are able to express both types of pili [151].



Figure 8. The Pilus of S. pneumonaie May Mediate Cell Binding in the Bloodstream [436]

#### 1.3.12 Immune responses to the pneumococcus

The induction of a pro-inflammatory response to pneumolysin and the stimulation of TNF, IL-1, IL8 and IL6 production has been well documented in a number of different host cells [43-47]. Pneumolysin has demonstrated its ability to induce nitric oxide which is an important component of antimicrobial immunity and contributes to tissue pathology, as well as induce the production of CXCL8 and IL-6 in cells of the upper airway. Macrophages are also produced by the upregulation of cox-2 gene expression via an IFN $\gamma$ - dependent pathway. Other pathways that are thought to play a role against pneumolysin are the MAPK, NF $\kappa$ B and TLR-4 signaling pathways. Several pattern recognition receptors including Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 are also thought to play a role in mediating the inflammatory response to pneumococci [487].



Figure 9. (A) The host mechanisms use to battle pneumococcal colonising and infecting, (B) the main virulence factors of *S. pneumoniae* that have been implicated in colonization and infection [1].

Pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6, IL1 $\beta$  and the transforming growth factor- $\beta$  are responsible for the development of the distinct set of T cells, Th17 [129-131]. Th17 cells produce IL-17 cytokine which boosts neutrophil production and migration to areas of infection [128]. Mice that have been immunised by a variety of pneumococcal proteins have been shown to stimulate IL-17 production, however it is uncertain whether this result is primarily IL-17 production from the spleen or whether there were contributory pro-inflammatory cytokines involved [132]. IL-17 has been shown to contribute to the immune response against pneumococcus colonisation, also dependent on the presence of PLY [127]. Inflammasome signaling is important for the promotion of IL-17A responses, which are thought to play an important role in resistance to both pneumococcal carriage and pneumonia, [487].

Pneumolysin has been shown to have complement activating activity and may play a role in induction of memory T cell responses, as well as its role in T cell recruitment and T cell cytokine production [487].

## **1.4 Pneumococcal disease interventions**

#### 1.4.1 Antimicrobial treatment of pneumococcal disease

Increasing emergence of antimicrobial resistance is progressively hindering attempts at treating pneumococcal infections [84-86]. Treatment using  $\beta$ -lactam agents, such as ampicillin, with individuals presenting with CAP is generally not associated with poorer outcomes, but this is not the case with high-level macrolides resistance or fluoroquinolone resistance, in which treatment failure is likely to occur [84-86]. In the treatment of severe CAP, recommended therapy is a combination of  $\beta$ -lactam and macrolides agents, such as azithromycin, or clindamycin (a macrolide-like agent), or fluoroquinolone alone [52, 53]. Combination therapy

has been demonstrated to show a more beneficial effect in bacteraemic pneumococcal CAP and in severe pneumococcal bacteraemia compared to monotherapy [53, 54].

#### 1.4.1.1 Adjuvant anti-inflammatory strategies in severe pneumococcal disease

The invasion of the host immune cells, particularly epithelial and endothelial cells [56], as well as erythrocytes [57], can protect the bacteria against  $\beta$ -lactam agents, though with more lipophilic agents such as macrolides, protection is to a lesser extent due to these agents being poorly taken up by eukaryotic cells [58]. Furthermore, β-lactams have been shown to cause disintegration of pneumococcal bacteria, followed by release of pro-inflammatory cell wall components including lipoteichoic acid and peptidyoglycan, as well as the cytotoxin pneumolysin, resulting in detrimental inflammatory responses [59]. Adjunctive antiinflammatory therapy, such as the use of macrolides in combination therapy, aims to optimise treatment by suppressing the production of pneumococcal adhesins, invasins, cytotoxins, and immunosubversins, while simultaneously limiting the potentially harmful host inflammatory response by acting as an anti-inflammatory [60]. Macrolides have the ability to inhibit the potentially harmful effect of neutrophil-mediated inflammation, which mobilise chemokines and cytokines interleukin-8 (IL8) and tumour necrosis factor (TNF) by epithelial cells, fibroblasts and smooth muscle cells in the airways, and lung macrophages [61, 62]. Macrolides are thought to interfere with the transcription process of genes encoding these proinflammatory proteins 61-64]. Treatment with macrolides have been associated with reduced mortality in patients presenting with pneumonia and severe sepsis caused by macrolideresistant bacteria [65], pneumonia caused by pneumococcus resistant strains [66], and in acute lung injury as a cause of pneumonia [67].
#### **1.4.1.2** Corticosteroids

Corticosteroids are broad spectrum anti-inflammatory agents, currently suggested as adjuvant treatment for individuals with penicillin-susceptible meningitis [68], due to higher survival rate, reduced duration of hospital stay, and less neurological and auditory complications in both adults and children [69-72]. However, it is known that neutrophils are relatively insensitive to corticosteroids as an anti-inflammatory [73], and recent reports show that high levels of the endogenous corticosteroid, cortisol, is predictive of severe disease and mortality in individuals with severe CAP [74]. Furthermore, recent studies have failed to confirm the benefit and efficacy of systematic administration with corticosteroids [75-76].

## 1.4.1.3 Statins

Statins inhibit the enzyme 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl co-enzyme A reductase and can act as therapeutic agents capable of controlling hypercholesterolemia and reduce the risk of cardiovascular disease and stroke. In addition to these functional properties, statins also possess anti-inflammatory properties and can be used to control harmful neutrophilic inflammation. Firstly, they appear able to interfere with G-protein receptor-mediated signalling mechanisms in immune and inflammatory cells [77], and secondly, they are able to induce the enzyme hemeoxygenase-1 which mediates the induction of anti-inflammatory proteins [78]. Statins have been shown to provide a significant survival advantage among individuals with bacterial CAP [79-80], as well as with individuals with pneumococcal disease [81]. Statins may also provide protection against acute cardiac complications triggered by pneumonia [79], along with potential interference with cytotoxic and pro-inflammatory processes of the cholesterol-binding pneumococcal toxin, Pneumolysin [83].

# **1.4.2 Pneumococcal vaccines**

Current pneumococcal vaccines consist of capsular polysaccharide antigens, or vaccines conjugated with proteins to boost the immunological response in order to match the response seen during natural infection with pneumococcus, termed protein-polysaccharide conjugate vaccines [152]. The most often used pneumococcal vaccines to date are the 7-, 10-, and 23-valent vaccines [367]. It is thought that this is due to the emergence of infections caused by pneumococcal serotypes absent from the current vaccine spectrum [404]. Current research is focussed on evaluating potential adjuvants to polysaccharide or conjugate vaccines, or extending the range of coverage to more protein antigens common to all pneumococcal serotypes, forming novel vaccine candidates [364-366].

	Serotypes				
Pneumovax	1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6B, 7F, 8, 9N, 9V, 10A,11A, 12F, 14, 15B, 17F, 18C, 19A, 19F, 20, 22F, 23F, 33F				
Prevnar	4, 6B, 9V, 14, 18C, 19F, 23F				
Prevnar-13	1, 3, 4, 5, 6A, 6B, 7F, 9V, 14, 18C, 19A, 19F, 23F				

Figure 10. Coverage of serotypes for pneumococcall vaccines [407]

# 1.4.2.1 Capsular polysaccharide vaccines

In 1911, a crude, whole-cell vaccine was developed aimed at preventing pneumococcus [89]. Following this, pneumococcus became known to consist of different capsular serotypes, and so numerous studies initially focussed on single type-specific vaccines, and then vaccines including two or four serotypes. Towards the end of the 1940s, two hexavalent vaccines were marketed, until highly effective antibiotics against pneumococcus became available a few years later. In 1964, it became obvious that vaccines were still a necessity, due to reports that the incidence of mortality due to pneumococcal bacteraemia remained very high despite the use of antibiotics [90]. In a large hospital in New York, it had been estimated during a longitudinal study over 10 years that approximately 25% of all patients with bacteraemia died, with around 50% of these consisting of patients over 60 years of age. During 1977, after the revival of vaccine interest, a polysaccharide 14-valent vaccine, including 14 capsular serotypes became available for use in the USA. This vaccine was replaced in 1983 with the 23-valent vaccine, which includes purified capsular polysaccharide antigens for the following 23 serotypes (1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6B, 7F, 8, 9N, 9V, 10A, 11A, 12F, 14, 15B, 17F, 18C, 19A, 19F, 20, 22F, 23F, and 33F), representing more than 90% of serotypes known to cause invasive pneumococcal disease [91].

### 1.4.2.2 Immunogenicity

Antigenic differences of the capsular polysaccharide remain the basis of pneumococcal vaccines [92]. These antigens are capable of eliciting specific antibody responses that can provoke opsonisation, phagocytosis and killing of the bacteria by phagocytic cells [91]. The T-cell independent mechanism is primarily responsible for the induction of antibodies against pneumococcal polysaccharide antigens, thus, children below 2 years of age may respond poorly due to an under-developed immune system. This makes immunisation particularly important in this age group since they have little protection from numerous opportunistic bacterial infections in the first few years of life. In the elderly, antibody response is usually adequate [95-96], with only a subset who may only respond to some of the 23 serotype antigens [97-98].

They may also have lower functional activity, in terms of avidity, opsonisation and phagocytosis, induced by antibodies against the vaccine serotypes [99]. Despite these potential low responders, in general vaccination can induce a two-fold or greater increase in specific antibodies against capsular polysaccharide antigens within 2-3 weeks [94].

#### 1.4.2.3 Pneumococcal 7-valent conjugated vaccine

In 2000, the protein conjugate vaccine (PCV-7 Prevenar, Pfizer, previously Wyeth), was recommended for use in the USA by the Committee on Infectious Diseases. By 2008, 22 countries had introduced PCV7 to their vaccination schedule. It included protection from 7 different serotypes of the bacteria based on their polysaccharide capsular antigens - 4, 6B, 9V, 14, 18C, 19F and 23F, which covers 80-95% of serotypes known to be responsible for invasive pneumococcal infection in the USA [161]. Conjugated to this is CRM<sub>197</sub>, which is a non-toxic diphtheria variant carrier protein which is highly immunogenic, able to elicit a strong T-cell dependent response, and therefore improve vaccine efficacy. Since this vaccine was introduced in the United States, data has reported that there has been a reduction by 94% in pneumococcal disease in children under the age of 5 years, confirming the effectiveness of this particular vaccine [162]. However, PCV7 does not include optimal protection for all serotypes included in the vaccine [176]. The most notable effectiveness in terms of serotypes protection was against serotypes 14, 9V and 23F, which showed the most significant reduction (more than three-fold) in occurrence after the 7-valent vaccine was introduced. Serotypes 18C and 6B showed a modest reduction of around 2-fold of cases, while serotype 19F showed little reduction overall. Serotypes not included in the vaccine coverage continued to show a rise in

the frequency of infections, as did the strains resistant to antibiotics. There was promise in terms of resistance levels among the serotypes included in vaccine coverage, with a 1.5-fold decrease, however, those not included within the vaccine continued to double in frequency of resistance. Non-invasive serotypes also showed a rise in resistance to multiple (two or more) antimicrobial factors. All 7 serotypes have been associated with high-antibiotic resistance 162, 176].

#### 1.4.2.4 PCV10

In 2010, the WHO announced the pre-qualification of the 10-valent pneumococcus vaccine (PCV10) [177] and some countries, such as Poland, saw an increase in the number of people being vaccinated, though unfortunately there was not a matched decrease in incidence of pneumococcal disease [178]. While PCV-7 is gradually being removed from the market, PCV10 and PCV13 are licensed for immunisation of infants and children from 6 weeks to 5 years of age against IPD and acute otitis media caused by the vaccine serotypes of *S. pneumoniae*. PCV13 is also licensed for the prevention of pneumococcal disease in adults >50 years of age [478].

## 1.4.2.5 PHiD-CV and PCV13

PHiD-CV (Synflorix®) and the conjugate 13-valent pneumococcus vaccine (PCV13, Prevenar 13) are both currently available in the UK, with PCV13 replacing PCV7 in the UK immunisation program in April 2010, [478]. These aimed to widen the spectrum of coverage in terms of serotypes responsible for the increasing numbers of infection, but not previously included in the vaccine [177]. PHiD-CV was developed by GlaxoSmithKline and consists of

two capsular polysaccharide types conjugated to either diphtheria (serotype 19F) or tetanus (serotype 18C) toxoid, and 8 other serotypes (1, 4, 5, 6B, 7F, 9V, 14 and 23F) conjugated to non-typable Haemophilus influenzae (NTHi) protein D [362]. NTHi protein D is thought to offer additional protection against acute otitis media (AOM) caused by *H. influenza* [362]. PCV13 consists of 6 additional polysaccharide antigens alongside those 7 previously included in PCV7. Additional serotypes included in PCV13 were 1, 3, 5, 6A, 7F and 19A, combined with the diphtheria toxoid,  $CRM_{197}$  [363]. These additional serotypes were most often seen in Africa, Asia and Latin America and known to be responsible for 70% of invasive pneumococcal disease worldwide [177, 415]. This vaccine was also documented to be useful in vaccinating children infected with the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), and offers some protection against pneumococcal infection [414]. PCV13 has now been introduced in over 40 countries; however there is lack of data to report the impact of PCV13 on the incidence of pneumococcal infection caused by the spectrum of serotypes included in this vaccine [177]. Serotype 22F is not included in either the PHiD-CV or PCV13 vaccine, which is of concern since the prevalence of 22F IPD has recently shown a dramatic increase in children less than two years of age in England and Wales [340], as well as ranking sixth in Scotland for causes of IPD in children less than 5 years of age. Currently, PCV13 appears to be the most effective vaccine against pneumococcus and has been introduced into numerous childhood immunisation programs worldwide.

## 1.4.2.6 23-valent polysaccharide vaccine (PS)

Polysaccharide 23-valent vaccine (PPV23) offers the highest coverage across the different pneumoccoccal serotypes; however, PPV23 presents weak immunogenicity in children, [480-484]. Despite this, the application of this vaccine among the risk groups and older people has

gained some ground [178]. The effectiveness of the 23-valent polysaccharide vaccine is uncertain in its capability to protect against pneumococcal pneumonia. However, in the protection against invasive pneumococcal disease, severe pneumonia and serotype-specific otitis media in children below 2 years of age [386], the vaccine has shown promising efficacy, is cost-effective and has demonstrated a protective effect in the immunocompetent population, including the elderly [417, 418], and in groups of immunocompromised individuals, such as those with HIV infection or infants with sickle cell disease, [485]. It may also be useful in limiting the spread of antibiotic-resistant pneumococci. The 23-valent polysaccharide vaccine is currently recommended to individuals aged 2 years or over who are at high risk of pneumococcal disease, and to all elderly individuals over 55-65 years of age. Following primary vaccination, a booster vaccination is recommended when 5 years have elapsed [416]. The 23-valent polysaccharide vaccine (PPV, Pneumovax®, Merck) has been marketed for almost 30 years, and is primarily used to protect adults at risk of pneumococcal disease, and the elderly. While this vaccine is not recommended in children below 2 years of age due to under-developed T-cell-independent immune responses in these individuals [380], conjugate vaccines have been introduced to improve the overall efficacy. The Joint Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation have reported the protective ability of the vaccine as largely unsuccessful in the elderly population in the UK, which is disappointing [336].

#### 1.4.2.7 Vaccine coverage and serotype replacement

When PCV7 was introduced into the UK routine childhood immunisation program by the Department of Health in 2006, it was predicted to reduce the incidence of pneumococcal disease and reduce pneumococcal antibiotic no-susceptibility [381-384]. However, surveillance data for England and Wales showed only a 41% reduction in the number of IPD

cases among those aged 5 years and under (794 cases in 2005-2006, to 470 cases in 2007-2008) [385]. This can be attributed to invasive pneumococcal disease caused by serotypes included in the PCV7 vaccine, which previously accounted for 70% of cases in those less than 5 years of age during 2005 and 2006 and reduced to 24% in 2007-2008. This overall trend has also been demonstrated in Scotland [387]. Indirectly, herd immunity has also been a co-factor in the protection against serotypes-specific IPD since PCV7 immunisation. In the unvaccinated population, a reduction in IPD has also been noted in children over 5 years of age and in adults [385]. Herd immunity due to reduced exposure appears to correlate with number of doses given to the population [388]. Decreased carriage and transmission from vaccinated individuals improves cost-effectiveness and impact of vaccine efficacy [382, 389]. For PhiD-CV and PCV13, serotype coverage in England and Wales was 53% and 74% respectively for 2007-2008. This showed a reduction in coverage compared to the previous years' 2005-2006 which were 81% and 92% for PhiD-CV and PCV13, respectively, likely due to serotype replacement and disease replacement [382, 385]. Serotype replacement describes the shift in prevalent circulating serotypes present in the populating with the ability to cause disease due to vaccination [390]. Following the introduction of PCV7, this shift was observed in the USA and predicted to occur in the UK as well [391]. Serotype replacement has now documented across all age groups in the UK, with a reported increase in IPD cases caused by serotypes 7F, 19A and 22F [385]. In the post PCV7 period, an increased incidence of IPC caused by serotype 7F has also been reported in Portugal [392], and the same phenomenon was observed for 19A and 22F IPD in the US [393]. The ST320 clone known to incur high antibiotic resistance was noted as particularly important in the rise of serotype 19A IPD in the USA [394, 395]. In contrast, the ST199 clone appeared predominantly responsible for the rise of serotype 19A IPD in the UK [396]. This suggests that intrinsic factors other than that of antibiotic resistance were responsible for serotype replacement. Interestongly, the fact that 19F was included in 60

conjuguate vaccines, has not offered cross-protection to serotype 19A [397]. This may be due to the fact that 19F presents the lowest immunogenicity out of all serotypes covered in the PCV7 vaccine [398]. Cross-reactive antibodies of 19F measured against 19A have also been shown to elicit a weak response, in vitro [399]. Following PCV7 introduction in the UK, other serotypes not comprised in the coverage of the vaccine have shown an increase, including serotype 6C [400, 401, 403], despite the presence of 6B antigen in the vaccine. Similarly, the inclusion of 6B polysaccharide in the vaccine formulation did not protect against serotype 6A either [402]. Serotype replacement has contributed to the shift in the pneumococcus niche more than originally predicted, likely due to vaccine pressure among the serotypes able to cause IPD, causing a reduction in the protective efficacy of PCV7 [404]. Serotype replacement was also demonstrated in Scotland, with the example of serotype 7F reported to cause little disease incidence between 2005-2006, and now becoming the most common cause of IPD in children less than 5 years of age, responsible for 12% of cases [385], post PCV-7 introduction. In the UK, a highly significant increase in serotype 1 was reported prior to the introduction of routine PCV7 immunisation [360, 361]; demonstrating serotype dynamics are also prone to fluctuations [404]. Therefore, long-term epidemiological surveillance remains important in treatment responses to these changes.

#### 1.4.2.8 PCV-15

PCV-15 is currently in pre-clinical trials. PCV-15 was produced in order to create a vaccine which covered a broader range of serotypes to allow for the changing epidemiology of pneumococcus, particularly regarding serotype 19A, which after the introduction of Prevnar into the infant vaccination schedule in the US and Europe, showed an increase in prevalence of disease in infants due to serotype replacement. Serotypes 22F and 33F are the next two most prevalent emerging serotypes causing IPD, based on studies in US infants <5 years of age,

children and older adults [309, 437, 438, 439]. PCV-15 consists of the 13 original pnueumococcal polysaccharide serotypes included in the licensed PCV-13 vaccine, plus two additional serotypes (22F and 33F). These additional serotypes have been shown to account for approximately 10% of IPD cases in adults in the US in 2007, [309].

A study describing the development and pre-clinical evaluation of PCV-15, demonstrated that the antibody response to this vaccine was comparable to the antibody response in infant-rhesus monkeys to the PCV-7 vaccine of the 7 serotypes it has in common. PCV-15 was shown to induce strong immunological responses to all 15 polysaccharide components within the vaccine, including the 7 serotypes included in PCV-7 and the 8 new serotypes, however correlate of protection and sero-conversion in human infants has yet to be established. Immunisation with PCV-15 in infant rhesus monkeys did not show serotype interference of antibody responses between the 7 original serotypes and the additional oligosaccharide conjugates. In terms of functional antibody responses to all 15 polysaccharide serotypes [440].

In 60 healthy adults immunised with the PCV-15 vaccination, PCV-15 was shown to have an acceptable saftey profile, although had a higher incidence of injection-site and systemic adverse effects, as well as some incidences of elevated body temperature and fever, when compared to recipients of PCV-7. PCV-15 was able to induce both IgG and opsonic activity to all 15 serotypes included within the vaccine [441].

## 1.4.2.9 Future prospects of novel pneumococcal vaccine formulations

The immunogenicity of current polysaccharide antigens may be improved with the use of adjuvants capable of boosting the immune response [415]. Another potential technique is to convert polysaccharide antigens to T-cell dependent forms of protein-conjugation, further enhancing the immune response. In mice studies, interleukin-12 (IL-12) was found to give an enhanced response of IgG2a, which plays a role in mediating complement fixation and opsonisation, and IgG3, in treatment of pneumococcus when given in conjunction with the pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine. IL-12 is was also demonstrated to have an important role on the basis of its ability to enhance cell-mediated immunity through the activation of Tcells and natural killer (NK) cells, which suggested this cytokine could potentially be used as an adjuvant to boost the protective efficacy when treating humans with the pneumococcal vaccine. However, when tested in phase I/II randomised, double-blind vaccine studies, results demonstrated a disappointing IgG and antibody isotype response, and antibody avidity, in comparison to the placebo group given the 23-valent pneumococcal vaccine only, without recombinant human IL-12 (rh-IL-12). Furthermore, the co-administration of rhIL-12 and 23valent pneumococcal vaccine was associated with a high incidence of local and systemic sideeffects [420].

Surface protein A (PspA) is the most widely studied antigen common to all serotypes [100]. Being highly immunogenic, it has been demonstrated to induce antibodies protective against pneumococcal infections in mice [101-103], as well as being produced in human sera, both adult and children, in response to previous infection [104]. It is thought that PspA antibodies may play an important role in the protection against pneumococcal invasive infection due to the significantly reduced antibody level of PspA antibody in children aged 7-36 months with invasive pneumococcal infection, compared to other infections. Other targets for protein vaccine candidates currently being explored include the pneumococcal surface adhesin 1

(psaA), choline-binding protein A (cbpA), and *S. pneumoniae* secretory immunoglobulin-A (IgA) binding protein (SpsA). These proteins have common functional characteristics, likely revolving around the process of bacterial adherence [105-107]. Pneumolysin [108] and neuraminidase [100] are two proteins playing an important role in the virulence of pneumococcus, so are also important targets for vaccination. Current vaccine efforts are largely focussed on the above mentioned pneumococcal proteins, as well as whole-cell vaccines, which may provide extended, serotype-independent protection.

#### **1.5 Pneumococcal genetic plasticity**

#### **1.5.1 Recombination events**

Recombination is an important factor related to the evolution of *S. pneumoniae* compared to other factors responsible for genetic variation of the organism. For instance, the rate of recombination has been documented as 10 times higher than the rate of mutation [203], showing hundreds of recombination events in a single lineage of pneumococcus, with 74% of the genome being subjected to recombination in at least one isolate [204]. However, it has yet to be uncovered whether this rate is similar in all pneumococcal strains, or whether there are other driving factors such as geographical location. High rates of pneumococcal recombination may be a result of the presence of the high density of repeat elements in the genome that may contribute to the integration of foreign DNA into the genome and consequently lead to rearrangement of its structure [205]. *S. pneumoniae* has been reported to have the greatest density of repeats (1 every 500 bp) in comparison to 51 other prokaryotic genomes [206]. BOX, RUPS and Rho-independent Terminator-like Element (SPITE) have all been identified as important repeat elements for recombination. SPITE has also been found to play a role in the

termination of transcription [207]. *S. pneumoniae* consist of an open pan-genome, of an infinite size which means the organism can adapt rapidly to changes in its environment in the form of genetic evolution [208]. High rates of recombination in this organism mean distinct pneumococcal strains or clones may form, but these may be less stable in comparison to other bacteria [203, 208].

Genetic exchange of material between *S. pneumoniae* species in the form of recombination is commonly observed in streptococcus of the mitis group [211], including *S. pneumoniae*, *S. mitis*, *S. oralis*, *S. infantis*, *S. sanguis*, *S. gordonii*, *S. pseudopneumoniae*, *S. cristatus*, *S. oligofermentans*, *S. parasanguinis*, and *S. peroris*. Some of these organisms from the mitis group also colonise in the nasopharynx, making genetic exchange easier [212]. *S. mitis* and *S. oralis* have been documented to be donors of genetic information passed to *S. pneumoniae* resulting in evolution of mosaic penicillin-binding protein genes [213]. Pneumococcal isolates which had elements of hyper-recombination showed selective advantage, with a significantly higher rate of resistance for various antibiotics, including penicillin, erythromycin, tetracycline, chloramphenicol, and cefotaxime, compared the pneumococcus isolates that had no evidence of recombination. Defects in the mechanism of the DNA mismatch repair system are thought to play a role in hyper-recombination [214, 215, 216].

# 1.5.2 Genes expressed during infection and colonization

In the last decades, Pasteur and Sternberg first described the pneumococcus, a number of virulence factors involved in invasive disease have been identified. Major virulence determinants such as capsular polysaccharide, pneumolysin, and choline-binding proteins have obviously established roles in pathogenesis [227]. Recently, massive identification of *S. pneumoniae* virulence determinants has been attempted. Studies, such as signature-tagged

mutagenesis (STM), have used transposons and suicide vectors to pepper the chromosome of the bacteria with mutations and identify genes required for virulence [55].

Characterization of pneumococcal virulence determinants should ideally include analysis of gene expression during invasive disease. Confirmation of their expression in vivo would not only verify the contribution of these genes to pathogenesis but would also clarify their contribution to discrete forms of disease (e.g., genes expressed during pneumonia versus those in the blood during bacteremia). However, analysis of in vivo bacterial gene expression, much less at discrete sites, has been limited by the difficulties of isolating sufficient quantities of pure and intact bacterial RNA from infected host tissues [87]. To challenge the requirement for RNA, investigators have used differential fluorescence induction (DFI) to identify *S. pneumoniae* promoters that are induced during disease [87]. Pneumococcal genes play critical roles either with pneumonia and sepsis, or pneumonia and carriage, or sepsis and carriage. For example, *comDE* up-regulated during pneumonia and sepsis, while dwon-regulated during colonisation in nasopharynx [496,497, 498, 499]. A recent study was found a mutation in *sodA* gene resulted in significant attenuation of virulence in a mouse intranasal challenge model

[496].



Figure 11. Important genes expression during inflection by S.pneumoniae [607]

Infection	Involved genes
Nasopharyngeal carriage	cbpD,ply, pspA, pspC, nanA, nanB, rlrA,lytA, sodA, cbpA, piaA, spxB, pcpA, pavA
Pneumonia	cbpA, cbpD, vanZ, adcR, cps4A, nanB, pavA, pspA, ply, zmpA, zmpC, eno, comDE, iga ,lytA, lytB
Sepsis (blood circulation)	malX, prtA, psaA, cps4A, nanB, zmpA, comDE

Table 1. Important genes expression of pneumococcal during infection

# 1.6 Aims and objectives

# 1.6.1 Aims

This study aimed to characterize the carriage, invasive and immunological properties of *S. pneumoniae* serotype 1 ST306 and ST615 clinical isolates using in vitro and in vivo models.

Meanwhile, The ST306 was compared directly with ST615 by using RNA-seq.

#### **1.6.2 Objectives**

Host-pathogen interactions of *S.pneumoniae* were observed with a focus on cellular immune responses; colonisation and invasive properties of naturally occurring ST-306 which exhibit low haemolytic activity were investigated; and novel key virulence genes were identified by comparing the expression profiles of *S. pneumoniae in vitro*. In this project, we merely focus on ST306 and ST615.

Chapter 2 describes the materials and methods used in this study, including the characterisation of pneumococcal strains originating from Uruguay and Switzerland, ST615 and ST306, respectively. It also highlights the spontaneous mutations in pneumolysin found to be present in ST306 isolates, which resulted in attenuated bacteria. All of the procedures undertaken in this section have enabled us to illustrate the differences between sequence types and will assist in explaining the interaction between bacteria and their host cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*, including those involved in genetic expression of the bacterial genome identified in chapter three.

Chapter 3 is focused on the *in vitro* results describing the differences in pneumolysin between predominate sequence types in Europe and South America. A haemolytic assay and PLY ELISA were used to measure the concentration of pneumolysin produced, followed by the use of Detroit and BEAS-2B cell lines to characterise adherence and invasion abilities of both sequences. To measure the host response, a complement deposition and opsonizing phagocytosis killing assay were performed. With regard to molecular and genetic techniques, RNA-Seq was used to compare gene expression during the growth phase of bacteria in normal media without any additional nutrients. This chapter is also focused on the in vivo methodology. It includes the study of the behaviour of both *S. pneumoniae* serotype 1 (ST306 and ST615) in mouse models of carriage, pneumonia and sepsis. . First, the ability of

68

pneumococcal to cause pneumonia and bacteremia after intranasal infection for both the spontaneous mutation strain and non-mutant strain was observed, with mouse survival indicated in this particular experiment. A competition experiment was then carried out using ST306 and ST615 isolates by co-infecting mice with both strains to determine their interaction within the host. Finally, the most significant experiment included intranasally infecting mice with a mixture of the spontaneous strain (ST306) and pure pneumolysin.

Chapter 4 is focused on transcriptome analysis of ST306 comparing to ST615. Analysis of certain genes differential RNA expression provides us with greater insights into biological pathways and molecular mechanisms.

Chapter 5 provides a conclusion to the overall thesis and presents prospects for future work.

# **Materials and Methods**

## **2.1 Pneumococcal bacterial strains**

The pneumococcal isolates used in this project are listed in **Table 2**. All serotypes are clinical isolates, with the exception of laboratory strain D39 and its pneumolysin-deficient variant, PLN-A, which are laboratory-adapted strains [499]. Pneumococci ST306 and ST304 were kindly provided by our collaborator, Dr Lucy Hathaway, Institute for Infectious Diseases, University of Bern, Switzerland, while the strain belonging to ST615 was provided by Prof Francois Trottein, at the Pasteur Institute in Lille, France.

Strain ID	Sequence type	Serotype	Carriage/ Invasive	Reference paper/Country of origin
D39	ST128	2	Lab strain	
PLN-A			[499]	
B915	ST306	1	Invasive	Switzerland
BIL777			Invasive	Switzerland
BIL450			Invasive	Switzerland
202			Carriage	Switzerland
308			Carriage	Switzerland
204			Carriage	Switzerland
879			Carriage	Switzerland
628			Carriage	Switzerland
455			Carriage	Switzerland
201			Carriage	Switzerland
106	ST304	1	Carriage	Switzerland
NCTC7465	ST615	1	Invasive	Uruguay

Table 1. List of pneumococcal strains used in this project

Strains were confirmed optichin-sensitive (Oxoid limited, Hampshire, UK), alpha-hemolytic on 5% sheep blood agar, and soluble in 2% sodium desoxycholate.

#### 2.2 Culture media

## 2.2.1 Blood agar

For the preparation of blood agar base (BAB, Oxoid) plates, 39g of blood agar base was added to 1L of distilled water. The mixture was sterilised by autoclaving at 121°C for 15 minutes, then cooled down to 50°C. Horse blood (HB, Oxoid), warmed to room temperature, was added to the media at a final concentration of 5% and flask was swirled to mix thoroughly. The blood agar was then poured into 100x15 mm sterile petri dishes under aseptic conditions, left until solidification, then plates were inverted and stored at 4°C until use.

## 2.2.2 Brain heart infusion broth (BHIB)

To prepare BHIB (BHIB, Oxoid), 37g of BHI powder were added to 1L of distilled water. The pH of the broth was adjusted to 7.4 and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Media was poured into sterile plates, left until solidification, then plates were inverted and stored at 4°C until use.

## **2.3 Solutions**

## 2.3.1 Phosphate buffer saline (PBS)

To prepare PBS, 10 tablets of phosphate buffer saline (PBS, Oxoid, Thermo Scientific) were dissolved in 1L of distilled water and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes.

## 2.3.2 DNA extraction lysis buffer

The following chemicals were added to make up the lysis buffer: distilled water 1L, 1M Tris-HCl 20ml (Tris-HCl, Sigma-Aldrich); 10% SDS 20ml (SDS, Sigma-Aldrich); 0.5M EDTA 40ml (Sigma-Aldrich).

#### 2.3.3 Freezing media for immune cell storage at -80°C

The following ingredients were added to make up the freezing media: 90ml of fetal bovine serum (FBS, Sigma-Aldrich); and 10ml dimethyl sulfoxide, DMSO (Sigma-Aldrich).

## 2.4 Bacterial growth and cultures

## 2.4.1 Preparation of bacteria liquid stocks

One streak of the respective *Streptococcus pneumoniae* isolates incubated overnight on a 5% blood agar plate was inoculated into 10mL of 20% FCS in BHI broth and further incubated for 18 hours at 37°C under anaerobic conditions, and aliquots of 1ml were stored at -80°C until use.

#### 2.4.2 Bacterial growth curve

Growth curves were established to compare the growth kinetics of different pneumococcal strains. For each strain, a single colony of *S. pneumonia*e was inoculated into 50ml of Brain Heart Infusion broth (BHIB), and grown at 37°C under anaerobic conditions to an absorbance value of 0.5-0.6 (OD<sub>500nm</sub>). Growth was measured using a spectrophotometer (Thermo Helios, Fisher Scientific) to confirm attainment of the mid-logarithmic growth phase. A 500µl derived from these cultures was further inoculated in 50ml of BHI overnight under the same growth conditions. Aliquots were chosen at each hour to perform viable counts. Results were recorded and analysed to plot the growth curve respective of each strain of interest.

#### 2.5 Determination of S. pneumoniae viable counts on blood agar plates

The Miles-Misra technique [501] was used to enumerate the number of colony-forming units (CFU) per ml in stored aliquots of pneumococcal serotypes or mouse tissues. Pneumococcal liquid aliquots or freshly homogenized mouse tissues were serially diluted ten-fold in duplicate on a 96-well microplate, to a final dilution of 10<sup>6</sup>. A 5% blood agar plate was divided into six sectors and 60µl of every dilution were spotted over each section. This process was repeated on a second plate to confirm results. Plates were incubated overnight in a candle jar at 37°C. The following day, the dilution sector containing the optimal numbers of colonies (between 20-200 colonies) was identified and viability calculated using the following formula:

CFU per ml = mean number of colonies in section  $\times$  Dilution  $\times$  1,000/60

## 2.6 DNA extraction for MLST analysis

Pneumococcal strains were grown on two blood-agar plates to high density. Cells were collected using a plastic loop and resuspended in 1ml of 50mM Tris-10mM EDTA pH 8 in an Eppendorf® tube. 20µl of 50mg/ml lysozyme was added to each tube and incubated at 37°C for 15mins on a shaker. 5µl of 20mg/ml proteinase K was added to each tube and incubated at 37°C for 40mins on a shaker. 10µl of RNAse at a working concentration of 10µg/ml was added to each tube and incubated at room temperature for 2 minutes. 100µl of 10% SDS (100mg/ml) was added to each tube and incubated at 37°C for a maximum of 2 hours on a shaker until lysis was complete. Tubes were centrifuged for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm and 900µl supernatant transferred to a new tube. 900µl of phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol was added and mixed carefully, then centrifuged for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm. 800µl of supernatant was transferred to a for 5 minutes at 13,000 rpm.

Tubes were centrifuged at 13,000rpm and 700µl supernatant was transferred to a fresh tube. 700µl of chloroform was added and mixed carefully, followed by centrifugation for 5 minutes at 13,000rpm. 600µl of supernatant was transferred to a fresh tube and 1 ml of ice cold 100% ethanol added and mixed. Tubes were incubated at -20°C for 15 minutes, centrifuged for 5 minutes at 13,500rpm at room temperature, followed by removal of supernatant. Pellets were allowed to try at room temperature, and then DNA was dissolved in 50µl of DEPC water. DNA was stored at -20°C until further use.

## 2.7 PCR amplification for MLST analysis

Seven house-keeping genes were used [501] to identify and confirm the sequence type of the pneumococcal isolates.

- aroE (shikimate dehydrogenase)
- gdh (glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase)
- gki (glucose kinase)
- recP (transketolase)
- spi (signal peptidase I)
- xpt (xanthine phosphoribosyltransferase)
- ddl (D-alanine-D-alanine ligase)

The primer pairs used for the PCR amplification of internal fragments of these genes are:

aroE-up, 5'-GCC TTT GAG GCG ACA GC

aroE-dn, 5'-TGC AGT TCA (G/A) AA ACA T(A/T)T TCT AA

gdh-up, 5'-ATG GAC AAA CCA GC(G/A/T/C) AG(C/T) TT

gdh-dn, 5'-GCT TGA GGT CCC AT(G/A) CT(G/A/T/C) CC

gki-up, 5'-GGC ATT GGA ATG GGA TCA CC

gki-dn, 5'-TCT CCC GCA GCT GAC AC

recP-up, 5'-GCC AAC TCA GGT CAT CCA GG recP-dn, 5'- TGC AAC CGT AGC ATT GTA AC spi-up, 5'-TTA TTC CTC CTG ATT CTG TC spi-dn, 5'-GTG ATT GGC CAG AAG CGG AA xpt-up, 5'-TTA TTA GAA GAG CGC ATC CT xpt-dn, 5'-AGA TCT GCC TCC TTA AAT AC ddl-up, 5'-TGC (C/T) CA AGT TCC TTA TGT GG ddl-dn, 5'-CAC TGG GT(G/A) AAA CC(A/T) GGC AT

Master mix was prepared and contained 6µl 5X buffer, 0.5µl 40mM dNTPs, 0.5µl of each 20µM primer, 0.25µl 5000U/ml NEB Phusion taq, 1µl DNA from bacterial strain, and dispensed at a volume of 21.25µl H<sub>2</sub>O, per tube. PCR conditions used were: 98°C for 30secs, 98°C for 10 secs, 54°C for 30 secs, 72°C for 45 secs (35 cycles), and 72°C for 10 mins. PCRs were performed using a Techne Flexigene thermal cycler (Thermo Fisher, Loughborough, UK).

#### 2.8 Haemolytic assay

The haemolytic activity of the different isolates was determined using a modified version of a method published by James C. Paton in 1983 [503]. The bacterial isolates were grown in BHI to a late exponential phase (OD500 < 1) and then lysed by treatment with 0.1% sodium deoxycholate. The total protein of the lysates was determined using the BCA Protein Assay Kit (Thermo Scientific, Loughborough, UK). Approximately  $85\mu g$  of total protein was used for the determination of the haemolytic activity of each isolate by making serial dilutions of the lysates and incubating them with a 4% solution of sheep red blood cells (Oxoid). After a 30-minute incubation period at  $37^{\circ}$ C, the solution was centrifuged at 3000g for 5 minutes and the OD540

of the supernatants was measured to determine the haemolytic activity. The results presented are representative of three independent experiments.

#### 2.9 Pneumolysin detection using ELISA

A 96-well ELISA microplate (eBioscience, Cheshire, UK) was coated with 1µg/well of PLY domain 4 mouse antibody (IgG1) (Abcam) mixed with coating buffer (eBioscience, Cheshire, UK) and left overnight at 4°C. Wells were washed with 200µl 1X PBS, 0.05% Tween/PBS wash buffer (eBioscience, Cheshire, UK), then blocked with 200µl/well 20% FBS in PBS, incubated at 37°C for 4 hours. Wells were washed and 100µl per well of sample and standards were added. The plate was incubated for 1 hour at 37°C (or overnight at 4°C). Wells were washed (as above) and 1µg PLY polyclonal antibody (Abcam, Cambridge) in 100µl blocking buffer was added to each well, and then incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. Wells were washed, then anti-rabbit IgG alkaline phosphatase was added at a 1:5,000 dilution in blocking buffer, and left to incubate at 37°C for 30 minutes. Wells were washed and then colour reagent pPNPP (50µl/well) was added and left to incubate for 30 min in the dark. 100µl/well of 1M NaOH was added to stop the reaction, then absorbance read on an automated plate reader using a BMG Labtech FLUOstar OMEGA microplate reader (BMG Labtech, Aylesbury, UK) at 405nm.

#### 2.10 Tissue culture

The cell lines used for this study were the human bronchial-epithelial cells BEAS-2B (ATCC® CRL-9609<sup>TM</sup>), the human nasopharyngeal epithelial cells Detroit-562 (ATCC® CCL-138<sup>TM</sup>) and the promyelocytic leukaemia human cell line HL-60 (ATCC® CCL-240<sup>TM</sup>).

The BEAS-2B is an adherent cell line that was maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 5% inactivated Foetal Calf Serum (FCS) and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin solution. The flasks were kept in horizontal 75cm<sup>2</sup> flasks at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> until confluent. Once confluent, approximately every 2-3 days, the cells were split into a new flask after being detached using 5ml of 1xTripsin/EDTA. The Detroit-562 is also an adherent cell line and was maintained in Minimum Essential Medium Eagle (MEM) supplemented with 10% FCS and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin solution. This cell line was kept under the same conditions as the BEAS-2B and the cells were split after incubation with 5ml 1xTripsin to induce the detachment of the cells from the flask.

The HL-60 cell line was maintained in suspension in RPMI-1640 Phenol Red free media (Invitrogen, Thermo Scientific, Loughborough, UK) supplemented with 20% FCS. The cells were kept in vertical 75cm<sup>2</sup> flasks at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and were fed every other day. This cell line was used for opsonophagocytic killing assays, for which the cells had to be differentiated into polymorphonuclear lymphocytes (neutrophils) by incubating  $2x10^5$ cells/ml in 100ml with 750µl of dimethylformamide (DMF) for 4 days. For the opsonophagocytic killing assay, the viability of the cells after differentiation needed to be above 90%, which was determined with trypan blue.

## 2.11 Adhesion and invasion assays

Adhesion and invasion assays were performed using the lung epithelial cells BEAS-2B and the nasopharyngeal epithelial cells Detroit-562 following a modified protocol [155].

A density of  $10^5$  cells per well were seeded into 24-well plates and grown in their respective media (DMEM for BEAS-2B, and MEM for Detroit-562) in the presence of FCS and antibiotics. The cells were grown at 37°C and 5%CO2 until confluent, approximately 48h after seeding. Frozen stocks of known concentration of bacteria were used. The bacteria were washed and re-suspended in the respective media supplemented with FCS but without antibiotics to a final concentration of a ratio 1:10 (cell: bacteria) . Following 3 washes with PBS (Oxoid), one ml of bacterial suspension was added to the cell monolayer. The 24-well plates were then incubated for 2 hours at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. For each independent experiment, two 24-well plates were used at a time, one of them to assess the adherence of the bacteria to the surface of the cells, the other one to assess the invasion of the bacteria into the cells.

Following 2 hours of incubation, both plates were washed 5 times with PBS to remove the excess of bacteria that did not adhere or invade the cells. To determine the invasion ratios bacteria, 1ml of media supplemented with FCS and 5ul of penicillin was added to each well and incubated at 37°C and 5%CO2 for a further 2 hours. To assess adhesion ratios, 100µl of 1xTripsin/EDTA were added to each well and the plate was incubated for 10 minutes at 37°C and 5% CO2. Once the cells were detached they were lysed by incubating them for 10 minutes in 1ml of 0.05% Triton X-100 media with FCS. Finally, the viable bacterial number was determined using the Miles and Misra method [501].

After the 2 hour-period of incubation with penicillin, cells were washed 3 times with PBS to remove penicillin. Cells were then detached and lysed in order to assess invasive bacteria by using viable bacterial numbers were determined using the Miles and Misra method [501]. The number of adhered bacteria was determined by subtracting the number of invading bacteria (invasion plate) to the total number of bacteria (adhesion plate).

These experiments were performed in triplicate on three independent days and appropriate controls were used.

#### 2.12 Capsule thickness

The bacterial capsule thickness was determined using a modified version of the FITC-dextran exclusion method originally published by Gates in 2004 [504]. This method consists in measuring the zone of exclusion of FITC-dextran which correlates with capsule size.

Briefly, a single colony from an overnight culture in 5% BAB plates was incubated for approximately 8-12 hours at 37°C in 10ml of BHI to mid-log phase. The bacteria were then sub-cultured to again, a mid-log phase. Finally, 2µl of 200kDa FITC-dextran (Thermo Scientific) was added to 10µl of the culture and pipetted onto a microscope slide. The slides were observed using a Nikon Eclipse 80i fluorescence microscope (Nikon, Kingston Upon Thames, UK). At least 100 individual bacteria were analysed for each sample using the ImageJ software. These experiments were kindly done by Mansoor, a PhD student in the lab.

## 2.13 Complement deposition assay

A volume of 5 ml of bacterial stock solution at  $1 \times 10^{5}$ CFU/ml in BHI was prepared and incubated at 37°C for 15 minutes. 100µl suspension was removed at 0.5 OD<sub>500</sub>nm (viable count determined using the Miles and Misra technique). The suspension was centrifuged at 3,359 x g for 10 minutes then supernatant removed and pellet resuspended in 5ml PBS. Suspension was distributed evenly across 5 x 1.5ml Eppendorf tubes. Tubes 1-3 contained 1) Bacteria, 2) Bacteria and Thiazol Orange, and 3) Bacteria, plus human sera from healthy donors, mouse anti-human C3 and anti-mouse conjugated to APC fluorochrome (abcam, Cambridge, UK), tubes 4) and 5) contained bacteria, complement and anti-mouse APC conjugate. Tubes were centrifuged at 17,000 x g for 3 minutes, supernatants removed, and pellets reconstituted in 100µl of 20% human serum in PBS with1% gelatin veronal buffer. Tubes were incubated at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 30 minutes, washed with 900µl PBS per tube and centrifuged at 17,000 x g for 3 minutes. Supernatants were removed, and pellet from tube 3 was reconstituted in 100µl of mouse anti-human C3 (1:300 dilution), while pellets in tubes 1 and 2 were reconstituted in PBS only. Tubes were incubated at 37 °C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 30 minutes, washed with 900µl PBS per tube and centrifuged at 17,000 x g for 3 minutes. Supernatants were removed and tube 3 pellet reconstituted in 100µl of anti-mouse APC, while tube 1 and 2 pellets resuspended in 100µl PBS. Tubes were incubated at 4 °C in the absence of light for 30 minutes, washed with 900µl PBS per tube and centrifuged at 17,000 x g for 3 minutes. Supernatants were removed, pellets washed with 100µl PBS and centrifuged at 17,000 x g for 3 minutes. Supernatants were removed, pellets washed with 100µl PBS and centrifuged at 17,000 x g for 3 minutes. Supernatants were removed and pellets resuspended in 500µl PBS, followed by the addition of 5µl Thiazol Orange at a 1:1,000 (0.5ul/ml) dilution to tubes 2 and 3. The tubes were briefly vortexed and incubated for 5 minutes at room temperature, then stored at 4°C in the absence of light until acquisition on a flow cytometer (BD Accuri<sup>TM</sup> C6, BD Biosciences). Once the samples acquired, the mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) was calculated to quantify C3 deposition.

## 2.14 Opsonophagocytosis killing assay (OPKA)

Differentiated HL-60 cells were used in an opsonophagocytic assay at an effector: target cell ratio of 40:1. The volume required for 4 x  $10^5$  cells/well per 100 wells in a microtitre plate were harvested by centrifugation at 160 x *g* for 10 minutes at room temperature, the supernatant was discarded removing any residual medium. The pellet was resuspended in Hanks' buffer without Calcium and without Magnesium (Life Technologies), using 5ml for every 50ml of centrifuged cell culture. Resuspended cells were kept at  $37^{\circ}$ C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 10 minutes until use in the functional OPK assay. To carry out the OPK assay, intravenous immunoglobulin (IVig) was

serially diluted (2-fold) in 10ml of opsonophagocytosis buffer (20% of FBS in DPBS) for a total of 8 dilutions, from 1:8 to 1:1,024. 40µl of IVig was added in duplicate to the first row of a round-bottomed microtitre plate (Costar, Cambridge). Bacterial suspensions diluted from frozen stocks, were added at  $1 \times 10^5$  CFU per well in 10µl opsonophagocytosis buffer consisting of 4ml Hanks' buffer with Ca<sup>++</sup> and Mg<sup>++</sup> (Life Technologies) and 0.1% gelatin. The assay plate was incubated at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub> for 15 minutes. Following incubation, sterile baby rabbit serum, (Sigma-Aldrich) was thawed and 5µl/well of this complement source was added to the plate. Harvested differentiated HL-60 cells were washed as described above, and the pellet gently resuspended in opsonophagocytosis buffer.  $4 \ge 10^5$  cells in a 40µl volume were added to each well immediately after the addition of complement. The assay plate was incubated at 37°C for 45 minutes with horizontal shaking (220 rpm) to promote the phagocytic process. Using a multichannel pipette, 10µl from each well was plated onto solid medium prepared from 5% horse blood and 4% agar. Aliquots were allowed to air dry, and culture plates were incubated overnight at 37°C/5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Viable colony counts were performed after approximately 18 hours incubation period. Complement control wells included all test reagents except IVIg. A viable count of the initial number of bacteria added per well at time zero (T0)was included in each run. The difference of complement control counts and number of bacteria counts should not be more than 60%. The purpose of that experiment was to determine the resistant and sensitive strain against phagocytosis.

#### 2.15 Purification of rPLY

Full-length recombinant PLY (rPLY) was prepared as described previously [505]. Briefly, the *ply* gene was cloned into the pQE-31 vector (Qiagen, Manchester, UK), and the recombinant vector was transformed into *Escherichia coli* SG13009 (Qiagen) harboring a pREP4 plasmid,

which contains *lac1* and kanamycin resistance genes. rPLY was produced in *E. coli* cells as a six-His-tagged protein by incubation of the transformants with 2 mM isopropyl-β-D-thiogalactopyranoside at 25°C for 6 h. The *E. coli* cells were then harvested by centrifugation, incubated with lysis buffer (50 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 300 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole, 1 mg/ml lysozyme, 200 U DNase I, pH 8.0), and disrupted by vortexing with 0.1-mm zirconia-silica beads (Bio-Spec Products, UK). rPLY was then purified from the soluble fraction by use of a nickel-nitrilotriacetic acid column (Qiagen) under native conditions according to the manufacturer's instructions. Contaminating LPS was extensively removed using a Detoxi-Gel endotoxin-removing gel (Thermo fisher, Loughborough, UK). The purity was analyzed by Coomassie brilliant blue staining and immunoblotting using an anti-His-tag monoclonal antibody (penta-His antibody; Qiagen) after sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE).

To inhibit its cytolytic activity, rPLY was treated with 20 µg/ml of cholesterol for 30 min on ice. Heat-treated PLY and LPS were prepared by heating the aqueous stock suspensions, in 50% glycerol-water (vol/vol) for PLY and in PBS for LPS, in a boiling water bath for 60 min. This experiment was kindly done by Hesham, a PhD student in the lab.

## 2.16 Mouse models

## 2.16.1 Models of Intranasal infection

#### 2.16.1.1 Invasive pneumonia model

Bacteria were grown until desirable optical density and used to perform these experiments. Female MF1 mice (Charles River Laboratories) at 6-8 weeks of age were challenged with  $50\mu$ l, containing  $1\times10^6$  pneumococci, via the intranasal route. Mice were divided into two groups: ST306 (n=45 mice) and ST615 (n=45 mice). All mice involved in the experiment were assayed using the following pain scoring scale: 1) normal, 2) hunched, 3) stary and piloerected, 4) lethargic, 5) moribund and 6) dead, as described by Morton [506]. The scoring sheet used can be found in Appendix 1.

Bacterial CFU counts were determined in the inoculum. each group (ST306 and ST615) 5 mice from were humanely euthanised at time zero (i.e, approximately 5 minutes post-infection), and their lungs and nasopharynx were collected, homogenised and processed for viable counts (Miles and Misra) and flow cytometry analysis.

The following time points were targeted:

0 hour: 50ul/mouse *S. pneumoniae* intranasally administration 0 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=5 mice per sequence type 6 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type 12 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type 24 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type 48 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type

## 2.16.1.2 Nasopharyngeal carriage model

Frozen stocks of bacteria grown to exponential phase were freshly thawed to run these experiments. Female MF1 mice (Charles River) at 6-8 weeks of age were intranasally challenged with 10µl pneumococci at a final concentration of  $1 \times 10^5$  (CFU/10µl). Mice were divided into two groups: ST306 (n=65) and ST615 (n=65).

Bacterial CFUs were determined before and after the infection of mice. 5 mice from each

group; ST306 and ST615, were humanely euthanised at time zero and their nasal mucosa, lymph nodes, lungs and nasopharynx collected, homogenised and processed for either viable counts on BAB plates, or flow cytometry analysis. Whole blood was collected by cardiac puncture. Animals will be anaesthetised with a mixture of  $O_2$  and isofluorane, and infected intranasally with 10<sup>5</sup> CFU *S. pneumoniae*/mouse in a volume of 10µl. Mice were closely monitored for the visual development of clinical signs of disease, as described previously [506]. Mice Nasopharynx and lungs were removed at predefined timepoints (as detailed below). Whole blood samples were collected by cardiac puncture into sterile heparinized tubes.

The following time points were targeted:

Day 0: 10ul/mouse *S. pneumoniae* intranasally administration to all n=130 mice. Day 0 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice, 5 mice per sequence type. Day 1 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=20 mice, 10 mice per sequence type. Day 3 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=20 mice, 10 mice per sequence type. Day 7 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=20 mice, 10 mice per sequence type. Day 14 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=20 mice, 10 mice per sequence type. Day 21 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=20 mice, 10 mice per sequence type. Day 22 post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=20 mice, 10 mice per sequence type.

#### 2.16.2 Pneumococcal sepsis model

Frozen stocks of bacteria were freshly thawed to run these experiments. Female MF1 mice (Chiral river) were challenged intravenously with 50 $\mu$ l pneumococci containing 1x10<sup>6</sup> CFU. Mice were divided into 2 groups (n=6) and received either ST306 or ST615 pneumococci. Bacterial viable counts were determined in the inoculum and in postmortem samples, approximately 20 minutes immediately after infecting the mice. All mice involved in the

experiment were subjected to pain scoring at regular interval and at the most critical points to monitor the severity of the symptoms over time.

Tail bleeding was performed, at 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours after infection. Blood samples were collected in 0.5 ml eppendorf tubes containing 1µl heparin to prevent clotting, and viable counts were determined.

## 2.15.3 Mouse survival experiment

This experiment was carried out to determine and compare the in vivo virulence of ST306 vs. ST615 isolate. The procedure used in this experiment is similar to that used in the intranasal model of infection in section 2.16.1.1. However, in this procedure mice were carefully monitored throughout the infection period and blood was collected from mouse tails in 0.5ml heparinised eppendorf tubes. Female MF1 mice (Charles River Laboratories) were challenged with 50 $\mu$ l pneumococci via the intranasal route in a final concentration of 1x10<sup>6</sup> CFU. Mice were divided into two groups: ST306 and ST615 mice. In total, 10 mice received 50 $\mu$ l of ST306 pneumococci intranasally, while another 10 mice received 50 $\mu$ l of bacteria ST615 pneumococci. Mice were monitored and scored using the pain scoring system (1-5) discussed above up to 7 days.

## 2.16.4 Induction of streptomycin resistant pneumococci

Colonies of ST615 pneumococci were exposed to increasing concentrations of streptomycin in BHI broth until they became growth resistant to a concentration of 40  $\mu$ g/ml of streptomycin. This experiment was performed in order to differentiate viable counts of ST306 and ST615 on blood agar plates.



Figure 12. Schematic diagram of experimental animal models. MF1 female mice were infected as described in the Materials and Methods section. Infected mice were sacrificed at mentioned days and nasopharyngeals, lungs and blood were collected to assess the levels of pneumococcal infection and characterise immune cells.

#### 2.16.5. Pneumococcal ST306-ST615 co-infection model

Female MF1 mice (Charles River Laboratories) at 6-8 weeks of age were challenged with  $10\mu$ l of a mixture 1:1 of ST306:ST615 pneumococci, at a final concentration of  $2x 10^5$  CFU, via the intranasal route. Five mice per group from ST306- and ST615-challenged mice, were humanely euthanised at time zero and their lungs and nasopharynx collected, homogenised and processed for viable counts. Blood was collected by cardiac puncture.

On days 1. 3 and 7, 10 mice from each group; ST306 and ST615, were humanely euthanised. Mice from each group; ST306 and ST615, were humanely euthanised and their lungs and nasopharynx collected using the same procedure.

## 2.16.6. Pulse experiment using purified pneumolysin and ST306

Female MF1 mice (Charles River Laboratories) at 6-8 weeks of age were anaesthetised with a mixture of  $O_2$  and isofluorane and challenged with 50µl of ST306 pneumococci (10<sup>6</sup> CFU per mouse) mixed with 100ng of LPS-free recombinant pneumolysin, via the intranasal route. Five mice were humanely euthanised at time zero, and their lungs and nasopharynx collected, homogenised and processed for viable counts (Miles and Misra) and flow cytometry analysis. Mice were then closely monitored for the visual development of clinical signs of disease, as described previously [506]. Any animal judged to have reached 2+ lethargic (minimal movement in the absence of application of finger pressure) was humanely euthanized. Mice were monitored up to 48 hours post-infection, at which point the experiment will end. Nasopharynx, lungs, blood and brain tissues, and whole blood samples were collected for further analysis.

The following time points were targeted:
0 hour: 50ul *S. pneumoniae* + Ply pulse intranasal administration 0 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=5 mice per sequence type 6 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type 12 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type 24 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type 48 hour post-challenge: Schedule 1 n=10 mice per sequence type

#### 2.17 Flow cytometry analysis

FACS staining was performed with multiple antibodies, using the BD FACScalibur machine and data analysed using the BD CellQuest Pro software.

#### 2.17.1 Staining Buffer

FACS staining was performed using PBS supplemented with 3% foetal-calf serum (FCS) or PBS containing 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA). All buffers were filter sterilised before use.

#### 2.17.2 Preparation of single cell suspension

Lung tissues were placed into a clean 10 cm dish/petri dish and cut into fine pieces using disposable scalpel blades. Tissues were transferred into 1.5 ml eppendorf containing 500  $\mu$ l PBS supplemented with collagenase then incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes, to digest the connective tissue, and releasing the haematopoietic cells.

Tissues were placed into a cell strainer placed onto open top 50 ml Falcon tubes and pushed through the cell strainer using a plunger from 2 ml or 5 ml disposable syringes. Any remaining cells attached to the cell strainers were pushed through by flushing with 10 ml PBS using a 10 ml pipette. Cell strainers were discarded and cap was placed back on the Falcon tube, then centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was decanted and cell pellet reconstituted in 5 ml of erythrocyte lysis solution (ACK lysing buffer, Invitrogen), diluted as recommended by the manufacturers. The tube was further incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes then quenched with 5ml PBS. Following centrifugation at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C, supernatant was discarded. Cell pellet was resuspended in 3% FCS for staining at a concentration of no more than 10<sup>7</sup>cells/ml, at an approximately equal cell densities between samples.

Lungs were resuspended in 5 ml and 100  $\mu$ l of the resuspended cells used for each individual stain; lung or cervical lymph nodes were resuspended in 750  $\mu$ l, using 100  $\mu$ l per stain; mediastinal lymph nodes or nasal mucosa were resuspended in 500  $\mu$ l, using 100  $\mu$ l per stain.

#### 2.17.3 Cell staining procedure

All staining was performed on ice and samples covered with foil during the incubation periods to protect the fluorochromes from light. Appropriate isotype controls were used for each staining. For example, if a rat anti-mouse CD3-PE of IgG2a isotype was used, then a Rat IgG2a-PE isotype control was included. In addition, an unstained sample from every tissue was included in the FACS analysis to aid with the gating strategy.

Staining was performed in 1.5ml eppendorfs or on round-bottomed 96-well plates. Cells were transferred to tubes or plates and centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. Supernatant was removed by pipette or decanting. Cells were resuspended in 50 µl PBS 1% BSA or PBS 3% FCS supplemented with anti-CD16/32 (Fc-block, BD Biosciences) at 1:200 dilution. Cell **90** 

suspension was incubated for 20 minutes on ice then centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. Pellet was resuspended in 50µl PBS 3% FCS supplemented with antibodies at pre-optimised concentrations (see Table 3), then incubated for 30 mins on ice. 200 µl PBS 1% BSA or PBS 3% FCS was added to the stained cells and centrifuged at 300g for 5 minutes at 4°C. Supernatant was removed and pellet washed. Each sample was resuspended in 300 µl PBS 1% BSA or PBS 3% FCS and transferred to FACS tubes. Samples were acquired using a BD FACS Calibur (BD Biosciences) and Cell Proquest software.

Panel A	Panel B
APC - CD45 (Leukocyte surface marker)	FITC – CD45 (Leukocyte surface marker)
Clone I3/2.3	30-F11
PE – FoxP3 (T regulatory cells)	APC – F4/80 (Macrophages)
Clone FJK-16S	Clone BM8
PE/Cy7 - CD4 (T cells)	PE/Cy7 – Gr1 (Neutrophils)
Clone GK1.5	RB6-8C5
FITC – CD3 (T cells)	PE – CD19 (B cells)
Clone 17A2	eBio1D3

Table 2. Panel A &B showing the antibodies were used in flow cytometry

## 2.18 RNA extraction protocol

Growth curves of NCTC7465 strain (ST615) and B915 strain (ST306) of serotype 1 were performed by inoculating 250ml of BHI with 2.5x10<sup>6</sup> bacteria and incubating them at 37°C in a water bath. Samples were taken every hour to determine the optical density (OD500). This experiment was done in triplicates and plotted to determine the five phases of growth: early exponential phase (EEP), mid-exponential phase (MEP), late exponential phase (LEP), early stationary phase (ESP) and late stationary phase (LSP). Ribonucleic acid (RNA) from each growth phase was stabilised by incubating the bacteria with a solution of 5% phenol (Invitrogen) and 95% ethanol for a minimum of 30 minutes in ice. Following stabilisation, the RNA was extracted using a phase separation method using TRIzol® (Invitrogen) [507]. Briefly, the cells were centrifuged and re-suspended in TRIzol® to allow bacterial lysis. The lysed bacteria were mixed with chloroform to separate the RNA from DNA, lipids and proteins. Once the aqueous phase was collected (RNA), the sample was washed and the RNA was precipitated using ethanol. Finally, the RNA was re-suspended in DNase/RNase free distilled water (Invitrogen). The RNA extraction was done in an RNase-free area and using RNase-free materials to avoid RNA degradation.

The quantity of RNA was determined using the Qubit® Fluorometer (Thermo Scientific). A 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies, Stanta Clara, USA) was used to assess the quality of the RNA. Once confirmed that the RNA was not degraded the samples were sent to Vertis Biotechnologie AG (Freising, Germany) for Illumina NextSeq 500 sequencing (Illumina).

#### 2.19 RNAseq transcriptomic analysis

The raw sequencing data were prepared by Vertis Biotechnologie AG in FastQ format. Chrispin Chaguza, PhD student, annotated the genomes. Assembly of the sequence reads was performed using Velvet and SPADes assembly programs. The resulting contigs of the genomes were then ordered by ABACAS and annotated using a combination of the RATT and PROKKA prokaryotic annotation pipelines. Orthologous genes between the NCTC7465 strain (GenBank assembly Accession number: GCA\_001457635.1) and the B915 strain (Genebank Accession number: FQ312039) were identified using CD-HIT. The mapping of the RNA-Seq reads against the annotated genomes to infer transcripts was done by Dr. Karsten Hokamp at Trinity College, Dublin, Ireland, as previously described [508]. Finally, the expression analysis of the

transcriptome was done in collaboration with Prof. Jay Hinton (Institute of Infection Biology, University of Liverpool) using the GeneSpring 7.3 software (Agilent Technologies).

#### 2.20 Details of mapping and RNA-seq reads

RNA-seq was performed by Vertis Biotechnologie AG, followed by annotation that done by Chrispin Chaguza, and RNA-seq was mapped against annotated genomes to infer transcriptome by Dr. Karsten Hokamp at Trinit, College Dublin, as previously described. Expression analysis of the transcriptome was performed in collaboration with Professor Jay Hinton, University of Liverpool using the GeneSpring 7.3 software (Agilent Technologies).

## 2.21 Statistical analysis

All data from this experiment was analysed with Student t-test and ANOVA with a significant p-value set at 0.05, using GraphPad Prism®5 software.

Phenotypic characterization of ST306 In vitro & in vivo

#### **3.1 Introduction**

Recent epidemiological studies have reported the clonal expansion of pneumococcal isolates expressing Ply with either low or non- hemolytic activity, in particular those associated with serotype 1, 7F, and 8, which, coincidentally, are also described among the most invasive pneumococcal strains [415]. As such, the reduced hemolytic activity of Ply in pneumococcal isolates readily capable of causing invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD) has questioned the importance and contribution of Ply to the pathogenesis of pneumococcal disease [413]. Interestingly, Ply possesses a number of immunomodulatory properties that perform independently of the toxin's cytolytic activity. These properties include antibody-independent activation of the classical complement pathway [414], Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) [414],dependent and -independent activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome [414]. However, it remains unclear whether the noncytolytic properties of Ply are sufficient or essential for IPD or whether a drastic reduction in hemolytic activity diminishes Ply's overall contribution to IPD. Furthermore, it is not clear whether pneumococcal strains presenting low hemolytic activity will escape from vaccine formulations which include Ply-specific antigens [415].

Epidemiological data related to pneumococcal serotype 1 are still scarce, though, several reports showed an increased prevalence of invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD) caused by serotype 1, in Scotland [416], Sweden and Denmark [417] as well as throughout Europe, South America, Africa and Asia [418]. On the other hand, simultaneously diseases caused by serotype 1 tend to show a decreased prevalence in North America and Egypt [418]. Pneumococcal serotype 1 is classically associated with clinical features such as complicated pneumonia, pulmonary empyema and peritonitis. It has been directly linked to mortality, irrespective of factors such as age, environment, and co-infection. Along with serotypes 5 and 7, serotype 1 is also associated with a higher ratio of hospitalisation versus ambulatory care compared with pneumococcal infections from other serotypes [415].

There are ten mouse strains were used for pneumococcal research which showed their susceptibility for different model of infections such as pneumonia, otitis media and sepsis, these strains are MF1, BALB/C, DBA/2, CBA/Ca, AKR, C57BL/6, NIH, FVB/n, CSH/He and C3H/HeJ [613]. MF1 strain was used for these experiments as this strain is susceptible for all model of pneumococcal infection; survival rate of this strain is around 48 hours and quite cheaper than other strains [613].Multiple infection mouse in vivo models were utilized in our study: an intranasal model of invasive pneumonia, an intravenous model of sepsis, and an intranasal model of nasopharyngeal carriage.

The overall aim of this project was to compare the key microbial, immunological and invasive properties of pneumococci serotype 1 ST306 and ST615 which has fully active pneumolysin using both in vitro and in vivo experimental approaches.

## **3.2** Multilocus sequence typing (MLST)

MLST for the 12 serotype 1 isolates revealed that 10 of these isolates were ST306 and 1 was ST304, and there was also 1 ST615.

#### **3.3 Bacterial Growth Curve**

The different isolates were grown in order to monitor the growth kinetics specific to each sequence type, and compare them to the well characterised laboratory serotype 2 strain D39. Bacteria were grown in 20% BHI-serum for around 19h and growth measured throughout at 500nm every 30 minutes (Thermo Helios, Fisher Scientific). As observed in Figure 8, all the isolates followed the same pattern of growth: at first, a lag phase reflecting the time required to adapt to a new growth environment, followed by a replication and growth phase commonly described as the exponential phase [328]. The final bacterial growth phase, also known as the stationary phase, reflects the exhaustion of available nutrients, or the increased accumulation of waste products and toxic metabolites that are detrimental to bacterial growth. During the stationary phase, the bacteria undergo cell death due to the prolonged lack of nutrients [328].



Figure 13. Growth profiles of strains (A) D39, (B) ST306 and (C) ST615 in BHI media without serum by using spectrophotometer at OD<sub>500</sub>. The experiment was repeated twice with three replicates.



Figure 14. Growth profiles of strains (A) D39, (B) ST306 and (C) ST615 in BHI media without serum by using bacterial counts

Growth curve analyses showed a pattern typical of bacterial growth for all three strains ST128, ST306 and ST615. Variations were observed between isolates from serotype 1 at the lag phase with ST615 growing faster than ST306, while ST128 (D39) was similar to ST306. Data collected during these growth phases illustrate the generation time which is the average time between two consecutive generations in the lineages of a population. Generation time, defined as time (minutes or hours)/ logB-logA, was equal to 20 min for ST128, 18 min for ST615 and 36 min for ST306. The growth of all isolates steadily increased between 6 and 8 hours onward and reached exponential phase after 7-9 hours post incubation.

The stationary phase started earlier 10 hours after inoculation in ST615 compared to ST128 and ST306, which suggested that cells underwent reductive cell division and became more resistant to osmotic and acid stress. Thus, the count remained stationary due to balance between multiplication and death rate. On other hand, ST128 and ST306 did not reach the stationary phase as rapidly because the generation time was longer.

#### 3.4 Determination of the haemolytic activity of serotype 1 and 2 isolates

The haemolytic activity of pneumococcal lysates was determined using a previously described haemolytic assay [503]. The haemolytic activity of pneumolysin produced by ST306, ST304 and ST615 isolates was compared to that produced by D39 and PLN-A, control isolates [73]. An ELISA assay was also used to quantify the content of pneumolysin (PLY) protein.





в

101





Figure 15. Haemolytic assay and Pneumolysin ELISA quantification. (A) Serial dilution was carried out (n=3 per strain) from bacterial stock solutions, different sequence types of serotype 1 isolates displayed as mean OD540  $\pm$  SEM of the bacterial lysates after incubation with a 4% red blood cell solution B) Quantification of PLY content in pneumococcal strains as determined by ELISA. Error bars denote standard deviation (C) Percentage hemolysis (n=3 per strain) for the strains of interest. Percentage was determined by comparison to purified pneumolysin 0.75mg/ml as a positive control and PBS as a negative control. \*\*\*, p<0.005, \*\*, p<0.05. D39, PLY-deficient (PLN-A) of D39, ST304, ST306 and ST615 were used in these experiments.

## **3.4** Concentration of total PLY content in different strains of *S. pneumoniae* and *in vitro* haemolytic activity

Hemolysis assays were performed to characterise the PLY hemolytic activity in a selected sequencing type (615, 304 and 306). PLY hemolytic activity relies on the toxin's ability to lyse RBCs. In **Figure 16A**, pneumococci D39 reached max  $OD_{540} = 1.1$  when being compared to other strains. Moreover, NCTC7465 which belongs to ST615 remained able to lyse higher than 0.5 unit  $OD_{540}$  of red blood cells. However, all strains of ST306 (designated BIL777, 202, 308, 204, BIL450, 879, 628, 455, 201) and one strain of ST304 (designated 106) were able to lyse a few number of red blood cells and the max  $OD_{540}$  was lower than 0.5nm.

In Figure 16, panel B, strains D39 and NCTC7465 - a serotype-1 pneumococcal isolate with sequence type 615 – were found to contain a significantly higher PLY content than any other strains tested (p<0.05) This coincides with the observation that the total content of pneumolysin (85ng/ml +/-...) in this strain was also the highest. Strains D39 and NCTC7465 were not significantly different in their total PLY content. The serotype 1 pneumococcal strain B915 which belongs to the group of sequence type ST306 had a significantly smaller PLY content (12ng/ml +/- ...) compared to the other tested strains (p<0.05).

**In Figure 16, panel C** are presented the percentage hemolysis of a selected panel of pneumococcal cell lysates. PLN-A, a serotype 2 pneumolysin deficient strain [249], was included in the assay as a negative control. The strains tested included D39 strain belonging to serotype 2, and three other strains designated 106, FT and B915, all belonging to pneumococcal serotype 1. Percentage hemolysis was determined relatively to recombinant pneumolysin 75 ng/ml as a positive control (100% hemolysis) and PBS as a negative control (0% hemolysis). Strains were considered to have low PLY activity if hemolysis was < 50% and high PLY activity if hemolysis was >80%, relative to the 100% lysis control. D39 and sequence type 615 were designated high PLY activity strains with 80.5% and 67% hemolysis, respectively (Figure 4A). Sequence types ST304 and ST306 were designated low PLY activity strains with 15.4% and 8.2 % hemolysis, respectively.

## 3.5 Adhesion and invasion assays

It is commonly accepted that, in order to cause infections, pneumococci must first colonise their host. Bacterial pathogens express various molecules able to enhance attachment to host cells [511]. These adhesins establish stable interactions between the host cell surface receptors or soluble proteins. Adhesion is a fundamental first step prior to invasion and/or secretion of toxins. Furthermore, adhered bacteria frequently induce a broad range of cellular responses, 103 including T-cells and specific antibody [512]. Bacterial adhesion on host cells and their invasion therefore play important roles to determine pneumococcal pathogenesis [511]. In this study, human nasopharyngeal epithelial cells (Detroit-562) and human broncho-alveolar epithelial cells (BEAS-2B) were used and infected with serotype 1 (ST304, ST306 and ST615) as well as D39, a serotype 2 laboratory strain.



Figure 16. Adherence of different strains of S. pneumoniae to (A) Detroit 562 epithelial cell monolayers (B) BEAS-2B **human bronchial epithelial cells**. To determine pneumococcal adherence, cell monolayer was washed at 30, 60 and 120 min post-infection, and the total number of adherent bacteria

were determined as a percentage of the initial CFU count. The results are represented as mean +/-standard deviation (n=3). \*p<0.001, \*p<0.01

## **3.5** Adherence of different strains of *S. pneumoniae* to Detroit 562 epithelial cell monolayers and human bronchial epithelial cell (BEAS-2B)

Previous studies suggested [511, 512, 168] that PLY toxin contributes to nasopharyngeal colonisation, arguing that PLY-deficient strains have reduced adherence to respiratory epithelial cells in vitro compared to PLY-expressing strains. Level of adherence of pneumococcal cells to epithelial cells in vitro may be used to determine whether haemolitically active pneumolysin is a requisite for successful nasopharyngeal colonization, and whether this might be a contributing factor to the invasive potential of *S. pneumoniae* [511]. Moreover, PhtD and PcpA play also important roles in colonisation in a murine model [512]. It was shown that mutation in *pavA* gene reduced level of adhesion to immobilised human fibronectin as PavA mediates adhesion of pneumococci to fibronectin [168].

**In Figure 17** are shown the results obtained upon incubation of various pneumococcal isolates with nasopharyngeal Detroit 562 cells at 30, 60 and 120 minutes post-infection with pneumococci. Interestingly, D39 strain (serotype 2) adhered at a higher percentage than serotype 1 strains within half an hour of incubation. This is in line with a previous study showing that D39 displayed low level 0.03% of adherence to human bronchial epithelial cells (BEAS-2B) and the CFU was  $6x10^3$  CFU/well after 30 min of incubation [512]. On the other hand, all serotype 1 strains required a longer incubation to adhere to epithelial cells and CFU were only detectable at 60 min post-infection. Strains belonging to ST306 adhered evidently at a higher level than strains belonging to ST615 and ST304. After two hours of incubation, there were no longer any differences in adherence between serotype 1 and serotype 2.

In relation to the adhesion ratios to BEAS, strains D39 and NCTC7465 were able to adhere and the CFU were approximately  $5 \times 10^2$  CFU/ml, while other strains of serotype 1 were not detected on blood agar plates. However, the ability of both strains D39 and NCTC7465 to adhere to bronchoepithelial BEAS was lower compared to the adhesion levels observed in Detroit 562. Our findings are in the line with a previous study showing that pneumococci were found to be much lower adherence to pharyngeal cells comparing to other streptococcus species *in vitro* and *vivo* [513].



106

Figure 17. Invasion ratio of different strains of S. pneumoniae in Detroit 562 epithelial cell monolayers (A) and BEAS (B). Extracellular non-adherent bacteria were removed by treatment with penicillin and gentamicin post-infection. After 2 hours of incubation, the cell monolayer was then washed extensively, and the number of intracellular bacteria was determined as a percentage of the initial inoculum. The results are represented as mean +/- standard deviation (n=3).

## **3.6 Invasion potential of different strains of** *S. pneumoniae* **in Detroit 562 epithelial cell monolayers**

The mechanism of pneumococcal invasion of the respiratory epithelium provides insight into the understanding of pneumococcal pathogenesis. It has previously been reported that invasion of epithelial cells requires specific cell-type and virulent strains [417]. Detroit 562 cells are readily invaded *in vitro* by pneumococci, and therefore provide a useful model to study the invasive potential of pneumococci. Studies have reported that encapsulated strains of pneumococci adhere to and invade cells less efficiently than un-encapsulated strains, while others have shown other virulence factors, such as CbpA are important for efficient colonisation of the nasopharynx [329]. The following experiments investigate the ability of pneumococcal strains to invade to epithelial cells and we discuss how this relates to their invasive potential.

**In figure 18** are represented the percentage of pneumococcal cells found upon lysis of Detroit cells at 2 hours post infection. ST615 was the only serotype 1 isolate showing the ability to invade Detroit 562 epithelial cells with approximately 0.003% as a percentage of the initial inoculum, while D39 in the serotype 2 group invaded the Detroit cells with approximately 0.002%. No viable counts of ST306 and ST304 were found suggesting that these two particular sequence types are less invasive. No invasion was observed on BEAS from any strains belonging to either serotype 1 or 2 (Figure 18).

## **3.7 Complement deposition**

Complement is an important part of the innate immunity that acts as a first line of defense against foreign and altered host cells. The activation of the host complement system results in the binding of complement protein C3 on the surface of the pneumococcus resulting in recruitment of phagocytes and engulfment of the pathogen [243]. A small amount of complement deposition would thus suggest that the pathogen in question is more likely to evade immune phagocytosis.



Figure 18. Deposition of rabbit complement C3 on the surface of pneumococcal isolates. C3 deposition is expressed as the median intensity of fluorescence (MIF). The error bars indicate the standard deviation of three independent experiments, \*, p < 0.01 (one-way ANOVA).

## 3.7 Deposition of complement C3 on the surface pneumococcal isolates

PLY plays an important role in preventing complement activation and contributing to the spread of bacteria to other cells and tissues. PLY, itself, independently of PLY antibody, can activate the classical complement pathway, leading to depletion of complement in the host and reduced opsonic activity, and induce an inflammatory response, aiding the survival and spread of pneumococcal bacteria [517]. This assay was used to assess the propensity of pneumococci (serotype 1 vs. serotype 2) to bind to complement.

Our results indicate that the complement binding percentage was dependent on the strain and not on the serotype. The three sequencing types (ST306, ST304 and ST615) belonging to the serotypes 1 group had almost the same MFI. D39 showed significant binding to C3, whereas ST306, ST304 and ST615 had lower C3 binding activity. Overall, the C3-binding activity on the bacterial surface of all strains of serotype 1 was lower than those in serotype 2.

## 3.8 Opsonophagocytic killing assay (OPKA)

To understand the ability of the serotype 1 isolates to evade phagocytosis, an opsonophagocytosis killing assay (OPKA) was performed in which the bacteria were opsonised using intravenous Immunoglubulins (IVIG) and then incubated with serum and HL-60-derived neutrophils.











Figure 19. Opsonophagocytic killing of pneumococcal isolates. Each strain was tested with 1:4, 1:8 and 1:16 dilution of IVig antibodies. Results are represented as the percentage of killing different strains in different dilution. The error bars indicate the standard deviation on three independent experiments. \*, p < 0.05 (one-way ANOVA)

## 3.8 Opsonophagocytic killing of serotype 1 vs. serotype 2 pneumococci

Host protection against pneumococcal disease is mainly mediated by phagocytosis [519]. An opsonophagocytic assay measures the resistance of pneumococci to phagocytosis, using differentiated HL-60 cells as effector cells. Intravenous immunoglobulin (IVig) was serially diluted (two-fold) in opsonophagocytosis buffer for a total of 8 dilutions, from 1:8 to 1:1,024.

Among the serotype 1 isolates, ST306 showed higher killing percentage at 1:4 dilution of IVIg anticapsular antibodies compared to ST304 and ST615 strains belonging to ST304 and ST615, respectively (P < 0.05, one-way ANOVA with post-hoc Tukey's test). However, there were differences between the sequence types of serotype 1, some sequence types more resistant to opsonophagocytic killing than others and was statistically non-significant (one-way ANOVA). Moreover, a previous study showed that there was an increase in killing titer when the strain presented a null mutation on *pspC*. Even the incubation time had an effect on the killing titer [520].

# **3.9** Colonisation properties of *S. pneumoniae* serotype 1 in a nasopharyngeal carriage mouse model

*S. pneumoniae* is a common commensal of the nasopharynx of healthy individuals, While particular capsular types, such as serotype 1, are rarely detected during nasopharyngeal carriage 1, serotype 1 is also one of the main causes of pneumococcal invasive disease in Europe and North America and is ranked among the top five most prevalent pneumococcal serotypes in a number of countries [521,331, 522].

ST615 and ST306 serotype 1 strains ST304 and D39 were excluded because the results of ST304 were similar to ST306 and D39 was a control strain) were assessed in a carriage mouse model in which mice were intranasally infected with  $10^5$  bacteria per mouse. The infection was performed in a total volume of  $10\mu$ l, mimicking pneumococcal transmission in the nasopharyngeal tissue without translocation to the lungs. For each strain, three mice were culled straight after infection (day 0) and ten mice were culled at each time-point on days 1, 3, 7, 14, 21 and 28 post-infection.



Figure 20. Two groups of mice were infected by either ST306 or ST615. On day 0, mice were challenged intranasally with 10ul of sterile PBS per mouse, containing  $1 \times 10^5$  CFU. This figure shows the bacterial density in nasopharyngeal tissue of mice. Data are represented as mean +/- standard deviation, n=10 mice per group.



Figure 21. Bacterial density in lung tissues. Mice were challenged intranasally with 10ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^5$  CFU of either ST306 or ST615. This figure shows the absence of detectable amount off pneumococci in the lungs. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group.

### 3.10 Capsule thickness of pneumococci isolated from nasopharyngeal mouse tissue

The polysaccharide capsule is a major virulence factor of *S. pneumoniae*, which provides protection against opsonophagocytosis by the host immune system. The thickness of the capsule can vary between isolates and at different stages of infection. An increase in the capsule thickness results to an increased protection against the host immune system, while a reduction in the capsule thickness allows pneumococcus to adhere to epithelial and endothelial host cells [111, 515]. Measuring the capsule thickness may assist to determine the relative ability of the isolate to adhere, colonise and invade the host. The capsule thickness of serotype 1 isolates was determined using a FITC-dextran exclusion method [504].



Figure 22. Capsule thickness of ST306 and ST615 of serotype 1 isolates from nasopharynx of infected mice during a carriage experiment. Results are shown as the mean area  $\pm$  SEM (n=100 bacteria)

The FITC-dextran exclusion method requires the total surface area of the bacterium to be stained with FITC-dextran and then measured and used to compare the thickness of the capsule

of different isolates. The principle of this method is the premise that pneumococci are generally uniform in their size, thus any size differences observed using this method are attributable to differences in capsule thickness. This method is mianly used to measure the size of individual pneumococci not found forming chains. This study suggests that there is maybe a small increase in capsule thickness but there is no difference. These finding are contradictory with a previous study which was showing that a reduction in the capsule thickness is associated with increased adhesion to (specific type of host cells) [522]. This study does not demonstrate any change in capsule thickness between day 0 and day 28, this could be a main reason why serotype 1 is not detected in colonisation, serotype 1 faces difficulty to adapt to the nasopharyngeal niche or does not have the regulatory machinery to change its capsule thickness.

## **3.11** Competition experiment ST306 vs. ST615 in a nasopharyngeal carriage mouse model

In order to mimic a scenario whereby pneumococcal strains are simultaneously carried in the nasopharyngeal niche, both strains ST306 and ST615 were introduced on day 0, upon infection.



Figure 23. Female MF1 mice were co-infected with ST306 and ST615 at a dose of  $2.10^{6}$  CFU/mouse in 10ul of sterile PBS on day 0. Data are represented as mean +/- SD, n= 10 mice per group

Pneumococcal serotype 1 ST306 and ST615 were administered intranasally as described in materials and methods (section 2.16). For each sequence type, ten mice were euthanised at pre-determined time points (days 1, 3, 7, 14, 21, 28 for both isolates) and their lungs and nasopharynx collected, homogenised and processed for viable plate counts and flow cytometric analysis.

This experiment was performed over a 28-day experimental period (Fig. 21). There was no statistically significant difference in the nasopharyngeal bacterial density of mice challenged with ST306- or ST615- at day 0 or day 1 (24 hours) post-infection. However, the bacterial density of ST615 was significantly higher than ST306 on days 3 and 7 (p<0.001, p<0.01, respectively). Interestingly, the scenario was inverted between days 14 and 28. The difference was highly significant on days 14 and 21 (p<0.0003 and p<0.003, respectively), while on day 28, no significant difference was detected between the two sequence types. Interestingly, the lungs did not present any viable pneumococci, except at 24 hours post-infection when

pneumococcal viable counts reached approximately  $1 \times 10^{1}$  CFU/ml in both cases (Fig. 22). It is highly unlikely that bacteremia contributed to the increased bacterial density since no viable counts were detected in the bloodstream of these mice. Blood was monitored for bacteremia at 0, 1, 3, 7, 14, 21 and 28 days after nasal application and no bacteria were detected in the blood.

In a competition experiment, we sought to determine whether the haemolytic activity of ST615 could complement ST306 in its ability to colonise the nasopharyngeal niche. In brief, MF1 female mice were infected with both sequence types at a total dose of  $1 \times 10^5$  CFU per mouse in 10ul.

The results in Figure 24 failed to show any competitive advantage between ST306 and ST615 when the mice were infected simultaneously with both sequence types. On day 1, the numbers of bacteria in nasopharynx for ST306 and ST615 were similar at approximately  $1 \times 10^2$  CFU/mg tissue. However, ST615 bacterial density was slightly higher than ST306 and the differences were at 0.7 and 1 log at day 3 and 7, respectively. The reduction in ST615 pneumococcal load was noticeable and reached approximately  $3 \times 10^2$  CFU/mg at day 14, while ST306 pneumococcus increased again and reached a density similar to day 1, with viable counts of  $8 \times 10^2$  CFU/mg.

The tendency of ST306 to establish a lengthier colonization period compared to ST615 – observed in Figure 23 - was not affected. Overall, the results do not suggest that any competition occurred between the two sequence types towards colonising the nasopharyngeal niche. It has previously been shown [525] the ability of pneumococcus to compete with each other for colonization highly depends on the type of capsular polysaccharide expressed by pneumococci and only to a lesser degree on strain or host genetic backgrounds. Moreover, it has been demonstrated the presence of a potent competitive between pneumococcal serotypes **117** 

*in vivo* it depends on the capsule sturcture [526]. This study has demonstrated that competitive relationship between different serotypes during host colonisation could affect the order of serotype distribution of nasopharyngeal carriage [526].

## **3.12 Mouse survival experiment**

This survival experiment with serial sacrifice is designed to investigate the effect of introducing pneumococci, on mice in terms of the time course of pathological states. Two groups, infected with ST306 or ST615, are maintained under similar laboratory conditions and observed daily.



Figure 24. Virulence comparative study using a mouse model of invasive pneumonia.Kaplan-Meier survival chart monitoring the number of mice succumbing to disease at different time points. At the experimental endpoint, all mice (100%) challenged with ST306 mice survived as opposed to 5% survival only in mice challenged with ST615 (n= 10 mice per group). P < 0.0001



Figure 25. Viable counts (CFU/ml) in peripheral blood after intranasal infection of female MF1 mice with ST306 compared to ST615 pneumococci at time of death (TOD). Data are represented represented as mean+/- SD (n= 10 mice per group). Each mouse is represented by a dot. Statistical significance (student-t-test, \* p < 0.05)



Figure 26. Viable counts (CFU/mg) in lungs after intranasal infection of mice with ST306 compared to ST615 pneumococci at time of death (TOD). Data are represented as mean+/- SD (student-t-test \*\*p<0.01)



Figure 27. Pain score in ST306 and ST615 mice. Pain scores were assigned as follows: -1 (H & S<sup>+</sup>): hunched and starry coat +, 2 (H & S<sup>++</sup>): hunched and starry coat ++, 3 (L<sup>+</sup>): lethargic +, 4 (L<sup>++</sup>): lethargic ++ and 5 (M): moribund (data presented are mean of 10 mice per group). Data are represented as mean+/- SD. Area under curve for ST615=89.7% and ST306=52% at 48 hours and 52 hours was \*\*\*p<0.001

Mice were challenged with serotype 1 pneumococci ST306 or ST615, as described in the methods section (2.16). At the time of death (TOD), bacterial viable counts were determined for ST306 and ST615-challenged mice.

Using a pneumonia challenge mouse model, results showed that the survival of ST306challenged mice was 100% whereas only 5% of ST615-challenged mice survived, as shown in Figure 25. This suggests that ST615 serotype 1 is significantly more virulent than ST306. In terms of inducing disease symptoms, ST306-challenged mice looked healthy and alert. There was a highly significant difference (area under curve value at 48 and 52 hours, was 89.7% for ST615 and 52% for ST306 p<0.001) between ST306 and ST615. The group of ST615challenged mice started showing symptoms after 38 hours and onward (Figure 28).

A significant difference was determined in the viable counts found in the blood of mice challenged with ST306 vs. ST615 (Figure 26). While no bacteria were detected on blood plates in mice challenged with ST306 - except for one mouse presenting a viable count of  $1 \times 10^5$ CFU/ml - the number of pneumococci in the group of mice infected with ST615 reached a count of  $1 \times 10^8$  CFU/ml at the time of death (student-t-test\*p < 0.05). Interestingly, ST306 pneumococci were found in the lungs at approximately  $2 \times 10^4$  CFU/ml which was significantly less than the pneumococcal density found in mice challenged with ST615 (student-ttest\*\*p < 0.01) (Figure 27). This suggests that ST306 is not able to replicate and survive in the lungs, potentially explained by its longer generation time and low haemolytically active pneumolysin.

# **3.13** Comparative studies of ST306 vs. ST615 serotype 1 in invasive pneumonia mouse model

Pneumococcal serotype 1 ST306 and ST615 were administrated intranasally, as described in materials and methods (section 2.16). In brief, female MF1 mice (Charles River) were challenged with 50  $\mu$ l pneumococci via the intranasal route at a final concentration of 1  $\times$  10<sup>6</sup> CFU/m1. The mice were divided into two groups and infected with ST306 or ST615. The number of tested mice in each time point was 10 mice for each sequence type.



Figure 28. Serotype 1 (ST306 vs ST615) viable counts (CFU/mg) in nasopharyngeal tissue at 0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours post-pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50 $\mu$ l of sterile PBS containing 1x10<sup>6</sup> CFU of either ST306 or ST615. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group. The analysis did not show any significant difference between those strains



Figure 29. Serotype 1 (ST306 vs ST615) CFU counts in blood at 0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50 ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^{6}$  CFU of either ST306 or ST615. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group



Figure 30. Serotype 1 (ST306 vs ST615) CFU counts in lungs at 0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50 ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^{6}$  CFU of either ST306 or ST615. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group

On day 0, for each sequence type (ST306 vs ST615), mice (n=10 per group) were humanely

euthanised a few minutes following pneumococcal challenge and their lungs and 123

nasopharynx collected, homogenised and processed for viable counts on blood agar plates and flow cytometry analysis.

Pneumococcal viable count results showed significant differences between all lung and blood samples collected from ST306 vs. ST615 challenged mice at 24 and 48 hours post-infection. The viable counts obtained in the nasopharyngeal tissue were not significantly different although ST615-infected mice presented half to 1  $\log_{10}$  difference after 24 and 48 hours, respectively, compared to the ST306-infected mice.

The major differences in bacterial viable counts were observed at 24 and 48 hours in lungs and nasopharyngeal tissue in ST306-challenged mice. The lungs of ST615 challenged mice presented higher viable counts than those of ST306-challenged mice, a difference of the order of 4 to 5 log10 at 24 and 48 hours, respectively. The higher pneumococcal viable counts observed in ST615 coincide with the more severe clinical symptoms (Figure 31).
## 3.14 Pneumococcal serotype 1 in intranasal model of invasive pneumonia (high dose)

Briefly, female MF1 mice (Charles River) were challenged with 50µl pneumococci via intranasal administration at a final concentration of  $1 \times 10^7$  CFU/ml in 50µl.

All mice were observed regularly to monitor kinetics of disease progression over time. At 0, 24 and 48 hours post-challenge, ST306- and ST615-challenged mice were culled, and their lungs and nasopharynx collected. Whole blood was collected by cardiac puncture in all mice. Tissue samples were then homogenised and spotted on blood agar plate for colony-forming unit counts.



Figure 31. Serotype 1 ST306 CFU counts in lungs at 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^7$  CFU of ST306. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group



Figure 32. Viable counts in the peripheral blood of ST306-challenged mice at 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^7$  CFU of ST306. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group



Figure 33. Viable counts in the nasophrynx of ST306-challenged mice at 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^7$  CFU of ST306. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group



Figure 34. High-dose model -Viable counts in the blood of ST306 vs ST615 -challenged mice at 24 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50ul of sterile PBS containing  $1x10^7$  CFU of either ST306 or ST615. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group. (t-test, \*\* p<0.009)



Figure 35. High dose model - Viable counts in the lung of ST306 vs ST615 -challenged mice at 24 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^7$  CFU of either ST306 or ST615. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group. (t-test,\*

\* p < 0.007)



Figure 36. High-dose model -Viable counts in the nasopharynx of ST306 vs ST615 -challenged mice at 24 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intranasally with 50ul of sterile PBS containing  $1x10^7$  CFU of either ST306 or ST615. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group

This experiment was performed in order to determine whether ST306 pneumococci could transit from the lung tissue into the blood when administered at a dose one log higher than that used in our standard pneumonia model, i.e.  $10^7$  CFU rather than  $10^6$  CFU per mouse. Results show that groups of mice challenged with ST615 caused infiltration of pneumococci into the lung tissues and blood stream at approximately 48 hours. Disease symptoms were obvious and pain score reached a level 4 (i.e., lethargic ++). On the other hand, none of the ST306-challenged mice presented any disease symptoms and viable counts were significant lower (\*\*,p < 0.009) compared to ST615 challenged mice in peripheral blood as well as in the lung tissues at 24 and 48 hours post-infection (\*\*,p < 0.007).

In contrast to ST306 pneumococci, the use of a high dose of ST615 altered the survival time of mice to less than 48 hours compared to 53 hours upon administration of  $10^{6}$ CFU per mouse. Interestingly, pneumococcal viable counts measured in the nasopharynx were similar in both groups of mice i.e.,  $1 \times 10^{3}$  CFU/mg. The number of ST615 pneumococci found in the

lungs at 24 hours post-infection was  $1x10^5$ CFU/mg and coincide with the time the mice started to exhibit disease symptoms (starry and hunched). Nine out of ten mice presented pneumococci in blood at 24 hours, and reached as high as  $1x10^7$  CFU/ml in the blood explaining the short survival time in these mice.

Pneumococcal counts in the nasopharynx of ST306-challenged mice showed no significant difference between 24 and 48 post-infection and the viable counts were approximately equal to  $1x10^4$  at both time points. Interestingly, no bacteria were detected in the lungs for 9 out of 10 mice and one mouse only presented  $1x10^2$  CFU/mg at 24 hours post-infection. Similarly, at 48 post-infection, 9/10 mice challenged with ST306 failed to show any pneumococci in their lungs, except for one mouse with a viable count of  $10^2$  CFU/mg. No bacteria were found in the blood at 24 hours, while two mice started to develop bacteremia with CFU counts reaching approximately  $3x10^4$  cfu/ml. The challenge of mice with a dose of  $1x10^7$  CFU per mouse (compared to our standard  $1x10^6$  CFU per mouse) failed to promote the ability of ST306 to reach the peripheral circulation. It is likely that using such a high dose may have alerted the immune system and triggered a more efficient elimination of bacteria in the lungs, resulting in rapid clearance

## 3.15 Virulence of pneumococcal serotype 1 in sepsis and invasive pneumonia models

A sepsis mouse model of infection was set up as described in the section materials and methods (section 2.16). In brief, a fresh liquid stock of ST306 and ST615 pneumococci was used to perform this experiment. Twelve MF1 female mice (Charles river) were intravenously challenged with 50 $\mu$ l pneumococci via the dorsal tail route at a final concentration of 1 ×

 $10^{6}$  CFU/ml in 50µl. The mice were divided into two groups: six mice in ST306-administered mice and six mice administered with ST615 pneumococci.



Figure 37. Comparative virulence study in a mouse model of invasive pneumonia. Kaplan-Meier survival chart monitoring the number of mice succumbing to disease at different time points. At the experimental endpoint, data refer to 6 mice challenged with ST306 pneumococci and 6 mice challenged with ST615 pneumococci. At 100 hours, the survival rate of ST615-challenged mice was only ~30%, while the survival rate was 100% in ST306 mice. ST615-challenged mice started to show severe sign of lethargy at 40 hours postinfection



Figure 38. Serotype 1 (ST306) CFU counts in blood at 1, 6, 24 and 48 hours post pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intravenously with 50 ul of sterile PBS containing  $1 \times 10^6$  CFU of ST306 pneumococci. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group



Figure 39. Serotype 1 (ST615) viable counts in blood at 1, 6, 24 and 48 hours post-pneumococcal infection. Mice were challenged intravenously with  $50\mu l$  of sterile PBS containing  $1x10^6$  CFU of ST615 pneumococci. Data are represented as mean+/- SD, n= 10 mice per group

At 1hour post-infection, pneumococcal viable counts in the blood of both ST306 mice and ST615 mice were similar. ST306 pneumococcal viable counts were stable until 24 hours and a reduction in pneumococcal density was observed at 48 hours post-challenge (Figure 39). At 48 hours, ST615 bacterial load was higher than ST306 with more than five log<sub>10</sub> difference between ST615- and ST306-challenged mice. The major reduction in pneumococcal viability was determined at 48 hours post-challenge, the viability of ST306 pneumococci mouse dropped to 50 CFU/ml. We previously described that mice infected intravenous with ST306 were able to survive until 168 hour post-infection (Figure 38);

however, a previous study showed that 68% was the percentage of survived mice infected with ST306 [526].

# **3.16** Mouse challenge with ST306 pneumococci supplemented with pure pneumolysin in mouse model of invasive pneumonia

Female MF1 mice were challenged with 10<sup>6</sup>CFU ST306 pneumococci in 50µl supplemented with 100ng LPS-free recombinant pneumolysin via intranasal administration, as described in materials and methods (section 2.16). The mice were divided into two groups; ST306 and ST306 supplemented with LPS-free recombinant pneumolysin mice. The number of tested mice in each time point was 10 mice for each sequencing types.

Pneumococcal viable counts reached a peak at 12 hours in the lungs, while it peaked in the blood at 48 hours. A gradual increase in the number of pneumococci occurred in the lung until 12 hours post-challenge then slightly decreased, while a gradual increase in pneumococcal load was observed in the blood and peaked at 48 hours; however, there was a decline at 72 hours post-infection.



Figure 40. Pulse pneumolysin experiment with ST306-challenged mice: Serotype 1 ST306 was mixed with purified pneumolysin (100ng/mouse) and administered intranasally at  $10^6$  CFU per mouse in 50µl. Viable counts w e r e d e t e r m i n e d in lungs at 0, 6, 12, 24, 48 and 72 hours post pneumococcal infection. Data are represented as mean, n=10 mice per group +/- SD



Figure 41. Supplementation experiment: Serotype 1 (ST306) was mixed with purified pneumolysin(100ng/mouse) and administered intranasally at  $10^6$  CFU per mouse in 50µl comparing to ST306 only. Viable counts in blood at 0, 6, 12, 24, 48 and 72 hours post pneumococcal infection. Data are represented as mean, n=10 mice per group +/- SD. (student-t-test,\*p<0.01)



Figure 42. Supplementation experiment: Serotype 1 (ST306) was mixed with purified pneumolysin(100ng/mouse) and administered intranasally at  $10^6$  CFU per mouse in 50µl comparing to ST306 only. Viable counts in lungs at 0, 6, 12, 24, 48 and 72 hours post pneumococcal infection. Data are represented as mean, n=10 mice per group +/- SD. (student-t-test,\*p<0.01, \*\*p<0.001)

In Figures 42 and 43 are shown the viable counts of mice challenged with ST306 vs. ST306 mixed with recombinant pneumolysin in blood and lungs, respectively, at various time points. In the lungs, a statistically significant difference was found in bacterial viable counts at time zero, 6, 12 and 24 hours between the two groups of mice, while in the blood, a significant difference in bacterial viable counts was only determined at 12 hours.

These results suggest that the supplementation of a low haemylotic strain (ST306) with highly haemolitically active pneumolysin enhanced the ability of pneumococci to infiltrate lung and blood cmpartments. These effects were also translated by a more rapid disease progression (Figures 42 and 43).

#### **3.17 Analysis of Immunity**

# 3.17.1 Lung immune cellular profiling during invasive infection with serotype 1

The cellular profile of the lung of 10 MF1 mice infected with the ST306 and ST615 isolates were determined at different stages of infection using flow cytometry. The number of (A) T regulatory cells, (B) neutrophils and (C) macrophages present in the lung of up to ten mice per time point (Figure 44).







Figure 43. Cellular profiling in the lung of MF1 mice during an invasive infection caused by ST306 and ST615 at times +15mins, 6h, 12h and 24h post-infection shown as mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=10)

The CD45 marker was used to gate leukocytes, thereby excluding non-immune cells such as endothelial and epithelial cells. The number of T regulatory cells (CD4+/FoxP3+) was found not to vary throughout the duration of the experiment (Figure 43 A) and no difference was observed between ST306 and ST615. The number of T regulatory cells in the whole lung was approximately  $5x10^2$  cells at 6h post-infection. The number of macrophages (F4/80+) and neutrophils (Gr1+cells) were stable at a  $5x10^3$  macrophages and  $10^5$  neutrophils per lung throughout the duration of the experiment (Figure 44, panels B and C). There were no significant differences observed in the recruitment of T regulatory cells, neutrophils or macrophages between ST306 and ST615 at all time points.

# **3.17.2** Cytokine analysis of the lung during invasive infection by ST306 and ST615 serotype 1

Cytokine levels in the lungs of MF1 mice infected with ST306 and ST615 serotype 1 were determined at different stages of infection. This analysis was carried out on the same lungs

used for cellular profiling (Figure 44). A selection of cytokines involved in host immune responses against bacterial infection was analysed: IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, INF- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$ . The changes in cytokine levels during infection are shown in Figure 45:



Figure 44. Cytokines analysis of the lung of MF1 mice during an invasive infection caused by ST306 and ST615 at times +15mins, 6h, 12h and 24h post-infection shown as mean  $\pm$  SEM (n=10). \*\*P-value<0.0001 when analysed using a one-way ANOVA

As observed in Figure 45, panel A the levels of IL- $\beta$  were 250pg/ml throughout most of the infection, except 24h post-infection for ST615, when there was a significant increase to 300pg/ml comparing to ST306 (\**P*-value<0.0001). While the levels of IL-6 were found to fluctuate throughout the monitoring period for both sequencing types, the levels of IL-6 were higher in the lung tissue of mice infected with ST615 compared to ST306. IL-6 is classically secreted by macrophages and T lymphocytes, but since our results failed to show any recruitment of these cell types, other cellular sources, such as epithelial cells, might be responsible for the observed increase. Interestingly, however, the increase of IL-6 levels observed in the lungs of mice infected with ST615 at 24h post-infection coincides with no increased number of neutrophils which was also observed in the lung at 24h post-infection.

The levels of TNF- $\alpha$  were virtually null or below detection levels, throughout most of the infection, except at 24h post-infection, when the concentrations were found to increase in both groups of mice (Figure 45, D). TNF- $\alpha$  is a cytokine mainly produced by macrophages, it is involved in cellular apoptosis and immune regulation and is an indication of inflammation.

Hence the increase observed in the concentrations of TNF- $\alpha$  at 24h post infection might reflect the inflammatory response present in the lung when the bacterial numbers are also at their peak titers of 10<sup>4</sup> CFU/mg of lung (Figure 31).

There were no detectable changes in the levels of INF- $\gamma$  throughout the course of infection (Figures 45, C). Surprinsingly, the levels of INF- $\gamma$  seemed to remain constant, at approximately 100pg/ml.

# 3.17.3 Cervical Lymph nodes during carriage infection

The cervical lymph nodes analysed in this study were anterior superficial, which are situated in the cervical area of mice. As with the nasal associated lymphoid tissue, these cervical lymph nodes are the draining lymph nodes for the nasopharyngeal tissue [528, 529].



Figure 45. Immune cells phenotypic of (A) B cells, (B) T regulatory cells, (C) neutrophils and (D) macrophages in the cervical lymph nodes during nasopharyngeal carriage with ST306 and ST615 of serotype 1 in MF1 mice at days 0, 1, 3, 7 and 14 post-infection. Three mice were used for the day 0 control, and ten mice were used for the rest of the time-points

As observed in Figure 46 B, the number of T regulatory cells was approximately  $5 \times 10^2$  mg/ CLN tissue and this number remained constant throughout the observation period. The number of neutrophils and macrophages was different in this tissue, with the neutrophils ranging between  $8 \times 10^3$  and  $10^4$  mg/ CLN tissue and the macrophages ranging between  $10^3$  and  $10^4$ (Figures 46 C and 46 D). The number of macrophages and neutrophils in the cervical lymph nodes was stable throughout mice and time-points regardless to sequencing types. The clearance of ST615 pneumococci occurred at day 7 post-infection due to the migration of those neutrophils to the site of infection, the nasopharynx.

#### 3.17.4 Cytokine production during nasopharyngeal carriage

Cytokines are small secreted proteins released by specific host cells in order to interact and communicate between each other allowing the recruitment and activation of other immune cells. Regulatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$ 1, were previously shown to be necessary in maintenance of carriage, while others i.e., IL-17 and IL-1 $\beta$  were documented for their role in pneumococcal clearance during invasive disease [467, 530].

The cytokines studied in the context of nasopharyngeal carriage were IL-6, IL-10, INF- $\gamma$ , IL1 $\beta$ , MIP-2, TNF- $\alpha$  and active TGF- $\beta$ 1 based on their key roles in inflammation, protective immunity and regulation. In our carriage model, IL-6, INF- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  were found to be below detection level in the nasopharynx of mice at all stages of infection with both ST306 and ST615 (Figure 47 A, 47 C and 47 F). The nasopharyngeal concentration of IL-10 ranged between 250 and 300pg/ml throughout the duration of carriage, with no significant differences observed between time points or sequencing types (Figure 47 B).





Days post-infection







Days post-in fection





Figure 46. Cytokines analysis of (A) IL-6, (B) IL-10, (C) INF- $\gamma$ , (D) IL-1 $\beta$ , (E) MIP-2, (F) TNF- $\alpha$  and (G) active TGF- $\beta$ 1 in the nasopharynx of mice infected with ST306 and ST615 during the nasopharyngeal carriage experiment at days 0, 1, 3, 7 and 14 post-infection. Three mice were used for the day 0 control, and five mice were used for the rest of the timepoints. \*P-value<0.05 when analysed using a one-way ANOVA

As observed in Figures 47 D, 47 E and 47 G the cytokines analysed (IL-1 $\beta$ , MIP-2 and active TGF- $\beta$ 1) starting at low concentrations at time 0 and either gradually increasing throughout the carriage period to reach its peak on day 14 post-infection (active TGF- $\beta$ 1) or increasing only on day 14 post-infection (IL-1 $\beta$  and MIP-2).

Our group has previously shown, using strain D39 (serotype 2), that, production of TGF- $\beta$ 1 in nasopharyngeal tissue resulted in an elevated concentration of TGF- $\beta$ 1 and recruitment of T regulatory cells which allow carriage to be maintained [467]. Similarly, we found here that the gradual increase, in active TGF- $\beta$ 1 observed in mice carrying ST306 and ST615 occurred concomittantly with an increased pneumococcal density in the nasopharynx.

In the same study that using a D39 strain of serotype 2 it was shown that mice carrying the pneumococcus for a prolonged time had increased levels of IL-10 during the early stages of

carriage [467], while in this study the levels of IL-10 were constant throughout the experimental time. IL-10 is a suppressive cytokine that has anti-inflammatory properties and can be a marker for immunomodulation and tolerance during carriage. Therefore, no variation in the levels of IL-10 in the nasopharynx of mice carrying serotype 1 may maintain the colonisation for ST306.

## 3.18 Conclusion

Results presented in Figure 16B showed that strains D39 and ST615 release a significantly larger quantity of PLY compared to strains ST304 and ST306. Interestingly, while strain ST304 has almost a two-fold greater of PLY quantity (24.6 ng/ml), compared to B915 (12 ng/ml), percentage hemolysis between the two strains (Figure 16, C) is less than two-fold different. A previous study suggested that the quantity of PLY does not necessarily determine the relative hemolytic activity or lysing ability of a given strain, while presence of mutation in domain 4 residues of PLY resulted in a decrease in hemolytic activity and a reduced affinity for sLeX [530]. The lack of lysing ability of strains ST306 and ST304 observed in (Figure 16, C) suggest that PLY may have critical functions other than that based on its haemolytic activity. Full active pneumolysin is responsible for short duration of colonisation that was obvious in mice infected with ST615. Moreover, PLY is a necessary factor to develop and accelerate diseases.

The study of PLY toxin as a pneumococcal virulence factor has gained importance in the investigation of serotype-independent vaccines to reduce distribution of pneumonia. Previous epidemiological studies [319, 329] have shown various isolates able to express Ply, have low or undetectable hemolytic activity, particularly in serotypes 1, 7F, and 8 strains. While these isolates are capable of causing invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD), it has been suggested that PLY in these isolates may play a minor role in the pathogenesis of these highly invasive isolates

with regard to its hemolytic activity [521, 532]. It is unclear whether reduced hemolytic activity of PLY in strains diminishes its role in IPD. A study has recently shown that non-hemolytic PLY induced a greater pro-inflammatory cytokine response by dendritic cells [532]. Further investigation will be required to determine whether strains with reduced hemolytic ability enable the escape from pneumococcal vaccines with incorporated PLY-specific antigens, or will remain vulnerable to PLY-specific immunization [532].

Previous authors reported [532] that while a reduced hemolytic activity of PLY led to a marginal reduction in virulence, this could also represent a growth advantage in blood during the early stages of infection. This might explain why highly invasive pneumococcal sequence types have expanded despite their apparent lack of PLY haemolytic activity.

Adhesion assays in the presence of Detroit cells showed that D39 (serotype 2) had the highest percentage of adhesion among the tested strains, while ST306 adhered at a higher rate than ST615 or ST304 (Figure 17). All four *S. pneumoniae* strains tested were able to bind to lung epithelial cells *in vitro*. Causing invasive disease depends primarily on the ability of pneumococcus to adhere. It was suggested, that capsule expression is essential for successful colonization of the upper airways [149]. It was also suggested, the present of pili-like on the cell surface of pneumococcus is another important factor to assist the adherence and transmission [149].

Next, we determined that invasion potential was strain specific, with D39 (serotype 2) and ST615 (serotype 1) showing a good ability to invade epithelial cells, while ST306 and ST304 (serotype 1) failed to show any detectable invasive potential (Figure 18). While strain D39 also had quicker adherence kinetic - which may suggest a link with its invasive potential - this was not the case for ST306, which showed higher adherence, but no invasive potential *in vitro*. Pneumococci ST615 showed greater invasive ability compared to all other strains, yet had

relatively low adherence, which may suggest that the adherence ability of strains does not directly influence their invasive potential.

On the basis of these results, the polysaccharide capsule of pneumococcus serotype 1 sequence type inhibit C3b binding, compared to serotype 2 D39, aiding bacterial spread and invasive disease [534]. However, ST615, ST304 and ST306 all had similarly low C3b binding compared to serotype 2 D39, indicating that Ply and its haemolytic activity does not impact on the invasive and adhesion properties of pneumococci. Similarly, the results obtained during the adhesion and invasion assays do not associate with the C3b binding ability of pneumococci.

A mouse model of nasopharyngeal carriage was used in this chapter to illustrate the patterns of nasopharyngeal carriage by serotype 1. The European (ST306) and South America (ST615) strains were used in the *in vivo* nasopharyngeal carriage model to assess the duration and density of carriage of serotype 1, and compare their carriage patterns. However, the two strains followed a different pattern during carriage, the carriage strain ST306 was carried for longer period (Figure 21) suggesting that during colonization, pneumococci serotype 1 may develop a mechanism which allows them to adapt to their new environment and establish colonization. The different behavour in colonisaton may be attributed to evolutionary genetic changes that are influenced by the environment e.g., through single point mutations (SNPs) which may be acquired through random mutations.

These changes can be affected by up-regulation or down-regulation of the expression of critical biological functions or specific virulence genes and is under control tightly regulated networks. Future experiments focused on virulence genes, are required, in order to illustrate whether these mutations exist and whether are permanent or transient.

In the context of a co-infection experiment whereby both ST306 and ST615 were simultaneously administered, it was shown that the pneumococcal density and duration of

146

carriage of each sequence types was not affected . In other words, the introduction of two sequence types from the same serotype in the nasopharynx of mice did not result to any competition, likely, due to both sequence types sharing the same capsular type.

Overall, we determined that ST306, which express a haemolitically deficient pneumolysin, was able to colonise for a longer period of time than ST615 - which has a fully functional pneumolysin – but these key differences were not reflected in their immunomodulatory properties.

An *in vivo* model of invasive pneumococcal pneumonia was used to study the pathogenicity of ST615 and ST306. Initially, these isolates from Europe and South America, respectively, were used to assess possible differences in virulence. A significant difference in bacterial viable count in blood was observed in the mice infected with ST615 compared to ST306. Mice infected with ST615 developed septicaemia resulting in death of the animals, while the mice infected with ST306 survived, and the mice were healthy and alert.

Flow cytometry analysis was performed to determine the immune cellular profile at different timepoints upon administratin of mice with ST306 or ST615, and cytokines were assayed in order to understand the host immune responses to those sequencing types. The cellular profiling of the lung showed no changes during the timecourse of infection and no differences between ST306 and ST615. Cytokines analysis for IL-1 $\beta$  showed that there was a significant difference between ST306 and ST615.

Additionally, no differences were observed in immune cells between ST306 and ST615 when a model of pneumococcal carriage was studied. However, active TGF- $\beta$ 1 significantly released in mice infected with ST306 on day 7 (\* P-value <0.0001). In a high dose 10<sup>7</sup> administration experiment, ST306 pneumococci were found not able to translocate into the lungs and blood despite the significant dose increase. It remains unclear whether pneumolysin is the only factor involved in these differences observed, and whether others virulence factors have played a role. Interestingly, combining pneumolysin with ST306 followed by intranasal administration led to an enhanced translocation of pneumococci to lungs and blood.

In conclusion, the difference between two sequence types of the same serotype may be due to a differential gene expression patterns rather than the sole expression of haemolitically active pneumolysin. For a future study, researchers should focus on large-scale of virulence factors and investigate if these genes have mutations that will change their functions.

# Identification of Orthologous Genes that are Differentially Expressed Between Serotype 1 Strains ST615 and ST306 During In Vitro Growth

#### **4.1 Introduction**

A number of studies have investigated the pneumococcal genome and its influence on virulence [536, 537, 538], however while genomic variability between serotypes has been the main focus, there is still the question of how changes in gene expression contribute to pathogenicity particularly when pneumococci translocate from one tissue niche to another [472]. Transcriptomics can be used to compare closely related bacterial species and subtypes. Traditionally, transcriptomics analysis focuses on virulence and metabolic genes and their levels of expression in strains sharing the same virulence and metabolic genes [537, 538, 540]. Currently, little is known about the gene expression of serotype 1, particularly those of the ST306 isolate. The purpose of this study was to compare the transcriptional profiles of two pneumococcal serotype 1 strains B915 (ST306) and NCTC7465 (ST615) to identify differences in the level of expression of known virulence factors.

Most gene expression analyses have largely consisted of real-time PCR assays or DNA microarrays. However, Sirbu *et al.* and Hurd have shown that there are significant limitations associated with microarray technology, particularly since they require the synthesis of specific DNA probes complementary of known genes, with the potential for cross-hybridisation between similar sequences, and background noise interference [541, 542]. RNA-Seq is a recently developed approach to transcriptome profiling that uses deep-sequencing technologies, and allows determination of gene expression levels [541]. A notable advantage of RNA-seq is that it allows for the investigation of non-annotated genes, and is more sensitive than microarray and qRT-PCR in terms of limit of detection, allowing the detection of

transcripts at lower levels with the absence of background noise [541, 542]. In this project, RNA-seq was used in order to determine differences in gene expression levels between serotype 1 strains ST615 and ST306 during five key stages of in vitro growth.

#### 4.2 Gene Expression During Bacterial Growth Phases

Successful infection, survival and persistence in the mammalian host by intracellular pathogens requires rapid adjustment to changing environmental conditions during the passage through the nasopharynx and penetrating into host target cells [463]. Numerous virulence genes, their products, and their coordinated expression, play a key role in allowing the bacteria to invade and colonise host cells by adapting between the extracellular and intracellular phases of infection, to overcome antimicrobial and physical barriers to infections, and to manipulate and modify the actions of host cells [478]. For example, certain bacterial gene products may play a major role in mediating environmental signals involved in the regulation of both the extracellular and intracellular virulence gene products for adaptation to altered growth conditions [543]. Other gene products may play a role in the response to stress and nutrient limitations, such as amino acid starvation, acidic pH, intracellular proliferation in cells such as macrophages during aerobic, late log phase growth conditions, or dependence on the invasive gene expression under oxygen limited conditions [472].

In the past, gene expression profiling has become an important tool for the investigation of bacterial adaptation to infection in host tissue niches. investigation of bacterial adaptation to host tissue niches. The investigation of gene expression in response to certain stressors in vitro, besides animal models, have been useful to gain insight into the nature of the genes involved in the intracellular life of bacteria.

A previous study using microarrays to investigate the gene expression profiles of R6x pneumococcal strain showed that *nanB* was up-regulated during the stationary phase compared

to exponential phase, while *cpsA* was up-regulated during exponential phase compared to stationary phase [576].

#### **4.3 In Vitro Growth Phases**

We focused on the five distinct phases of bacterial growth in this study: early exponential phase (EEP), mid-exponential phase (MEP), late exponential phase (LEP), early stationary phase (ESP) and late stationary phase (LSP). The exponential phases describe the period of cell division. The exponential growth of bacteria requires there to be an abundant source of carbon, nitrogen, phosphate, and certain trace elements such as iron, in the growth medium, and involves bacterial growth and replication including multiple rounds of DNA synthesis, along with transcription and translation in order to synthesis the necessary macromolecules. This process is controlled by a number of gene regulatory processes. It is thought that both the accumulation of acetate and carbon starvation in the growth rich medium of LB broth leads to bacteria entering the stationary phase. [471]. The stationary phases begin when environmental conditions become unfavourable for growth of bacteria due to a reduction of nutrient availability and accumulation of toxic metabolites, eventually leading to decreased bacterial metabolic rate. During the late stationary phase, metabolic activity stops, causing the halting of replication and activation of resistance physiology [471].

Previous studies have shown that specific virulence genes were expressed in response to a number of extra- and/or intracellular signals, and that overlapping regulatory networks modulating the expression of these virulence genes had evolved in bacteria to aid its adaptation to different environments and survival [472]. Most interestingly, virulence genes were shown to present growth-phase specific expression profiles in bacterial species such as Salmonella [472]. We thus sought to examine the growth-phase specific gene expression of pneumococcal

serotype 1. The reference strain of serotype 1 *S. pneumoniae* ST615 (NCTC7465), deposited in the National Collection of Type Cultures, London, United Kingdom, in 1948, was used to compare gene expression [257]. The five growth phases for ST306 and ST615 are clearly distinguishable in the growth curve presented in Figure 48. For ST306, the RNA was extracted when bacterial cultures reached the following OD500 values: 0.094 (EEP), 0.57 (MEP), 1.182 (LEP), 1.379(ESP) and the late stationary phase (LEP) extracted 5 hours after ESP extraction. For ST615 the RNA was extracted when bacterial cultures reached the following OD500 values: 0.083 (EEP), 0.067 (MEP), 1.167 (LEP), 1.266 (ESP) and the late stationary phase (LEP) were extracted 5 hours after ESP extraction. The generation time for ST306 and ST615 was already mentioned in the results chapter.





Figure 47. Growth curve of the serotype 1 ST306 (A) and ST615 (B) in BHI broth (OD<sub>500</sub>)

In Figure 49 is presented the pairwise comparison of the expression of orthologous genes between ST615 and ST306. The genes down-regulated in ST615 compared to ST306 are shown in blue, while the up-regulated genes are shown in red. Genes that were not differentially expressed between ST615 and ST306 are shown in white.

It is commonly accepted that a minimum sequencing depth of 5 to 10 million non-rRNA fragments is required to obtain representive bacterial transcriptome profiling [547]. The sequencing depth of the ST306 and ST615 samples was determined sufficient to generate optimal analysis of the transcriptomes, as the total number of read sequenced was higher than 5 million. The percentage of uniquely mapped reads was higher than 78%, these were read

and mapped to only one location in the genome. In this project, the transcriptome analysis was done with uniquely mapped reads to collect high-quality gene expression data.

Sequence	Growth	Total no.	Number of	Number	Number	% of	% of	% of un-
type	phase	of reads	uniquely	of multi-	of un-	uniquely	multi-	mapped
		sequenced	mapped	mapped	mapped	mapped	mapped	reads
			reads	reads	reads	reads	reads	
ST615	EEP	26,677,691	24,612,526	551,317	1,513,848	92.3	2.1	5.7
ST615	MEP	33,095,128	28,679,609	1,557,993	2,857,526	86.7	4.7	8.6
ST615	LEP	31,063,468	25,268,535	1,594,668	4,200,265	81.3	5.1	13.5
ST615	ESP	37,829,212	29,943,208	3,105,348	4,780,656	79.2	8.2	12.6
ST615	LSP	30,376,684	27,760,276	1,079,506	1,536,902	91.4	3.6	5.1
ST306	EEP	34,532,259	26,016,344	4,086,641	4,429,274	75.3	11.8	12.8
ST306	MEP	26,939,069	22,395,056	160,807	4,383,206	83.1	0.6	16.3
ST306	LEP	33,744,254	28,423,272	194,492	5,126,490	84.2	0.6	15.2
ST306	ESP	30,817,637	27,956,593	181,680	2,679,364	90.7	0.6	8.7
ST306	LSP	34,738,001	30,892,965	244,768	3,600,268	88.9	0.7	10.4

Table 3. Uniquely mapped reads are defined as "reads mapped to a single genomic location", and so do not include reads that map to paralogous genes, including most rRNA genes

#### 4.4 Gene Expression of ST615 and ST306 at Different Points of Growth

The aim of this study is to examine the differentially expressed genes between two strains, ST615 and ST306, both of which belong to pneumococcal serotype 1, in the hope of explaining the differential properties described in Chapter 3. A pair-wise comparison of the expression of 250 virulence genes with well-known functions was carrie out by normalising the expression of ST306 in each growth phase and compared with the expression of ST615 in the same growth point (Figure 48). The data was filtered by considering TPM (transcript per million) values greater than 10, and fold-change greater than 2. It has been suggested that genes would be expressed only when TPM values are greater than 10. A TPM value of 10 was used as a threshold to define gene expression in *S. pneumoniae*, and is a conservative estimate based on the analysis of Wagner *et al* 1994 [561].



Figure 48. Pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 gene expression at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). The 250 virulence associated genes included in this analysis. TPM > 10 and > 2 fold-change. Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in red, and not differentially expressed genes between the two strains are shown in white

Orthologue genes were identified with BLASTP and the number of virulence factors were suggested to be 250 genes. As shown in Figure 49, the pair-wise comparison of the expression of 250 virulence genes between ST615 and ST306 showed similar levels of gene expression between the early and mid exponential phases, while the late exponential, early and late stationary phases had a different pattern of expression.

Growth phases	No. of genes expressed (TPM >10)	UP- Regulated genes % ST615 vs ST306	Down Regulated genes % ST615 vs ST306	Total No. of genes differentially expressed
EEP	83	10 (12.0 %)	63 (75.9 %)	73 (87.9 %)
MEP	52	16 (30.7 %)	25 (48.0 %)	41 (78.8 %)
LEP	49	21 (42.8 %)	18 (36.7 %)	39 (79.5 %)
ESP	81	30 (37.0 %)	34 (41.9 %)	64 (79.0 %)
LSP	150	30 (20%)	102 (68 %)	132 (88%)

Table 4. Number and percentage of 250 virulence genes differentially expressed in ST615 during five growth phases when compared to ST306. The percentage of differentially expressed genes is shown in parenthesis

As shown in Table 5, between (41) 78% and (132) 88% of the 250 virulence genes were differentially expressed in ST615 when compared to ST306, with a higher proportion of those being down-regulated than up-regulated.

# 4.5 Genes Classification Depened on their Functions During the Five Phases of Growth

## **4.5.1 Selection of Functional Categories**

In this study, KEGG (Kyoto Encyclopedia of Gene and Genomes) was used. KEGG is a bioinformatic resource that links contemporary knowledge on molecular interaction networks such as a pathway or a complex. This resource is able to predict the cellular process and

organism behaviour by classifying genes into different functional categories. The analysis of functional categories assists for studying cellular processes that are critical for the pathogens to survive [549].

The biological functional category analysis of the two pneumococcal strains of serotype 1 was run by using information acquired from the KEGG database using DAVID Bioinformatics Resources 6.7 (https://david.ncifcrf.gov/). There was an exclusion of the hypothetical genes from the biological functional category analysis that resulted in the decrease the number of orthologue genes analysed to 250. A total of 6 biological functional categories were constructed by KEGG.

The number of orthologous genes included in the biological functional categories obtained from the KEGG database is 250 genes, representing 12% of the whole genome used in the pairwise comparison of ST615 and ST306 (Figure 49). This focuses deeply on the difference between the two strains from the same serotype and compares them in the aspect of vital biological needs.

In this study, six biological functional categories were analysed for broad investigation, dependent on the role in the cell activities and virulence. However, the TPM values of upregulated and down-regulated genes for all six biological functional categories for the five growth phases are shown in Appendix 2.

The category of the biological functional genes are shown in the table below. The selection was based on the investigation for critical genes that are involved in fitness and virulence of pneumococci.

<b>Biological functional</b>	Genes		
categories			
Cell wall	bacA; fibA; lytB; licC: licB: pck; pgdA: penA; dltD; dltA: pgm; cbf1		
biosynthesis			
Transport &	malD:malC:malX:pstB:pstA:pstC:pstS:cbiO:cbio1:adcC:adcA:adcA:rafE:		
binding protein	rafF:rafG:amiA:amiC:amiD:amiE:amiF:aliA:aliB:potA:potC:potD:ftsX:ftsE:livF: livG:livM:livH:livJ		
Protein secretion	blpU: pspA: cbpJ: cbpG: cbpF: blpK: blpY: prtA: spxB: lmb: ply: lytA: chpA: chpD: pspaA:spoJ		
DNA replication	recA: cinA: dprA: hexB: radC: recR: recG: DivlVA		
RNA synthesis	prsA: marR: serS: glyO: fmt: prmA: tgt		
Metabolism	manA: lacR: glgC: eno: lacB: ldh: nagB: atpH: galK: malA		

Table 5. Biological functional categories with genes list of orthologous genes between ST615 and ST306.

The KEGG is used to analyse few number of genes that were mentioned in the table 6. However, the genes present in this table are not the only genes involved in these categories. There are more genes not identified by the KEGG database. Because of this issue, this study was focused only on the genes in the table. Figure 50 illustrates the percentage of the five points of growth phases of differentially expressed genes for each biological functional category. In addition, each biological functional category was analysed in detail.




Up-regulation in ST615 vs ST306



Down-regulation in ST615 vs ST306

4.6 Biological Functional Category

## 4.6.1 Cell Wall Biosynthesis



Figure 50. The percentage of pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between cell wall biosynthesis genes at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in the cell wall biosynthesis was 21 genes.

The cell wall is important for stress-bearing and shape-maintaining in bacteria, and its integrity is of critical importance to cell viability. The cell wall consists of the cross-linked polymer peptidoglycan (PG). Many studies have explained the relationship between PG synthesis and bacterial growth and cell shape by focusing at changes in cell shape in mutants that lack one or several enzymes involved in the synthesis of PG or other cell wall components or by looking at the incorporation of labeled PG precursors into the cell wall [551]. In Gram-positive bacteria, teichoic acids (TAs) are essential and can be divided, according to their anchors, into cell wall covalently attached TA (WTA) and membrane-anchored lipoteichoic acid (LTA) [551].

As an important element in the biology of *S. pneumoniae*, the phosphorylcholine (*P*-Cho) moiety is unique to pneumococcal TAs, imparting anchors for choline-binding proteins (CBPs). The CBP family consists of several members, including LytA, -B, and -C (three autolysins); CbpA (an adhesin); and PspA (a protective antigen formerly named CbpC). In addition, specific binding of *P*-Cho to the receptor of platelet-activating factor (rPAF) has been found to contribute to pneumococcal adherence and invasion [551].

Rod-shaped bacteria always divide through the same medial plane and have two modes of cell wall synthesis [551]: the first one is responsible for the elongation of the cell and the second one is responsible for the formation of the division septum. The two modes of synthesis seem to be catalyzed by different protein complexes. *S. pneumoniae* cells are not "true" cocci, as their shape is not completely round, but instead have the shape of a rugby ball and synthesize the cell wall not only at the septum but also at the so called "equatorial rings". These differences in sites for cell wall synthesis and the mode of division reflect some of the diversity existing in bacteria - a basic aspect of bacterial cell biology.

The recent bioinformatic study found evidence for 16 genes and other hypothetical genes, primarily clustered in the *lic* locus, that were involved in the biosynthesis of pneumococcal TAs and cell membrane [552]. Penicillin-binding proteins are encoded by four genes, *pbp1a*, *pbp2a*, *pbp2x* and *pbp2b* [552]. These genes have different functions - *pbp1a* and *pbp2x* are responsible for cell division, while *pbp2a* and *pbp2b* are involved in cell wall synthesis.

Moreover, there are some enzymes are essential for cell wall synthesis, like DDcarboxypeptidase (*dacA*) which regulates cross-linking degree and coordinates of the division process, and monofunctional glycosyltransferases (Mgt) are able to catalyse only the formation of uncross-linked peptidoglycan [551].

As shown in Figure 51, cell wall biosynthesis genes in ST615 were up-regulated compared to ST306 strain especially at late exponential phase. However, these genes in ST615 were down-regulated compared to ST306 at early exponential phase.



# 4.6.2 Transport & Binding Protein

Figure 51. The percentage of pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between transport & binding protein genes at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in the transport & binding are shown in white. The total number of genes involved in the transport & binding protein was 18 genes.

Few molecules are able to enter or leave cells, or cross organellar membranes, unaided by proteins. Even the transport of molecules, such as water and urea, which can diffuse across pure phospholipid bilayers, is often facilitated by transport proteins. All are integral transmembrane proteins and display a high degree of specificity for the substance transported. There are three major types of transport proteins. The first is uniporters that transport one molecule at a time down a concentration gradient - for example, moves glucose or amino acids across the plasma membrane. In contrast, the second and third are antiporters and symporters, which are responsible for the movement of one type of ion or molecule against its concentration gradient to the movement of a different ion or molecule down its concentration gradient [553].

In terms of transport proteins, polyamine transport in bacteria typically associates with the action of ABC (ATP-binding cassette) transporters or antiporters that are selective for specific molecules. The important role of polyamine is protecting the cell from physiological stress and modulating the activity of porins, transmembrane channels that allow the diffusion of hydrophilic compounds across the outer membrane. However, polyamine synthesis and the molecular function of these molecules in the pneumococcus has still unknown [554]. Moreover, *psaB* and *psaC* are involved in manganese ABC transporter, ATP-binding protein, while *psaA* is involved in manganese-binding adhesion lipoprotein. The main function of *adcC* is zinc ABC transporter and ATP- binding protein. The genes are responsible for sugar and maltodextrin transporters are *msmE* and *malD*, respectively [543].

In Figure 52, the transport and binding protein genes in ST615 strain were up-regulated compared to ST306 at early stationary phase. There were no differences in expression of transport and binding protein genes in ST306 strain at all growth phases.

### 4.6.3 Protein Secretion



Figure 52. The percentage of pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between protein secretion genes at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in red, and not differentially expressed genes between the two strains are shown in white. The total number of genes involved in the protein secretion was 16 genes.

Protein secretion plays a key role in modulating the interactions of bacteria with their environments [555]. This is the main case when symbiotic bacteria (whether pathogenic, commensal or mutualistic) interact with larger host organisms. Large numbers of proteins are secreted by pathogens and other symbionts are able to enter inside host cells to adjust host physiology to promote colonization (toxins and effector proteins) [555].

There are seven types of secretion systems used by bacteria that depend on bacteria category. The major differences between gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria are the thickness of cell wall and the number of membrane surrounding the cell. The genomes of gram-positive species encode a family of specialized secretion systems generally called type VII section systems (T7SS). Recently, a study has identified genes for membrane proteins with abortive-infectivity domains, designated *spdABC* (surface protein display) that are required for the trafficking of YSIRK/GS proteins into the cross wall compartment [556].

With regard to secreted proteins, Autolysin (LytA) is an important protein to lyse the cell and release other virulence factors such as pneumlysin. Moreover, LytA mediates lysis to release proteins participated in immune evasion or cell wall components that may interfere with the host immune response [557]. Pneumolysin (Ply) is intracellular protein which exerts its impact when released in the environment. Ply causes death to wide range of cells and is responsible for immunomodulatory effects [248]. Sortase A (SrtA) is a membrane-anchored transpeptidase expressed by gram-positive bacteria. SrtA enzymes are responsible for the covalent attachment of specific proteins to the cell wall and are crucial for adherence and pathogenicity for pneumococcal [558].

In Figure 53, protein secretion genes in ST306 strain were up-regulated at all growth phases particularly in mid exponential phase, while these genes in the ST615 strain were up-regulated in late stationary phase.

### 4.6.4 DNA Replication



Figure 53. The percentage of pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between DNA replication genes at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in the DNA replication was 20 genes.

The genetic information within the cells is stored in the double helix of DNA that is able to replicate to produce a new cell. The process of DNA replication is beginning by special initiator proteins that bind to double-stranded DNA and separate the two strands apart, breaking the hydrogen bonds between the bases. The replication origin (*ori*) contains two binding boxes for host-encoded proteins, IHF and DnaA, respectively, separated by an AT-rich region, followed by three repeats region DR-1, DR-2 and DR-3. Moreover, *ori* is a critical region due to its ability to enhance or repress the replication [559].

There are several proteins required for DNA replication. These include DNA polymerase, single-strand DNA binding proteins, helicases, primase, topoisomerases, polymerases and others.

Helicase cleaves the hydrogen bonds that linking the pairs together; DnaB is a principal helicase in DNA replication. Single-stranded DNA binding protein (SSB) binds to the single-stranded of each DNA strand to prevent the strands from reassociating and to protect them from denaturation by nucleases. Primase is another enzyme that copies a DNA template strand by generating an RNA strand complementary to that DNA template. DNA polymerase I is involved in removing RNA primers in the processing of DNA after replication, whereas DNA polymerase III initiates synthesizing DNA from 5' to 3' direction, beginning at 3' end of each RNA primer [477].

In Figure 54, DNA replication genes in ST615 strain were down-regulated compared to ST306 strain. However, the expression of DNA replication genes in ST615 were up-regulated compared to ST306 in the late stationary phase.

## 4.6.5 RNA



Figure 54. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between RNA genes at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in red, and not differentially expressed genes between the two strains are shown in white. The total number of genes involved in the RNA was 16 genes.

There are three major classes of RNA - mRNA, tRNA and rRNA - that are synthesised by a single DNA-dependent RNA polymerase in prokaryotic [552]. A small number of additional RNA molecules have been identified producing in the cells, known as small RNA (sRNA). Small RNA has several functions, including splicing, and is also required for the subcellular localization and extracellular transport proteins [560].

In order to synthesise RNA, there are three main steps: specific initiation at a promoter, elongation and termination at a specific site. RNA polymerase must locate and recognise the promoter signal on DNA double strand, denature the double helix at the start region (formation

of open complex). The polymerase has to stay tightly bound to the DNA in the ternary transcription complex to synthesise mRNA. This enzyme must recognise a termination signal to release the RNA and to start generating other new RNA [561].

The genes involved in transcription and regulation are: *ciaR* DNA-binding response regulator, *vncS* sensor histidine kinase, *prsA* ribose-phosphate pyrophosphokinase, ATP-dependent RNA helicase, ABC transporter-ATP binding protein and *marR* transcriptional regulator. In addition, the translation genes are: all ribosomal proteins, *serS* seryl-tRNA synthetase, *glyO* glyl-tRNA synthetase, *fmt* methionyl-tRNA formyltransferase, *prmA* ribosomal protein methyltransferase and *tgt* tRNA- ribosyltransferase.

In Figure 55, RNA genes in ST615 strain were up-regulated compared to ST306 strain at mid exponential phase and were down-regulated at early stationary phase. However, these genes in the ST615 strain were down-regulated compared to ST306 at early stationary phase and up-regulated in the late exponential phase.

## 4.6.6 Metabolism



Figure 55. The percentage of pairwise comparison of ST615 to ST306 between metabolic genes at different time points (EEP: Early Exponential Phase, MEP: Mid Exponential Phase, LEP: Late Exponential Phase, ESP: Early Stationary Phase, LSP: Late Stationary Phase). Down-regulated genes in ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in blue, up-regulated genes ST615 when compared to ST306 are shown in the pressed genes between the two strains are shown in white. The total number of genes involved in the metabolism was 8 genes.

Metabolism refers to all the biochemical reactions that occur in a cell. The study of bacterial metabolism concentrates on the chemical diversity of substrate oxidations and dissimilation reactions (reactions by which substrate molecules are broken down), which typically function in bacteria to generate energy [562].

The bacterial metabolism studies also focus on the uptake and utilization of the inorganic or organic compounds required for growth and maintenance of a cellular steady state. These respective endergonic (energy-requiring) and exergonic (energy-yielding) reactions are then catalyzed within the living bacterial cell by integrated enzyme systems, the end result being self-replication of the cell. The microbial cells are capable to live, function, and replicate in an appropriate chemical milieu and the chemical changes rely on bacterial metabolism [562].

In terms of pneumococcal metabolism, the efficient utilisation of nutrients in order to generation of metabolic energy is crucial for these bacteria to survive *in vivo*. Many studies have shown central metabolic pathways in pneumococcal virulence. For instance, NADH oxidase, which reoxidizes NADH and decreases molecular oxygen to water, was observed to be required for the development of competence for genetic transformation and for virulence and surviving in mice. The other protein deeply studied that links pneumococcal central metabolism to virulence is the glycolytic enzyme  $\alpha$ -enolase, which is responsible for binding to plasminogen [563].

The metabolic genes that were analysed were: *manA* mannose-6-phosphate isomerase, *lacR* lactose system repressor, *glgC* glucose-1-phosphate edenylyltransferase, *eno* enolase, *lacB* galactose-6-phosphate isomerase, *ldh* L-lactate dehydrogenase, *nagB* glucosamine-6-phosphate isomerase, *atpH* ATP synthase F1, delta subunit, *galK* galactokinase, *malA* maltose metabolism.

In Figure 56, this set of metabolic genes in the ST615 strain were up-regulated compared to ST306 strain at early exponential phase and the expression pattern was stable in late exponential and early stationary phase. Overall, metabolic genes in ST615 strain were up-regulated at all growth phases, regardless to the percentage of expression.

Gene name	ST306 Identifier	ST615 Identifier	Gene product	
bgaA	SPZ_01881	SPE_00804	Beta-galactosidase	
cbpA	SPZ_00952	SPE_01492	Choline binding protein A	
cbpC	SPZ_01637	SPE_01724	Choline binding protein C	
cbpD	SPZ_00940	SPE_01502	Choline binding protein D	
cbpE	SPZ_02187	SPE_00629	Choline binding protein E	
cbpF	SPZ_01653	SPE_01766	Choline binding protein F	
cbpG	SPZ_01652	SPE_01765	Choline binding protein G	
cps2A	SPZ_01606	SPE_02053	Integral membrane regulatory protein	
cps2B	SPZ_01607	SPE_02054	Tyrosine-protein phosphatase	
eno	SPZ_00106	SPE_00808	Binds to plasminogen/phosphopyruvate hydratase	
hyl	SPZ_01559	SPE_00265	Breaks down hyaluronan-containing extracellular matrix components	
igA	SPZ_00128	SPE_01659	Cleaves human IgA1	
lytA	SPZ_01233	SPE_01854	Autolysin - digests the cell wall	
nanA	SPZ_00639	SPE_01261	Sialidase A	
nanB	SPZ_00634	SPE_01256	Sialidase B	
pavA	SPZ_02221	SPE_00661	Binds to fibronectin /adherence and virulence protein A	
pcpA	SPZ_01005	SPE_01471	Choline binding protein PcpA	
ply	SPZ_01247	SPE_01841	Pneumolysin	
psaA	SPZ_00597	SPE_01219	Component of the ABC transport system	
psaB	SPZ_00595	SPE_01217	Manganese ABC transporter ATP-binding protein	
psaC	SPZ_00596	SPE_01218	Manganese ABC transporter permease	
pspA	SPZ_01373	SPE_00088	Surface protein - prevents binding of C3 onto pneumococcal surface	
spxA	SPZ_01444	SPE_00151	Transcriptional regulator Spx	
spxB	SPZ_01962	SPE_02056	Pyruvate oxidase	
srtA	SPZ_00187	SPE_00844	Sortase	
strH	SPZ_01314	SPE_00029	Beta-N-acetylhexosaminidase - adherence	

Table 6. The list of well-charactrised genes selected from 250 virulence factors

## 4.7 Differential Expression of the Virulence Factors Genes Between ST615 and ST306

The level of expression for each virulence factors at different points of growth phases is presented in Figure 57.



Figure 56. Heat map of Virulence genes that are differentially expressed in ST615 compared to ST306. TPM>10 and 2 fold-change. Red is >2 fold up-regulation, yellow is no differential expression and blue is >2 fold down-regulation.





Figure 57. Venn diagram of pair-wise comparison of ST615 to ST306 of the 250 virulence genes that are different between mid and late exponential phases, and early and late stationary phases (A) upregulation and (B) down-regulation.

The virulence genes would be the most interesting to show because they are expressed across all pneumococcal strains. As observed in Table 8, the number of the down-regulated genes was higher than up-regulated genes in ST615 compared to ST306. Overall, the growth phases with a greater number of differentially expressed genes were in the early stationary phase and the late stationary phase. The gene expression for all virulence factors was analysed in detail.

	EEP	MEP	LEP	ESP	LSP	
Number of Up-regulated genes	0	3	3	6	7	
Number of Down-regulated genes	4	3	5	7	10	
Number of differentially expressed gen	es 4	6	8	13	17	

Table 7. Number of virulence genes that are up-regulated and down-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306 in the different stages of growth



Figure 58. Capsule genes are not differentially expressed between strains ST615 and ST306. Data are shown as fold change after filtering TPM values greater than 10







Figure 59. Differential expression of the choline binding proteins genes *cbpA*, *cbpC*, *cbpD* and *pspA*, the pneumococcal surface adhesion gene *psaC*, the surface exoglycosidases genes *nanB*, *bgaA* and *strH*, the autolysin and pneumolysin genes *lytA* and *ply*, the hyaluronidase genes *hyl*, the pneumococcal adherence and virulence factor A genes *pavA*, the sortase genes *srtA* and the competence genes *comD* in ST615 compared to ST306. Data are shown as fold change after filtering TPM values greater than 10

#### 4.8 Capsule Genes: cps2A and cps2B

There are more than 90 pneumococcal stains that are classified depending on the polysaccharide capsule. The pneumococcal capsule is one of the main pathogenic factors and all virulent strains are able to express the capsule. The *cps2* is a series capsule gene in serotype 1. There is a great similarity between all serotype in the genes *cps2A* to *cps2J*. The similarity between the strains of serotype 1 in these genes is around 89% [564].

As shown in Figure 59, the *cps2A* and *cps2B* genes were analysed in this study in order to observe any differences between ST615 and ST306. However, there was no difference in expression when ST615 was compared to ST306 in all points of growth phases because of both ST615 and ST306 strains belong to serotype 1.

## 4.9 Surface Protein

### **4.9.1** Choline Binding Protein: *cbpA*, *cbpC*, *cbpD* and *pspA*

The choline binding proteins are a family consisting of 15 surface proteins that are able to bind to choline residues of teichoic acid and lipoteichoic acid existing in the cell wall. The presence of choline binding proteins allows pneumococcal to interact with host cellular receptors [565]

As shown in Figure 60, all choline-binding proteins were similar in expression for both strains. However, a slight difference was detected in the late stationary phase for the *cbpA* gene when ST615 compared to ST306.

CbpA plays a critical role in complement activities by binding to factor H that prevents C3b deposition and leads to inhibit opsonising the bacteria [566]. CbpA has another role in immunity system by binding to polymeric immunoglobulin receptor, mostly involved in IgA secretion. Thus, *cbpA* is probably responsible for the translocation of pneumococcal through tissues [567].

*cbpA* showed the same level of the expression during all growth phases except in the late stationary phase where the gene is down-regulated in ST615 compared to ST306. This similarity in the expression is because of using the same growth condition, media, PH and temperature.

Although *cbpC*, *cbpD* and *pspA* were similar in the expression, all of these genes did not show any differences could be detected. In addition, these genes have been observed to be a key for adherence by their ability to adhere directly to nasopharyngeal carriage and virulence [566].

### 4.9.2 Pneumococcal Surface Adhesion: psaC

The pneumococcal surface adhesion psaC and psaB are members of the ABC transport family and are participated in adhesion that may associate with acquiring the nutrients through the ABC transporter system [568]. In this study, the expression of psaC in ST615 is downregulated, especially in the mid and late exponential phases, when compared to ST306. The low expression of psaC has a negative impact on pneumococcal growth and virulence.

## 4.9.3 Surface Exoglycosidases: NanB, BgaA and StrH

The nasopharynx is normally the first host niche that the pneumococcus faces during infection. The concentration of sugars, the major nutrient for the pneumococcus, is low in the nasopharynx. Therefore, pneumococcal requires an efficient mechanism to use the available sugars existing in the environment [569]. Pneumococcus possesses special proteins that are responsible for cleaving extracellular sugars and modifying the sugars to be more conveniently to use by bacteria. These proteins are known by exoglycosidases [189]

The expression of *nanB* in ST615 is down-regulated compared to ST306 in the early exponential phase and there was no expression during other phases. Moreover, *bgaA* down-regulated in ST615 compared to ST306 at early exponential phase. However, *bgaA* was up-regulated in the late exponential phase, early and late stationary phases. The expression of *bgaA* reached a peak in the early stationary phase in ST615 as compared to ST306. For *strH* is down-regulated in the early, late exponential and late stationary phase in ST615 compared to ST306.

## 4.10 Autolysin and Pneumolysin: lytA and ply

LytA is an amidase that is principle for cleaving the N-acetylmuramoyl-L-alanine bond of pneumococcal peptidoglycan, leading to the autolysis of pneumococcus [570]

Ply is a major virulence factor that has been broadly studied. Pneumolysin is a cholesteroldependent cytolysin that is indirectly secreted from pneumococcus. The release of pneumolysin mostly occurs after the cell lysis by either autolysis or lysis caused by external components such as antibiotics that lyse the cell by forming pores on their membrane [571]. Moreover, ply contributes for pneumococcal survived and dissemination by inducing inflammation in the host system [572].

As Figure 60 shown, the expression of *lytA* is down-regulated in all growth phases and especially at the late stationary phase in ST615 when compared to ST306. In the pneumolysin case, no differential expression was seen in the early, mid and late exponential phases but there was a down-regulation of *ply* gene in the early and late stationary phases in ST615 when compared to ST306.

#### 4.11 Hyaluronidase

Hyaluronidase is a surface enzyme that dislocates hyaluronic acid, which is present in mammalian connective tissue and in the extracellular matrix [573]. The degradation occurs by hyaluronidase in hyaluronic acid increase the permeability of mammalian tissues. It is,

therefore, a key virulence factor in the translocation of the pneumococcus between tissues [573].

As shown in Figure 60, no differential expression was seen during the early, mid and late exponential phases of growth. The hyaluronidase *hyl* was down-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306 in the late stationary phase and that was more obvious during the early stationary phase.

#### 4.12 Pneumococcal Adherence and Virulence Factor A: pavA

PavA is a pneumococcal protein that binds to fibronectin and is responsible for adherence and virulence in the pneumococcus. That was proved after using PavA-deficient pneumococci were still able to bind to fibronectin by approximately 50% [169].

The pathogen-fibronectin interaction facilitates the attachment of the pneumococcus to host cells and it has been observed that the ability to adhere and cause invasive disease diminished in *pavA* mutants strains.

As shown in Figure 60, the *pavA* gene was down-regulated in the late stationary phase and no expression was seen during all exponential phases and in the early stationary phase in ST615 when compared to ST306. The deficiency of *pavA* gene in pneumococcus has increased the ability to be invasive. Moreover, the external host factors could indirectly affect the expression of the *pavA* gene.

### 4.13 Sortase A

Sortase A is highly conserved pneumococcal transpeptidase enzyme and is involved for connecting the pneumococcal pili and other specific proteins to the cell wall [574]. The impact of SrtA pneumococcal in colonization and pathogenesis has been studied, observing that

SrtA is responsible for pneumococcal adherence to human cells. However, no important impact of SrtA on pathogenicity of pneumococcal has been reported [575].

As shown in Figure 60, sortase A was down-regulated in the mid, late exponential phases and in the late stationary phase. However, no differential expression was seen in the early exponential and stationary phases in ST615 when compared to ST306.

## 4.14 Competence *comD*

A previous study showed, the capability of pneumococcus to undergo genetic transformation was identified in this bacterium and was highly competent. Competence is a multicellular bacterial response which depends on a diffusible signal. This mechanism is known as quorum-sensing and the mechanism was observed in gram positive and gram negative. Pneumococci produced a 17 amino acid peptide pheromone, namely competence-stimulating peptide, which is responsible, for quorum sensing. There are two important components for sensing the peptide and activation transcription of competence genes: the histidine kinase receptor (ComD) and its cognate response regulator (ComE) [576].

As Figure 60 shown, *comD* gene was up-regulated in all exponential phases, especially in the early exponential phase, which reached a peak. However, no differential expression was seen in the early and late stationary phases in ST615 when compared to ST306.

Gene regulation	Compared ST306 to ST615	Other studies	Description	Strain
ply			Was down-regulated in CSF [544]	TIGR4
psaC			Was up-regulated in blood and CSF [544]	TIGR4
pspA			Was down-regulated in early growth in THY broth [542]	D39
bgaA			Was up-regulated after one hour incubation with THP-1 [543]	TIGR4
nanA			Was up-regulated after one hour incubation with THP-1 [543]	TIGR4
cbpA			Was up-regulated in the blood of infected mice [496]	WCH43
cpsA and cpsE			No production of capsule gene was detected in mid- exponential phase in THY [545]	TIGR4
lytA			Was down-regulated in murine nasopharyngeal [546]	TCSTS (0100993 mutant strain)
htrA			Was down-regulated in murine nasopharyngeal [546]	TCSTS (0100993 mutant strain)
lytC			Was up-regulated in children nasopharyngeal [495]	Normal flora strains
comD			Moderate regulation in children nasopharyngeal [495]	Normal flora strains



Table 8. Pair-wise comparison of ST306 to ST615 of virulence genes and comparing to previous studies.

## 4.15 Conclusion

The analysis of gene expression *in vitro* for the ST615 strain in comparison of ST306 strain showed that 41-132 genes of virulence genes were differentially expressed between the two strains. There was a different in level of the expression between the growth phases. However, the difference was between the exponential and stationary phases, while this difference was less obvious between the three subclasses of the exponential phases and the two subclasses of the stationary phases.

This study showed the differential expression of several biological function categories in order to illustrate the possible differences in the cellular function, resulting in differences in virulence and the survival of the two strains used.

The differential expressions of 16 critical pneumococcal virulence factors were analysed in the ST615 and the ST306 strains. The number of differentially-expressed genes varied between growth phases, ranging between 4 and 17 differentially expressed genes. The majority of differentially expressed genes were down-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306.

However, the number of up-regulated and down-regulated genes was the same at mid exponential phase.

The expression of genes involved in cell wall biosynthesis in ST615 strain was up-regulated compared to ST306 strain. Moreover, many genes involved in metabolism were up-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306. The metabolism genes were up-regulated in ST615 as this bacterium grew faster and consumed a greater amount of nutrients in the media. In addition, many genes involved in transport and binding protein genes were up-regulated in ST615 as compared to ST306 at mid exponential phase, early and late stationary phases. Metabolism and transport and binding protein genes will directly contribute to growth and survival of the ST615.

On the other hand, many genes involved in protein secretion were down-regulated in ST615 compared to ST306 at all phases except late stationary phase. The environment plays indirect role in the expression levels of secreted protein genes, for instance, a broth or a tissue. Twenty genes involved DNA synthesis were down-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306. Additionally, there was a difference in the expression levels of RNA synthesis at different growth phases in ST615 compared to ST306.

This study analysed the differentially expressed genes in the ST615 and ST306 strains and observed that the expression of some genes involved in invasive disease - for instance, pneumolysin and hyaluronidase lyase – were down-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306. In addition, some genes involved in adherence and colonization, for example, pneumococcal surface adhesins, pneumococcal adherence and enolases were also down-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306. In other words, ST306 showed highly expressed genes of pneumococcal adherence than ST615.

However, there was a similarity of expression between ST615 and ST306 in genes responsible for the expression of choline-binding proteins. Interestingly, the *comD* gene was up-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306. In this study, the adherence and colonisation-related genes were down-regulated, whereas the genes involved in invasive in the pneumococcus were up-regulated regardless of sequencing types. This could explain why that serotype 1 tends to cause invasive disease than nasopharyngeal carriage.

However, there is a pattern of genes involved in nasopharyngeal colonisation and invasiveness that showed similarities in expression. Moreover, it is important to know that some of the proteins mentioned above are frequently involved in both carriage and invasive disease. There were few differences in virulence genes expression between ST615 and ST306 as both strains belong to serotype 1.

# **General discussion**

## **5.1 Introduction**

*Streptococcus pneumoniae* is a commensal bacterium commonly found in the human nasopharynx. It is a prominent cause of morbidity and mortality worldwide, responsible for a wide range of infections, from sinusitis and acute otitis media to meningitis, septicaemia and pneumonia, with the highest disease incidence reported in developing countries. Of the nearly 100 different serotypes that were reported so far, serotype 1 ranks among the most prevalent pneumococcal serotypes causing invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD) worldwide.

Serotype 1 (S1) pneumococci exhibit specific characteristics compared to other pneumococcal serotypes as it is often associated with outbreaks in closed communities and was found not to be associated with antimicrobial resistance [577]. The short duration and low bacterial density associated with serotype 1 nasopharyngeal colonisation may explain low antimicrobial resistance levels.

Additionally, ST306 pneumolysin was documented for its ability to bind to erythrocytes; however, this pneumolysin variant was found not to be able to form pores on erythrocyte membrane [361]. Simultaneously, ST615 was a representive sequencing type for lineage C and was compared to ST306. This project was focused on the understanding of ST306 pneumococcal variant in its ability to cause invasive disease despite in low haemolytic activity. In this study, we demonstrated that ST306 was able to colonise mouse nasopharyngeal niche for a longer period of time compared to ST615. Our results found that the European ST306 used in this project was unable to cause invasive disease in mice unless supplemented with purified PLY, in which case systemic dissemination to the lung and blood could occur.

#### 5.2 Pneumococci ST615 behave as an aggressive pathogen than ST306 in vitro

To shed light on the mechanisms of pathogenicity specific to ST306 pneumococci, their properties were assessed *in vitro*: haemolytic activity, ability to adhere and invade epithelial cells, ability to evade phagocytosis and complement deposition.

The haemolytic activity of the European ST306 and South American ST615 serotype 1 isolates were assayed to determine the levels of haemolytic activity in these sequence types in comparison to ST304 and ST128. Among the 16 isolates tested (Figure 16 A), both ST306 and ST615 were found to have a significantly lower haemolytic activity than serotype 2, D39 strain, used as the comparator strain. Interestingly, the haemolytic activity of all ST306 strains tested was the lowest, while the activity of ST615 was only slightly lower than that of D39. These findings are in line with current literature, describing that Ply expressed by ST306 serotype 1 isolates has a defective haemolytic activity [119]. The differential levels of haemolysis observed between D39 strain and serotype 1 (Figure 16 B) used in this study suggest that pneumolysin alone may have a significant impact on the reduced virulence of the ST306 serotype 1 isolates. Pneumolysin was indeed found to be an essential and sufficient factor in

inducing an invasive disease [119]. However, these previous studies were focused on strains presenting fully-active pneumolysin or strains carrying pneumolysin mutations.

The pneumococcus is known for its ability to adhere and invade epithelial and endothelial cells [56]. Several pneumococcal virulence factors have been reported to be involved in host cell adherence and invasion: CbpA (binds to glycoconjugates from human cells and is involved in translocation between tissues by binding to the IgA receptor), neuraminidases (cleaves terminal sugars from host surfaces revealing receptors for adherence), PavA (binds to fibronectin in the extracellular matrix), hyaluronate lyase (breaks down the extracellular matrix increasing tissue permeabilisation), enolase (binds to human plasminogen), PsaA (acts as an adhesion) and pili (adheres to human cells). The deficient expression of any of these virulence factors has been shown to reduce the ability of the pneumococcus to adhere and decrease invasive properties [581, 582]. The ability to adhere promotes successful colonisation of the nasopharyngeal tissue and may be a precursor event to the onset of invasive disease. Here, we compared the adhesion properties of ST306, ST304 and ST615 serotype 1 isolates (an isolate from a pneumonia patient, an isolate form the nasopharynx of a healthy individual and an isolate from bacteremia

Previous authors suggested that PLY-producing pneumococcal strains are able to activate the complement cascade, leading to depletion of complement in the host and reducing opsonic activity [535]. In Figure 20, different sequence types were subjected to opsonophagocytic killing assays using IVIg. Serotype 1 strains belonging to ST306 showed more killing at low dilution of IVIg anticapsular antibodies than other strains belonging to ST304 and ST615. Opsonophagocytic killing of pneumococcal isolate strains appears to be serotype dependent, with higher opsonophagocytic activity found for serotype 2 D39 compared to serotype 1 (ST615, ST306 and ST304). While this may be due to a higher binding ability of D39 to C3b

hence increasing opsonic activity, the results did not appear to show an association between opsonic activity of serotype 1 sequence types and PLY content, invasion or adherence ability.

Human nasopharyngeal epithelial cells and human broncho-alveolar epithelial cells were used to assess the ability of the serotype 1 isolates to adhere to tissue, in comparison to serotype 2 and to examine the differences between the different serotype 1 isolates. Our results revealed a significantly lower ability of serotype 1 isolates to adhere to nasopharyngeal epithelial cells compared to D39. The CFU counts were lower in ST306 than D39 at 30 min post-infection.

This suggests that the ST615 isolate may be more potent in host cells invasion and more prone to translocate to other tissues. Despite the reported [513] ability of D39 to invade human epithelial cells, the number of invading bacteria for this strain was very low compared to the number of adherent bacteria. The invasion ratios of serotype 1 ST615 was higher than D39. There were differences in percentages of adhesion between sequencing types of serotype-1, the ability of ST615 isolate to invade is probably a property to this strain and clearly associated with enhanced invasiveness, a potential key factor in its ability to translocate through lung tissues. In broncho-alveolar epithelial cells no adhesion or invasion was observed for any of the encapsulated isolates. In contrast to our results, previous studies have shown that the pneumococcus was capable to adhere to broncho-epithelial cells; this may be due to the different bacteria:cell ratio used in these published studies, a variable that has previously been show to influence the adhesion and invasion ratios in vitro [513, 583].

An important virulence factor that has been shown to have an impact on the adherence properties of the pneumococcus is the capsule. The exposure of adhesins and other surface molecules is increased in the absence of capsule [7, 582]. In encapsulated isolates, the ability to modulate the thickness of capsule was described as an adaptation mechanism of the pneumococcus: a reduction in capsule thickness promotes adherence to host surfaces while an

increased capsule allows evasion from the host immune system [163, 585, 7, 584]. The capsular composition also plays a prominent role due to the interaction of pneumococcal surface proteins and adhesins with host surfaces [586]. In addition, the capsular serotype affects the levels of C3 deposition on the bacterial surface which may in turn impair the ability of the immune system to phagocytose the bacteria [586]. It was shown that the biochemical structure of the different capsular types controls the accessibility and functionality of surface proteins; and as a result, a differential expression of surface proteins is probably in place to overcome these differences [587, 588]. The capsule thickness would impair phagocytosis and the number of complement deposition were assessed in all isolates of serotype 1 and compared to the serotype 2 strain D39. A previous study showed that carriage isolates reduce the expression of their capsule in order to increase their ability to adhere to host surfaces [419]. The variation of capsule thickness is not a permanent adaptation to specific serotype, it is reasonable that the differences in capsule thickness are only temporary and not reproducible in vitro. OPKA experiment was performed in order to study the role of capsule as well. During an opsonophagocytic killing assay where the bacteria were opsonised using intra-venous IgG, it was shown that the serotype 2 D39 strain was more susceptible to phagocytosis by HL-60 neutrophils than the serotype 1 strains. Moreover, there was also difference between the two serotype 1 isolates used in the OPKA experiments; European and South American isolates. The capsule thickness of the ST306 did not differ from serotype 1 ST615 isolates or serotype 2 strain.

The levels of C3 deposition were determined to clarify the mechanisms through which the serotype 1 isolates were more resistant to phagocytosis by HL-60-derived neutrophils than the serotype 2 strain. The C3 deposition on the surface of the different isolates showed that ST306 and ST615 had a lower complement-binding ability compared to the serotype 2 strain. There were no differences within the serotype 1 isolates suggesting that in general the biochemical

structure of the type 1 capsule might play a determining factor in the binding of complement proteins to the bacterial surface. The capsule of most pneumococcal serotypes has a neutral or a negative charge, whereas the serotype 1 capsule was described to hold both negative and positive charges [589]. The zwitterionic nature of serotype 1 capsule, which displays both negative and positive charges, suggests that the positive charges may inhibit the deposition of the complement protein C3b on the surface of the bacteria leading to reduced phagocytosis, immune evasion and therefore increased virulence. Moreover, previous authors reported that the presence of an amino group (NH3+) on the capsule of serotype 1 could explain a reduction in complement deposition [590,591]. Altogether, these observations might explain the differences described in our investigations.

To conclude, in vitro characterisation of serotype 1 isolates suggest that pneumococci serotype 1 are less prone to surface binding by complement proteins leading to impaired phagocytosis by the host, thereby rendering this serotype more resistant to host immune defense, which may thus explain its increased virulence properties. More particularly, it was also observed that the South American ST615 isolate was the only encapsulated isolate able to invade nasopharyngeal epithelial cells, and complement deposition was very low. This observation suggests that this particular isolate might express yet-to-identify virulence determinants permitting ST615 to translocate into deeper tissues.

# **5.3 Pneumococci ST615 are more virulent than ST306 in mouse models of pneumococcal pneumonia**

In view of the results obtained in vitro, we further investigated the invasive properties of ST306 and ST615 using in vivo models of nasopharyngeal carriage and pneumococcal invasive disease.
The virulence of ST306 and ST615 isolates were compared using a well-established *in vivo* model of invasive pneumonia in mice [120]. Upon infection with serotype 2 D39, MF1 infected mice started showing disease symptoms as early as 24h post-infection and became moribund by 48h post-infection with only up to 10-20% surviving the infection [120]. A significant difference was observed between ST306 and ST615 with a mouse survival rate of 10-20% for ST615 and 100% for ST306. However, the disease progression – as measured by the onset of clinical symptoms - in ST615 and ST306 serotype 1-infected mice was considerably faster than that in mice infected with the D39 strain; approximately 80-100% of the mice (Figure 25) succumbed to the infection between 24h and 48h post-infection [120].

Overall, our results showed that the South American ST615 isolate was significantly more virulent than the European ST306. A time-course analysis was performed in order to monitor the infection kinetics and dissemination into peripheral blood. There were significant differences in the bacterial densities of the tissues analysed in mice infected with the ST615 compared to those infected with ST306.

The exact mechanisms underlying the breach of the nasopharyngeal epithelium and subsequent dissemination to the lungs or blood remain unclear [581]. Our results showed that serotype 1 ST615 tended to disseminate into blood very early (Figure 30). On the other hand, ST306 was not able to translocate into blood at any of the experimental time points, while the bacterial density in the lungs of mice were very similar between both sequence types. These observations may be correlated with the invasion patterns observed in vitro upon infection of nasopharyngeal epithelial cells, whereby the ST615 isolate was the only isolate detected intracellularly. For this reason, it could be helpful to investigate genetic differences, for example, possible single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) differences, between the ST615 and the ST306 isolate, as

well as possible differences in the mRNA expression of critical virulence factors in vitro as well as in vivo.

We also sought to determine whether increasing the bacterial load in the inoculum was permissive to disseminate ST306 into peripheral blood from lung or nasopharynx. Hence mice were infected with a one-log excess dose compared to our standard model, at 10<sup>7</sup> CFU/mouse, but the mice failed to show any detectable levels in whole blood samples. This observation indicates that even upon administration of high dose, ST306 is not capable of invading the blood systemic circulation to cause bacteremia.

In view of the differential properties observed between ST306 and ST615, we expected to see significant differences in the host immune response generated against these 2 sequence types, however, our results failed to detect any significant disparities. These results warrant further investigations, for example, the focus could be placed on earlier markers i.e., earlier experimental time points, and on the analysis of immune cell populations in other tissues such as the spleen or blood.

In a pulse experiment, LPS-free recombinant pneumolysin was co-administered with serotype 1 ST306. We made the surprising findings that the presence of haemolitically active pneumlysin significantly promoted the translocation of pneumococci into peripheral blood as early as 12 hour post-infection. This was accompanied by signs of disease starting to show at approximately 6 hour post-infection. Most interestingly, all symptoms resolved by 72 hours.

In mice infected by serotype 2, D39 strain, an increase in the number of T regulatory cells was described during invasive disease [530]. In our investigations, results showed that serotype 1 failed to induce activation of T regulatory cells, which is in line with previous reports

suggesting that the activation of Treg may be a necessary mechanism to control local inflammatory responses and systemic spread of pneumococci [530].

In summary, intra-serotype virulence differences were observed, with ST615 isolate found to be significantly more invasive than ST306 isolate. This was translated in vitro by the invasion properties of ST615 in Detroit 562 nasopharyngeal cells (Figure 18) and the highest incidence of clincal symptoms and death in mice (Figure 25). Mice infected with pneumococci ST615 pneumococci failed to combat or clear the infection and ultimately succumbed. The nature of the immune inflammatory response generated against ST615 failed to be characterised (Figure 44, 45), however current literature suggests that innate cells such as neutrophils and macrophages are actively involved in the very early stages of infection.

In our hands, low haemolytic ST306 showed the inability to translocate from lungs or nasopharynx to the blood, and mice infected with ST306 did not exhibit any visual sign of disease symptoms, and all mice exposed to ST306 ultimately survived. In line with previous studies, our results suggest that the haemolytic activity of pneumolysin is critical to the dissemination of pneumococci to blood, likely due to its tissue damaging and inflammatory properties [251]. This observation, however, does not rule out that other virulence factors maye also be involved, and this was explored through our transcriptomics analysis.

### 5.4 Serotype 1 during nasopharyngeal carriage

Current literature has documented pneumococci serotype 1 as a rarely detected capsular type in nasopharyngeal swabs [592, 577]. This raises the question as to whether nasopharyngeal carriage is a pre-requisite for invasive disease. A clearer understanding of serotype 1 pathogenesis woud help design preventive strategies to reduce the burden of disease caused by pneumococcal serotypes exhibiting a similar phenotype, e.g. serotype 5 and 7F. The two sequence types ST306 and ST615 were assessed in a well-characterised in vivo model of long-term nasopharyngeal carriage in mice to understand their pattern of colonisation and identify possible differences. The serotype 2 strain D39 was documented for its ability to colonise the nasopharynx of mice at a stable and constant density for a period of at least 28 days [593]. Here our results showed that serotype 1 ST615 was able to establish colonisation for a period of up to 14 days (Figure 21). Interestingly, ST306-infected mice showed a decline in bacterial density at day 7 in the nasopharync, rose on day 14 and gradually decreased with pneumococci still present, though at lower density, on day 28. The bacterial nasopharyngeal density between ST306 and ST615 were variable during the observation period ascertaining our previous observations that the 2 strains present very distinct phenotypes and/or protein expression patterns. Overall, and in line with current reports, serotype 1 is able to establish nasopharyngeal colonisation, but for a shorter period of time and at lower bacterial density compared to D39. On the other hand, we showed that colonisaton of mice with a haemoliticallydeficient ST306 was able to remain longer than those mice inoculated with a haemoliticallysufficient ST615. Our results are in contradiction with previous finding reporting that a low haemolitically- active pneumolysin promoted clearance of colonisation [97,98].

Host immune responses during nasopharyngeal carriage have been investigated in previous studies, describing the production of immunomodulatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$ 1, as well as the recruitment of T regulatory cells, as contributing towards the long-term persistence of pneumococcal carriage [468]. This implies that in the absence of immune-regulatory responses, pneumococcal carriage may fail to establish, potentially due to an overt pro-inflammatory response. In this project, results showed that serotype 1 failed to induce recruitment of Foxp3+ cells (Figure 46). Unexpectedly however, active TGF- $\beta$ 1 concentration

was enhanced in the nasopharyngeal homogenates of mice infected with ST306 compared to mice infected with ST615, particularly at day 7 post-infection (Figure 47). In our models, serotype 1 failed to induce any detectable production of immune-modulatory cytokines or T regulatory cells. Previous reports have shown that serotype 1 purified capsule was able to trigger ctivation of CD4+ T cells upon intraperitoneal injection accompanied by the induction of IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$ , leading to immune tolerance [594, 595]. This differing result can be interpreted by the different experimental protocols used. Many studies suggesting induction of T regulatory cells and the production of IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$ 1 cytokines were performed using injected purified capsule [547]. Although capsular serotypes have emerged as important mediators of host immunity to pneumococci, the interaction of the capsule with bacterial surface proteins anchored to the cell wall can amend the host immune response [587, 586].

# 5.5 Co-administration of ST306 and ST615 serotype 1 in mouse model of nasopharyngeal colonisation

Co-colonisation with multiple pneumococcal serotypes was described as a contributing factor in the progression into invasive disease, as well as horizontal gene transfer and host-to-host transmission [599, 600]. Previous studies have examined the effect of inter-species nasopharyngeal co-colonisation on the density, duration and serotype distribution of pneumococcal carriage in mice [596, 582, 597, 598].

In the first few years of life, the prevalence of pneumococcal carriage increases and reaches a peak at approximately 50% to >70% in hosts aged 2–3 years, and then decrease until stabilising at an incidence of 5–10% in hosts aged over 10 years in developed countries, while the incidence reported in developing countries can be as high as 25–60%. The estimation of the median duration of carriage is approximately 31 days in adults and 60.5 days in children, with variable length of carriage based on type of capsule and previous immunologic exposure, as well as immunocompetence and age of the host [601]. In addition, serotype 1 is known to cause

invasive disease in young adults (9-15 yr) which is the age group with lower pneumococcal carriage rates. This may be due to the fact that there is no competition occurring in the nasopharynx of young adults hence leading to better colonising ability and better chances of spreading and causing invasive disease [538].

Co-colonisation is believed to promote acquisition of new serotypes, rather than leading to clearance [602]. In our study, the co-administration of ST306 and ST615 failed to show any change in the carriage patterns of each individual sequence type (Figure 21 compared to Figure 24). The co-administration of strains belonged to serotype 1 had no impact on the density of either strain ST306 and ST615. In other words, there was no evident sign of competitive interaction between the two sequence types.

There is generally a high incidence of pneumococcal carriage in infants and in the elderly, however in the particular case of serotype 1, the incidence of invasive pneumococcal disease caused by serotype 1 is higher in infants [577] suggesting that serotype 1 is more efficient at establishing nasopharyngeal carriage in individuals that have had very little exposure to the pneumococcus or that have a less mature immune system [577, 90, 603]. Hence, it would be of interest to carry a co-colonization experiment using neonate mouse models for example.

#### 5.6 Pneumococci ST306 and ST615 differentially expressed genes during in vitro growth

Sequencing is a revolutionary approach that has significantly facilitated the analysis and identification of genes that are pivotal for the virulence or metabolism of bacteria [604]. We previously discussed that, using *in vivo* mouse models, ST306 of serotype 1 is less virulent than ST615, and is also less efficient at establishing nasopharyngeal carriage. Differential gene expression analysis between these two strains was performed using pure culture samples obtained *in vitro* at key stages of their growth. One previous study [605] has been performed

on the differential gene expression of specific virulence factors in serotype 1 compared to serotype 2; however, our study is the first to carry out such an in depth analysis. The focus was placed on the expression of 250 pivotal pneumococcal virulence factors and 6 groups of biological functions.

Of the 250 virulence genes, between 78% and 88% of the orthologous genes were differentially expressed between the two strains, with a general down-regulation of biological functions related to bacterial activity such as the metabolisms (*lacB, malA, nagB, glgC, manA, lacR and ldh*) protein secretion and DNA replication. It has previsouly been reported that faster growing pneumococci are better colonisers; thus, the down-regulation of mechanisms involved in growth may explain the poor ability of serotype 1 to colonise the nasopharynx [605].

One key finding was the higher expression of genes involved in cell wall biosynthesis (*bacA*, *fibA*, *lytB*, *licC*, *licB*, *pck*, *pgdA*, *penA*, *dltD*, *dltA*, *pgm* and *cbf1*) found in ST615, compared to ST306. Therefore, genes involved in metabolism (*lacB*, *malA*, *nagB*, *glgC*, *manA*, *lacR and ldh*) showed up-regulation in ST615 vs. ST306 during all growth phases except during the EEP. Moreover, transport and binding protein genes (*rafF*, *rafG*, *amiA*, *amiC*, *amiD*, *amiE*, *amiF*, *aliA*, *aliB*, *potA*, *potC* and *potD*) showed up-regulated in ST615 compared to ST306.

Analysis was carried out on the differential expression of 16 virulence factors and showed that virulence factors associated with carriage (i.e. choline binding proteins, pneumococcal surface adhesins, pneumococcal adherence and enolases) and invasive potential (pneumolysin and hyaluronidase lyate) are down-regulated in ST615 compared to ST306. In contrast, some factors, such as  $\beta$ -galactosidase and competence system, were shown to be up-regulated in ST615 when compared to ST306 of serotype 1.

### 5.7 Summary

In this project, we provided evidence that serotype 1 ST615 was a highly invasive sequence type capable to colonise the nasopharyngeal niche but for a shorter period of time and at a lower density than ST306.

The differential gene expression observed between ST615 and ST306 was mainly reflected in virulence factors involved in nasopharyngeal carriage and invasive properties. These observations suggest that it was reported that pneumococcal transmission is also possible during invasive episodes [606]. In this project, we sought to elucidate mechanisms inherent to serotype 1 that may explain their highly invasive nature in contrast with their poor colonising abilities. Pervious studies have demonstrated that pneumonic spread was more virulent than carriage spread [606]. However, the mechanisms leading to the increased virulence remain unknown. A possibility is the increased expression of important virulence factors during pneumonia; it is legitimate to postulate that, when pneumococci are transmitted via coughing or upon contact with the sputum, pneumococci are highly virulent and are thus more prone to becoming invasive. This may explain why serotype 1 is a major cause of disease outbreaks and is frequently isolated from communities where a recent outbreak has occurred [592].

In addition, it was observed that isolates from same sequencing type were similar to each other during adherence in vitro and during nasopharyngeal carriage in vivo. The results obtained *in vitro* seem to corroborate with our *in vivo* observations. Transcriptomics analysis suggests that the ability of serotype 1 to cause nasopharyngeal carriage might be attributed to the expression of virulence factors such as pneumolysin (*ply*), neuraminidases, hyaluronidase or the pneumococcal adherence and virulence factor (*pavA*) rather than the capsule.

In summary, not only the capsule of serotype 1 is likely to affect on its ability to carry long time during nasopharyngeal colonization, but also, serotype 1 could use unknown mechanisms

in order to survive and cause invasive diseases, with the progression into pneumonia acting as an alternative method of transmission for this serotype.

Additionally, another potential reason behind the low virulence properties of ST306 resides in the loss of the variable region of pneumococcal pathogenicity island 1 (vPPI1). According to a recently published study, ST3018 strain encoding (vPPI1) was able to survive and proliferate in the lungs and then invade the pleural cavity and blood [609]. A number of the genes present within vPPI1 of a ST3018 virulent strain exhibit sequence similarity to metabolic pathway genes and could have a secondary effect on the expression of other virulence factors. Therefore, total levels of choline-binding protein A (CbpA), neuraminidase A (NanA), and pneumolysin (Ply) were compared between the ST3018 virulent strain and its  $\Delta$ PPI1 mutant strain by quantitative Western blot analysis. However, the findings revealed that no significant differences between the ST3018 virulent and its  $\Delta$ PPI1 strains in the relative expression levels of CbpA, NanA, and Ply were detected [609].

### 5.8 Future work

In this project, there was no detectable difference in the host immune responses between serotype 1 ST306 and ST615. Hence, the immunological mechanisms resulting in the differential colonization and invasive properties of ST306 and ST615 remain to be determined, for example, using different mouse strains.

The purpose of the co-colonisation experiment was to determine whether the two strains could complement each other or instead compete with each other. The findings showed that nasopharyngeal co-colonisation had no impact on strains from the same serotype. More investigation is required to study the interaction between carriage and invasive serotypes, for example, several serotypes could be investigated in a co-colonisation experiment to further understand the mechanisms driving one serotype to enhance the density of another serotype. The analysis of differentially expressed genes in ST615 compared to ST306 showed that there were several differences in the biological functions and virulence factors expression *in vitro*. It would be useful to investigate the differential genes expression of ST615 and ST306 *in vivo*. There is a need to develop a robust method for the extraction of good quality and yield of RNA from tissue in order to obtain confident RNAseq analysis. It would be of interest to perform the analysis of gene expression of serotype 1 *in vivo* at different points of infection and using bacteria collected from different tissue niches e.g., nasopharynx, lung, blood and brain. Finally, the results obtained in this study maybe be used as a ground to study the gene expression of various serotype 1 isolates in order to understand the mechanisms involved in carriage and invasive.

## References

1. Kadioglu A, Weiser JN, Paton JC, Andrew PW. The role of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* virulence factors in host respiratory colonization and disease. Nature Reviews Microbiology. 2008;6(4):288–301 doi:10.1038/nrmicro1871

2. Scott JA, Brooks WA, Peiris JS, Holtzman D, Mulholland EK Pneumonia research to reduce childhood mortality in the developing world. The Journal of Clinical Investigation. 2008;118(4):1291–1300 doi:10.1172/JCI33947

3. Magomani V, Wolter N, Tempia S, du Plessis M, de Gouveia L, von Gottberg A. Challenges of Using Molecular Serotyping for Surveillance of Pneumococcal Disease. J Clin Microbiol. 2014 Sep; 52(9): 3271–3276 doi: 10.1128/JCM.01061-14

4. Gladstone RA, Jefferies JM, Faust SN, Clarke SC. Continued control of pneumococcal disease in the UK - the impact of vaccination. J Med Microbiol. 2011 Jan;60(Pt 1):1-8. doi: 10.1099/jmm.0.020016-0. Epub 2010 Oct 21

5. Mitchell AM, Mitchell TJ. Streptococcus pneumoniae: virulence factors and variation. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2010 May;16(5):411-8. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2010.03183.x. Epub 2010 Feb 2

6. Calix JJ, Porambo RJ, Brady AM, Larson TR, Yother J, Abeygunwardana C, Nahm MH. Biochemical, genetic, and serological characterization of two capsule subtypes among Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 20 strains: discovery of a new pneumococcal serotype. J Biol Chem 2012, 287(33):27885–27894

7. Weiser JN, Austrian R, Sreenivasan PK, Masure HR. Phase variation in pneumococcal opacity: relationship between colonial morphology and nasopharyngeal colonization. Infect Immun. 1994 Jun;62(6):2582-9

8. Stevens, D. L. & Kaplan, E. L. (eds) 2000, Streptococcal Infections Clinical Aspects, Microbiology, and Molecular Pathogenesis, Oxford University Press

9. Mims, C. A. 1998, Medical Microbiology, 2nd edition, Mosby, London

10. Harvey RA, Champe, PC 2007, Lippincott's Illustrated Reviews: Microbiology, Second Edition, Baltimore, USA

11. Sternberg, G. M. 1881, "A Fatal Form of Septicaemia in the Rabbit Produced by the Subcutaneous Injection of Human Saliva", Annual Report of the National Board of Health, vol. 3, pp. 87

12. Pasteur L. Note sur la maladie nouvelle provoque'e par la salive d'un 22 enfant mort de la rage. Comptes Rendus 1881;92:159–65

13. Austrian R. The Gram stain and the etiology of lobar pneumonia, an historical note. Bacteriol Rev 1960;24:261–5

14. Netter. De l'endocardite ve'ge'tante-ulcereuse d'origine pneumonique. Arch Physiol Normal Pathol 1886;8(series 3):106-61

15. Klemperer G, Klemperer F. Versuche u<sup>-</sup>ber Immunisierung and Heilung bei der Pneumokokkeninfection. Berl Klin Wochenschr 1891;28:833– in South Africa. Trans Am Clin Climatol Assoc 1977;89:141–61. 5, 869–75

16. . Neufeld F. Ueber ein specifische bakteriolytische Wirkung der Galle. Z Hyg Infektionskr 1900;34:454–64

17. Neufeld F, Haendel. Weitere Untersuchungen u<sup>--</sup>ber Pneumokokken Heils- era. III Mitteilung. U<sup>--</sup> ber Vorkommen und Bedeutung atypischer Varietaten des Pneumokokkus. Arb Kaiserlichen Gesundheitsamte 1910;34: Publ S Afr Institut Med Res 1913;1:1–101. 293–304

18. Neufeld F. Ueber die Agglutination der Pneumokokken and u<sup>--</sup>ber die Theorie der Agglutination. Z Hyg Infektionskr 1902;40:54–72

19. Neufeld F, Etinger-Tulczynska R. Schnelldiagnose der Pneumokokkenty pen aus dem Auswurf. Z Hyg Infektionskr 1933;115:431–5

20. Avery OT, Chickering HT, Cole R, Dochez AR. Acute lobar pneumonia, prevention and serum treatment. Monogr Rockefeller Inst 1917;7:1-110

21. Beeson PB, Goebel WF. The immunological relationship of the capsular polysaccharide of type XIV pneumococcus to the blood group A specific substance. J Exp Med 1939;70:239-47

22. Morgenroth J, Kaufmann M. Arzneifestigkeit bei Bakterien (Pneumokokken). Z Immuntätsforsch [I] 1912;15:610-24

23. Moore HF, Chesney AM. A study of ethylhydrocuprein (Optochin) in the treatment of acute lobar pneumonia. Arch Intern Med 1917;19:611-82

24. Moore HF, Chesney AM. A further study of ethylhydrocuprein (Optochin) in the treatment of acute lobar pneumonia. Arch Intern Med 1918;21:659-81

25. Chain E, Florey HW, Gardner AD, Heatley, NG, Jennings, MA,. Penicillin as a therapeutic agent. Lancet 1940;2:226-8

MacLean IH, Rogers KB, Fleming AM. M&B 693 and pneumococci. Lancet 1939;1:562-8

26. Tillett WS, Cambier MJ, McCormack JE. The treatment of lobar pneumonia and pneumococcal empyema with penicillin. Bull NY Acad Med 1944;20:142-78

27. Schmidt LH, Sessler CL. Development of resistance to penicillin by pneumococci. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1943;52:553-7

28. Eriksen KR. Studies on induced resistance to penicillin I n a pneumococcus type I. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand 1945;22:398-405

29. Jacobs MR, Koornhof HJ, Robins-Browne RM, Stevenson CM, Vermaak ZA, Freiman I, Miller GB, Witcomb MA, Isaäcson M, Ward JI, Austrian R, Emergence of multiply resistant pneumococci. N Engl J Med 1978;299:735-40

30. Austrian R. Of gold and pneumococci. A history of pneumococcal vaccines in South Africa. Trans Am Clin Climatol Assoc 1977;89:141-61

31. Wright AE, Parry Morgan W, Colebrook L, Dodgson RW. Prophylactic inoculation against pneumococcal infections, and on the results which have been achieved by it. Lancet 1914;1:1-10. 87–95

32. Maynard GD. An enquiry into the etiology, manifestations, and prevention of pneumonia amongst natives on the Rand recruited from tropical areas. Publ S Afr Institut Med Res 1913;1:1-101

33. Lister FS. An experimental study of prophylactic inoculation against pneumococcal infection in the rabbit and in man. Publ S Afr Institut Med Res 1916;8:231-87

34. Schiemann O, Casper W. Sind die spezifisch präcipitabelen Substanzen der 3 Pneumokokkentypen Haptene. Z Hyg Infektionskr 1927;108:220-57

35. Francis TJ Jr., Tillett WS. Cutaneous reactions in pneumonia. The development of antibodies following the intradermal injection of type-specific polysaccharide. J Exp Med 1930;52:573-85

36. MacLeod CM, Hodges RG, Heidelberger M, Bernhard WG. Prevention of pneumococcal pneumonia by immunization with specific capsular polysaccharides. J Exp Med 1945;82:445-65

37. Austrian R, Douglas RM, Schiffman G, Coetzee AM, Koornhof HJ, Hayden-Smith S, Reid RD,. Prevention of pneumococcal pneumonia by vaccination. Trans Assoc Am Physicians 1976;89:184-92

38. Austrian R, Gold J. Pneumococcal bacteremia with special reference to bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia. Ann Intern Med 1964;60:759-76

40. Austrian R. The pneumococcus at the millennium: not down, not out. J Infect Dis. 1999 Mar;179 Suppl 2:S338-41

41. Irving W, Boswell T and Ala'Aldeen D. Medical Microbiology, 2005. Abigdon, UK

42. Diggle MA, Clarke SC. Truncated xpt gene present in invasive Streptococcus pneumoniae may have implications for MLST schemes. J Med Microbiol. 2005 Oct;54(Pt 10):909-12

43. Programme UNHS . The challenge of slums: global report on human settlements. London and Sterling: Earthscan Publications Ltd.; London: 2003. p. 310.

44. Sinha A, Levine O, Knoll MD, Muhib F, Lieu TA. Cost-effectiveness of pneumococcal conjugate vaccination in the prevention of child mortality: an international economic analysis. Lancet. 2007;369:389–96

45. Ko AI, Reis JN, Coppola SJ, Gouveia EL, Cordeiro SM, Lôbo TS, Pinheiro RM, Salgado K, Ribeiro Dourado CM, Tavares-Neto J, Rocha H, Galvão Reis M, Johnson WD Jr, Riley LW,. Clonally related penicillin-nonsusceptible Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 14 from cases of meningitis in Salvador, Brazil. Clin Infect Dis. 2000;30:78–86

46. Brandileone MC, Di Fabio JL, Vieira VS, Zanella RC, Casagrande ST, Pignatari AC, Tomasz A, Geographic distribution of penicillin resistance of Streptococcus pneumoniae in Brazil: genetic relatedness. Microb Drug Resist. 1998;4:209–17

47. Di Fabio JL, Castañeda E, Agudelo CI, De La Hoz F, Hortal M, Camou T, Echániz-Avilés G, Noemi M, Barajas C, Heitmann I, Hormazabal JC, Brandileone MC, Dias Vieira VS, Regueira M, Ruvinski R, Corso A, Lovgren M, Talbot JA, De Quadros C. Evolution of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotypes and penicillin susceptibility in Latin America, Sireva-Vigía Group, 1993 to 1999. PAHO Sireva-Vigía Study Group. Pan American Health Organization. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2001 Oct;20(10):959-67

48. Mulks MH, Kornfeld SJ, Plaut AG. Specific proteolysis of human IgA by Streptococcus pneumoniae and Haemophilus influenzae. J Infect Dis. 1980;141:450

49. Kilian M, Reinholdt J, Lomholt H, Poulsen K, Frandsen EVG. Biological significance of IgA1 proteases in bacterial colonization and pathogenesis: critical evaluation of experimental evidence. APMIS. 1996;104:321

50. Kadioglu A, Weiser JN, Paton JC, Andrew PW. The role of Streptococcus pneumoniae virulence factors in host respiratory colonization and disease. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2008;6:288

51. Weiser JN, Bae D, Fasching C, Scamurra RW, Ratner AJ, Janoff EN. Antibody-enhanced pneumococcal adherence requires IgA1 protease. Proc Natl Acad Sci, U S A.2003;100:4215

52. Niederman MS, Luna CM. Community-acquired pneumonia guidelines: a global perspective. Semin Respir Crit Care Med. 2012;33:298–310. doi: 10.1055/s-0032-1315642

53. Caballero J, Rello J. Combination antibiotic therapy for community-acquired pneumonia. Ann Intensive Care. 2011;1:48. doi: 10.1186/2110-5820-1-48

54. Baddour LM, Yu VL, Klugman KP, Feldman C, Ortqvist A, Rello J, Morris AJ, Luna CM, Snydman DR, Ko WC, Chedid M, Bernadete F, Hui DS, Andremont A, Chiou Christine C C. Combination antibiotic therapy lowers mortality among severely ill patients with pneumococcal bacteremia. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2004;170:440–4. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200311-1578OC

55. Hava DL, Camilli A. Large-scale identification of serotype 4 Streptococcus pneumoniae virulence factors. Mol Microbiol 2002; 45: 1389-1405

56. Pracht D, Elm C, Gerber J, Bergmann S, Rohde M, Seiler M, Kim KS, Jenkinson HF, Nau R, Hammerschmidt S. PavA of Streptococcus pneumoniae modulates adherence, invasion, and meningeal inflammation. Infect Immun. 2005;73:2680–9. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.5.2680-2689.2005

57. Yamaguchi M, Terao Y, Mori-Yamaguchi Y, Domon H, Sakaue Y, Yagi T, Nishino K, Yamaguchi A, Nizet V, Kawabata S. Streptococcus pneumoniae invades erythrocytes and utilizes them to evade human innate immunity. PLoS ONE. 2013;8:e77282. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0077282

58. Mandell GL, Coleman E. Uptake, transport, and delivery of antimicrobial agents by human polymorphonuclear neutrophils. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2001;45:1794–8. doi: 10.1128/AAC.45.6.1794-1798.2001

59. Hirst RA, Mohammed BJ, Mitchell TJ, Andrew PW, O'Callaghan C. Streptococcus pneumoniae-induced inhibition of rat ependymal cilia is attenuated by antipneumolysin antibody. Infect Immun.2004;72:6694–8. doi: 10.1128/IAI.72.11.6694-6698.2004

60. Ramaiah SK, Jaeschke H. Role of neutrophils in the pathogenesis of acute inflammatory liver injury.Toxicol Pathol. 2007;35:757–66. doi: 10.1080/01926230701584163

61. Vanaudenaerde BM, Wuyts WA, Geudens N, Dupont LJ, Schoofs K, Smeets S, Van Raemdonck D E, Verleden GM. Macrolides inhibit IL17-induced IL8 and 8-isoprostane release from human airway smooth muscle cells. Am J Transplant. 2007;7:76–82. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-6143.2006.01586

62. Kikuchi T, Hagiwara K, Honda Y, Gomi K, Kobayashi T, Takahashi H, Tokue Y, Watanabe A, Nukiwa T. Clarithromycin suppresses lipopolysaccharide-induced interleukin-8 production by human monocytes through AP-1 and NF-kappa B transcription factors. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2002;49:745–55. doi: 10.1093/jac/dkf008

63. Li M, Zhong X, He Z, Wen M, Li J, Peng X, Liu G, Deng J, Zhang J, Bai J. Effect of erythromycin on cigarette-induced histone deacetylase protein expression and nuclear factor- $\kappa$ B activity in human macrophages in vitro. Int Immunopharmacol. 2012;12:643–50. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2011.12.022

64. Amado-Rodríguez L, González-López A, López-Alonso I, Aguirre A, Astudillo A, Batalla-Solís E, Blazquez-Prieto J, García-Prieto E, Albaiceta GM. Anti-inflammatory effects of clarithromycin in ventilator-induced lung injury. Respir Res. 2013;14:52. doi: 10.1186/1465-9921-14-52

65. Restrepo MI, Mortensen EM, Waterer GW, Wunderink RG, Coalson JJ, Anzueto A. Impact of macrolide therapy on mortality for patients with severe sepsis due to pneumonia. Eur Respir J. 2009;33:153–9. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00054108

66. Kohno S, Tateda K, Kadota J, Fujita J, Niki Y, Watanabe A, Nagashima M. Contradiction between in vitro and clinical outcome: intravenous followed by oral azithromycin therapy demonstrated clinical efficacy in macrolide-resistant pneumococcal pneumonia. J Infect Chemother. 2014;20:199–207. doi: 10.1016/j.jiac.2013.10.010

67. Walkey AJ, Wiener RS. Macrolide antibiotics and survival in patients with acute lung injury. Chest.2012;141:1153–9. doi: 10.1378/chest.11-1908

68. Brouwer MC, Heckenberg S G B, Gans J de, Spanjaard L, Reitsma JB, van de Beek D. Nationwide implementation of adjunctive dexamethasone therapy for pneumococcal meningitis. Neurology.2010;75:1533–9. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181f96297

69. Borchorst S, Møller K. The role of dexamethasone in the treatment of bacterial meningitis - a systematic review. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2012;56:1210–21. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-6576.2012.02698

70. Prasad K, Rai NK, Kumar A. Use of corticosteroids and other adjunct therapies for acute bacterial meningitis in adults. Curr Infect Dis Rep. 2012;14:445–53. doi: 10.1007/s11908-012-0271-7

71. Brouwer MC, McIntyre P, Prasad K, van de Beek Diederik. Corticosteroids for acute bacterial meningitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;6:CD004405

72. Heckenberg Sebastiaan G B, Brouwer MC, van de Beek Diederik. Bacterial meningitis. Handb Clin Neurol. 2014;121:1361–75. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-7020-4088-7.00093-6

73. Barnes PJ. New molecular targets for the treatment of neutrophilic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol.2007;119:1055–62. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.01.015. quiz 1063-4

74. Kolditz M, Höffken G, Martus P, Rohde G, Schütte H, Bals R, Suttorp N, Pletz MW. Serum cortisol predicts death and critical disease independently of CRB-65 score in community-

acquired pneumonia: a prospective observational cohort study. BMC Infect Dis. 2012;12:90. doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-12-90

75. Snijders D, Daniels Johannes M A, de Graaff Casper S, van der Werf Tjip S, Boersma WG. Efficacy of corticosteroids in community-acquired pneumonia: a randomized double-blinded clinical trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2010;181:975–82. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200905-08080C

76. Polverino E, Cillóniz C, Dambrava P, Gabarrús A, Ferrer M, Agustí C, Prina E, Montull B, Menendez R, Niederman MS, Torres A. Systemic corticosteroids for community-acquired pneumonia: reasons for use and lack of benefit on outcome. Respirology. 2013;18:263–71. doi: 10.1111/resp.12013

77. Mira E, Mañes S. Immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory activities of statins. Endocr Metab Immune Disord Drug Targets. 2009;9:237–47. doi: 10.2174/187153009789044383

78. Leung P, Wang S, Lu S, Chou W, Shiau C, Chou T. Simvastatin inhibits pro-inflammatory mediators through induction of heme oxygenase-1 expression in lipopolysaccharide-stimulated RAW264.7 macrophages. Toxicol Lett. 2011;207:159–66. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2011.09.004

79. Corrales-Medina VF, Musher DM. Immunomodulatory agents in the treatment of community-acquired pneumonia: a systematic review. J Infect. 2011;63:187–99. doi: 10.1016/j.jinf.2011.06.009

80. Troeman D P R, Postma DF, van Werkhoven C H, Oosterheert JJ. The immunomodulatory effects of statins in community-acquired pneumonia: a systematic review. J Infect. 2013;67:93–101. doi: 10.1016/j.jinf.2013.04.015

81. Doshi SM, Kulkarni PA, Liao JM, Rueda AM, Musher DM. The impact of statin and macrolide use on early survival in patients with pneumococcal pneumonia. Am J Med Sci. 2013;345:173–7. doi: 10.1097/MAJ.0b013e3182639c26

82. Hava DL, Hemsley CJ, Camilli A. Transcriptional regulation in the Streptococcus pneumoniae rlrA pathogenicity islet by RlrA. J Bacteriol 2003; 185: 413-421

83. Hemsley C, Joyce EA, Hava DL, Kawala A, Camilli A, MgrA, an orthologue of Mga, acts as a transcriptional repressor of genes within the Streptococcus pneumoniae rlrA pathogenicity islet. J Bacteriol. 2003 in press

84. Feldman C, Anderson R. Antibiotic resistance of pathogens causing community-acquired pneumonia.Semin Respir Crit Care Med. 2012;33:232–43. doi: 10.1055/s-0032-1315635.

85. Low DE. What is the relevance of antimicrobial resistance on the outcome of communityacquired pneumonia caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae? (should macrolide monotherapy be used for mild pneumonia?) Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2013;27:87–97. doi: 10.1016/j.idc.2012.11.013 86. Steel HC, Cockeran R, Anderson R, Feldman C. Overview of community-acquired pneumonia and the role of inflammatory mechanisms in the immunopathogenesis of severe pneumococcal disease. Mediators Inflamm. 2013;2013:490346

87. Bartilson M, Marra A, Christine J, Asundi JS, Schneider WP, Hromockyj AE. Differential fluorescence induction reveals Streptococcus pneumoniae loci regulated by competence stimulatory peptide. Mol Microbiol 2001; 39: 126-135

88. Lau GW, Haataja S, Lonetto M, Kensit SE, Marra A, Bryant AP, McDevitt D, Morrison DA, Holden DW, A functional genomic analysis of type 3 Streptococcus pneumoniae virulence. Mol Microbiol 2001; 40: 555-571

89. Butler JC, Shapiro ED, Carlone GM. Pneumococcal vaccines: history, current status, and future directions. Am J Med 1999;107:69S–76S

90. Austrian R, Gold J. Pneumococcal bacteremia with especial reference to bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia. Ann Intern Med 1964;60:759–776.

91. Anonymous. Prevention of pneumococcal disease. MMWR Morbid Mortal Weekly Rep 1997;46:1–24

92. Henrichsen J. Six newly recognized types of Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Clin Microbiol 1995;33:2759–2762

93. Said MA, Johnson HL, Nonyane BA, Deloria-Knoll M, O'Brien KL, Andreo F, Beovic B, Blanco S, Boersma WG, Boulware DR, Butler JC, Carratalà J, Chang FY, Charles PG, Diaz AA, Domínguez J, Ehara N, Endeman H, Falcó V, Falguera M, Fukushima K, Garcia-Vidal C, Genne D, Guchev IA, Gutierrez F, Hernes SS, Hoepelman AI, Hohenthal U, Johansson N, Kolek V, Kozlov RS, Lauderdale TL, Mareković I, Masiá M, Matta MA, Miró Ò, Murdoch DR, Nuermberger E, Paolini R, Perelló R, Snijders D, Plečko V, Sordé R, Strålin K, van der Eerden MM, Vila-Corcoles A, Watt JP. AGEDD Adult Pneumococcal Burden Study Team. Estimating the burden of pneumococcal pneumonia among adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis of diagnostic techniques. PLoS One. 2013;8:e60273

94. Musher DM, Luchi MJ, Watson DA, Hamilton R, Baughn RE. Pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine in young adults and older bronchitics: determination of IgG responses by ELISA and the effect of adsorption of serum with non-type-specific cell wall polysaccharide. J Infect Dis 1990;161:728–735

95. Hedlund JU, Kalin ME, Örtqvist ÅB, Henrichsen J. Antibody response to pneumococcal vaccine in middle-aged and elderly patients recently treated for pneumonia. Arch Intern Med 1994;154:1961–1965

96. Sankilampi U, Honkanen PO, Bloigu A, Herva E, Leinonen M. Antibody response to pneumococcal capsular polysaccharide vaccine in the elderly. J Infect Dis 1996;173:387–393

97. Rubins JB, Puri AK, Loch J, Charboneau D, MacDonald R, Opstad N, Janoff EN, Magnitude, duration, quality, and function of pneumococcal vaccine responses in elderly adults. J Infect Dis 1998;178:431–440

98. Rubins JB, Alter M, Loch J, Janoff EN. Determination of antibody responses of elderly adults to all 23 capsular polysaccharides after pneumococcal vaccination. Infect Immun 1999;67:5979–5984

99. Romero-Steiner S, Musher DM, Cetron MS, Pais LB, Groover JE, Fiore AE, Plikaytis BD, Carlone GM,. Reduction in functional antibody activity against Streptococcus pneumoniae in vaccinated elderly individuals highly correlates with decreased IgG antibody avidity. Clin Infect Dis 1999;29:281–288

100. Paton JC, Berry AM, Lock RA. Molecular analysis of putative pneumococcal virulence proteins. Microbial Drug Resist 1997;3:1–10.

101. Briles DE, Tart RC, Wu HY, Ralph BA, Russel MW, McDaniel LS. Systemic and mucosal protective immunity to pneumococcal surface protein A. Ann NY Acad Sci 1996;797:118–126

102. Wu HY, Nahm MH, Guo Y, Russel MW, Briles DE. Intranasal immunization of mice with PspA (pneumococcal surface protein A) can prevent intranasal carriage, pulmonary infection, and sepsis with Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Infect Dis 1997;175:839–846

103. Nayak AR, Tinge RC, MacDaniel LS, Briles DE, Curtis R. A live recombinant avirulent oral Salmonella vaccine expressing pneumococcal surface protein A induces protective responses against Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun 1998;66:3744–3751

104. Virolainen A, Russell W, Crain MJ, Rapola S, Kayhty H, Briles DE. Human antibodies to pneumococcal surface protein A in health and disease. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2000;19:134–138

105. Sampson JS, O'Connor SP, Stinson AR, Tharpe JA, Russel H. Cloning and nucleotide sequence analysis of psaA, the Streptococcus pneumoniae gene encoding a 37-kilodalton protein homologous to previously reported Streptococcus sp. Adhesins. Infect Immun 1994;62:319–324

106. Hammerschmidt S, Talay SR, Brandtzaeg P, Chhatwal GS. SpsA, a novel pneumococcal surface protein with specific binding to secretory immunoglobulin A and secretory component. Mol Microbiol 1997;25:1113–1124

107. Rosenow C, Ryan P, Weiser JN, Johnson S, Fontan P, Ortqvist A, Masure HR,. Contribution of novel choline-binding proteins to adherence, colonization and immunogenicity of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Mol Microbiol 1997;25:819–828

108. Rubins JB, Charbonneau D, Paton JC, Mitchell TJ, Andrew PW. Dual function of pneumolysin in the early pathogenesis of murine pneumococcal pneumonia. J Clin Invest 1995;95:142–150

109. S Jonsson, DM Musher, A Chapman, A Goree, EC Lawrence. Phagocytosis and killing of common bacterial pathogens of the lung by human alveolar macrophages. J Infect Dis, 152 (1985), pp. 4–13

110. DM Musher. Infections caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae: clinical spectrum, pathogenesis, immunity, and treatment. Clin Infect Dis, 14 (1992), pp. 801–809

111. AL Nelson, AM Roche, JM Gould, K Chim, AJ Ratner, JN Weiser. Capsule enhances pneumococcal colonization by limiting mucus-mediated clearance. Infect Immun, 75 (2007), pp. 83–90

112. T Van der Poll, SM Opal. Pathogenesis, treatment, and prevention of pneumococcal pneumonia. Lancet, 374 (2009), pp. 1543–1556

113. K Benton, J Paton, D Briles. Differences in virulence for mice among Streptococcus pneumoniae strains of capsular types 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 are not attributable to differences in pneumolysin production. Infect Immun, 65 (1997), pp. 1237–1244

114. AM Berry, RA Lock, D Hansman, JC Paton. Contribution of autolysin to virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun, 57 (1989), pp. 2324–2330

115. P Balachandran, SK Hollingshead, JC Paton, DE Briles. The autolytic enzyme LytA of Streptococcus pneumoniae is not responsible for releasing Pneumolysin. J Bacteriol, 183 (2001), pp. 3108–3116

116. PJ Morgan, SC Hyman, AJ Rowe, TJ Mitchell, PW Andrew, HR Saibil. Subunit organisation and symmetry of pore-forming oligomeric Pneumolysin. FEBS Lett, 371 (1995), pp. 77–80

117. TJ Mitchell, PW Andrew, FK Saunders, AN Smith, GJ Boulnois. Complement activation and antibody binding by pneumolysin via a region of the toxin homologous to a human acute-phase protein. Mol Microbiol, 5 (1991), pp. 1883–1888

118. AM Berry, J Yother, DE Briles, D Hansman, JC Paton. Reduced virulence of a defined pneumolysin-negative mutant of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun, 57 (1989), pp. 2037–2042

119. JR Canvin, AP Marvin, M Sivakumaran, Paton JC, Boulnois GJ, Andrew PW, Mitchell TJ,. The role of pneumolysin and autolysin in the pathology of pneumonia and septicemia in mice infected with a type-2 pneumococcus. J Infect Dis, 172 (1995), pp. 119–123

120. A Kadioglu, NA Gingles, K Grattan, A Kerr, TJ Mitchell, PW Andrew. Host cellular immune response to pneumococcal lung infection in mice. Infect Immun, 68 (2000), pp. 492–501

122. A Kadioglu, S Taylor, F Iannelli, G Pozzi, TJ Mitchell, PW Andrew. Upper and lower respiratory tract infection by Streptococcus pneumoniae is affected by pneumolysin deficiency and differences in capsule type. Infect Immun, 70 (2002), pp. 2886–2890

123. JB Rubins, AH Paddock, D Charboneau, AM Berry, JC Paton, EN Janoff. Pneumolysin in pneumococcal adherence and colonization. Microb Pathog, 25 (1998), pp. 337–342

124. HM Marriott, TJ Mitchell, DH Dockrell. Pneumolysin: a double-edged sword during the host–pathogen interaction. Curr Mol Med, 8 (2008), pp. 497–509

125. Malley R, Henneke P, Morse SC, Cieslewicz MJ, Lipsitch M, Thompson CM, Kurt-Jones E, Paton JC, Wessels MR, Golenbock DT,. Recognition of pneumolysin by Toll-like receptor 4 confers resistance to pneumococcal infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 100 (2003), pp. 1966–1971

126. Srivastava A, Henneke P, Visintin A, Morse SC, Martin V, Watkins C, Paton JC, Wessels MR, Golenbock DT, Malley R,. The apoptotic response to pneumolysin is Toll-like receptor 4 dependent and protects against pneumococcal disease. Infect Immun, 73 (2005), pp. 6479–6487

127. Malley R, Srivastava A, Lipsitch M, Thompson CM, Watkins C, Tzianabos A, Anderson PW,. Antibody-independent, interleukin-17A-mediated, cross-serotype immunity to pneumococci in mice immunized intranasally with the cell wall polysaccharide. Infect Immun, 74 (2006), pp. 2187–2195

128. Kolls JK, Linden A. Interleukin-17 family members and inflammation. Immunity, 21 (2004), pp. 467–476

129. Mangan PR, Harrington LE, O'Quinn DB, Helms WS, Bullard DC, Elson CO, Hatton RD, Wahl SM, Schoeb TR, Weaver CT,. Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  induces development of the TH17 lineage. Nature, 441 (2006), pp. 231–234

130. Veldhoen M, Hocking RJ, Atkins CJ, Locksley RM, Stockinger B. TGF $\beta$  in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports de novo differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. Immunity, 24 (2006), pp. 179–189

131. Bettelli E, Carrier Y, Gao W, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, Weiner HL, Kuchroo VK,. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. Nature, 441 (2006), pp. 235–238

132. Higgins SC, Jarnicki AG, Lavelle EC, Mills KH. TLR4 mediates vaccine-induced protective cellular immunity to Bordetella pertussis: role of IL-17-producing T cells. J Immunol, 177 (2006), pp. 7980–7989

133. Sato K, Quartey M, Liebeler C, Le C, Giebink G. Roles of autolysin and pneumolysin in middle ear inflammation caused by a type 3 Streptococcus pneumoniae strain in the chinchilla otitis media model. Infect Immun, 64 (1996), pp. 1140–1145

134. Friedland IR, Paris MM, Hickey S, Shelton S, Olsen K, Paton JC, McCracken GH, The limited role of pneumolysin in the pathogenesis of pneumococcal meningitis. J Infect Dis, 172 (1995), pp. 805–809

135. Wellmer A, Zysk G, Gerber J, Kunst T, Von Mering M, Bunkowski S, Eiffert H, Nau R,. Decreased virulence of a pneumolysin-deficient strain of Streptococcus pneumoniae in murine meningitis. Infect Immun, 70 (2002), pp. 6504–6508

136. Winter AJ, Comis SD, Osborne MP, Tarlow MJ, Stephen J, Andrew PW, Hill J, Mitchell TJ,. A role for pneumolysin but not neuraminidase in the hearing loss and cochlear damage induced by experimental pneumococcal meningitis in guinea pigs. Infect Immun, 65 (1997), pp. 4411–4418

137. Braun JS, Sublett JE, Freyer D, Mitchell TJ, Cleveland JL, Tuomanen EI, Weber JR, Pneumococcal pneumolysin and H2O2 mediate brain cell apoptosis during meningitis. J Clin Invest, 109 (2002), pp. 19–27

138. Spreer A, Kerstan H, Bottcher T, Gerber J, Siemer A, Zysk G, Mitchell TJ, Eiffert H, Nau R, Reduced release of pneumolysin by Streptococcus pneumoniae in vitro and in vivo after treatment with nonbacteriolytic antibiotics in comparison to ceftriaxone. Antimicrob Agents Chemother, 47 (2003), pp. 2649–2654

139. Boulnois GJ, Paton JC, Mitchell TJ, Andrew PW. Structure and function of pneumolysin, the multifunctional, thiol-activated toxin of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Mol Microbiol, 5 (1991), pp. 2611–2616

140. Benton K, Everson M, Briles D. A pneumolysin-negative mutant of Streptococcus pneumoniae causes chronic bacteremia rather than acute sepsis in mice. Infect Immun, 63 (1995), pp. 448–455

141. Tettelin H, Nelson KE, Paulsen IT, Eisen JA, Read TD, Peterson S, Heidelberg J, DeBoy RT, Haft DH, Dodson RJ, Durkin AS, Gwinn M, Kolonay JF, Nelson WC, Peterson JD, Umayam LA, White O, Salzberg SL, Lewis MR, Radune D, Holtzapple E, Khouri H, Wolf AM, Utterback TR, Hansen CL, McDonald LA, Feldblyum TV, Angiuoli S, Dickinson T, Hickey EK, Holt IE, Loftus BJ, Yang F, Smith HO, Venter JC, Dougherty BA, Morrison DA, Hollingshead SK, Fraser CM, Complete genome sequence of a virulent isolate of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Science, 293 (2001), pp. 498–506

142. Bender MH, Weiser JN. The atypical amino-terminal LPNTG-containing domain of the pneumococcal human IgA1-specific protease is required for proper enzyme localization and function. Mol Microbiol, 61 (2006), pp. 526–543

143. Humphrey JH. Hyaluronidase production by pneumococci. J Pathol Bacteriol, 55 (1948), pp. 273–275

144. Fitzgerald TJ, Repesh LA. The hyaluronidase associated with Treponema pallidum facilitates treponemal dissemination. Infect Immun, 55 (1987), pp. 1023–1028

145. Irwin CR, Schor SL, Ferguson MW. Effects of cytokines on gingival fibroblasts in vitro are modulated by the extracellular matrix. J Periodontal Res, 29 (1994), pp. 309–317

146. Bethe G, Nau R, Wellmer A, Hakenbeck R, Reinert RR, Heinz HP, Zysk G,. The cell wall-associated serine protease PrtA: a highly conserved virulence factor of Streptococcus pneumoniae. FEMS Microbiol Lett, 205 (2001), pp. 99–104

147. Hendriksen WT, Bootsma HJ, Van Diepen A, Estevão S, Kuipers OP, de Groot R, Hermans PW,. Strain-specific impact of psaR of Streptococcus pneumoniae on global gene expression and virulence. Microbiology, 155 (2009), pp. 1569–1579

148. Kloosterman TG, Witwicki RM, Van der Kooi-Pol MM, Bijlsma JJ, Kuipers OP. Opposite effects of Mn2+ and Zn2+ on PsaR-mediated expression of the virulence genes pcpA, prtA, and psaBCA of Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Bacteriol, 190 (2008), pp. 5382–5393

149. Barocchi MA, Ries J, Zogaj X, Hemsley C, Albiger B, Kanth A, Dahlberg S, Fernebro J, Moschioni M, Masignani V, Hultenby K, Taddei AR, Beiter K, Wartha F, von Euler A, Covacci A, Holden DW, Normark S, Rappuoli R, Henriques-Normark B,. A pneumococcal pilus influences virulence and host inflammatory responses. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 103 (2006), pp. 2857–2862

150. Hussain M, Melegaro A, Pebody R. G, George R, Edmunds W. J, Talukdar R, Martin SA, Efstratiou A, Miller E, (2005). A longitudinal household study of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* nasopharyngeal carriage in a UK setting. Epidemiol. Infect. 133, 891–898 10.1017/S0950268805004012

151. Bagnoli F, Moschioni M, Donati C, Dimitrovska V, Ferlenghi I, Facciotti C, Muzzi A, Giusti F, Emolo C, Sinisi A, Hilleringmann M, Pansegrau W, Censini S, Rappuoli R, Covacci A, Masignani V, Barocchi MA,. A second pilus type in Streptococcus pneumoniae is prevalent in emerging serotypes and mediates adhesion to host cells. J Bacteriol, 190 (2008), pp. 5480–5492

152. Bucholc B, Górska P, Janaszek-Seydlitz W. Liczba wykonanych szczepień a układ odpornościowy.Przegl Epidemiol. 2011;65:629–634

153. Dintilhac A, Alloing G, Granadel C, Claverys JP. Competence and virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae: Adc and PsaA mutants exhibit a requirement for Zn and Mn resulting from inactivation of putative ABC metal permeases. Mol Microbiol, 25 (1997), pp. 727–739

154. Ogunniyi AD, Folland RL, Briles DE, Hollingshead SK, Paton JC. Immunization of mice with combinations of pneumococcal virulence proteins elicits enhanced protection against challenge with Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun, 68 (2000), pp. 3028–3033

155. Berry AM, Paton JC. Sequence heterogeneity of PsaA, a 37-kilodalton putative adhesin essential for virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun, 64 (1996), pp. 5255–5262

156. Marra A, Lawson S, Asundi JS, Brigham D, Hromockyj AE. In vivo characterization of the psa genes from Streptococcus pneumoniae in multiple models of infection. Microbiology, 148 (2002), pp. 1483–1491

157. Hermans PW, Adrian PV, Albert C, Estevão S, Hoogenboezem T, Luijendijk IH, Kamphausen T, Hammerschmidt S,. The streptococcal lipoprotein rotamase A (SlrA) is a functional peptidyl-prolyl isomerase involved in pneumococcal colonization. J Biol Chem, 281 (2006), pp. 968–976

158. Cron LE, Bootsma HJ, Noske N, Burghout P, Hammerschmidt S, Hermans PW. Surfaceassociated lipoprotein PpmA of Streptococcus pneumoniae is involved in colonization in a strain-specific manner. Microbiology, 155 (2009), pp. 2401–2410

159. Brown JS, Gilliland SM, Holden DW. A Streptococcus pneumoniae pathogenicity island encoding an ABC transporter involved in iron uptake and virulence. Mol Microbiol, 40 (2001), pp. 572–585

160. Jomaa M, Yuste J, Paton JC, Jones C, Dougan G, Brown JS. Antibodies to the iron uptake ABC transporter lipoproteins PiaA and PiuA promote opsonophagocytosis of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun, 73 (2005), pp. 6852–6859

161. Loesche WJ. Role of *Streptococcus mutans* in human dental decay. Microbiol Rev. 1986;50:353–380

162. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) Direct and indirect effects of routine vaccination of children with 7-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine on incidence of invasive pneumococcal disease—United States, 1998–2003. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2005;54:893–897

163. Hoskins J, Alborn WE, Arnold J, Blaszczak LC, Burgett S, DeHoff BS, Estrem ST, Fritz L, Fu DJ, Fuller W, Geringer C, Gilmour R, Glass JS, Khoja H, Kraft AR, Lagace RE, LeBlanc DJ, Lee LN, Lefkowitz EJ, Lu J, Matsushima P, McAhren SM, McHenney M, McLeaster K, Mundy CW, Nicas TI, Norris FH, O'Gara M, Peery RB, Robertson GT, Rockey P, Sun PM, Winkler ME, Yang Y, Young-Bellido M, Zhao G, Zook CA, Baltz RH, Jaskunas SR, Rosteck PR Jr, Skatrud PL, Glass JI, Genome of the bacterium Streptococcus pneumoniae strain R6. J Bacteriol, 183 (2001), pp. 5709–5717

164. Tuomanen E. Molecular and cellular biology of pneumococcal infection. Curr Opin Microbiol, 2 (1999), pp. 35–39

165. Berry AM, Paton JC. Additive attenuation of virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae by mutation of the genes encoding pneumolysin and other putative pneumococcal virulence proteins. Infect Immun, 68 (2000), pp. 133–140

166. Gosink KK, Mann ER, Guglielmo C, Tuomanen EI, Masure HR. Role of novel choline binding proteins in virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun, 68 (2000), pp. 5690–5695

167. Mcdaniel LS, Yother J, Vijayakumar M, Mcgarry L, Guild WR, Briles DE. Use of insertional inactivation to facilitate studies of biological properties of pneumococcal surface protein-A (PspA). J Exp Med, 165 (1987), pp. 381–394

168. Holmes AR, McNab R, Millsap KW, Rohde M, Hammerschmidt S, Mawdsley JL, Jenkinson HF,. The pavA gene of Streptococcus pneumoniae encodes a fibronectin-binding protein that is essential for virulence. Mol Microbiol, 41 (2001), pp. 1395–1408

169. Pracht D, Elm C, Gerber J, Bergmann S, Rohde M, Seiler M, Kim KS, Jenkinson HF, Nau R, Hammerschmidt S, PavA of Streptococcus pneumoniae modulates adherence, invasion, and meningeal inflammation. Infect Immun, 73 (2005), pp. 2680–2689

170. Bergmann S, Rohde M, Hammerschmidt S. Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase of Streptococcus pneumoniae is a surface-displayed plasminogen-binding protein. Infect Immun, 72 (2004), pp. 2416–2419

171. Bergmann S, Rohde M, Preissner KT, Hammerschmidt S,. The nine residue plasminogenbinding motif of the pneumococcal enolase is the major cofactor of plasmin-mediated degradation of extracellular matrix, dissolution of fibrin and transmigration. Thromb Haemost, 94 (2005), pp. 304–311

172. Eberhard T, Kronvall G, Ullberg M, Surface bound plasmin promotes migration of Streptococcus pneumoniae through reconstituted basement membranes. Microb Pathog, 26 (1999), pp. 175–181

173. Adamou JE, Heinrichs JH, Erwin AL, Walsh W, Gayle T, Dormitzer M, Dagan R, Brewah YA, Barren P, Lathigra R, Langermann S, Koenig S, Johnson S,. Identification and characterization of a novel family of pneumococcal proteins that are protective against sepsis. Infect Immun, 69 (2001), pp. 949–958

174. Wizemann TM, Heinrichs JH, Adamou JE, Erwin AL, Kunsch C, Choi GH, Barash SC, Rosen CA, Masure HR, Tuomanen E, Gayle A, Brewah YA, Walsh W, Barren P, Lathigra R, Hanson M, Langermann S, Johnson S, Koenig S,. Use of a whole genome approach to identify vaccine molecules affording protection against Streptococcus pneumoniae infection. Infect Immun, 69 (2001), pp. 1593–1598

175. Ogunniyi AD, Grabowicz M, Mahdi LK, Cook J, Gordon DL, Sadlon TA, Paton JC,. Pneumococcal histidine triad proteins are regulated by the Zn2+-dependent repressor AdcR and inhibit complement deposition through the recruitment of complement factor H. FASEB J, 23 (2009), pp. 731–738

176. Mera R, Miller LA, Fritsche TR, Jones RN. Serotype replacement and multiple resistance in *Streptococcus pneumoniae* after the introduction of the conjugate pneumococcal vaccine. Microb Drug Resist.2008;14(2):101–107

177. Jefferies JM, Macdonald E, Faust SN, Clarke SC. 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (PCV13)Hum Vaccine. 2011;7(10):1012–1018

178. Parda N, Polkowska A. Zapalenia opon mózgowo—rdzeniowych i zapalenia mózgu w Polsce w 2010 roku. Przegl Epidemiol. 2012;66:221–228

179. Lloyd-Evans N, O'Dempsey TJ, Baldeh I, Secka O, Demba E, Todd JE, Mcardle TF, Banya WS, Greenwood BM,. (1996).Nasopharyngeal carriage of pneumococci in Gambian children and in their families. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J. 15, 866–871

180. Sleeman K L, Griffiths D, Shackley F, Diggle L, Gupta S, Maiden MC, Moxon ER, Crook DW, Peto TE. (2008). Capsular serotype-specific attack rates and duration of carriage of Streptococcus pneumoniae among adlosescents. J. Med. Microbiol. 57, 185–189 10.1086/505710

181. Gray BM, Converse GM, Dillon HC,. (1980). Epidemiologic studies of Streptococcus pneumoniae in infants: acquisition, carriage, and infection during the first 24 months of life. J. Infect. Dis. 142, 923–933 10.1093/infdis/142.6.923

182. Rosen C, Christensen P, Hovelius B, Prellner K, (1984). A longitudinal study of the nasopharyngeal carriage of pneumococci as related to pneumococcal vaccination in children attending day-care centres. Acta Otolaryngol 98, 524–532

183. Obaro S, Adegbola R, (2002). The pneumococcus: carriage, disease and conjugate vaccines. J. Med. Microbiol. 51, 98–104

184. Tuomanen EI, Austrian R, Masure HR, (1995). Pathogenesis of pneumococcal infection. N. Engl. J. Med. 332, 1280–1284 10.1056/NEJM199505113321907

185. Musher DM,. (2004). A pathogenic categorization of clinical syndromes caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae, in The Pneumococcus, ed Tuomanen E. I., editor. (Washington, DC: ASM Press; ), 211–220

186. Bohr V, Paulson OB, Rasmussen N,. (1984). Pneumococcal meningitis. Late neurologic sequelae and features of prognostic impact. Arch. Neurol. 41, 1045–1049 10.1001/archneur.1984.04050210043012

187. Leimkugel J, Adams Forgor A, Gagneux S, Pfluger V, Flierl C, Awine E, Naegeli M, Dangy JP, Smith T, Hodgson A, Pluschke G, (2005). An outbreak of serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae meningitis in northern Ghana with features that are characteristic of Neisseria meningitidis meningitis epidemics. J. Infect. Dis. 192, 192–199 10.1086/431151

188. Libson S, Dagan R, Greenberg D, Porat N, Trepler R, Leiberman A, Leibovitz E, (2005). Nasopharyngeal carriage of Streptococcus pneumoniae at the completion of successful antibiotic treatment of acute otitis media predisposes to early clinical recurrence. J. Infect. Dis. 191, 1869–1875 10.1086/429918

189. Bogaert D, De Groot R, Hermans PW,. (2004). Streptococcus pneumoniae colonisation: the key to pneumococcal disease. Lancet Infect. Dis. 4, 144–154 10.1016/S1473-3099(04)00938-7

190. Sleeman KL, Daniels L, Gardiner M, Griffiths D, Deeks JJ, Dagan R, Gupta S, Moxon ER, Peto TE, Crook DW,. (2005). Acquisition of Streptococcus pneumoniae and nonspecific morbidity in infants and their families: a cohort study. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J. 24, 121–127

191. Sinclair A, Xie X, Teltscher M, Dendukuri N. Systematic review and meta-analysis of a urine-based pneumococcal antigen test for diagnosis of community-acquired pneumonia caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Clin Microbiol. 2013;51:2303–2310

192. Givon-Lavi N, Fraser D, Porat N, Dagan R,. (2002). Spread of Streptococcus pneumoniae and antibiotic-resistant *S. pneumoniae* from day-care center attendees to their younger siblings. J. Infect. Dis. 186, 1608–1614 10.1086/345556

193. Boulware DR, Daley CL, Merrifield C, Hopewell PC, Janoff EN. Rapid diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia among HIV-infected adults with urine antigen detection. J Infect. 2007;55:300–309

194. Smith MD, Derrington P, Evans R, Creek M, Morris R, Dance DA, Cartwright K. Rapid diagnosis of bacteremic pneumococcal infections in adults by using the Binax NOW Streptococcus pneumoniae urinary antigen test: a prospective, controlled clinical evaluation. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41:2810–2813

195. Rosón B, Fernández-Sabé N, Carratalà J, Verdaguer R, Dorca J, Manresa F, Gudiol F. Contribution of a urinary antigen assay (Binax NOW) to the early diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia. Clin Infect Dis. 2004;38:222–226

196. Murdoch DR, Laing RT, Mills GD, Karalus NC, Town GI, Mirrett S, Reller LB. Evaluation of a rapid immunochromatographic test for detection of Streptococcus pneumoniae antigen in urine samples from adults with community-acquired pneumonia. J Clin Microbiol. 2001;39:3495–3498

197. Mrozek-Budzyn D. (2010). The significance of epidemiological studies for progress of measles elimination. Przegl. Epidemiol. 64, 361–366

198. Aniasson G, Alm B, Andersson B, Larsson P, Nylén O, Peterson H, Rignér P, Svanborg M, Svanborg C, (1992). Nasopharyngeal colonization during the first years of life. J. Infect. Dis. 165, 38–42

199. Harputluoglu U, Egeli E, Sahin I, Oghan F, Ozturk O,. (2005). Nasopharyngeal aerobic bacterial flora and *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal carriage in deaf children. Int. J. Pediatr. Otorhinolaryngol. 69, 69–74 10.1016/j.ijporl.2004.08.005

200. Weiser JN, Austrian R, Sreenivasan PK, Masure HR, (1994). Phase variation in pneumococcal opacity: relationship between colonial morphology and nasopharyngeal colonization. Infect. Immun. 62, 2582–2589

201. Arai J, Hotomi M, Hollingshead SK, Ueno Y, Briles DE, Yamanaka N, (2011). Streptococcus pneumoniae isolates from middle ear fluid and nasopharynx of children with acute otitis media exhibit phase variation. J. Clin. Microbiol. 49, 1646–1649 10.1128/JCM.01990-10

202. Ring A., Weiser J. N., Tuomanen E. I. (1998). Pneumococcal trafficking across the bloodbrain barrier. Molecular analysis of a novel bidirectional pathway. J. Clin. Invest. 102, 347– 360 10.1172/JCI2406

203. Feil E. J., Smith J. M., Enright M. C., Spratt B. G. (2000). Estimating recombinational parameters in Streptococcus pneumoniae from multilocus sequence typing data. Genetics 154, 1439–1450

204. Croucher N J, Harris SR., Fraser C, Quail MA, Burton J, Van Der Linden M, McGee L, von Gottberg A, Song JH, Ko KS, Pichon B, Baker S, Parry CM, Lambertsen LM, Shahinas D, Pillai DR, Mitchell TJ, Dougan G, Tomasz A, Klugman KP, Parkhill J, Hanage WP, Bentley SD,. (2011a). Rapid pneumococcal evolution in response to clinical interventions. Science 331, 430–434 10.1126/science.1198545

205. Feil EJ., Cooper JE., Grundmann H, Robinson DA, Enright MC, Berendt T, Peacock SJ, Smith JM, Murphy M, Spratt BG, Moore CE, Day NP,. (2003). How clonal is Staphylococcus aureus? J. Bacteriol. 185, 3307–3316 10.1128/JB.185.11.3307-3316.2003

206. Aras R, Kang J, Tschumi AI, Harasaki Y, Blaser MJ, (2003). Extensive repetitive DNA facilitates prokaryotic genome plasticity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 13579–13584 10.1073/pnas.1735481100

207. Croucher N J, Vernikos GS, Parkhill J, Bentley SD,. (2011b). Identification, variation and transcription of pneumococcal repeat sequences. BMC Genome 12:120 10.1186/1471-2164-12-120

208. Donati C, Hiller NL, Tettelin H, Muzzi A, Croucher NJ, Angiuoli SV, Oggioni M, Dunning Hotopp JC, Hu FZ, Riley DR, Covacci A, Mitchell TJ, Bentley SD, Kilian M, Ehrlich GD, Rappuoli R, Moxon ER, Masignani V,. (2010). Structure and dynamics of the pan-genome of Streptococcus pneumoniae and closely related species. Genome Biol. 11:R107 10.1186/gb-2010-11-10-r107

209. Gutiérrez F, Masiá M, Rodríguez JC, Ayelo A, Soldán B, Cebrián L, Mirete C, Royo G, Hidalgo AM. Evaluation of the immunochromatographic Binax NOW assay for detection of

Streptococcus pneumoniae urinary antigen in a prospective study of community-acquired pneumonia in Spain. Clin Infect Dis. 2003;36:286–292

210. Domínguez J, Galí N, Blanco S, Pedroso P, Prat C, Matas L, Ausina V. Detection of Streptococcus pneumoniae antigen by a rapid immunochromatographic assay in urine samples. Chest. 2001;119:243–249

211. Hanage WP, Fraser C, Tang J, Connor TR, Corander J, (2009). Hyper-recombination, diversity, and antibiotic resistance in pneumococcus. Science 324, 1454–1457 10.1126/science.1171908

212. Kilian M, Poulsen K, Blomqvist T, Håvarstein LS, Bek-Thomsen M, Tettelin H, Sørensen UB, (2008). Evolution of Streptococcus pneumoniae and its close commensal relatives. PLoS ONE 3:e2683 10.1371/journal.pone.0002683

213. Zerfass I, Hakenbeck R, Denapaite D,. (2009). An important site in PBP2x of penicillinresistant clinical isolates of Streptococcus pneumoniae: mutational analysis of Thr338. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 53, 1107–1115 10.1128/AAC.01107-08

214. Denamur E, Matic I, (2006). Evolution of mutation rates in bacteria. Mol. Microbiol. 60, 820–827 10.1111/j.1365-2958.2006.05150

215. Hall L. M. C., Henderson-Begg S. K. (2006). Hypermutable bacteria isolated from humans – a critical analysis. Microbiology 152, 2505–2514 10.1099/mic.0.29079-0

216. Henderson-Begg S. K., Sheppard C. L., George R. C., Livermore D. M., Hall L. M. (2010). Mutation frequency in antibiotic-resistant and -susceptible isolates of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents 35, 342–346 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2009.12.015

217. Kolkman M. A., Van Der Zeijst B. A., Nuijten P. J. (1998). Diversity of capsular polysaccharide synthesis gene clusters in Streptococcus pneumoniae. J. Biochem. (Tokyo) 123, 937–945

218. Garcia E., Llull D., Munoz R., Mollerach M., Lopez R. (2000). Current trends in capsular polysaccharide biosynthesis of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Res. Microbiol. 151, 429–435 10.1016/S0923-2508(00)00173-X

219. In Ho Park, Saeyoung Park, Susan K. Hollingshead, and Moon H. Nahm. Genetic Basis for the New Pneumococcal Serotype, 6C. Infect Immun. 2007 Sep; 75(9): 4482–4489. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00510-07

220. Jin P, Kong F, Xiao M, Oftadeh S, Zhou F, Liu C, Russell F, Gilbert GL. First report of putative Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 6D among nasopharyngeal isolates from Fijian children. J Infect Dis. 2009 Nov 1;200(9):1375-80. doi: 10.1086/606118

221. Calix JJ, Nahm MH. A new pneumococcal serotype, 11E, has a variably inactivated wcjE gene. J Infect Dis. 2010 Jul 1;202(1):29-38. doi: 10.1086/653123

222. Silva NA, McCluskey J, Jefferies JM, Hinds J, Smith A, Clarke SC, Mitchell TJ, Paterson GK.. Genomic diversity between strains of the same serotype and multilocus sequence type among pneumococcal clinical isolates.. Infect Immun. 2006 Jun;74(6):3513-8

223. Hussain M, Melegaro A, Pebody RG, George R, Edmunds WJ, Talukdar R, Martin SA, Efstratiou A, Miller E. A longitudinal household study of Streptococcus pneumoniae nasopharyngeal carriage in a UK setting. Epidemiol Infect. 2005 Oct;133(5):891-8

224. Jedrzejas MJ. Unveiling molecular mechanisms of pneumococcal surface protein A interactions with antibodies and lactoferrin. Clin Chim Acta. 2006 May;367(1-2):1-10. Epub 2006 Feb 28

225. McDaniel LS, Scott G, Kearney JF, Briles DE. Monoclonal antibodies against proteasesensitive pneumococcal antigens can protect mice from fatal infection with Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Exp Med. 1984 Aug 1;160(2):386-97

226. Crain MJ, Waltman WD, Turner JS, Yother J, Talkington DF, McDaniel LS, Gray BM, Briles DE. Pneumococcal surface protein A (PspA) is serologically highly variable and is expressed by all clinically important capsular serotypes of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun. 1990 Oct;58(10):3293-9

227. Jedrzejas MJ. Pneumococcal virulence factors: structure and function. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2001 Jun;65(2):187-207

228. Jedrzejas MJ, Hollingshead SK, Lebowitz J, Chantalat L, Briles DE, Lamani E. Production and characterization of the functional fragment of pneumococcal surface protein A. Arch Biochem Biophys. 2000 Jan 1;373(1):116-25

229. Briles DE, Hollingshead SK, Swiatlo E, Brooks-Walter A, Szalai A, Virolainen A, McDaniel LS, Benton KA, White P, Prellner K, Hermansson A, Aerts PC, Van Dijk H, Crain MJ. PspA and PspC: their potential for use as pneumococcal vaccines. Microb Drug Resist. 1997 Winter;3(4):401-8

230. Ren B, Szalai AJ, Hollingshead SK, Briles DE. Effects of PspA and antibodies to PspA on activation and deposition of complement on the pneumococcal surface. Infect Immun. 2004 Jan;72(1):114-22

231. Li J, Glover DT, Szalai AJ, Hollingshead SK, Briles DE. PspA and PspC minimize immune adherence and transfer of pneumococci from erythrocytes to macrophages through their effects on complement activation. Infect Immun. 2007 Dec;75(12):5877-85. Epub 2007 Oct 8

232. Li Y, Wang S, Scarpellini G, Gunn B, Xin W, Wanda SY, Roland KL, Curtiss R. Evaluation of new generation Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium vaccines with regulated delayed attenuation to induce immune responses against PspA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Jan 13;106(2):593-8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0811697106. Epub 2008 Dec 29

233. Ren B, Szalai AJ, Thomas O, Hollingshead SK, Briles DE. Both family 1 and family 2 PspA proteins can inhibit complement deposition and confer virulence to a capsular serotype 3 strain of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun. 2003 Jan;71(1):75-85

234. Tu AH, Fulgham RL, McCrory MA, Briles DE, Szalai AJ. Pneumococcal surface protein A inhibits complement activation by Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun. 1999 Sep;67(9):4720-4

235. Nabors GS, Braun PA, Herrmann DJ, Heise ML, Pyle DJ, Gravenstein S, Schilling M, Ferguson LM, Hollingshead SK, Briles DE, Becker RS. Immunization of healthy adults with a single recombinant pneumococcal surface protein A (PspA) variant stimulates broadly cross-reactive antibodies to heterologous PspA molecules. Vaccine. 2000 Mar 6;18(17):1743-54

236. Kolberg J, Aase A, Michaelsen TE, Rødal G. Epitope analyses of pneumococcal surface protein A: a combination of two monoclonal antibodies detects 94% of clinical isolates. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol. 2001 Oct;31(3):175-80

237. Moore QC, Johnson L, Repka M, McDaniel LS. Immunization with PspA incorporated into a poly(ethylene oxide) matrix elicits protective immunity against Streptococcus pneumoniae. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2007 Jun;14(6):789-91. Epub 2007 Apr 25

238. Moreno AT, Oliveira ML, Ferreira DM, Ho PL, Darrieux M, Leite LC, Ferreira JM Jr, Pimenta FC, Andrade AL, Miyaji EN. Immunization of mice with single PspA fragments induces antibodies capable of mediating complement deposition on different pneumococcal strains and cross-protection. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2010 Mar;17(3):439-46. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00430-09. Epub 2010 Jan 20

239. Ezoe H, Akeda Y, Piao Z, Aoshi T, Koyama S, Tanimoto T, Ishii KJ, Oishi K. Intranasal vaccination with pneumococcal surface protein A plus poly(I:C) protects against secondary pneumococcal pneumonia in mice. Vaccine. 2011 Feb 17;29(9):1754-61. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.12.117. Epub 2011 Jan 8

240. Nguyen CT, Kim SY, Kim MS, Lee SE, Rhee JH. Intranasal immunization with recombinant PspA fused with a flagellin enhances cross-protective immunity against Streptococcus pneumoniae infection in mice. Vaccine. 2011 Aug 5;29(34):5731-9. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.05.095. Epub 2011 Jun 13

241. Giudicelli S, Tomasz A. Attachment of pneumococcal autolysin to wall teichoic acids, an essential step in enzymatic wall degradation. J Bacteriol. 1984 Jun;158(3):1188-90

242. Fernández-Tornero C, López R, García E, Giménez-Gallego G, Romero A. A novel solenoid fold in the cell wall anchoring domain of the pneumococcal virulence factor LytA. Nat Struct Biol. 2001 Dec;8(12):1020-4

243. Vollmer W, Joris B, Charlier P, Foster S. Bacterial peptidoglycan (murein) hydrolases. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 2008 Mar;32(2):259-86. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6976.2007.00099.x

244. Loessner MJ. Bacteriophage endolysins--current state of research and applications. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2005 Aug;8(4):480-7

245. Howard LV, Gooder H. Specificity of the autolysin of Streptococcus (Diplococcus) pneumoniae. J Bacteriol. 1974 Feb;117(2):796-804

246. Eldholm V, Johnsborg O, Haugen K, Ohnstad HS, Håvarstein LS. Fratricide in Streptococcus pneumoniae: contributions and role of the cell wall hydrolases CbpD, LytA and LytC. Microbiology. 2009 Jul;155(Pt 7):2223-34. doi: 10.1099/mic.0.026328-0. Epub 2009 Apr 23

247. Martner A, Skovbjerg S, Paton JC, Wold AE. Streptococcus pneumoniae autolysis prevents phagocytosis and production of phagocyte-activating cytokines. Infect Immun. 2009 Sep;77(9):3826-37. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00290-09. Epub 2009 Jun 15

248. Martner A, Dahlgren C, Paton JC, Wold AE. Pneumolysin released during Streptococcus pneumoniae autolysis is a potent activator of intracellular oxygen radical production in neutrophils. Infect Immun. 2008 Sep;76(9):4079-87. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01747-07. Epub 2008 Jun 16.

249. Berry, A. M., A. D. Ogunniyi, D. C. Miller, and J. C. Paton. 1999. Comparative virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae strains with insertion-duplication, point, and deletion mutations in the pneumolysin gene. Infect. Immun. 67:981-985.

250. Canvin JR, Marvin AP, Sivakumaran M, Paton JC, Boulnois GJ, Andrew PW, Mitchell TJ. The role of pneumolysin and autolysin in the pathology of pneumonia and septicemia in mice infected with a type 2 pneumococcus. J Infect Dis. 1995 Jul;172(1):119-23

251. Berry AM, Lock RA, Thomas SM, Rajan DP, Hansman D, Paton JC. Cloning and nucleotide sequence of the Streptococcus pneumoniae hyaluronidase gene and purification of the enzyme from recombinant Escherichia coli. Infect Immun. 1994 Mar;62(3):1101-8

252. Berry AM, Paton JC, Hansman D. Effect of insertional inactivation of the genes encoding pneumolysin and autolysin on the virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae type 3. Microb Pathog. 1992 Feb;12(2):87-93

253. Berry AM, Lock RA, Hansman D, Paton JC. Contribution of autolysin to virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun. 1989 Aug;57(8):2324-30

254. Lock RA, Hansman D, Paton JC. Comparative efficacy of autolysin and pneumolysin as immunogens protecting mice against infection by Streptococcus pneumoniae. Microb Pathog. 1992 Feb;12(2):137-43

255. Krivan HC, Roberts DD, Ginsburg V. Many pulmonary pathogenic bacteria bind specifically to the carbohydrate sequence GalNAc beta 1-4Gal found in some glycolipids. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1988 Aug;85(16):6157-61

256. Rosenfeld RM, Doyle WJ, Swarts JD, Seroky J, Pinero BP. Third-generation cephalosporins in the treatment of acute pneumococcal otitis media. An animal study. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 1992 Jan;118(1):49-52

257. <u>https://www.phec-</u> <u>ulturecollections.org.uk/products/bacteria/search.jsp?searchtext=NCTC7465&dosearch=true</u>

258. Cámara M, Boulnois GJ, Andrew PW, Mitchell TJ. A neuraminidase from Streptococcus pneumoniae has the features of a surface protein. Infect Immun. 1994 Sep;62(9):3688-95

259. Lock RA, Paton JC, Hansman D. Comparative efficacy of pneumococcal neuraminidase and pneumolysin as immunogens protective against Streptococcus pneumoniae. Microb Pathog. 1988 Dec;5(6):461-7

260. Fischetti VA, Medaglini D, Oggioni M, Pozzi G. Expression of foreign proteins on grampositive commensal bacteria for mucosal vaccine delivery. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 1993 Oct;4(5):603-10

261. Dintilhac A, Alloing G, Granadel C, Claverys JP. Competence and virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae: Adc and PsaA mutants exhibit a requirement for Zn and Mn resulting from inactivation of putative ABC metal permeases. Mol Microbiol. 1997 Aug;25(4):727-39

262. Tseng HJ, McEwan AG, Paton JC, Jennings MP. Virulence of Streptococcus pneumoniae: PsaA mutants are hypersensitive to oxidative stress. Infect Immun. 2002 Mar;70(3):1635-9

263. Briles DE, Hollingshead SK, Swiatlo E, Brooks-Walter A, Szalai A, Virolainen A, McDaniel LS, Benton KA, White P, Prellner K, Hermansson A, Aerts PC, Van Dijk H, Crain MJ. PspA and PspC: their potential for use as pneumococcal vaccines. Microb Drug Resist. 1997 Winter;3(4):401-8

264. Rosenow C, Ryan P, Weiser JN, Johnson S, Fontan P, Ortqvist A, Masure HR. Contribution of novel choline-binding proteins to adherence, colonization and immunogenicity of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Mol Microbiol. 1997 Sep;25(5):819-29

265. Iannelli F, Chiavolini D, Ricci S, Oggioni MR, Pozzi G. ssurface protein C contributes to sepsis caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae in mice. Infect Immun. 2004 May;72(5):3077-80

266. Ogunniyi AD, LeMessurier KS, Graham RM, Watt JM, Briles DE, Stroeher UH, Paton JC. Contributions of pneumolysin, pneumococcal surface protein A (PspA), and PspC to pathogenicity of Streptococcus pneumoniae D39 in a mouse model. Infect Immun. 2007 Apr;75(4):1843-51. Epub 2007 Jan 29

267. Kerr AR, Paterson GK, McCluskey J, Iannelli F, Oggioni MR, Pozzi G, Mitchell TJ. The contribution of PspC to pneumococcal virulence varies between strains and is accomplished by

both complement evasion and complement-independent mechanisms. Infect Immun. 2006 Sep;74(9):5319-24

268. Duthy TG, Ormsby RJ, Giannakis E, Ogunniyi AD, Stroeher UH, Paton JC, Gordon DL. The human complement regulator factor H binds pneumococcal surface protein PspC via short consensus repeats 13 to 15. Infect Immun. 2002 Oct;70(10):5604-11

269. Dave S, Brooks-Walter A, Pangburn MK, McDaniel LS. PspC, a pneumococcal surface protein, binds human factor H. Infect Immun. 2001 May;69(5):3435-7

270. Hammerschmidt S, Talay SR, Brandtzaeg P, Chhatwal GS. SpsA, a novel pneumococcal surface protein with specific binding to secretory immunoglobulin A and secretory component. Mol Microbiol. 1997 Sep;25(6):1113-24

271. Dave S, Carmicle S, Hammerschmidt S, Pangburn MK, McDaniel LS. Dual roles of PspC, a surface protein of Streptococcus pneumoniae, in binding human secretory IgA and factor H. J Immunol. 2004 Jul 1;173(1):471-7

272. Dieudonné-Vatran A, Krentz S, Blom AM, Meri S, Henriques-Normark B, Riesbeck K, Albiger B. Clinical isolates of Streptococcus pneumoniae bind the complement inhibitor C4bbinding protein in a PspC allele-dependent fashion. J Immunol. 2009 Jun 15;182(12):7865-77. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0802376

273. Mandell LA, Wunderink RG, Anzueto A, Bartlett JG, Campbell GD, Dean NC, Dowell SF, File TM, Jr, Musher DM, Niederman MS, Torres A, Whitney CG. Infectious Diseases Society of America; American Thoracic Society. Infectious Diseases Society of America/American Thoracic Society consensus guidelines on the management of community-acquired pneumonia in adults. Clin Infect Dis. 2007;44(Suppl 2):S27–S72

274. Andreo F, Prat C, Ruiz-Manzano J, Lores L, Blanco S, Cuesta MA, Giménez M, Domínguez J. Persistence of Streptococcus pneumoniae urinary antigen excretion after pneumococcal pneumonia. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2009;28:197–201

275. Navarro D, García-Maset L, Gimeno C, Escribano A, García-de-Lomas J. Spanish Pneumococcal Infection Study Network. Performance of the Binax NOW Streptococcus pneumoniae urinary antigen assay for diagnosis of pneumonia in children with underlying pulmonary diseases in the absence of acute pneumococcal infection. J Clin Microbiol. 2004;42:4853–4855

276. Schaffner A, Michel-Harder C, Yeginsoy S. Detection of capsular polysaccharide in serum for the diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia: clinical and experimental evaluation. J Infect Dis. 1991;163:1094–1102

277. Werno AM, Murdoch DR. Medical microbiology: laboratory diagnosis of invasive pneumococcal disease. Clin Infect Dis. 2008;46:926–932

278. Bewick T, Sheppard C, Greenwood S, Slack M, Trotter C, George R, Lim WS. Serotype prevalence in adults hospitalised with pneumococcal non-invasive community-acquired pneumonia. Thorax. 2012;67:540–545

279. Pride MW, Huijts SM, Wu K, Souza V, Passador S, Tinder C, Song E, Elfassy A, McNeil L, Menton R, French R, Callahan J, Webber C, Gruber WC, Bonten MJ, Jansen KU. Validation of an immunodiagnostic assay for detection of 13 Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype-specific polysaccharides in human urine. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2012;19:1131–1141

280. Sheppard CL, Harrison TG, Smith MD, George RC. Development of a sensitive, multiplexed immunoassay using xMAP beads for detection of serotype-specific Streptococcus pneumoniae antigen in urine samples. J Med Microbiol. 2011;60:49–55

281. Sherwin RL, Gray S, Alexander R, McGovern PC, Graepel J, Pride MW, Purdy J, Paradiso P, File TM., Jr Distribution of 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine Streptococcus pneumoniae serotypes in US adults aged  $\geq$ 50 years with community-acquired pneumonia. J Infect Dis. 2013;208:1813–1820

282. Tharpe JA, Russell H, Leinonen M, Plikaytis BD, Breiman RF, Carlone GM, Ades EW, Sampson JS. Comparison of a pneumococcal common protein (PsaA) antibody ELISA and a PsaA immune complex ELISA for detection of pneumococcal serum antibody. Pathobiology. 1998;66:77–83

283. Scott JA, Obiero J, Hall AJ, Marsh K. Validation of immunoglobulin G enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for antibodies to pneumococcal surface adhesin A in the diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia among adults in Kenya. J Infect Dis. 2002;186:220–226

284. Scott JA, Mlacha Z, Nyiro J, Njenga S, Lewa P, Obiero J, Otieno H, Sampson JS, Carlone GM. Diagnosis of invasive pneumococcal disease among children in Kenya with enzymelinked immunosorbent assay for immunoglobulin G antibodies to pneumococcal surface adhesin A. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol. 2005;12:1195–1201

285. Jado I, Fenoll A, Casal J, Pérez A. Identification of the psaA gene, coding for pneumococcal surface adhesin A, in viridans group streptococci other than Streptococcus pneumoniae. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol. 2001;8:895–898

286. Upadhyay S, Niederman MS. Biomarkers: what is their benefit in the identification of infection, severity assessment, and management of community-acquired pneumonia? Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2013;27:19–31

287. Gibot S, Cravoisy A, Levy B, Bene MC, Faure G, Bollaert PE. Soluble triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells and the diagnosis of pneumonia. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:451–458

288. Ruiz-González A, Esquerda A, Falguera M, Abdulghani N, Cabezas P, Bielsa S, Porcel JM. Triggering receptor (TREM-1) expressed on myeloid cells predicts bacteremia better than clinical variables in community-acquired pneumonia. Respirology. 2011;16:321–325

289. Niederman MS. Biological markers to determine eligibility in trials for communityacquired pneumonia: a focus on procalcitonin. Clin Infect Dis. 2008;47(Suppl 3):S127–S132

290. Madhi SA, Heera JR, Kuwanda L, Klugman KP. Use of procalcitonin and C-reactive protein to evaluate vaccine efficacy against pneumonia. PLoS Med. 2005;2:e38

291. Madhi SA, Klugman KP. World Health Organisation definition of "radiologicallyconfirmed pneumonia" may under-estimate the true public health value of conjugate pneumococcal vaccines. Vaccine. 2007;25:2413–2419

292. Vernet G, Saha S, Satzke C, Burgess DH, Alderson M, Maisonneuve JF, Beall BW, Steinhoff MC, Klugman KP. Laboratory-based diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia: state of the art and unmet needs. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2011;17(Suppl 3):1–13

293. Galetto-Lacour A, Alcoba G, Posfay-Barbe KM, Cevey-Macherel M, Gehri M, Ochs MM, Brookes RH, Siegrist CA, Gervaix A. Elevated inflammatory markers combined with positive pneumococcal urinary antigen are a good predictor of pneumococcal community-acquired pneumonia in children. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2013;32:1175–1179

294. Song JY, Cheong HJ, Heo JY, Noh JY, Yong HS, Kim YK, Kang EY, Choi WS, Jo YM, Kim WJ. Clinical, laboratory and radiologic characteristics of 2009 pandemic influenza A/H1N1 pneumonia: primary influenza pneumonia versus concomitant/secondary bacterial pneumonia. Influenza Other Respir Viruses. 2011;5:e535–e543

295. Horie M, Ugajin M, Suzuki M, Noguchi S, Tanaka W, Yoshihara H, Kawakami M, Kichikawa Y, Sakamoto Y. Diagnostic and prognostic value of procalcitonin in community-acquired pneumonia. Am J Med Sci. 2012;343:30–35

296. Lacoma A, Rodríguez N, Prat C, Ruiz-Manzano J, Andreo F, Ramírez A, Bas A, Pérez M, Ausina V, Domínguez J. Usefulness of consecutive biomarkers measurement in the management of community-acquired pneumonia. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2012;31:825–833

297. Bradley JS, Byington CL, Shah SS, Alverson B, Carter ER, Harrison C, Kaplan SL, Mace SE, McCracken GH, Jr, Moore MR, St Peter SD, Stockwell JA, Swanson JT. Pediatric Infectious Diseases Society and the Infectious Diseases Society of America. The management of community-acquired pneumonia in infants and children older than 3 months of age: clinical practice guidelines by the Pediatric Infectious Diseases Society and the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;53:e25–e76

298. Blaschke AJ. Interpreting assays for the detection of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Clin Infect Dis. 2011;52(Suppl 4):S331–S337

299. Lorente ML, Falguera M, Nogués A, González AR, Merino MT, Caballero MR. Diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) in whole blood: a prospective clinical study. Thorax. 2000;55:133–137
300. Rudolph KM, Parkinson AJ, Black CM, Mayer LW. Evaluation of polymerase chain reaction for diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia. J Clin Microbiol. 1993;31:2661–2666

301. Salo P, Ortqvist A, Leinonen M. Diagnosis of bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia by amplification of pneumolysin gene fragment in serum. J Infect Dis. 1995;171:479–482

302. Sheppard CL, Harrison TG, Kearns AM, Guiver M, Creek M, Evans R, Smith MD, Eltringham G, Cartwright KA, George RC. Diagnosis of invasive pneumococcal infection by PCR amplification of Streptococcus pneumoniae genomic fragments in blood: a multi-centre comparative study. Commun Dis Public Health. 2003;6:221–227

303. Carvalho Mda G, Tondella ML, McCaustland K, Weidlich L, McGee L, Mayer LW, Steigerwalt A, Whaley M, Facklam RR, Fields B, Carlone G, Ades EW, Dagan R, Sampson JS. Evaluation and improvement of real-time PCR assays targeting lytA, ply, and psaA genes for detection of pneumococcal DNA. J Clin Microbiol. 2007;45:2460–2466

304. Neeleman C, Klaassen CH, Klomberg DM, de Valk HA, Mouton JW. Pneumolysin is a key factor in misidentification of macrolide-resistant Streptococcus pneumoniae and is a putative virulence factor of S. mitis and other streptococci. J Clin Microbiol. 2004;42:4355–4357

305. Greve T, Møller JK. Accuracy of using the lytA gene to distinguish Streptococcus pneumoniae from related species. J Med Microbiol. 2012;61:478–482

306. Abdeldaim G, Herrmann B, Mölling P, Holmberg H, Blomberg J, Olcén P, Strålin K. Usefulness of real-time PCR for lytA, ply, and Spn9802 on plasma samples for the diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2010;16:1135–1141

307. Abdeldaim GM, Strålin K, Olcén P, Blomberg J, Herrmann B. Toward a quantitative DNA-based definition of pneumococcal pneumonia: a comparison of Streptococcus pneumoniae target genes, with special reference to the Spn9802 fragment. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2008;60:143–150

308. Carrol ED, Guiver M, Nkhoma S, Mankhambo LA, Marsh J, Balmer P, Banda DL, Jeffers G, White SA, Molyneux EM, Molyneux ME, Smyth RL, Hart CA. IPD Study Group. High pneumococcal DNA loads are associated with mortality in Malawian children with invasive pneumococcal disease. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2007;26:416–422

309. Pilishvili T, Lexau C, Farley MM, Hadler J, Harrison LH, Bennett NM, Reingold A, Thomas A, Schaffner W, Craig AS, Smith PJ, Beall BW, Whitney CG, Moore MR. Active Bacterial Core Surveillance/Emerging Infections Program Network. Sustained reductions in invasive pneumococcal disease in the era of conjugate vaccine. J Infect Dis. 2010;201:32–41

310. Butler JC, Bosshardt SC, Phelan M, Moroney SM, Tondella ML, Farley MM, Schuchat A, Fields BS. Classical and latent class analysis evaluation of sputum polymerase chain reaction and urine antigen testing for diagnosis of pneumococcal pneumonia in adults. J Infect Dis. 2003;187:1416–1423

311. Murdoch DR, Anderson TP, Beynon KA, Chua A, Fleming AM, Laing RT, Town GI, Mills GD, Chambers ST, Jennings LC. Evaluation of a PCR assay for detection of Streptococcus pneumoniae in respiratory and nonrespiratory samples from adults with community-acquired pneumonia. J Clin Microbiol. 2003;41:63–66

312. Paul ML, Benn RA. Sputum PCR for the detection of pneumococcal lower respiratory tract infection. Pathology. 1997;29:104–105

313. Wheeler J, Freeman R, Steward M, Henderson K, Lee MJ, Piggott NH, Eltringham GJ, Galloway A. Detection of pneumolysin in sputum. J Med Microbiol. 1999;48:863–866

314. Albrich WC, Madhi SA, Adrian PV, van Niekerk N, Mareletsi T, Cutland C, Wong M, Khoosal M, Karstaedt A, Zhao P, Deatly A, Sidhu M, Jansen KU, Klugman KP. Use of a rapid test of pneumococcal colonization density to diagnose pneumococcal pneumonia. Clin Infect Dis. 2012;54:601–609

315. Slupsky CM, Rankin KN, Fu H, Chang D, Rowe BH, Charles PG, McGeer A, Low D, Long R, Kunimoto D, Sawyer MB, Fedorak RN, Adamko DJ, Saude EJ, Shah SL, Marrie TJ. Pneumococcal pneumonia: potential for diagnosis through a urinary metabolic profile. J Proteome Res. 2009;8:5550–5558

316. Stevenson LG, Drake SK, Murray PR. Rapid identification of bacteria in positive blood culture broths by matrix-assisted laser desorption ionization-time of flight mass spectrometry. J Clin Microbiol. 2010;48:444–447

317. Risch M, Radjenovic D, Han JN, Wydler M, Nydegger U, Risch L. Comparison of MALDI TOF with conventional identification of clinically relevant bacteria. Swiss Med Wkly. 2010;140:w13095

318. Bos LD, Sterk PJ, Schultz MJ. Volatile metabolites of pathogens: a systematic review. PLoS Pathog. 2013;9:e1003311

319. Song JY, Moseley MA, Burton RL, Nahm MH. Pneumococcal vaccine and opsonic pneumococcal antibody. J Infect Chemother. 2013;19:412–425

320. Tuerlinckx D, Smet J, De Schutter I, Jamart J, Vergison A, Raes M, Smeesters PR, Verhaegen J, Surmont F, Malfroot A, Mascart F. Evaluation of a WHO-validated serotype-specific serological assay for the diagnosis of pneumococcal etiology in children with community-acquired pneumonia. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2013;32:e277–e284

321. Heffron R. Pneumonia, With Special Reference to Pneumococcus Lobar Pneumonia. Commonwealth Fund Press, NY, USA

322. Dochez AR, Avery OT. The occurance of carriers of disease-producing types of pneumococcus. J. Exp. Med. 22, 105-113 (1915)

323. Christie I. Type-specific organisms in acute pneumonia and in covalescents and contacts. Lancet 220, 1173-1176 (1932)

324. Dagan R, Gradstein S, Belmaker I, Porat N, Siton Y, Weber G, Janco J, Yagupsky P, An outbreak of Streptococcus pnuemoniae serotype 1 in a closed community in southern Israel. Clin Infect. Dis. 30, 319-321 (2000)

325. DeMaria A, Browne K, Berk SL, Sherwood EJ, McCabe WR. An outbreak of type 1 pneumococcal pneumonia in a men's shelter. JAMA 244, 1446-1449 (1980)

326. Brueggemann AB, Peto TEA, Crook DW at al. Temporal and geographic stability of the serogroup-specific invasive disease potential of Streptococcus pneumoniae in children. J. Infect. Dis. 190, 1203-1211 (2004)

327. Porat N, Trefler R, Dagan R. Persistence of two invasive Streptococcus pneumoniae clones of serotypes 1 and 5 in comparison to that of multiple clones of serotypes 6B and 23F among children in southern Israel. J. Clin. Microbiol. 39, 1827-1832 (2001)

328. Sjostrom K, Spindler C, Ortqvist A, Kalin M, Sandgren A, Kühlmann-Berenzon S, Henriques-Normark B, Clonal and capsular types decide whether pneumococci will act as a primary or opportunistic pathogen. Clin. Infect. Dis. 42, 451-459 (2006)

329. Konradsen HB, Kaltoft MS. Invasive pneumococcal infections in Denmark from 1995 to 1999: epidemiology, serotypes, and resistance. Clin. Diagn Lab. Immunol. 9, 358-365 (2002)

330. Hanquet G, Kissling E, Fenoll A, George R, Lepoutre A, Lernout T, Tarragó D, Varon E, Verhaegen J, Pneumococcal serotypes in children in 4 European countries. Emerging Infect. Dis. 16, 1428-1439 (2010)

331. Brueggemann AB, Spratt BG. 2003. Geographic distribution and clonal diversity of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 isolates. J Clin Microbiol. 2003 Nov;41(11):4966-70.

332. Harboe ZB, Benfield TL, Valentiner-Branth P Hjuler T, Lambertsen L, Kaltoft M, Krogfelt K, Slotved HC, Christensen JJ, Konradsen HB,. Temporal trends in invasive pneumococcal disease and pneumococcal serotypes over 7 decades. Clin. Infect. Dis. 50, 329-337

333. Le Hello S. Watson M, Levy M, Marcon S, Brown M, Yvon JF, Missotte I, Garin B, Invasive serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae outbreaks in the South Pacific from 2000 to 2007. J. Clin. Microbiol. 48, 2968-2971

334. Chiou A-C, Andrade SS, Almeida SC, Zanella RC, Andrade AL, Brandileone MC, Molecular assessment of invasive Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 in Brazil: evidence of clonal replacement. J. Med. Microbiol. 57, 839-844 (2008)

335. Jefferies JM, Smith AJ, Edwards GF, McMenamin J, Mitchell TJ, Clarke SC, Temporal analysis of invasive pneumococcal clones from Scotland illustrates fluctuations in diversity of serotype and genotype in the absence of pneumococcal conjugate vaccine. J. Clin. Microbiol. 48, 87-96 (2010)

336. Finland M, Barnes MW. Changes in the occurance of capsular serotypes of Streptococcus pneumoniae at Boston City Hospital during selected years between 1935 and 1974. J. Clin. Microbiol. 5, 154-166 (1977)

337. Inverarity DJ, Diggle MA. Observations regarding historical accounts of pneumococcal diseases due to serotypes 1 and 3. J. R. Coll. Physicians Edinb. 40, 354-361 (2010)

338. Lagos R, Munoz-Almagro C, San Martin O, Maldonado A, Hormazabal JC, Blackwelder WC, Levine MM, Age- and serotype-specific pediatric invasive pneumococcal disease: insights from systematic surveillance in Santiago, Chile, 1994-2007. J. Infect. Dis. 198, 1809-1817 (2008)

339. Gessner BD, Mueller Je, Yaro S. African meningitis belt pneumococcal disease epidemiology indicates a need for an effective serotype 1 containing vaccine, including for older children and adults. BMC Infect. Dis. 10, 22 (2010)

340. Invasive Bacterial Infection Surveillance (IBIS) Group, International Clinical Epidemiology Network (INCLEN): prospective multicentre hospital ssurveillance of Streptococcus pneumoniae disease in India. Lancet 353, 1216-1221 (1999)

341. Lin T-Y, Shah NK, Brooks D, Garcia CS. Summary of invasive pneumococcal disease burden among children in the Asia-Pacific region. Vaccine 28, 7589-7605

342. Haudorff WP, Siber G, Paradiso PR. Geographical differences in invasive pneumococcal disease rates and serotype frequency in young children. Lancet 357, 950-952 (2001)

343. Trotter CL, Waight P, Andrews NJ at al. Epidemiology of invasive pneumococcal disease in the pre-conjugate vaccine era: England and Wales, 1996-2006. J. Infect. 60, 200-208 (2010)

344. Henriques-Normark B, Kalin M, Ortqvist A, Akerlund T, Liljequist BO, Hedlund J, Svenson SB, Zhou J, Spratt BG, Normark S, Källenius G, Dynamics of penicillin-susceptible clones in invasive pneumococcal disease. J. Infect. Dis. 184, 861-869 (2001)

345. Health Protection Scotland. Respiratory and immunisation quarterly report – Quarter four: 1 October to 31 December 2009. <a href="https://www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/resp/wrdetail.aspx?id43965&wrtype=6">www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/resp/wrdetail.aspx?id43965&wrtype=6</a>

346. Health Protection Scotland. Respiratory and immunisation quarterly report – Quarter four: 1 October to 31 December 2008. <a href="https://www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/resp/wrdetail.aspx?id40447&wrtype=6">www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/resp/wrdetail.aspx?id40447&wrtype=6</a>

347. Austrian R, Gold J. Pneumococcal bacteremia with especial reference to bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia. Ann. Intern. Med. 60, 759-776 (1964)

348. Hoffman JA, Mason EO, Schutz GE, Tan TQ, Barson WJ, Givner LB, Wald ER, Bradley JS, Yogev R, Kaplan SL, Streptococcus pneumoniae infections in the neonate. Pediatrics 112, 1095-1102 (2003)

349. Sleeman K, Knox K, George R, Miller E, Waight P, Griffiths D, Efstratiou A, Broughton K, Mayon-White RT, Moxon ER, Crook DW,. Invasive pneumococcal disease in England and Wales: vaccination implications. J. Infect. Dis. 183, 239-246 (2001)

350. Hausdorff WP, Feikin DR, Klugman KP. Epidemiological differences among pneumococcal serotypes. Lancet Infect. Dis, 5, 83-93 (2005)

351. Roxburgh CSD, Youngson GG. Childhood empyema in North-East Scotland over the past 15 years. Scott Med. J. 52, 25-27 (2007)

352. Grijalva CG, Nuorti JP, Zhu Y, Griffin MR. Increasing incidence of empyema complicating childhoof community-acquired pneumonia in the United States. Clin. Infect. Dis. 50, 805-813 (2010)

353. Playfor SD, Smyth AR, Stewart RJ. Increase in incidence of childhood empyema. Thorax 52, 932 (1997)

354. Rees J, Spencer D, Parikh D, Weller P. Increase in incidence of childhoof empyema in the West Midlands, UK. Lancet 349, 402 (1997)

355. Eastham KM, Clinical features, aetiology and outcome of empyema in children in the north east of England. Thorax 59, 522-525 (2004)

356. Jefferies JMC, Smith A, Clarke SC, Dowson C, Mitchell TJ. Genetic analysis of diverse disease-causing pneumococci indicates high levels of diversity within serotypes and capsule switching. J. Clin. Microbiol. 42, 5681-5688 (2004)

357. Resti M, Moriondo M, Cortimigia M, Indolfi G, Canessa C, Becciolini L, Bartolini E, de Benedictis FM, de Martino M, Azzari C,. Community-acquired bacteremic pneumococcal pneumonia in children: diagnosis and serotyping by real-time polymerase chain reaction using blood samples. Clin. Infect. Dis. 51, 1042-1049 (2010)

358. Byington CL, Hulten KG, Ampofo K, Sheng X, Pavia AT, Blaschke AJ, Pettigrew M, Korgenski K, Daly J, Mason EO, Molecular epidemiology of pediatric pneumococcal empyema from 2001 to 2007 in Utah. J. Clin. Microbiol. 48, 520-525 (2010)

359. Munoz-Almagro C, Gala S, Selva L, Jordan I, Tarragó D, Pallares R, DNA bacterial load in children and adolescents with pneumococcal pneumonia and empyema. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 30, 327-335 (2011)

360. Jefferies, J. M., Smith, A. J., Edwards, G. F. S., McMenamin, J., Mitchell, T. J. & Clarke, S. C. (2010). Temporal analysis of invasive pneumococcal clones from Scotland illustrates fluctuations in diversity of serotype and genotype in the absence of pneumococcal conjugate vaccine. J Clin Microbiol 48, 87–96

361. Kirkham, L.-A. S., Jefferies, J. M. C., Kerr, A. R., Jing, Y., Clarke, S. C., Smith, A. & Mitchell, T. J. (2006). Identification of invasive serotype 1 pneumococcal isolates that express nonhemolytic pneumolysin. J Clin Microbiol 44, 151–159

362. Wysocki, J., Tejedor, J. C., Grunert, D., Konior, R., Garcia-Sicilia, J., Knuf, M., Bernard, L., Dieussaert, I. & Schuerman, L. (2009). Immunogenicity of the 10-valent pneumococcal non-typeable Haemophilus influenzae protein D conjugate vaccine (PHiD-CV) when coadministered with different Neisseria meningitidis serogroup C conjugate vaccines. Pediatr Infect Dis J 28, S77–S88

363. Scott, D. A., Komjathy, S. F., Hu, B. T., Baker, S., Supan, L. A., Monahan, C. A., Gruber, W., Siber, G. R. & Lockhart, S. P. (2007). Phase 1 trial of a 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine in healthy adults. Vaccine 25, 6164–6166

364. Cao, J., Chen, D., Xu, W., Chen, T., Xu, S., Luo, J., Zhao, Q., Liu, B., Wang, D. & other authors (2007). Enhanced protection against pneumococcal infection elicited by immunization with the combination of PspA, PspC, and ClpP. Vaccine 25, 4996–5005

365. Hamel, J., Charland, N., Pineau, I., Ouellet, C., Rioux, S., Martin, D. & Brodeur, B. R. (2004). Prevention of pneumococcal disease in mice immunized with conserved surface-accessible proteins. Infect Immun 72, 2659–2670

366. Morsczeck, C., Prokhorova, T., Sigh, J., Pfeiffer, M., Bille-Nielsen, M., Petersen, J., Boysen, A., Kofoed, T., Frimodt-Møller, N. & other authors (2008). Streptococcus pneumoniae: proteomics of surface proteins for vaccine development. Clin Microbiol Infect 14, 74–81

367. Ginsburg AS, Alderson MR. New conjugate vaccines for the prevention of pneumococcal disease in developing countries. Drugs Today 2011, 47: 207-14

368. Goldblatt D., Hussain M., Andrews N., Ashton L., Virta C., Melegaro A., Pebody R, George R, Soininen A, Edmunds J, Gay N, Kayhty H, Miller E, (2005). Antibody responses to nasopharyngeal carriage of Streptococcus pneumoniae in adults: a longitudinal household study. J. Infect. Dis. 192, 387–393 10.1086/431524

369. Gratten M., Gratten H., Poli A., Carrad E., Raymer M., Koki G. (1986). Colonisation of Haemophilus influenzae and Streptococcus pneumoniae in the upper respiratory tract of neonates in Papua New Guinea: primary acquisition, duration of carriage, and relationship to carriage in mothers. Biol. Neonate 50, 114–120

370. Granat S. M., Mia Z., Ollgren J., Herva E., Das M., Piirainen L., Auranen K, Mäkelä PH,. (2007). Longitudinal study on pneumococcal carriage during the first year of life in Bangladesh. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J. 26, 319–324 10.1097/01.inf.0000257425.24492.11

371. Aniasson G., Alm B., Andersson B., Larsson P., Nylén O., Peterson H., Rignér P, Svanborg M, Svanborg C, (1992). Nasopharyngeal colonization during the first years of life.J. Infect. Dis. 165, 38–42

372. Frederiksen B., Henrichsen J. (1988). Throat carriage of Streptococcus pneumoniae and Streptococcus pyogenes among infants and children in Zambia. J. Trop. Pediatr. 34, 114–117 10.1093/tropej/34.3.114

373. Mastro T. D., Nomani N. K., Ishaq Z., Ghafoor A., Shaukat N. F., Esko E., Leinonen M, Henrichsen J, Breiman RF, Schwartz B,. (1993). Use of nasopharyngeal isolates of Streptococcus pneumoniae and Haemophilus influenzae from children in Pakistan for surveillance for antimicrobial resistance. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J. 12, 824–830

374. Labout J. A. M., Duijts L., Arends L. R., Jaddoe V. W. V., Hofman A., De Groot R., Verbrugh HA, Hermans PW, Moll HA,. (2008). Factors associated with pneumococcal carriage in healthy Dutch infants: the generation R study. J. Pediatr. 153, 771–776 10.1016/j.jpeds.2008.05.061 [PubMed] [Cross Ref]

375. Lankinen K. S., Leinonen M., Tupasi T. E., Haikala R., Ruutu P. (1994). Pneumococci in nasopharyngeal samples from Filipino children with acute respiratory infections. J. Clin. Microbiol. 32, 2948–2952

376. Melegaro, A., Edmunds, W. J., Pebody, R., Miller, E. & George, R. (2006). The current burden of pneumococcal disease in England and Wales. J Infect 52, 37–48

377. Mulholland, K. (2007). Perspectives on the burden of pneumonia in children. Vaccine 25, 2394–2397

378. Kyaw, M. H., Christie, P., Clarke, S. C., Mooney, J. D., Ahmed, S., Jones, I. G. & Campbell, H. (2003). Invasive pneumococcal disease in Scotland, 1999–2001: use of record linkage to explore associations between patients and disease in relation to future vaccination policy. Clin Infect Dis 37, 1283–1291

379. Burman, L. A., Norrby, R. & Trollfors, B. (1985). Invasive pneumococcal infections: incidence, predisposing factors, and prognosis. Rev Infect Dis 7, 133–142

380. Stein, K. E. (1992). Thymus-independent and thymus-dependent responses to polysaccharide antigens. J Infect Dis 165, S49–S52

381. Joint Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation (2009). Minutes of the Pneumococcal Subgroup on Tuesday 15th January. Department of Health.

382. Clarke, S. C., Jefferies, J. M., Smith, A. J., McMenamin, J., Mitchell, T. J. & Edwards, G.
F. S. (2006). Potential impact of conjugate vaccine on the incidence of invasive pneumococcal disease among children in Scotland. J Clin Microbiol 44, 1224–1228

383. CDC (2005). Direct and indirect effects of routine vaccination of children with 7-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine on incidence of invasive pneumococcal disease – United States, 1998–2003. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 54, 893–897

384. Richter, S. S., Heilmann, K. P., Dohrn, C. L., Riahi, F., Beekmann, S. E. & Doern, G. V. (2009). Changing epidemiology of antimicrobial-resistant Streptococcus pneumoniae in the United States, 2004–2005. Clin Infect Dis 48, e23–e33

385. Kaye, P., Malkani, R., Martin, S., Slack, M., Trotter, C., Jit, M., George, R. & Miller, E. (2009). Invasive pneumococcal disease (IPD) in England & Wales after 7-valent conjugate vaccine (PCV7); potential impact of 10 and 13-valent vaccines. Presented at The 27th Annual Meeting of the European Society for Paediatric Infectious Diseases, 9–13 June 2009, Brussels.

386. Hausdorff WP, Bryant J, Kloek C, Paradiso PR, Siber GR. The contribution of specific pneumococcal serogroups to different disease manifestations: implications for conjugate vaccine formulation and use, part II. Clin Infect Dis 2000;30:122–140

387. Shakir, E., Cameron, C., Denham, B. & McMenamin, J. (2009). Respiratory and immunisation quarterly report. HPS Wkly Rep 43, 407–408.

388. Haber, M., Barskey, A., Baughman, W., Barker, L., Whitney, C. G., Shaw, K. M., Orenstein, W. & Stephens, D. S. (2007). Herd immunity and pneumococcal conjugate vaccine: a quantitative model. Vaccine 25, 5390–5398

389. Melegaro, A. & Edmunds, W. J. (2004). Cost-effectiveness analysis of pneumococcal conjugate vaccination in England and Wales. Vaccine 22, 4203–4214

390. McEllistrem, M. C., Adams, J., Mason, E. O. & Wald, E. R. (2003). Epidemiology of acute otitis media caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae before and after licensure of the 7-valent pneumococcal protein conjugate vaccine. J Infect Dis 188, 1679–1684

391. Spratt, B. G. & Greenwood, B. M. (2000). Prevention of pneumococcal disease by vaccination: does serotype replacement matter? Lancet 356, 1210–1211

392. Sá-Leão, R., Nunes, S., Brito-Avô, A., Frazão, N., Simões, A. S., Crisóstomo, M. I., Paulo, A. C. S., Saldanha, J., Santos-Sanches, I. & other authors (2009). Changes in pneumococcal serotypes and antibiotypes carried by vaccinated and unvaccinated day-care centre attendees in Portugal, a country with widespread use of the seven-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine. Clin Microbiol Infect 15, 1002–1007

393. Hicks, L. A., Harrison, L. H., Flannery, B., Hadler, J. L., Schaffner, W., Craig, A. S., Jackson, D., Thomas, A., Beall, B. & other authors (2007). Incidence of pneumococcal disease due to non-pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (PCV7) serotypes in the United States during the era of widespread PCV7 vaccination, 1998–2004. J Infect Dis 196, 1346–1354

394. Hanage, W. P., Huang, S. S., Lipsitch, M., Bishop, C. J., Godoy, D., Pelton, S. I., Goldstein, R., Huot, H. & Finkelstein, J. A. (2007). Diversity and antibiotic resistance among

nonvaccine serotypes of Streptococcus pneumoniae carriage isolates in the post-heptavalent conjugate vaccine era. J Infect Dis 195, 347–352

395. Pillai, D. R., Shahinas, D., Buzina, A., Pollock, R. A., Lau, R., Khairnar, K., Wong, A., Farrell, D. J., Green, K. & other authors (2009). Genome-wide dissection of globally emergent multi-drug resistant serotype 19A Streptococcus pneumoniae. BMC Genomics 10, 642

396. Pichon, B., Beasley, L., Slack, M., Efstratiou, A., Miller, E. & George, R. (2008). Effect of the introduction of the pneumococcal conjugate vaccine in the UK childhood immunisation scheme on the genetic structure of paediatric invasive pneumococci. In The 6th International Symposium on Pneumococci and Pneumococcal Diseases, 8–12 June 2008, Reykjavik, Iceland.

397. Hausdorff, W. P., Dagan, R., Beckers, F. & Schuerman, L. (2009). Estimating the direct impact of new conjugate vaccines against invasive pneumococcal disease. Vaccine 27, 7257–7269

398. Pletz, M. W., Maus, U., Krug, N., Welte, T. & Lode, H. (2008). Pneumococcal vaccines: mechanism of action, impact on epidemiology and adaption of the species. Int J Antimicrob Agents 32, 199–206

399. Lee, H., Nahm, M. H., Burton, R. & Kim, K. (2009). Immune response in infants to the heptavalent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine against vaccine-related serotypes 6A and 19A. Clin Vaccine Immunol 16, 376–381

400. Nahm, M. H., Lin, J., Finkelstein, J. A. & Pelton, S. I. (2009). Increase in the prevalence of the newly discovered pneumococcal serotype 6C in the nasopharynx after introduction of pneumococcal conjugate vaccine. J Infect Dis 199, 320–325

401. Tocheva, A. S., Jefferies, J. M. C., Christodoulides, M., Faust, S. N. & Clarke, S. C. (2010). Increase in serotype 6C pneumococcal carriage, United Kingdom. Emerg Infect Dis 16, 154–155

402. Väkeväinen, M., Eklund, C., Eskola, J. & Käyhty, H. (2001). Cross-reactivity of antibodies to Type 6B and 6A polysaccharides of Streptococcus pneumoniae, evoked by pneumococcal conjugate vaccines, in infants. J Infect Dis 184, 789–793

403. Park, I. H., Park, S., Hollingshead, S. K. & Nahm, M. H. (2007a). Genetic basis for the new pneumococcal serotype, 6C. Infect Immun 75, 4482–4489

404. Gladstone RA, Jefferies JM, Faust SN, Clarke SC. Continued control of pneumococcal disease in the UK - the impact of vaccination. J Med Microbiol. 2011 Jan;60(Pt 1):1-8. doi: 10.1099/jmm.0.020016-0. Epub 2010 Oct 21

405. O'Brien KL, Wolfson LJ, Watt JP, Henkle E, Deloria-Knoll M, McCall N, Lee E, Mulholland K, Levine OS, Cherian T; Hib and Pneumococcal Global Burden of Disease Study Team. Burden of disease caused by Streptococcus pneumoniae in children younger than 5

years: global estimates. Lancet. 2009 Sep 12;374(9693):893-902. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61204-6

406. Song JY, Eun BW, Nahm MH, Diagnosis of Pneumococcal Pneumonia: Current Pitfalls and the Way Forward. Infect Chemother. 2013 Dec; 45(4): 351–366. doi: 10.3947/ic.2013.45.4.351

407.

https://ainotes.wikispaces.com/Diagnostic+Vaccination+for+Immunodeficiency+Evaluation

408. Anonymous. Pneumococcal vaccines. WHO position paper. Wkly Epidemiol Rec 1999;74:177-183

409. Mulholland K. Strategies for the control of pneumococcal diseases. Vaccine 1999;17:Suppl. 1, S79–84

410. Fedson DS, Scott JAG. The burden of pneumococcal disease among adults in developed and developing countries: what is known and what is not known. Vaccine 1999;17:S11–S18

411. Kalin ME, Örtqvist Å, Almela M, Aufwerber E, Dwyer R, Henriques B, Jorup C, Julander I, Marrie TJ, Mufson MA, Riquelme R, Thalme A, Torres A, Woodhead MA,. Prospective study of prognostic factors in community-acquired bacteremic pneumococcal disease in five countries. J Infect Dis 2000;182:840–847

412. Ortqvist A. Pneumococcal vaccination: current and future issues. Eur Respir J. 2001 Jul;18(1):184-95

413. Honkanen PO, Mäkelä PH. Pneumococcal vaccination in the elderly. BioDrugs 1999;12:19-25

414. King JC Jr, Vink PE, Farley JJ, Smilie M, Parks M, Lichenstein R. Safety and immunogenicity of three doses of a five-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine in children younger than two years with and without human immunodeficiency virus infection. Pediatrics 1997;99:575–580

415. Harvey RM, Ogunniyi AD, Chen AY, Paton JC. Pneumolysin with low hemolytic activity confers an early growth advantage to Streptococcus pneumoniae in the blood. Infect Immun. 2011 Oct;79(10):4122-30. doi: 10.1128/IAI.05418-11. Epub 2011 Jul 25

416. Rubins JB, Paddock AH, Charboneau D, Berry AM, Paton JC, Janoff EN. Pneumolysin in pneumococcal adherence and colonization. Microb Pathog. 1998 Dec;25(6):337-42

417. Brock SC, McGraw PA, Wright PF, Crowe JE Jr. The human polymeric immunoglobulin receptor facilitates invasion of epithelial cells by Streptococcus pneumoniae in a strain-specific and cell type-specific manner. Infect Immun. 2002 Sep;70(9):5091-5

418. Gregor Anderluh and Robert Gilbert (2014). MACPF/CDC Proteins. Agents of Defence, Attack and Invasion, Springer, London, UK

419. Marks LR, Parameswaran GI, Hakansson AP. Pneumococcal interactions with epithelial cells are crucial for optimal biofilm formation and colonization in vitro and in vivo. *Infect Immun.* 2012 Aug;80(8):2744-60. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00488-12. Epub 2012 May 29

420. Blumental S, Granger-Farbos A, Moïsi JC, Soullié B, Leroy P, Njanpop-Lafourcade BM, Yaro S, Nacro B, Hallin M, Koeck JL. Virulence Factors of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Comparison between African and French Invasive Isolates and Implication for Future Vaccines. PLoS One. 2015 Jul 27;10(7):e0133885. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0133885

421. Goonetilleke UR, Ward SA, Gordon SB. Could proteomic research deliver the next generation of treatments for pneumococcal meningitis?. Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Infectious Diseases. 2009 March; 11(2009), Article ID 214216, 11 pages

422. Lai JY, Cook H, Yip TW, Berthelsen J, Gourley S, Krause V, Smith H, Leach AJ, Smith-Vaughan H. Surveillance of pneumococcal serotype 1 carriage during an outbreak of serotype 1 invasive pneumococcaldisease in central Australia 2010-2012. BMC Infect Dis. 2013 Sep 3;13:409. doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-13-409.

423. Almeida ST, de Lencastre H, Sá-Leão R. Epidemiology and population structure of serotypes 1, 5 and 7f carried by children in Portugal from 1996-2010before introduction of the 10-valent and 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccines. PLoS One. 2013 Sep 18;8(9):e75442. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075442. eCollection 2013.

424. Duarte C, Sanabria O, Moreno J. Molecular characterization of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 invasive isolates in Colombia. Rev Panam Salud Publica. 2013 Jun;33(6):422-6.

425. Ardanuy C, Marimón JM, Calatayud L, Giménez M, Alonso M, Grau I, Pallarés R, Pérez-Trallero E, Liñares J. Epidemiology of invasive pneumococcal disease in older people in Spain (2007-2009): implications for futurevaccination strategies. PLoS One. 2012;7(8):e43619. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0043619

426. Grau I, Ardanuy C, Calatayud L, Rolo D, Domenech A, Liñares J, Pallares R. Grau I, Ardanuy C, Calatayud L, Rolo D, Domenech A, Liñares J, Pallares R. PLoS One. 2012;7(8):e42595. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0042595

427. Esteva C, Selva L, de Sevilla MF, Garcia-Garcia JJ, Pallares R, Muñoz-Almagro C. Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 causing invasive disease among children in Barcelona over a 20-yearperiod (1989-2008). Clin Microbiol Infect. 2011 Sep;17(9):1441-4. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2011.03526.

428. Muñoz-Almagro C, Ciruela P, Esteva C, Marco F, Navarro M, Bartolome R, Sauca G, Gallés C, Morta M, Ballester F, Raga X, Selva L; Catalan study group of invasive

pneumococcal disease. Serotypes and clones causing invasive pneumococcal disease before the use of new conjugate vaccines inCatalonia, Spain. J Infect. 2011 Aug;63(2):151-62. doi: 10.1016/j.jinf.2011.06.002.

429. Domenech A, Ardanuy C, Calatayud L, Santos S, Tubau F, Grau I, Verdaguer R, Dorca J, Pallares R, Martin R, Liñares J. Serotypes and genotypes of Streptococcus pneumoniae causing pneumonia and acute exacerbations in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2011 Mar;66(3):487-93. doi: 10.1093/jac/dkq480.

430. Cooke B, Smith A, Diggle M, Lamb K, Robertson C, Inverarity D, Jefferies J, Edwards G, Mitchell T, Clarke S, McMenamin J. Antibiotic resistance in invasive Streptococcus pneumoniae isolates identified in Scotland between 1999 and 2007. J Med Microbiol. 2010 Oct;59(Pt 10):1212-8. doi: 10.1099/jmm.0.022954-0.

431. Le Hello S, Watson M, Levy M, Marcon S, Brown M, Yvon JF, Missotte I, Garin B. Invasive serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae outbreaks in the South Pacific from 2000 to 2007. J Clin Microbiol. 2010 Aug;48(8):2968-71. doi: 10.1128/JCM.01615-09.

432. Jefferies JM, Smith AJ, Edwards GF, McMenamin J, Mitchell TJ, Clarke SC. Temporal analysis of invasive pneumococcal clones from Scotland illustrates fluctuations in diversity ofserotype and genotype in the absence of pneumococcal conjugate vaccine. J Clin Microbiol. 2010 Jan;48(1):87-96. doi: 10.1128/JCM.01485-09

433. Marimon JM, Ercibengoa M, Alonso M, Zubizarreta M, Pérez-Trallero E. Clonal structure and 21-year evolution of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 isolates in northern Spain. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2009 Sep;15(9):875-7. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2009.02883.

434. Rolo D, Ardanuy C, Fleites A, Martín R, Liñares J. Diversity\_of\_pneumococcal surface protein A\_(PspA) among\_prevalent\_clones\_in\_Spain. BMC Microbiol. 2009 May 6;9:80. doi: 10.1186/1471-2180-9-80.

435. Marshall JE, Faraj BH, Gingras AR, Lonnen R, Sheikh MA, El-Mezgueldi M, Moody PC, Andrew PW, Wallis R. The Crystal Structure of Pneumolysin at 2.0 Å Resolution Reveals the Molecular Packing of the Pre-pore Complex. *Sci Rep.* 2015 Sep 3;5:13293. doi: 10.1038/srep13293.

436. Liddington R . *Catching pneumonia*. *Structure*. 2010 Jan 13;18(1):6-8. doi: 10.1016/j.str.2009.12.005.

437. Whitney CG, Farley MM, Hadler J, Harrison LH, Bennett NM, Lynfield R, Reingold A, Cieslak PR, Pilishvili T, Jackson D, Facklam RR, Jorgensen JH, Schuchat A; Active Bacterial Core Surveillance of the Emerging Infections Program Network.

Decline in invasive pneumococcal disease after the introduction of protein-polysaccharide conjugate vaccine. N Engl J Med. 2003 May 1;348(18):1737-46.

438. Hicks LA, Harrison LH, Flannery B, Hadler JL, Schaffner W, Craig AS, Jackson D, Thomas A, Beall B, Lynfield R, Reingold A, Farley MM, Whitney CG. Incidence of pneumococcal disease due to non-pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (PCV7) serotypes in the United States during the era of widespread PCV7 vaccination, 1998-2004. J Infect Dis. 2007 Nov 1;196(9):1346-54.

439. Fitzwater SP, Chandran A, Santosham M, Johnson HL. The worldwide impact of the seven-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2012 May;31(5):501-8. doi: 10.1097/INF.0b013e31824de9f6.

440. Skinner JM, Indrawati L, Cannon J, Blue J, Winters M, Macnair J, Pujar N, Manger W, Zhang Y, Antonello J, Shiver J, Caulfield M, Heinrichs JH. Pre-clinical evaluation of a 15valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine (PCV15-CRM197) in an infant-rhesus monkey immunogenicity model. Vaccine. 2011 Nov 8;29(48):8870-6. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.09.078.

441. McFetridge R, Meulen AS, Folkerth SD, Hoekstra JA, Dallas M, Hoover PA, Marchese RD, Zacholski DM, Watson WJ, Stek JE, Hartzel JS, Musey LK. Safety, tolerability, and immunogenicity of 15-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine in healthy adults. Vaccine. 2015 Jun 4;33(24):2793-9. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2015.04.025.

442. Aguiar SI, Brito MJ, Gonçalo-Marques J, Melo-Cristino J, Ramirez M. Serotypes 1, 7F and 19A became the leading causes of pediatric invasive pneumococcal infections in Portugal after 7 years of heptavalent conjugate vaccine use. Vaccine. 2010 Jul 19;28(32):5167-73. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.06.008.

443. Munoz-Almagro C, Rodriguez-Plata MT, Marin S, Esteva C, Esteban E, Gene A, Gelabert G, Jordan I. Polymerase chain reaction for diagnosis and serogrouping of meningococcal disease in children. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2009 Feb;63(2):148-54. doi: 10.1016/j.diagmicrobio.2008.10.008.

444. Serrano I, Melo-Cristino J, Carriço JA, Ramirez M. Characterization of the genetic lineages responsible for pneumococcal invasive disease in Portugal. J Clin Microbiol. 2005 Apr;43(4):1706-15.

445. Hanquet G, Kissling E, Fenoll A, George R, Lepoutre A, Lernout T, Tarragó D, Varon E, Verhaegen J. Pneumococcal serotypes in children in 4 European countries. Emerg Infect Dis. 2010 Sep;16(9):1428-39. doi: 10.3201/eid1609.100102.

446. Pichon B, Ladhani SN, Slack MP, Segonds-Pichon A, Andrews NJ, Waight PA, Miller E, George R. Changes in molecular epidemiology of streptococcus pneumoniae causing meningitis following introduction of pneumococcal conjugate vaccination in England and Wales. J Clin Microbiol. 2013 Mar;51(3):820-7. doi: 10.1128/JCM.01917-12.

447. Dagan R, Gradstein S, Belmaker I, Porat N, Siton Y, Weber G, Janco J, Yagupsky P. An outbreak of Streptococcus pneumoniae\_serotype 1 in a closed community in southern Israel. Clin Infect Dis. 2000 Feb;30(2):319-21.

448. Gratten M, Morey F, Dixon J, Manning K, Torzillo P, Matters R, Erlich J, Hanna J, Asche V, Riley I. An outbreak of serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae infection in central Australia. Med J Aust. 1993 Mar 1;158(5):340-2.

449. Hausdorff WP, Bryant J, Paradiso PR, Siber GR. Which pneumococcal serogroups cause the most invasive disease: implications for conjugate vaccine formulation and use, part I. Clin Infect Dis. 2000 Jan;30(1):100-21.

450.Invasive Bacterial Infection Surveillance (IBIS) Group, International Clinical Epidemiology Network (INCLEN). Prospective multicentre hospital surveillance of Streptococcus pneumoniae\_disease in India. Lancet. 1999 Apr 10;353(9160):1216-21.

451. Proulx JF, Déry S, Jetté LP, Ismaël J, Libman M, De Wals P. Pneumonia epidemic caused by a virulent strain of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 in Nunavik, Quebec. Can Commun Dis Rep. 2002 Aug 15;28(16):129-31.

452. B. Henriques Normark, M. Kalin, Å. Örtqvist, T. Åkerlund, B. Olsson Liljequist, J. Hedlund, S. B. Svenson, J. Zhou, B. G. Spratt, S. Normark and G. Källenius. Dynamics of Penicillin-Susceptible Clones in Invasive Pneumococcal Disease. J Infect Dis. 2001 Oct 1;184(7):861-9.

453. Brueggemann AB, Spratt BG. Geographic distribution and clonal diversity of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 isolates. J Clin Microbiol. 2003 Nov;41(11):4966-70.

454. Nunes S, Sá-Leão R, Pereira LC, de Lencastre H. Emergence of a serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae lineage colonising healthy children in Portugal in the seven-valent conjugate vaccination era. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2008 Jan;14(1):82-4.

455. Michel N, Watson M, Baumann F, Perolat P, Garin B. Distribution of Streptococcus pneumoniae serotypes responsible for penicillin resistance and the potential role of new conjugate vaccines in New Caledonia. J Clin Microbiol. 2005 Dec;43(12):6060-3.

456. McNeela EA, Burke A, Neill DR, Baxter C, Fernandes VE, Ferreira D, Smeaton S, El-Rachkidy R, McLoughlin RM, Mori A, Moran B, Fitzgerald KA, Tschopp J,Pétrilli V, Andrew PW, Kadioglu A, Lavelle EC. Pneumolysin activates the NLRP3 inflammasome and promotes proinflammatory cytokines independently of TLR4. PLoS Pathog. 2010 Nov 11;6(11):e1001191. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1001191.

457. Witzenrath M, Pache F, Lorenz D, Koppe U, Gutbier B, Tabeling C, Reppe K, Meixenberger K, Dorhoi A, Ma J, Holmes A, Trendelenburg G, Heimesaat MM, Bereswill S, van der Linden M, Tschopp J, Mitchell TJ, Suttorp N, Opitz B. The NLRP3 inflammasome is differentially activated by pneumolysin variants and contributes to host defense in pneumococcal pneumonia. J Immunol. 2011 Jul 1;187(1):434-40. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1003143.

458. Hollingshead SK, Baril L, Ferro S, King J, Coan P, Briles DE; Pneumococcal Proteins Epi Study Group. Pneumococcal surface protein A (PspA) family distribution among clinical isolates from adults over 50 years of age collected in seven countries. J Med Microbiol. 2006 Feb;55(Pt 2):215-21.

459. Ito Y, Osawa M, Isozumi R, Imai S, Ito I, Hirai T, Ishida T, Ichiyama S, Mishima M; Kansai. Pneumococcal surface protein A family types of Streptococcus pneumoniae\_from community-acquired pneumonia patients in Japan. Community Acquired Pneumococcal Pneumonia Study Group. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2007 Oct;26(10):739-42.

460. Baril L, Briles DE, Crozier P, King J, Punar M, Hollingshead SK, McCormick JB. Characterization of antibodies to PspA and PsaA in adults over 50 years of age with invasive pneumococcal disease. Vaccine. 2004 Dec 21;23(6):789-93.

461.Almeida, S. T., De Lencastre, H. & Sa-Leao, R. 2013. Epidemiology and population structure of serotypes 1, 5 and 7f carried by children in Portugal from 1996-2010 before introduction of the 10-valent and 13-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccines. *PLoS One*, 8, e75442.

462.Blumental, S., Granger-farbos, a., Moisi, J. C., Soullie, B., Leroy, P., Njanpop-lafourcade, B. M., Yaro, S., Nacro, B., Hallin, M. & Koeck, J. L. 2015. Virulence Factors of Streptococcus pneumoniae. Comparison between African and French Invasive Isolates and Implication for Future Vaccines. *PLoS One*, 10, e0133885.

463. Finlay BB, Falkow S. Common themes in microbial pathogenicity. *Microbiol Rev.* 1989 Jun;53(2):210-30.

464.Jefferies, J. M., Johnston, C. H., Kirkham, L. A., Cowan, G. J., Ross, K. S., Smith, A., Clarke, S. C., Brueggemann, A. B., George, R. C., Pichon, B., Pluschke, G., Pfluger, V. & Mitchell, T. J. 2007. Presence of nonhemolytic pneumolysin in serotypes of Streptococcus pneumoniae associated with disease outbreaks. *J Infect Dis*, 196, 936-44.

465.Lock, R. A., Zhang, Q. Y., Berry, A. M. & Paton, J. C. 1996. Sequence variation in the Streptococcus pneumoniae pneumolysin gene affecting haemolytic activity and electrophoretic mobility of the toxin. *Microb Pathog*, 21, 71-83.

466.Harvey, R. M., Hughes, C. E., Paton, A. W., Trappetti, C., Tweten, R. K. & Paton, J. C. 2014. The impact of pneumolysin on the macrophage response to Streptococcus pneumoniae is strain-dependent. *PLoS One*, *9*, e103625.

467. Neill, DR, Coward WR, Gritzfeld JF, Richards L, Garcia-Garcia FJ, Dotor J, Gordon SB, Kadioglu A,. (2014). Density and duration of pneumococcal carriage is maintained by transforming growth factor beta1 and T regulatory cells. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 189(10) 1250-1259.

468.Lai, J. Y., Cook, H., Yip, T. W., Berthelsen, J., Gourley, S., Krause, V., Smith, H., Leach, A. J. & Smith-Vaughan, H. 2013. Surveillance of pneumococcal serotype 1 carriage during an outbreak of serotype 1 invasive pneumococcal disease in central Australia 2010-2012. *BMC Infect Dis*, 13, 409.

469.Nunes, S., Sa-leao, R., Pereira, L. C. & De Lencastre, H. 2008. Emergence of a serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae lineage colonising healthy children in Portugal in the seven-valent conjugate vaccination era. *Clin Microbiol Infect*, 14, 82-4.

470. Brueggemann AB, Griffiths DT, Meats E, Peto T, Crook DW, Spratt BG. Clonal relationships between invasive and carriage Streptococcus pneumoniae and serotype- and clone-specific differences in invasive disease potential. J Infect Dis. 2003 May 1;187(9):1424-32.

471. Rolfe MD, Rice CJ, Lucchini S, Pin C, Thompson A, Cameron AD, Alston M, Stringer MF, Betts RP, Baranyi J, Peck MW, Hinton JC. Lag phase is a distinct growth phase that prepares bacteria for exponential growth and involves transient metal accumulation. J Bacteriol. 2012 Feb;194(3):686-701. doi: 10.1128/JB.06112-11.

472. Thompson A, Rolfe MD, Lucchini S, Schwerk P, Hinton JC, Tedin K. The bacterial signal molecule, ppGpp, mediates the environmental regulation of both the invasion and intracellular virulence gene programs of Salmonella. J Biol Chem. 2006 Oct 6;281(40):30112-21.

473. Hammarlöf DL, Canals R, Hinton JC. The FUN of identifying gene function in bacterial pathogens; insights from Salmonella functional genomics. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2013 Oct;16(5):643-51. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2013.07.009.

474. Navarro Llorens JM, Tormo A, Martinez-Garcia E. Stationary phase in gram-negative bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 2010 Jul;34(4):476-95. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6976.2010.00213.

475. Makinoshima H, Aizawa S, Hayashi H, Miki T, Nishimura A, Ishihama A. Growth phase-coupled alterations in cell structure and function of Escherichia coli. J Bacteriol. 2003 Feb;185(4):1338-45.

476. Leprohon P, Gingras H, Ouennane S, Moineau S, Ouellette M. A genomic approach to understand interactions between Streptococcus pneumoniae and its bacteriophages. BMC Genomics. 2015 Nov 18;16(1):972. doi: 10.1186/s12864-015-2134-8.

477. Alberts B, Roberts K, Bray D, Lewis J, Raff M, Johnson A, (2002). Molecular Biology of the Cell. New York: Garland Science. p. G:35. ISBN 978-0-8153-4072-0.

478. Rodney K. Tweten. Cholesterol-Dependent Cytolysins, a Family of Versatile Pore-Forming Toxins. Infect Immun. 2005 Oct; 73(10): 6199–6209. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.10.6199-6209.2005

479. Kenneth Todar (2012), Todar's online textbook of bacteriology. <u>www.textbookofbacteriology.net</u>

480. <u>http://www.microbiologyinfo.com/different-size-shape-and-arrangement-of-bacterial-cells/</u>

481.https://www.brit-thoracic.org.uk/guidelines-and-quality-standards/community-acquired-pneumonia-in-adults-guideline/

482. Kelly L. Wyres, Lotte M. Lambertsen, Nicholas J. Croucher, Lesley McGee, Anne von Gottberg, Josefina Liñares, Michael R. Jacobs, Karl G. Kristinsson, Bernard W. Beall, Keith P. Klugman, Julian Parkhill, Regine Hakenbeck, Stephen D. Bentley, Angela B. Brueggemann. Pneumococcal Capsular Switching: A Historical Perspective. J Infect Dis. 2013 February 1; 207(3): 439–449. Published online 2012 November 21. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jis703

483. Ladhani SN, Andrews NJ, Waight P, Borrow R, Slack MP, Miller E. Impact of the 7-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine on invasive pneumococcal disease in infants younger than 90 days in England and wales. Clin Infect Dis. 2013 Mar;56(5):633-40. doi: 10.1093/cid/cis934

484. Olarte L, Ampofo K, Stockmann C, Mason EO, Daly JA, Pavia AT, Byington CL. Invasive pneumococcal disease in infants younger than 90 days before and after introduction of PCV7. Pediatrics. 2013 Jul;132(1):e17-24. doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-3900.

485. Slotved HC, Dalby T, Hoffmann S. Invasive pneumococcal isolates from Danish infants (0 - 90 Days) during the years 1943 to 2013. PLoS One. 2014 Aug 26;9(8):e106180. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0106180. eCollection 2014.

486. http://www.who.int/ith/vaccines/pneumococcal/en/

487.https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/224765/J CVI\_statement\_on\_pneumococcal\_vaccination\_for\_clinical\_risk\_groups\_Final.pdf

488. Blum MD, Dagan R, Mendelman PM, Pinsk V, Giordani M, Li S, Bohidar N, McNeely TB. A comparison of multiple regimens of pneumococcal polysaccharide-meningococcal outer membrane protein complex conjugate vaccine and pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine in toddlers. Vaccine. 2000;18:2359–67. doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(00)00021-9

489. Dagan R, Melamed R, Zamir O, Leroy O. Safety and immunogenicity of tetravalent pneumococcal vaccines containing 6B, 14, 19F and 23F polysaccharides conjugated to either tetanus toxoid or diphtheria toxoid in young infants and their boosterability by native polysaccharide antigens. Pediatr Infect Dis J.1997;16:1053–9. doi: 10.1097/00006454-199711000-00010

490. Russell FM, Balloch A, Licciardi PV, Carapetis JR, Tikoduadua L, Waqatakirewa L, Cheung YB, Mulholland EK, Tang ML. Serotype-specific avidity is achieved following a single dose of the 7-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine, and is enhanced by 23-valent pneumococcal polysaccharide booster at 12 months. Vaccine. 2011;29:4499–506. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.04.038

491. Russell FM, Carapetis JR, Burton RL, Lin J, Licciardi PV, Balloch A, Tikoduadua L, Waqatakirewa L, Cheung YB, Tang ML, Nahm MH, Mulholland EK, Opsonophagocytic activity following a reduced dose 7-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine infant primary series and 23-valent pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine at 12 months of age. Vaccine. 2011;29:535–44. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.10.046

492. Russell FM, Licciardi PV, Balloch A, Biaukula V, Tikoduadua L, Carapetis JR, Nelson J, Jenney AW, Waqatakirewa L, Colquhoun S, Cheung YB, Tang ML, Mulholland EK, Safety and immunogenicity of the 23-valent pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine at 12 months of age, following one, two, or three doses of the 7-valent pneumococcal conjugate vaccine in infancy. Vaccine. 2010;28:3086–94. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.02.065

493. Fletcher MA, Balmer P, Bonnet E, Dartois N. PCVs in individuals at increased risk of pneumococcal disease: a literature review. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2015 Jul;14(7):975-1030. doi: 10.1586/14760584.2015.1037743.

494. McNeela EA, Burke A, Neill DR, Baxter C, Fernandes VE, Ferreira D, Smeaton S, El-Rachkidy R, McLoughlin RM, Mori A, Moran B, Fitzgerald KA, Tschopp J,Pétrilli V, Andrew PW, Kadioglu A, Lavelle EC. Pneumolysin activates the NLRP3 inflammasome and promotes proinflammatory cytokines independently of TLR4. PLoS Pathog. 2010 Nov 11;6(11):e1001191. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1001191.

495. Daniel R. Neill, Timothy J. Mitchell and Aras Kadioglu. Pneumolysin. STREPTOCOCCUS PNEUMONIAE BIOLOGY, 2015

496.Sakai, F., Talekar, S. J., Klugman, K. P. & Vidal, J. E. 2013. Expression of Streptococcus pneumoniae Virulence-Related Genes in the Nasopharynx of Healthy Children. *PLoS One*, 8, e67147.

497.Mahdi, L. K., Van Der Hoek, M. B., Ebrahimie, E., Paton, J. C. & Ogunniyi, A. D. 2015. Characterization of Pneumococcal Genes Involved in Bloodstream Invasion in a Mouse Model. *PLoS One*, 10, e0141816.

498.Mahdi, L. K., Ogunniyi, A. D., Lemessurier, K. S. & Paton, J. C. 2008. Pneumococcal virulence gene expression and host cytokine profiles during pathogenesis of invasive disease. *Infect Immun*, 76, 646-57.

499.Gupta, R., Shah, P. & Swiatlo, E. 2009. Differential gene expression in Streptococcus pneumoniae in response to various iron sources. *Microb Pathog*, 47, 101-9.

500.Hirst, R. A., Kadioglu, A., O'callaghan, C. & Andrew, P. W. 2004. The role of pneumolysin in pneumococcal pneumonia and meningitis. *Clin Exp Immunol*, 138, 195-201.

501. Miles, A. A., Misra, S. S. & Irwin, J. O. 1938. The estimation of the bactericidal power of the blood. *J Hyg (Lond)*, 38, 732-49.

502.Dunne, E. M., Ong, E. K., Moser, R. J., Siba, P. M., Phuanukoonnon, S., Greenhill, A. R., Robins-Browne, R. M., Mulholland, E. K. & Satzke, C. 2011. Multilocus sequence typing of Streptococcus pneumoniae by use of mass spectrometry. *J Clin Microbiol*, 49, 60-3756.

503.Paton, J. C., R. A. Lock and D. J. Hansman .1983. Effect of immunization with pneumolysin on survival time of mice challenged with Streptococcus pneumoniae. *Infect Immun* 40(2) 548-552.

504. Gates, M.A., Thorkildson, P. & Kozel, T.R. 2004, "Molecular architecture of the Cryptococcus neoformans capsule", Molecular microbiology, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 13-24.

505.Gilbert RJ, Rossjohn J, Parker MW, Tweten RK, Morgan PJ, Mitchell TJ, Errington N, Rowe AJ, Andrew PW, Byron O, 1998. Self-interaction of pneumolysin, the pore-forming protein toxin of Streptococcus pneumoniae. *J Mol Biol* 284(4) 1223-1237.

506.Morton, D. B. and P. H. Griffiths .1985. Guidelines on the recognition of pain, distress and discomfort in experimental animals and an hypothesis for assessment. *Vet Rec* 116(16) 431-436.

507.Rio DC, Ares M Jr, Hannon GJ, Nilsen TW, 2010. Purification of RNA using TRIzol (TRI reagent). *Cold Spring Harb Protoc* 2010(6) pdb.prot5439.

508.Kroger C, Colgan A, Srikumar S, Händler K, Sivasankaran SK, Hammarlöf DL, Canals R, Grissom JE, Conway T, Hokamp K, Hinton JC, 2013. An infection-relevant transcriptomic compendium for Salmonella enterica Serovar Typhimurium. *Cell Host Microbe* 14(6) 683-695.

509.Piet JR, Geldhoff M, van Schaik BD, Brouwer MC, Valls Seron M, Jakobs ME, Schipper K, Pannekoek Y, Zwinderman AH, van der Poll T, van Kampen AH, Baas F, van der Ende A, van de Beek D, 2014. Streptococcus pneumoniae arginine synthesis genes promote growth and virulence in pneumococcal meningitis. *J Infect Dis* 209(11) 1781-91.

510.Chiavolini, D., G. Pozzi and S. Ricci .2008. Animal models of Streptococcus pneumoniae disease. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 21(4) 666-685.

511.Letourneau J, Levesque C, Berthiaume F, Jacques M, Mourez M, 2011. In vitro assay of bacterial adhesion onto mammalian epithelial cells. *J Vis Exp* 16(51).

512.Kaur R, Surendran N, Ochs M, Pichichero ME , 2014. Human antibodies to PhtD, PcpA, lung epithelial cells and murine nasopharyngeal and Ply reduce adherence to human colonization by Streptococcus pneumoniae. *Infect Immun* 82(12) 5069-5075.

513.Adamou JE, Wizemann TM, Barren P, Langermann S, 1998. Adherence of Streptococcus pneumoniae to human bronchial epithelial cells (BEAS-2B). *Infect Immun* 66(2) 820-822.

514.Selinger, D. S. and W. P. Reed . 1979. Pneumococcal adherence to human epithelial cells.*Infect Immun* 23(2) 545-548.

515.Hyams C, Camberlein E, Cohen JM, Bax K, Brown JS, 2010. The Streptococcus pneumoniae capsule inhibits complement activity and neutrophil phagocytosis by multiple mechanisms. *Infect Immun* 78(2) 704-715.

516.Ram, S., L. A. Lewis and P. A. Rice. 2010. Infections of people with complement deficiencies and patients who have undergone splenectomy. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 23(4) 740-780.

517.Williams TM, Loman NJ, Ebruke C, Musher DM, Adegbola RA, Pallen MJ, Weinstock GM, Antonio M, 2012. Genome analysis of a highly virulent serotype 1 strain of Streptococcus pneumoniae from West Africa. *PLoS One* 7(10) e26742.

518.Mukerji R, Mirza S, Roche AM, Widener RW, Croney CM, Rhee DK, Weiser JN, Szalai AJ, Briles DE, 2012. Pneumococcal surface protein A inhibits complement deposition on the pneumococcal surface by competing with the binding of C-reactive protein to cell-surface phosphocholine. *J Immunol* 189(11) 5327-5335.

519.Romero-Steiner S, Libutti D, Pais LB, Dykes J, Anderson P, Whitin JC, Keyserling HL, Carlone GM, 1997. Standardization of an opsonophagocytic assay for the measurement of

functional antibody activity against Streptococcus pneumoniae using differentiated HL-60 cells. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* 4(4) 415-22.

520.Daniels CC, Kim KH, Burton RL, Mirza S, Walker M, King J, Hale Y, Coan P, Rhee DK, Nahm MH, Briles DE, 2013. Modified opsonization, phagocytosis, and killing assays to measure potentially protective antibodies against pneumococcal surface protein A. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* 20(10) 1549-1558.

521.Henriques-Normark, B. and E. I. Tuomanen. 2013. The pneumococcus: epidemiology, microbiology, and pathogenesis. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med* 3(7).

522.Ma X, Zhao R, Ma Z, Yao K, Yu S, Zheng Y, Yang Y, 2013. Serotype distribution and antimicrobial resistance of Streptococcus pneumoniae isolates causing invasive diseases from Shenzhen Children's Hospital. *PLoS One* 8(6) e67507.

523.Hammerschmidt S, Wolff S, Hocke A, Rosseau S, Müller E, Rohde M , 2005. Illustration of pneumococcal polysaccharide capsule during adherence and invasion of epithelial cells. *Infect Immun* 73(8) 4653-4667.

524.Matthias KA, Roche AM, Standish AJ, Shchepetov M, Weiser JN, 2008. Neutrophil-toxin interactions promote antigen delivery and mucosal clearance of Streptococcus pneumoniae. *J Immunol* 180(9) 6246-6254.

525. Auranen K, Mehtälä J, Tanskanen A, S Kaltoft M,. (2010). Between-strain competition in acquisition and clearance of pneumococcal carriage--epidemiologic evidence from a longitudinal study of day-care children. *Am J Epidemiol* 171(2) 169-176.

526.Trzcinski K, Li Y, Weinberger DM, Thompson CM, Cordy D, Bessolo A, Malley R, Lipsitch M, 2015. Effect of Serotype on Pneumococcal Competition in a Mouse Colonization Model. *MBio* 6(5) e00902-00915.

527.Sandgren A, Albiger B, Orihuela CJ, Tuomanen E, Normark S, Henriques-Normark B, 2005. Virulence in mice of pneumococcal clonal types with known invasive disease potential in humans. *J Infect Dis* 192(5) 791-800.

528.Zhang Q, Leong SC, McNamara PS, Mubarak A, Malley R, Finn A, 2011. Characterisation of regulatory T cells in nasal associated lymphoid tissue in children: relationships with pneumococcal colonization. *PLoS Pathog* 7(8) e1002175.

529.Van den Broeck, W., Derore, A. & Simoens, P. 2006, "Anatomy and nomenclature of murine lymph nodes: Descriptive study and nomenclatory standardization in BALB/cAnNCrl mice", Journal of immunological methods, vol. 312, no. 1-2, pp. 12-19.

530.Neill, D.R., Fernandes, V.E., Wisby, L., Haynes, A.R., Ferreira, D.M., Laher, A., Strickland, N., Gordon, S.B., Denny, P., Kadioglu, A. & Andrew, P.W. 2012, "T regulatory cells control susceptibility to invasive pneumococcal pneumonia in mice", PLoS pathogens, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. e1002660.

531.Shewell LK, Harvey RM, Higgins MA, Day CJ, Hartley-Tassell LE, Chen AY, Gillen CM, James DB, Alonzo F 3rd, Torres VJ, Walker MJ, Paton AW, Paton JC, Jennings MP, 2014. The cholesterol-dependent cytolysins pneumolysin and streptolysin O require binding to red blood cell glycans for hemolytic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 111(49) E5312-5320.

532.Jansen AG, Rodenburg GD, van der Ende A, van Alphen L, Veenhoven RH, Spanjaard L, Sanders EA, Hak E, 2009. Invasive pneumococcal disease among adults: associations among serotypes, disease characteristics, and outcome. *Clin Infect Dis* 49(2) e23-29.

533.Mitchell AJ, Yau B, McQuillan JA, Ball HJ, Too LK, Abtin A, Hertzog P, Leib SL, Jones CA, Gerega SK, Weninger W, Hunt NH, 2012. Inflammasome-dependent IFN-gamma drives pathogenesis in Streptococcus pneumoniae meningitis. *J Immunol* 189(10) 4970-4980.

534.Melin M, Trzciński K, Antonio M, Meri S, Adegbola R, Kaijalainen T, Käyhty H, Väkeväinen M, 2010. Serotype-related variation in susceptibility to complement deposition and opsonophagocytosis among clinical isolates of Streptococcus pneumoniae. *Infect Immun* 78(12) 5252-5261.

535.Alcantara, R. B., L. C. Preheim and M. J. Gentry-Nielsen, 2001. Pneumolysin-induced complement depletion during experimental pneumococcal bacteremia. *Infect Immun* 69(6) 3569-3575.

536.Song, J. Y., M. H. Nahm and M. A. Moseley, 2013. Clinical implications of pneumococcal serotypes: invasive disease potential, clinical presentations, and antibiotic resistance. *J Korean Med Sci* 28(1) 4-15.

537.Lanie, J.A., Ng, W.L., Kazmierczak, K.M., Andrzejewski, T.M., Davidsen, T.M., Wayne, K.J., Tettelin, H., Glass, J.I. & Winkler, M.E. 2007, "Genome sequence of Avery's virulent serotype 2 strain D39 of Streptococcus pneumoniae and comparison with that of unencapsulated laboratory strain R6", *Journal of Bacteriology*, vol. 189, no. 1, pp. 38-51.

538.Hancock, V., Vejborg, R.M. & Klemm, P. 2010, "Functional genomics of probiotic Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 and 83972, and UPEC strain CFT073:comparison of transcriptomes, growth and biofilm formation", *Molecular genetics and genomics: MGG*, vol. 284, no. 6, pp. 437-454.

539. Hazen, T.H., Daugherty, S.C., Shetty, A., Mahurkar, A.A., White, O., Kaper, J.B. & Rasko, D.A. 2015, "RNA-Seq analysis of isolate- and growth phase-specific differences in

the global transcriptomes of enteropathogenic Escherichia coli prototype isolates", *Frontiers in microbiology*, vol. 6, pp. 569.

540. Billis, K., Billini, M., Tripp, H.J., Kyrpides, N.C. & Mavromatis, K. 2014, "Comparative transcriptomics between Synechococcus PCC 7942 and Synechocystis PCC 6803 provide insights into mechanisms of stress acclimation", *PloS one*, vol. 9, no. 10, pp. e109738.

541.Sirbu, A., Kerr, G., Crane, M. & Ruskin, H.J. 2012, "RNA-Seq vs dual- and singlechannel microarray data: sensitivity analysis for differential expression and clustering", *PloS one*, vol. 7, no. 12, pp. e50986.

542. Hurd, P.J. & Nelson, C.J. 2009, "Advantages of next-generation sequencing versus the microarray in epigenetic research", *Briefings in functional genomics & proteomics*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 174-183.

543.Hendriksen WT, Silva N, Bootsma HJ, Blue CE, Paterson GK, Kerr AR, de Jong A, Kuipers OP, Hermans PW, Mitchell TJ, 2007, Regulation of gene expression in Streptococcus pneumoniae by response regulator 09 is strain dependent. *J Bacteriol* 189(4) 1382-1389.

544.Song XM, Connor W, Hokamp K, Babiuk LA, Potter AA, 2009, Transcriptome studies on Streptococcus pneumoniae, illustration of early response genes to THP-1 human macrophages. *Genomics* 93(1) 72-82.

545.Orihuela CJ, Radin JN, Sublett JE, Gao G, Kaushal D, Tuomanen EI, 2004, Microarray analysis of pneumococcal gene expression during invasive disease. *Infect Immun* 72(10) 5582-5596.

546.Shainheit, M. G., M. Mule and A. Camilli, 2014, The core promoter of the capsule operon of Streptococcus pneumoniae is necessary for colonization and invasive disease. *Infect Immun* 82(2) 694-705.

547.Sebert ME, Palmer LM, Rosenberg M, Weiser JN, 2002, Microarray-based identification of htrA, a Streptococcus pneumoniae gene that is regulated by the CiaRH two-component system and contributes to nasopharyngeal colonization. *Infect Immun* 70(8) 4059-4067.

548.Haas BJ, Palmer LM, Rosenberg M, Weiser JN, 2012. How deep is deep enough for RNA-seq profiling of bacterial transcriptomes?. BMC genomics, vol. 13, pp 734-2164-13.

549.Kanehisa, M., Goto, S., Kawashima, S., Okuno, Y. & Hattori, M. 2004, "The KEGG resource for deciphering the genome", *Nucleic acids research*, vol. 32, no. Database issue, pp. D277-80.

550.Kanehisa, M. and S. Goto 2000, KEGG: kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes. *Nucleic Acids Res* 28(1) 27-30.

551.Scheffers, D. J. and M. G. Pinho 2005, Bacterial cell wall synthesis: new insights from localization studies. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 69(4) 585-607.

552.Wu K, Huang J, Zhang Y, Xu W, Xu H, Wang L, Cao J, Zhang X, Yin Y, 2014, A novel protein, RafX, is important for common cell wall polysaccharide biosynthesis in Streptococcus pneumoniae: implications for bacterial virulence. *J Bacteriol* 196(18) 3324-3334.

553. Lodish, H. F. (2013). Molecular cell biology. 7th ed. New York: W.H. Freeman and Co.

554.Potter, A. J. and J. C. Paton., 2014, Spermidine biosynthesis and transport modulate pneumococcal autolysis. *J Bacteriol* 196(20) 3556-3561.

555.Tseng, T. T., B. M. Tyler and J. C. Setubal., 2009, Protein secretion systems in bacterial-host associations, and their description in the Gene Ontology. *BMC Microbiol* 9 Suppl 1 S2.

556.Schneewind, O. and D. M. Missiakas 2012, Protein secretion and surface display in Gram-positive bacteria. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* 367(1592) 1123-1139.

557.Mellroth P, Daniels R, Eberhardt A, Rönnlund D, Blom H, Widengren J, Normark S, Henriques-Normark B, 2012, LytA, major autolysin of Streptococcus pneumoniae, requires access to nascent peptidoglycan. *J Biol Chem* 287(14) 11018-11029.

558.Paterson, G. K. and T. J. Mitchell 2006, The role of Streptococcus pneumoniae sortase A in colonisation and pathogenesis. *Microbes Infect* 8(1) 145-153.

559.Fueki, T. and K. Yamaguchi 2001, The structure and function of the replication initiator protein (Rep) of pSC101: an analysis based on a novel positive-selection system for the replication-deficient mutants. *J Biochem* 130(3) 399-405.

560.Neeb, Z. T. and A. M. Zahler 2014, An expanding world of small RNAs. *Dev Cell* 28(2) 111-112.

561.Wagner R. 1994, The regulation of ribosomal RNA synthesis and bacterial cell growth. *Arch Microbiol* 161(2) 100-109.

562.Peterson JW, 1996, Bacterial Pathogenesis. *In* S. Baron ed. *Medical Microbiology*. Galveston (TX).

563.Gaspar P, Al-Bayati FA, Andrew PW, Neves AR, Yesilkaya H, 2014, Lactate dehydrogenase is the key enzyme for pneumococcal pyruvate metabolism and pneumococcal survival in blood. *Infect Immun* 82(12) 5099-5109.

564.Iannelli, F., B. J. Pearce and G. Pozzi 1999, The type 2 capsule locus of Streptococcus pneumoniae. *J Bacteriol* 181(8) 2652-2654.

565. Mann B, Orihuela C, Antikainen J, Gao G, Sublett J, Korhonen TK, Tuomanen E, 2006, Multifunctional role of choline binding protein G in pneumococcal pathogenesis. *Infect Immun* 74(2) 821-829.

566.AlonsoDeVelasco E, Verheul AF, Verhoef J, Snippe H, 1995, Streptococcus pneumoniae: virulence factors, pathogenesis, and vaccines. *Microbiol Rev* 59(4) 591-603.

567.Iovino F, Orihuela CJ, Moorlag HE, Molema G, Bijlsma JJ, 2013, Interactions between blood-borne Streptococcus pneumoniae and the blood-brain barrier preceding meningitis. *PLoS One* 8(7) e68408.

568.Honsa, E. S., M. D. Johnson and J. W. Rosch 2013, The roles of transition metals in the physiology and pathogenesis of Streptococcus pneumoniae. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* 3 92.

569.Burnaugh, A. M., L. J. Frantz and S. J. King 2008, Growth of Streptococcus pneumoniae on human glycoconjugates is dependent upon the sequential activity of bacterial exoglycosidases. *J Bacteriol* 190(1) 221-230.

570.Romero, P., R. Lopez and E. Garcia 2004, Characterization of LytA-like N-acetylmuramoyl-L-alanine amidases from two new Streptococcus mitis bacteriophages provides insights into the properties of the major pneumococcal autolysin. *J Bacteriol* 186(24) 8229-8239.

571.Rice, K. C. and K. W. Bayles 2008, Molecular control of bacterial death and lysis. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 72(1) 85-109, table of contents.

572.Vernatter, J. and L. A. Pirofski 2013, Current concepts in host-microbe interaction leading to pneumococcal pneumonia. *Curr Opin Infect Dis* 26(3) 277-283.

573.Robert, L. and J. Labat-Robert 2015, Longevity and aging: role of genes and of the extracellular matrix. *Biogerontology* 16(1) 125-129.

574.Spirig, T., E. M. Weiner and R. T. Clubb 2011, Sortase enzymes in Gram-positive bacteria. *Mol Microbiol* 82(5) 1044-1059.

575.Paterson, G. K. and T. J. Mitchell, 2006. The role of Streptococcus pneumoniae sortase A in colonisation and pathogenesis. *Microbes Infect* 8(1) 145-153.

576.Carrolo M, Pinto FR, Melo-Cristino J, Ramirez M, 2009. Pherotypes are driving genetic differentiation within Streptococcus pneumoniae. *BMC Microbiol* 9 191.

577. De Saizieu A, Certa U, Warrington J, Gray C, Keck W, Mous J. Bacterial transcript imaging by hybridization of total RNA to oligonucleotide arrays. *Nat Biotechnol*. 1998 Jan;16(1):45-8.

578. Cornick J, Chaguza C, Harris SR, Yalcin F, Senghore M, Kiran AK, Govindpershad S, Ousmane S, Plessis MD, Pluschke G, Ebruke C, McGee L, Sigau`que B, Jean-Marc Collard, Martin Antonio, Anne von Gottberg, French N, Klugman KP, Heyderman RS, Stephen D. BentleyD, Dean B. Everett, D. 2015. "Region-specific diversification of the highly virulent serotype 1 Streptococcus pneumoniae", Microbial genomics.

579.Tin Tin Htar, M., D. Christopoulou and H. J. Schmitt 2015. Pneumococcal serotype evolution in Western Europe. *BMC Infect Dis* 15(419).

580.Verhaegen J, Flamaing J, De Backer W, Delaere B, Van Herck K, Surmont F, Van Laethem Y, Van Damme P, Peetermans W, 2014. Epidemiology and outcome of invasive pneumococcal disease among adults in Belgium, 2009-2011 *Euro Surveill* 19(31) 14-22.

581.Marriott, H., Mitchell, T. & Dockrell, D. 2008, "Pneumolysin: a double-edged sword during the host-pathogen interaction", Current molecular medicine, vol. 8, no. 6, pp. 497-509.

582.Kulohoma BW, Cornick JE, Chaguza C, Yalcin F, Harris SR, Gray KJ, Kiran AM, Molyneux E, French N, Parkhill J, Faragher BE, Everett DB, Bentley SD, Heyderman RS,. 2015. Comparative Genomic Analysis of Meningitis- and Bacteremia-Causing Pneumococci Identifies a Common Core Genome. *Infect Immun* 83(10) 4165-4173.

583.Metzger DW, Furuya Y, Salmon SL, Roberts S, Sun K, 2015. Limited Efficacy of Antibacterial Vaccination Against Secondary Serotype 3 Pneumococcal Pneumonia Following Influenza Infection. *J Infect Dis* 212(3) 445-452

584.Hara-Kaonga, B. and T. G. Pistole 2007. A dual fluorescence flow cytometric analysis of bacterial adherence to mammalian host cells. *J Microbiol Methods* 69(1) 37-43.

585.Hammerschmidt S, Wolff S, Hocke A, Rosseau S, Müller E, Rohde M, 2005. Illustration of pneumococcal polysaccharide capsule during adherence and invasion of epithelial cells. *Infect Immun* 73(8) 4653-4667.

586.Martin, M, Turco JH, Zegans ME, Facklam RR, Sodha S, Elliott JA, Pryor JH, Beall B, Erdman DD, Baumgartner YY, Sanchez PA, Schwartzman JD, Montero J, Schuchat A, Whitney CG, 2003. An outbreak of conjunctivitis due to atypical Streptococcus pneumoniae. *N Engl J Med* 348(12) 1112-1121.

587.Sanchez CJ, Hinojosa CA, Shivshankar P, Hyams C, Camberlein E, Brown JS, Orihuela CJ, (2011). Changes in capsular serotype alter the surface exposure of pneumococcal adhesins and impact virulence. *PLoS One* 6(10) e26587.

588.Hu FZ, Eutsey R, Ahmed A, Frazao N, Powell E, Hiller NL, Hillman T, Buchinsky FJ, Boissy R, Janto B, Kress-Bennett J, Longwell M, Ezzo S, Post JC, Nesin M, Tomasz A, Ehrlich GD, 2012. In vivo capsular switch in Streptococcus pneumoniae--analysis by whole genome sequencing. *PLoS One* 7(11) e47983.

589.Hyams C, Opel S, Hanage W, Yuste J, Bax K, Henriques-Normark B, Spratt BG, Brown JS, 2011. Effects of Streptococcus pneumoniae strain background on complement resistance. *PLoS One* 6(10) e24581.

590.Christie, I. 1932, "Type-specific organisms in acutepneumonia and in convalescents and contacts", Lancet, vol. 220, pp. 1173-1176.

591.Toda, M. and H. Iwata. 2010. Effects of hydrophobicity and electrostatic charge on complement activation by amino groups. *ACS Appl Mater Interfaces* 2(4) 1107-1113.

592.Toda M, Kitazawa T, Hirata I, Hirano Y, Iwata H, 2008. Complement activation on surfaces carrying amino groups. *Biomaterials* 29(4) 407-417

593.Ritchie, N. D., T. J. Mitchell and T. J. Evans 2012. What is different about serotype 1 pneumococci? *Future Microbiol* 7(1) 33-46.

594.Richards L, Ferreira DM, Miyaji EN, Andrew PW, Kadioglu A, 2010. The immunising effect of pneumococcal nasopharyngeal colonisation; protection against future colonisation and fatal invasive disease. *Immunobiology*263-251 (4)215.

595.Stephen T L, Fabri M, Groneck L, Röhn TA, Hafke H, Robinson N, Rietdorf J, Schrama D, Becker JC, Plum G, Krönke M, Kropshofer H, Kalka-Moll WM, 2007. Transport of Streptococcus pneumoniae capsular polysaccharide in MHC Class II tubules. *PLoS Pathog* 3(3) e32.

596.Mertens J, Fabri M, Zingarelli A, Kubacki T, Meemboor S, Groneck L, Seeger J, Bessler M, Hafke H, Odenthal M, Bieler JG, Kalka C, Schneck JP, Kashkar H, Kalka-Moll WM, 2009. Streptococcus pneumoniae serotype 1 capsular polysaccharide induces CD8CD28 regulatory T lymphocytes by TCR crosslinking. *PLoS Pathog* 5(9) e1000596.

597.Weinberger, D. M., R. Malley and M. Lipsitch. 2011. Serotype replacement in disease after pneumococcal vaccination. *Lancet* 378(9807) 1962-1973.

598.Esposito S, Zampiero A, Terranova L, Ierardi V, Ascolese B, Daleno C, Prada E, Pelucchi C, Principi N, 2013. Pneumococcal bacterial load colonization as a marker of mixed infection in children with alveolar community-acquired pneumonia and respiratory syncytial virus or rhinovirus infection. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 32(11) 1199-1204.

599.Regev-Yochay G, Dagan R, Raz M, Carmeli Y, Shainberg B, Derazne E, Rahav G, Rubinstein E, 2004. Association between carriage of Streptococcus pneumoniae and Staphylococcus aureus in Children. *Jama* 292(6) 716-720.

600.Lipsitch M, Abdullahi O, D'Amour A, Xie W, Weinberger DM, Tchetgen Tchetgen E, Scott JA, 2012. Estimating rates of carriage acquisition and clearance and competitive ability for pneumococcal serotypes in Kenya with a Markov transition model. *Epidemiology* 23(4) 510-519.

601.Simell B, Auranen K, Käyhty H, Goldblatt D, Dagan R, O'Brien KL,. 2012. The fundamental link between pneumococcal carriage and disease. *Expert Rev Vaccines* 11(7) 841-855.

602.Shak, J. R., J. E. Vidal and K. P. Klugman 2013. Influence of bacterial interactions on pneumococcal colonization of the nasopharynx. *Trends Microbiol* 21(3) 129-135.

603.Auranen K, Mehtälä J, Tanskanen A, S Kaltoft M, 2010. Between-strain competition in acquisition and clearance of pneumococcal carriage--epidemiologic evidence from a longitudinal study of day-care children. *Am J Epidemiol* 171(2) 169-176.

604.Harboe Z B, Thomsen RW, Riis A, Valentiner-Branth P, Christensen JJ, Lambertsen L, Krogfelt KA, Konradsen HB, Benfield TL, 2009. Pneumococcal serotypes and mortality following invasive pneumococcal disease: a population-based cohort study. *PLoS Med* 6(5) e1000081.

605.De Saizieu A, Certa U, Warrington J, Gray C, Keck W, Mous J, 1998. Bacterial transcript imaging by hybridization of total RNA to oligonucleotide arrays. *Nat Biotechnol* 16(1) 45-48.

606.Hathaway L J, Brugger SD, Morand B, Bangert M, Rotzetter JU, Hauser C, Graber WA, Gore S, Kadioglu A, Mühlemann K, 2012. Capsule type of Streptococcus pneumoniae determines growth phenotype. *PLoS Pathog* 8(3) e1002574.

607.Chao Y, Marks LR, Pettigrew MM, Hakansson AP, 2014. Streptococcus pneumoniae biofilm formation and dispersion during colonization and disease. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* 4:194

608.http://www.womansday.com/health-fitness/womens-health/advice/g1115/humanabilities/

609. Harvey RM, Trappetti C, Mahdi LK, Wang H, McAllister LJ, Scalvini A, Paton AW, Paton JC, 2016. The Variable Region of Pneumococcal Pathogenicity Island 1 Is Responsible for Unusually High Virulence of a Serotype 1 Isolate. *Infect Immun*. 11;84(3):822-32. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01454-15

610. Josephine Bryant, Claire Chewapreecha, and Stephen D Bentley . Developing insights into the mechanisms of evolution of bacterial pathogens from whole-genome sequences. Future Microbiol. 2012 Nov; 7(11): 1283–1296

611. Hershberg R, Petrov DA. Evidence that mutation is universally biased towards AT in bacteria. PLoS Genet. 2010;6(9):e1001115

612. Croucher NJ, Harris SR, Fraser C, et al. Rapid pneumococcal evolution in response to clinical interventions. Science. 2011;331(6016):430–434

613. Magda S. Jonczyk, a Laura Escudero, a Nicolas Sylvius, b Martin Norman, c Birgitta Henriques-Normark, c Peter W. Andrew. Variation in Inflammatory Response during Pneumococcal Infection Is Influenced by Host-Pathogen Interactions but Associated with Animal Survival. Infect Immun. 2016. 84 (4).